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Mayor Art Agnos and Supervisor Harry Britt at the signing ceremony on 

  

  

  

Monday. 
(Photo: George T. Kruse) 

Domestic Partners 

Signed Into Law 
Agnos, Britt Join in Hailing Gay Relationships 

by Allen White 

Mayor Art Agnos signed the 

long-awaited domestic partner- 

ship bill into law on Monday, 

June 5, at a City Hall ceremony 

attended by gay and lesbian sup- 

porters of the legislation. The law 

is intended to create a process for 

official validation of gay and les- 

bian relationships. 

Board of Supervisors Presi- 

dent Harry Britt, sponsor of the 

legislation, said, ‘San Francisco 

has once again set the pace for 

the nation. This law is about 

human rights as much as it is 

about anything else. No one in 

this country should be treated as 

a second-class citizen, whether it 

be because of their race, their 

religion, their beliefs, or their 

marital status. We have sent a 

clear signal that all of us have the 

right to love whom we will.” 

Agnos also appointed a Task 

Homeless Gays 
Look for Answers 
by Dennis Conkin 

At 29, Theo is a survivor. Sit- 
ting in the middle of a sofa in a 
small, cramped, windowless liv- 

ing room on Folsom Street, 
crowded with thrift store couches 
and easy chairs, tin can lins curl- 
ed into ashtrays and dotting worn 
armrests like antimacassars, he 

picks at veal parmigiana in a 
styrofoam food service container, 

and speaks with such articulate 
ease about the last three years of 
his life that the horror of the ex- 
perience he is telling you about 
does not fully touch you until you 

look into his eyes. 

What you see there, speech 

connecting with soul, slams into 

your awareness with a brutal in- 

tensity that leaves you reeling. 

“I lost a lot of my friends to 

AIDS. It really fucked with my 

head. I just gave up,” he says. 

<All I wanted to do was drugs and 

drink and party.’ 

In 1986, Theo, a Chicano, par- 

tied himself onto the street and 

became another grim statistic of 

an untold but enormous toll the 

AIDS epidemic has taken on the 

gay community. 

Since then, he’s been homeless 

and living in the city’s welfare 

hotel system in the Tenderloin 

and along the crack-infested, 

(Continued on page 2) 

Force on Family Policy that will 

be headed by lesbian rights attor- 

ney Roberta Achtenberg. Also on 

the task force are Dr. Abraham 

Bernstein, president of the 

Health Service System Board, 

which oversees the entire health 

benefits system of the city, attor- 

ney Matt Coles who drafted the 

domestic partners legislation, 

and several executives from 

(Continued on page 12) 
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Clash of 
Generations 

The Young Look for Common Ground 

by Allen White 

Every weekend hundreds of 
young people—we’re talking 
under 25—driving from all over 

the Bay Area head for Fourth 

Street in San Francisco. On Fri- 

day night they will be at Frater- 

nity. Saturday night the action is 

at Crew. 

Fraternity is operated by Ben 
Dhong who has the distinction of 
giving San Francisco the Boy 
Party. Gus Bean is responsible for 
the success of Crew. The two have 

become the most prominent 
openly gay men to create a venue 
for their own peers. 

The two clubs are the signs of 

an emerging generation of gay 

men. They also reflect a value 

system and a community that is 

not aware of a time when there 

was no AIDS crisis. A generation 

that knows Harvey Milk only as 

a part of history. 

The first signs of this new 

younger movement began three 

years ago at the home of Dhong. 

““The first boy party was in my 

apartment in Berkeley,’ he 
remembers. We started it be- 

cause all my friends felt there was 

a need out there for young peo- 

ple to get together—not to ex- 

clude but to include young peo- 

ple who were tired of bars. There 

was only one or two places to go. 

We wanted a new atmosphere 

where we didn’t feel threatened. 

“We started having them in 

_our apartment, and I discovered 

that people were coming from 

Sacramento, Santa Cruz and 

everywhere and I couldn’t 

understand why. Then we started 

two years ago at Sutter’s Mill. It 

wouldn’t have been successful if 

there hadn’t been a need for 

something different.’ 

About a year later Bean was 
finding party spaces South of 
Market. Some of those parties 
went by the name of ‘Gotham 
City’’ and ‘‘Dude Ranch.” 
Bean’s events have now evolved to 
Crew and Dhong now operates 
Fraternity. 

The people who go to these 
clubs are distinctly different than 
their older gay counterparts. 

Individualism is in, clones are 

definitely out. 

“I am someone who doesn’t 

want to fit into anyone else’s 

mold,’ Dhong said. ‘I don’t 

want to follow in someone else’s 

footsteps. Every single decision 

is made on my own values and 

how I lead my life. I think it is 

more and more like that with 

young people, whether they are 

straight or gay. They have 

discovered you can be yourself 

and not be like a cookie mold. I 

think that is a trend we are see- 

ing.’ 

Bean believes this new in- 

dividualism in the gay commun- 

ity is because of a lack of role 

models. 

¢“I think that all younger gay 

people coming out see is the ex- 

treme edge of our community. 

There are no really healthy gay 

role models out there. There are 

many colors, not just what your 

parents have told you. I think 

there is no solid outreach to the 

younger gay community saying 

it’s fantastic you are gay.’ 

(Continued on page 14) 
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The Gay Rescue Mission on Folsom Street. (Photo: Barbara Maggiani) 
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What if... ? 
Don’t wait until the unexpected strikes to protect 
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Call today for a complimentary brochure and 
phone consultation. 
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Denmark Legalizes 

Marriage Between Gays 
by Rex Wockner 

The Danish parliament on 
May 26 legalized gay and lesbian 
marriage, making Denmark the 
first country in the world to grant 
full equal rights to homosexuals. 
The law will take effect Oct. 1. 

“This is a very great event and 
we really did celebrate it heavily 
yesterday,” said National Associ- 
ation of Lesbians and Gay Men 
spokesman Steffan Jensen, 
speaking from Copenhagen. 

The legislation received wide 
support from the several parties 
that make up the 179 member 
parliament, including eight yes 
votes from the 16 members of the 
most conservative party, Pro- 
gress. 

Only the fundamentalist 
Christian Folk party, which has 5 
MPs, voted en masse against the 
proposal—vowing to force the 

issue to a public referendum. 

Such a referendum would re- 

quire 60 supporters in the 

Folketing, however, a possibility 

Danish correspondent Peter 

Jorgensen called ‘very unlikely. 

“It’s not even the case that all 
the MPs who voted no are anti- 
gay,’ Jorgensen said. ‘‘What 
they said is that they were grave- 
ly concerned about the ‘legal 
chaos’ that would result from 
changing multitudes of rules and 
regulations to grant gays full 
equality.’ 

Participants in ‘‘A Decade of History,” the San Francisco 

The new law must receive the 
signature of Queen Margaret II, 
but Jorgensen and Jensen said 
her approval was ‘pure formali- 
ty.’ 

Two issues remain to be resolv- 
ed once the law takes effect, ac- 
tivists say. At present, gay mar- 
riages will only be permitted at 
city halls, not in churches. 
Although the two styles of mar- 
riages are legally identical, ac- 
tivists hope the state Lutheran 
church can be persuaded to open 
its arms to gay couples. 

A second issue concerns adop- 
tion of children, a right that the 
law specifically avoided granting 
to gays. 

Denmark's three public adop- 
tion agencies supported the 
restriction, arguing that such a 
right would be ‘illusory’ be- 
cause all adopted babies in Den- 
mark come from Third World na- 
tions that would never approve 
placement of a child in a gay or 
lesbian home. 

Jorgensen said Denmark’s 
leading the way on gay marriages 
probably had something to do 
with a ‘‘tradition of spiritual 
freedom. Even if everyone hasn’t 
read [our philosophers and 
theologians), he said, ‘‘they still 

have absorbed this tradition of 
freedom of the human spirit. 
Fundamentalists here are always 

Lesbian and Gay History Project's celebration of its tenth 

ESTATE 2161 Union Street, San Francisco, CA 94123 year, last Friday, June 2. From left to right: Frances Reid, 

PLANNING TL 4is.67.11 a8 Rob Epstein, Roberta Yusba, Gayle Rubin, Amber 

ik Souk or Hollibaugh, Estelle Freedman, Allan Berube, and John 

D’Emilio. (Photo: Rink) 
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laughed at.’ 

Tom Stoddard, executive direc- 

tor of New York’s Lambda Legal 
Defense and Education Fund, 

said the question of whether 
Danish gay marriages would be 
recognized in other countries 
had no clear answer. 

“The general rule in the U.S.” 

he said, ‘‘is that states will give 
full recognition to marriages that 
take place in other jurisdictions 
unless they violate the public 
policy of the particular place in 
question. At the moment, it’s 
case law in every state [that gay 
marriages violate public policy], 
but public policy is an elastic 
concept that will change and 
grow over time. And it can be 
challenged in the courts” V¥ 
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Mission 
(Continued from Page 1) 

crime ridden 6th Street corridor. 
City welfare regulations force 
him to move from one hotel to 
another every few days, in a kind 
of social service management 
shell game, and much of the rest 
of his time is spent in the long 
lines of the poor queueing for 
food, clothes or other basic sur- 
vival needs at programs operated 
by private non-profit social- 
service foundations. 

““I have no choice, it’s sur- 
vival,” he told the Bay Area Re- 
porter. 

This afternoon, following a 
brief commentary from a staff 
member that’s part pep talk, part 
gay positive sermonette, he is 
eating Sunday dinner at the Gay 
Rescue Mission at 1080 Folsom 
Street. Just two weeks ago his 
best friend died of a drug over- 
dose and another friend suc- 
cumbed to AIDS. 

Gays make up about a third of 
the estimated 6,000 homeless 

people living on the streets or in 
shelters, according to Don 

Jackson, who supervises the 

operations of the Gay Rescue 
Mission. 

“Some are homeless for the 
same reason that straight people 
are. They're between jobs or 
unemployed. Some are mentally 
ill or have substance abuse prob- 
lems. They fall into different 
categories including people in 
emergency situations. It’s a com- 
plex problem for which there is 
no simple solution,” he says. 

Swelling the ranks of gay 
homeless, Jackson says, are 
refugees from homophobia in 
other states and other countries. 
They have trouble getting jobs 
because they lack education or 
job skills—or they are illegal 
aliens and can’t work. Some 
come on the strength of the city’s 
reputation for health care after 
they have been diagnosed with 
AIDS. 

“The poor or sick gays come 
here. To a lesser extent, they go 
to Hollywood or New York. They 
don’t go to places like Chicago or 

Kansas City. It’s due to San Fran- 
cisco’s glamor appeal in the 
hinterlands. Some leave El 
Salvador and other Central 
American countries because of 
anti-gay regimes. Ditto for Ira- 
nians,” Jackson says. 

About half of the Mission 
regulars are gay men of color. 

What they find, though, is less 

glamorous than the dream of the 
gay wonderland that drew them 
to Oz. 

Lenn Pitrie, 33, is a refugee 

from the small town of Cutoff, La. 
He’s been in San Francisco for 
five years. 

“To be honest, I left to get 
away from my family and to start 
a new life. Put it this way, [ was a 
closet case for 28 years. People 
back there don’t like gay people 
much. My father put me in a 
mental hospital to stop me from 
being gay. I got married to prove 
to my Dad that I wasn’t gay,’ 
Pitrie, who is divorced, said. 

*‘I was homeless back home. I 
lived in my car and in a park. It 
was pretty rough. There were no 
places to help you. I went days 

(Continued on page 3) 

    
  

. a 

Mission 
(Continued from page 2) 

without eating,’ he remembers. 

Although Pitrie hasn’t had to 
live on the street since he came 
to San Francisco, he hasn’t been 
able to find a steady job, either. 
He receives a little over $300 a 
month from the city’s General 
Assistance program—in ex- 
change for 20 hours a week of 
work. After he pays the rent for 
the tiny room in the welfare hotel 
he lives in, Pitrie has exactly $3 
a month left to live on. 

Able bodied welfare recipients 
who have no incapacitating men- 
tal disabilities are required to 
participate in a mandatory 
workfare program. In exchange 
for 20 hours a week work, they 
receive $328 monthly cash assis- 
tance grant. 

Pitrie used to sweep the 
streets, but now, in a curious twist 

to the “welfare Cadillac’ myths, 
staffs the parking lot where 
welfare workers and social serv- 
ice bureaucrats park their cars. 
cars. 

“It ain’t all that bad. I feel a 
little bit better than when I swept 
the streets. I’m not getting teas- 
ed all the time,’ he says. 

He was required to sweep the 
streets from 6:30 a.m.-1:30 p.m. 
three days a week. In order to 
receive his meager funds, Pitrie 

is also required to conduct several 
job searches a week. If he fails to 
do so, he will be cut off welfare. 

Pitrie volunteers at the Gay 
Rescue Mission on the days that 
he’s not working. It’s a chance, he 
says, to make friends and give 
something back. 

“I know what it’s like to be 
hungry. I know what they’re go- 
ing through. This place has real- 
ly helped a lot of homeless peo- 
ple,’ he says. . 

*“The most important thing we 
have is a drop-in center. It pro- 
vides a place for homeless gays to 
congregate,’ Jackson said. 

Open everyday from 9 a.m. un- 
til midnight, the mission’s drop 
in center provides a break from 
the street. It’s also a place where 
the homeless can get free clothes, 
referrals and other services, in- 

cluding bi-weekly medical and 
AIDS screening and health edu- 
cation by a nurse practitioner 
from the San Francisco Health 
Outreach Team. 

“This provides an alternative 
to other shelters. It’s a meeting 
place, a place where we don’t 

have to feel threatened. There are 
a lot of gay homeless,’ says 
Michael, 35. 

He says that other programs 
and agencies do a good job of 
caring for straight people who 
are homeless, but that there is 
prejudice against gays. 

Michael has been homeless 

since September 1987. Two 
months after he quit working for 
the phone company and couldn’t 
find another job, he ended up on 
the street. He says that the 
dwindling labor market for semi- 
skilled and service workers adds 

to the problems of homelessness. 

“I’ve survived, but it’sbheen a 

real eye-opener. We need jobs,” 

Michael told Bay Area Reporter. 

He says that while many gays 

are just a paycheck away from be- 

ing homeless themselves, many 

middle-class gays don’t care 

about the plight of low-income 

and homeless gays. 

““The gay community is focus- 

ed on AIDS. Support for people 

who are homeless is weak,” 

Jackson says. ‘‘They feel that it 

doesn’t affect them. They’re 

wrong. There are about 800 

homeless people with AIDS. 

  

Don Jackson of the Gay Rescue Mission. (Photo: Barbara Maggiani) 

Eighty percent of gay street peo- 

ple suffer from HIV infection. 

The health and well-being of 

homeless gays is of tremendous 

concern to all gay people’ 

And Jackson points out that 

what might be the solution to one 

gay person’s homelessness, isn’t 

necessarily the solution for some- 

body else. 

‘Substance abuse is a very 

serious problem, both alcohol 

and drug abuse—mostly speed. 

Some people are homeless be- 

cause they take speed and spend 

all their money on that. Some 

turn to drugs on the street. 

   
      

    

  

    

  

            

  

  

  

        

Homelessness causes deep 
depression and stress,” he says. 

According to Jackson, street 
people often resort to prostitu- 
tion to make money. 

“That’s where the line be- 
tween gay and straight becomes 
blurred among the homeless. 

Most have few hang-ups about 
sex, if money’s involvd and they 
need it, they’ll do anything you 
want to.’ 

He says that AIDS education 
programs are generally aimed 
““at the house’ in either print or 
television media, and that only 
‘direct contact’’ will reach 
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homeless people who need AIDS 
education. The mission distrib- 
utes condoms and other AIDS 
prevention materials. 

According to Jackson, home- 

lessness is a growing problem 
among gays. 

“There are a lot more people 
around than there wee four years 
ago. For some, it’s not a hopeless 
situation. Some will re-enter the 
mainstream, for them it’s a tem- 

porary problem. For others it’s 
more long range. They lack job 
skills or have substance abuse 
problems. Long-range solutions 
cost money, and the government 
doesn’t want to spend it,” he says. 

Like the rest of the private non- 
profit social service agencies that 
serve the poor, Jackson says that 
the mission is ‘‘a band-aid organ- 

ization. We're part of the 

fragmented system. All we are 

really offering is a place for peo- 

ple to get moral support. It 

doesn’t take a terrible lot to make 

them happy. Theyre just grateful 

that they’ve got something to 
2 

eat. 

  

The Gay Rescue Mission feeds 
70 people breakfast every day 
and about 140 dinners on Sun- 
day. The Federal Hunger Preven- 
tion Act of 1988 provides the mis- 
sion access to governmental 
surplus food commodities to feed 
620 people a week. 

“We have to buy some things 

in order to serve a balanced diet 

that includes fresh salad and 

fruit. Then, there are the costs of 

food service items, fuel, a place 

to cook it and serve it. 

““We need more support. We 
have a deficit averaging about 

$800 a month. We’ve been using 

the money left from our Christ- 
mas collection. We're spending 
more money than we take in, we 
can do that for awhile, but not 
forever, eventually you consume 
your capital. People are much 
more generous around Christ- 
mas, but hunger lasts all year 
long,’ Jackson said. 

Theo believes that homeless- 
ness among gays is getting worse 
and he doesn’t think that most 
gays really care. 

“I don’t think they give a shit. 
They’re too busy lying around 
in their Lacoste designer shirts. 
People think that because we’re 
homeless, we're no-good 
criminals. We need jobs. Some of 
us can work.” 

Founded in 1985, it costs the 

Gay Rescue Mission $2,000 a 
month to operate its small facili- 
ty at 1080 Folsom St. Contribu- 
tions are tax deductible to the ex- 
tent allowed by law. For more in- 
formation about the programs of 
the mission, call 863-4882. V¥ 

Local journalist Dennis Conkin 
was homeless in San Francisco 
from December 1984-May 1986. 
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City Drops Challenge 
To HIV-Infected 
Nurse's Anonymity 

by Dennis Conkin 

A procedural settlement has 
been reached in the worker’s 
compensation case of ‘‘Jane 
Doe.’ a nurse who contracted 
HIV infection from a work- 
related needle-stick injury at San 
Francisco General Hospital. 

A decision on whether the city 
must pay injury benefits is ex- 
pected shortly from a Worker’s 
Compensation Appeals Board 
administrative judge. 

“I’m really relieved. I'm pleas- 
ed and gratified that the mayor 
and Harry Britt’s office interven- 
ed to the point where something 
happened,’ said attorney Trish 
Hastings, who represented Jane 
Doe. ‘But it shouldn’t have 
taken almost two years and a 
crazy lawyer working for free to 
get what the law says she’s entitl- 
ed to.’ 

The procedural settlement, 

which was announced on Mon- 
day, June 5, was reached follow- 

ing a demonstration last Wednes- 
day by outraged nurses, health- 
care activists and a contingent 
from ACT UP’s women’s caucus 
at the Market Street office of 
Deputy City Attorney Dan 
Macguire, who represents the city 
in worker’s compensation claims. 

The demonstration was called 
to support Jane Doe following 
Macguire’s legal demand that 
the nurse appear on Wednesday 
to publicly state her name and 
give sworn testimony about vari- 
ous facts related to her injury. 
Such a deposition would have 
destroyed Jane Doe’s anonymity, 
which is protected by law. 

The activists, all calling them- 
selves ‘Jane Doe,’ had original 
ly planned to show up at 
Macguire’s office for the deposi- 
tion, but when it was cancelled 
decided to show up anyway and 
discuss the case with the city at- 
torney’s office. 

I'he city attorney’s demand 
was an attempt to completely 

sabotage the issue of confiden- 

tiality. It was a slap in the face,’ 

said Melinda Phillips, an ACT 

UP women’s caucus member. “‘It 
was pretty ludicrous and very 
threatening. ACT UP was there 
because we feel very strongly that 
Jane Doe deserves all the support 

we can give her. This goes far 
beyond one worker’s compensa- 
tion claim.’ 

According to Phillips, the way 
the city attorney’s office has 
handled the claim calls San Fran- 

cisco’s acclaimed ‘AIDS care 
model’’ into serious question— 
and is cause for concern of other 

health-care workers. 

““The top priority of the city is 

not the health and welfare of its 
Jane Does, their priority is to pro- 
tect the city. It’s not clear what 
they think they are protecting the 
city from,” she told Bay Area Re- 
porter. “I think it’s outrageous, 
but I don’t think it’s surprising. 
It points out the general state of 
the health-care system. San Fran- 
cisco General is severely 
understaffed, with the prospect 
of more needle sticks because 
people are overworked.” 

Jane Doe’s injury claim was 

stalled for over 18 months be- 
cause the city attorney’s office 
refused to process her claim 
anonymously, even though Sec- 
tion 199 of the Health and Safe- 
ty Code, authored by former As- 
semblyman Art Agnos, specifical- 

ly provides that in any 
administrative or judicial pro- 
ceeding ‘‘no person shall be com- 
pelled to identify an HIV-infected 
person.” A worker’s compensa- 
tion hearing is an administrative 
proceeding. 

Previous attempts to process 
Jane Doe’s claim that identified 
her by a code number were re- 

jected by the city attorney and the 
Worker's Compensation Appeals 
Board. 

The agreement announced on 

  

     
      

            
    
     
          
     

          
    

   
One of the nurses identifying themselves as ‘Jane Doe’’ at a 

protest in the city attorney's office. 
  

Monday is that four people will 

be apprised of Jane Doe’s iden- 

tity. They include Macguire, the 

worker’s compensation claims 

manager handling Doe’s case, 

and if necessary, City Attorney 

Louise Renne and Claire Mur- 

phy, a city Health Service Board 

official. 

‘‘An agreement has been 
reached in one case. We felt so 
strongly that this case should 
start moving,’ said Macguire. 
Yet, he said the resolution of the 
procedural matters in this case 
does not constitute a policy for 
handling work-related HIV infec- 
tion claims: ‘‘Each case will be 
decided on its own merit.’ 

Macguire told the Bay Area 
Reporter that the city “can’t pay 
benefits on the basis of an anony- 
mous claim. No employer can do 
that!” He said the case is now 
before a judge—and that follow- 
ing a presentation of the facts in 
the case, ‘ ‘we will make our deci- 

sion as to whether it was a work- 

related injury.’ 

“What it really boils down to 

is that every bureaucracy has 

their procedures. Over time they 

become sacred to the bureauc- 

cracy. I think it’s bureaucratic in- 

transigence rather than malice,” 

Hastings said of the way the city 

has handled the case. 

“Jane Doe is actually deman- 

ding less than the law requires,” 

Hastings said. ‘‘She and I felt 

that some concession had to be 

made to the administrative needs 

of the city. She was perfectly 

within her rights to demand the 
city channel her claim through 

the hospital health care person 
who already knew her identity.’ 

Hastings pointed out that Doe 
has no other risk factors for HIV 
infection and questioned how the 
city would respond to a claim fil- 
ed by a gay male nurse who suf- 
fered a needle-stick injury and 
showed HIV infection. v 
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More Harassment Reported in Sunset 
  

by Dennis McMillan 

A resident in the Sunset 
District has been the victim of 

ongoing homophobic attacks. 
Local police have not taken ac- 
tion and have advised the victim 
to move to another neighbor- 
hood. 

Paul Harmon called for the 
Taraval police to help him in what 
he considered an emergency sit- 
uation. His upstairs neighbor was 
attempting to beat down his front 
door. When Harmon called the 
911 emergency line, the police 
acted upset for his dialing that 
number. He said they wanted to 
take him to jail for calling 911 
when he believed he was in 
danger. The neighbor apparent- 
ly has a collection of guns 
upstairs. 

Harmon had also been assaul- 
ted earlier by the neighbor, and 
then hit in the face for no ap- 
parent reason, the attacker say- 
ing, “This should get you and 
your faggot friends out of here.’ 
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At the time, the man’s biker 

friends had been circling the 

block, egging him on to attack 

Harmon. 

Verbal attacks have been going 

on for two years, according to 

Harmon. He has also suffered 

damage amounting to about 

$200 by the man to his front 

porch garden. 

He is angry at the police who 

have repeatedly warned him that 

“‘because of your lifestyle in this 

neighborhood” that this is what 

to expect. The apartment is 

located on the Great Highway by 

the N-Judah streetcar line, hard- 

ly a bad area by definition. 

He said police continually ask 

him if he is openly gay, and then 

suggest he move somewhere else. 

“I guess that’s the rule here, 

that you can’t live in the Sunset,” 

Harmon said. 

On another occasion last year 

the neighbor tried to break down 

Harmon's door, throwing his 
Hibachi at it. Other times the as- 
sailant has chased him and 
followed him into his apartment. 

Although the landlord has 
witnessed many of these attacks, 

he will not talk to anyone about 

them, refusing to get involved. 
Apparently other gay neighbors 
have had trouble with this man, 

but also do not want to report it. 

Harmon's roommate of nine 
years has left because of all this 
harassment, and now Harmon 
has decided he can no longer 
take it and is making plans to 
move soon. 

*“I talked to the Bay Area Re- 
porter because I was worried 
something might happen to me, 
and I wanted documentation, 
which the police will not pro- 
vide,” Harmon said. 

The police report narrative did 
not mention assault or battery, 
calling the incident merely 

“‘malicious mischief and apart- 

ment harassment.” 

Inspector John Propes, who 
had been assigned to the case, 
told the B.A.R. he did not recall 
it. 

“I am moving to another 

neighborhood where I will feel 

more welcome,” Harmon said. ‘1 

am afraid for my life and the 

police do not want to do anything 
about it.’ v 

  

    

    States Prohibiting 
AIDS Discrimination 
But Gaps Reported 

by Dennis McMillan 

A new study on national AIDS- 
related discrimination indicates 
that the majority of state civil 
rights enforcement agencies pro- 
hibit such behavior, backing up 
their actions with existing laws 
that forbid discrimination on the 
basis of physical handicap. 

The study also shows many 

gaps in national protection 

against AIDS phobia. 

A National Gay Rights Ad- 

vocates’ analyzed the extent to 

which American citizens are pro- , 

tected by agencies from AIDS- 

related discrimination. The 

public-interest law firm hopes to 

gain support to help pass the 

Americans with Disabilities Act 

with this study. The ADA would 

broadly prohibit handicap-based 

discrimination in the United 

States. 

The act was introduced May 9, 

championed by Sen. Edward 

Kennedy, D-Mass., and Sen. Tom 

Harkin, D-Iowa. 

Kennedy said, ‘Beyond the 

fundamental issues of fairness 

and justice for individuals, pro- 

tections against discrimination 

for people with HIV disease are 

essential to protect the public 

health.” 

The Senate version of the bill, 

S933, had 33 co-sponsors. The 

House sponsored HR 2273 with 

84 co-sponsors. NGRA has found 

broad bi-partisan support for the 

ADA. 

Robert Bray, Human Rights 

Campaign Fund communica- 

tions director, said of the bill, 

“Now we are working to pass 

legislation that protects PWAs 

and people with HIV in both the 

public and private sectors, allow- 

ing them to lead their lives with 

stronger assurances that their 

civil rights will be upheld” 

The NGRA report states that 

“eight years into the AIDS epi- 

demic our nation continues to be 

devastated by AIDS-related dis- 

crimination. The National 

Academy of Sciences, the Ameri- 

can Medical Association, the 

Presidential AIDS Commission 

and other experts warn that such 

discrimination increases the 

spread of AIDS by forcing people 

away from education and medical 

attention.’ 

According to the survey, 40 

states prohibit AIDS discrimina- 

tion, 35 forbid ARC discrimina- 

tion, 33 do not allow persons with 

asymptomatic HIV to be discrim- 

inated against, and 28 states pro- 

tect uninfected people who are 

perceived by others to be at risk 

for AIDS. 

Virtually every state that has 

not made AIDS discrimination il- 

legal is simply undecided on the 

issue. The only one to take the 

position that AIDS, ARC and 

HIV discrimination is actually 

permissible is Tennessee. 

Alabama and Arkansas were not 

even aware that AIDS discrimina- 

tion existed. 

Benjamin Schatz, director of 

NGRA’s AIDS Civil Rights Pro- 

ject, said that Tennessee passed 

a ‘communicable disease’’ ex- 

ception in its legislation after the 

AIDS crisis had been well known 

with specific intentions to allow 

AIDS discrimination. 

“It is universally accepted 

among respected medical experts 

that AIDS-related discrimination 

is counterproductive in our ef- 

forts to tight the spread of this 

disease,’ Schatz said. ‘“The only 

people who do not feel that way 

are bigots who have a vested in- 

terest in discrimination.” 

The survey found that there 

are serious gaps in present han- 

dicap discrimination laws. While 

the Federal Rehabilitation Act 

does prohibit such behavior in 

employment, education and 

medical services, this only ap- 
plies to recipients of federal fund- 

ing and, therefore, in many cases, 

is inapplicable to private sector 

discrimination. 

Schatz said that this was a 
good news/bad news report. 

““The good news is that the 
clear majority of states are inter- 
preting their handicap-discrimi- 
nation regulations as prohibiting 
AIDS-related discrimination. 
And it is particularly encourag-' 
ing that the majority say that 
even people who are perceived as 
   

   
    

    

    
     

  

    
     

         

  

      
Benjamin Schatz, director of National Gay Rights Advocate’s 

AIDS Civil Rights Project. 
  

perceived HIV discrimination 
are Arizona, Kansas, South 

Carolina and Texas. 

““The bad news is that some 

being at risk are protected—a 

definite advantage to the gay 

community,’ he said. 

The four states that allow such 

ARCADIA BODYBUILDING SOCIETY 
PRESENTS 

al ol ll 

states continue to sit on the 

sidelines and do nothing in spite 

of the overwhelming legal prece- 

dent.’ he said. ‘‘Also, the laws 

themselves are often written with 

so many gaps that people with 
AIDS, cancer, diabetes, cerebral 

palsy or any other handicap are 
not protected from many forms of 
discrimination.” 

Schatz said that as long as 
AIDS discrimination continued 
to persist, more and more deaths 
would be reported. He added that 
a person’s state of residence 
should not determine the amount 
of justice he is entitled to receive. 

“The AIDS virus knows no 

state boundaries,’ he said. 

NGRA’s executive director, 

Jean O’Leary, said, ‘‘New laws 

must be passed, and existing laws 

mut be strengthened, to ensure 

that all Americans are protected 

against handicap-based discrim- 
ination.’ 

NGRA recommends four steps 

in its report. State courts and 

civil-rights enforcement agencies 

should interpret their handicap 

discrimination laws as broadly as 

possible, according to NGRA 

recommendation. A sub-heading 

says that those states with “‘com- 

municable disease’ exceptions 

should acknowledge that AIDS is 

not communicable in the or- 

dinary sense. A 

THE NATIONAL LESBIAN AND GAY BODYBUILDING CHAMPIONSHIPS 

A NATURAL CONTEST 

PALACE OF FINE ARTS THEATRE-SAN FRANCISCO, CALIFORNIA 

SATURDAY JUNE 24, 1989 

PRELIMINARY COMPETITION 9:00 AM FINAL COMPETITION 7:00 PM 

TICKETS $5 TICKETS $15, $20, & $35 

TICKETS AVAILABLE AT 

STBS - UNION SQUARE AND ALL BASS OUTLET STORES 

INCLUDING ALL HEADLINES STORES 

CHARGE BY PHONE (415) 552-3656 

A STERLING PRODUCTION 

PRODUCED BY DON JOHNSON & JIM SNIADACH 

ILLUSTRATION BY PAUL WONNER 

TRV EAR GIA: 2h 
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Down and Out In San Francisco 

South of Market. Every day they cluster beneath the trees on the 

plaza before City Hall, a grim reminder of officially sanctioned 

heartlessness. And every evening we pass them while strolling down Cas- 

tro Street. And we wonder: what would it take to make our society want 

to create a home for the homeless? 

KE very morning we see them huddled in the doorways and alleys of 

An estimated 6,000 homeless people live in San Francisco, and about 

a third of them are gay or lesbian, according to Don Jackson of the Gay 

Rescue Mission, a worthy service organization operating out of a dingy 

little storefront on Folsom Street. With an operating budget of only 

$2,000 per month, the Rescue Mission still finds itself in the ignominous 

position of having to beg for private contributions so it can continue 

its work of feeding hungry people. Jackson says contributors “‘are more 

generous around Christmas, but hunger lasts all year long.’ 

A home provides a sense of place that is, for many, inextricable from 

a sense of self. A home is a sanctuary, providing a tangible measure of 

membership—‘I belong here’ that can be especially important to those 

who have previously been forced to flee from inhospitable circumstances. 

Jackson notes that a great number of gay men and lesbians come to San 

Francisco to escape homophobia in their hometowns. Ill prepared for 

life in a big city, however, some slip through the cracks and land on the 

cold streets. 

Most people want to fit in with the society that surrounds them, and 

in a society that is as material-based as ours, the accumulation of belong- 

ings in a sense defines the person. The most crucial of all possessions 

is a place to live. Take away that, and you have taken away respect. Some 

resort to prostitution to survive. 

As if it were not bad enough to be without a home, the condition of 

homelessness itself harms those in its grip. Starvation and exposure to 
the elements are only the most obvious dangers. A study conducted in 
New York City and reported this week at the international AIDS con- 
ference in Montreal indicates that as many as 62 percent of the homeless 
men in New York may be infected with the human immunodeficiency 
virus, which is spread by unsafe sex and injection drug use, in homeless 

NN 

shelters and out. Those with compromised immune systems are at risk 

of getting secondary illnesses, such as tuberculosis, which is spread in 

crowded shelters by coughing. According to Don Jackson, there are about 

800 homeless people with AIDS in San Francisco, and up to 80 percent 

of gay street people suffer from HIV infection. 

And how do we care for the sickest in our midst? Of the 105 HIV- 

infected men in the New York City study (62 of them with full-blown 

AIDS), only 11 were receiving AZT, the only federally approved medi- 

cal treatment for the virus. 

“I’ve survived, but it’s been a real eye-opener,” said a gay homeless 

man interviewed by Dennis Conkin for a front-page article in this week’s 

issue of the Bay Area Reporter. He expressed dismay about the gay com- 

Sie apparent lack of concern for those like himself. “We need jobs,” 

e said. 

‘““T'he gay community is focused on AIDS,” Jackson agreed. ‘‘Sup- 
port for people who are homeless is weak. They feel that it doesn’t af- 
fect them.’ But in that, gay people are wrong. We reflect the rest of 
America, and Americans have been growing poorer. Jackson’s observa- 
tion that there are more and more homeless gay people is borne out by 
national poverty statistics, which show that the poverty rate was higher 
in 1986 than in any year since 1969. 

The Gay Rescue Mission and other good-willed organizations like it 

are only band-aids. Radical surgery is required. *‘Long-range solutions 

cost money,” Jackson notes, ‘‘and the government doesn’t want to spend 

it?” And that is the crux of the matter. Homelessness is a complicated 

problem with no easy solutions, but a good place to start would be to 

divert some of the national wealth from the making of bombs to the 

building of homes. Or our political leaders might pay some attention 

to the majority of American citizens, who said in a recent public-opinion 

poll that they would be willing to pay a special tax earmarked for hous- 

ing the homeless. 

America can find homes for all. It is a mark of shame on our society 

that we have refused to do so. v 

Free Speech Is for All of Us 
by Aaron Travis 

T the producers and writers of Designing Women: 

I was extremely disturbed by the episode of Designing Women 

broadcast on May 22. This was the episode in which you blatant- 

ly advocated censorship in the United States. It was by no means ““ob- 

jective’; while a single character mildly demurred at the idea of cen- 

sorship, expressing vague feelings that it’s “‘just not right,” her boss 

made passionate speeches and even practiced violence to further cen- 

sorship in situations that were deliberately milked for audience approval 

and applause. The entire show was appalling. 

The chief argument advanced was a new one to me: That pornogra- 

phy isn’t political (you're dead wrong on that), and therefore isn't pro- 

tected by the First Amendment because “it’s not free speech, it’s 

commerce.” As “proof,” a female magazine publisher is told she wouldnt 

be in the market at all if there weren’t any bucks in it; your mouthpiece 

gleefully looks forward to zoning this publisher’s product “‘out of the 

country.” This is an insidious and wildly hypocritical argument to be 

hearing from a network sitcom. Is Designing Women (or the evening 

news, for that matter) “free speech” or *‘commerce’? Would people like 

you be engaged in either if there weren't any bucks in it? And would 
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who argue for 

able atthe coruer gora ioe, 195% | vlked about all hone svustils 

and torture chambers I saw on Designing Women. Why don’t you stick 
to the reality if you want to argue the politics of porn, instead of 
shameless pandering to the prurient interests of your own audience for 

a few laughs? 

Finally, I want to tell you why I’m so personally incensed over your 
advocacy of censorship. I'm a writer by profession, and among my out- 
put are stories which deal explicitly and graphically with my own erotic 
fantasies and sexual experiences. I also happen to be gay, and I believe 
that my free expression of these stories and my ability to have them pub- 
lished and shared with my readers is a very political act in a country 
ruled by heterosexuals who oppress people like myself on the very 
grounds of our sexuality. My stories don’t exploit women, but they're 
undeniably ic, and I’m sure you'd like to see them banned 
from the reading public. I say: Go to hell! 

The most dangerous thing about this pro-censorship episode of 

Detagning Womes I Seroge this mown in Ameh Ship. spisnde of 

porn campaign begun by Edwin Meese and our so-called Justice Depa 

for are now practicing severe self-censo
rship for fear of specious lawsui 

   

  

dampen sexual nonconformi
ty and expression in Fa! Jism 

TL A DRAPE iia 2 gone 
‘magazines. Instead, we have characters on Designing Women driving 
their cars into newsstands and inviting the audience to cheer. 

Your conclusion: People like you deserve free speech and people like     
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Health Service Goals 

* In your June 1 edition, you published a letter from 

a person who had received HIV testing services at 

the Alternate Test Site located at Health Center Num- 

ber 1 on 17th Street. The person stated concerns 

about the services received and called on the AIDS 

Health Project to make copies of our training pro- 

tocol available. 

We would like to thank the author of the letter for 

those comments. We would also like to reassure both 

the author and the general community that we will 

include the author’s concerns, as well as the many 

other comments that we receive about the ATS serv- 

ice, into consideration in our ongoing management 

of the program. 

The author noted that it is difficult for consumers 

of test site services to voice complaints about services 

because of the anonymous nature of the program. We 

recognize this and have undertaken consumer evalua- 

tions of the program in the past two years to deter- 

mine if consumers are satisfied with our services. The 

results of those surveys and the direct feedback 

received from clients are only part of an extensive 

system of services evaluation and supervision that 

we employ to assure that services are provided ap- 

propriately. 

We would like to emphasize that it is consistently 

our goal to make the client feel comfortable in the 

test site setting. In all of our training for test site 

counselors, we stress the importance of providing 

client-centered services. It is never our intention to 

act in an authoritarian manner or to render 

judgments. 

We are always happy to meet with individuals or 

groups of people (on a named or anonymous basis) 

to discuss our services and our training of test site 

counselors. Persons who would like to review our 

training materials are invited to do so by appoint- 

ment. We also welcome phone calls and letters that 

comment on services received. 

In conclusion, we would like to note that our sole 

purpose in providing test site services is to assist in- 

dividuals in asserting control over their health status. 

We have no other goals other than to stop this epi- 

demic and to help persons to cope with their test 

results. We know that the individuals who provide test 

site counseling are caring people who share this con- 

cern. We have confidence in their abilities and in our 

abilities as an agency to provide these services. 

James W. Dilley, MD 

Executive Director, AIDS Health Project 
Peter V. Campos 

Coordinator, AHP-ATS Program 

University of California, San Francisco 

  

Bullseye 

# Dear Flight Attendant, 

Honey, you missed the point. To protect sensitive 

souls like yourself, I said, ‘I’ve never understood 

what makes certain stewards so haughty. As far as I'm 

concerned, they’re nothing but sky waiters.’ (Italics 

added.) Listen, I’m a ground waiter. So where's your 

sense of humor? 

Anyway, you're right. Like most columnists, I am 

a public masturbator. Fortunately, most people ap- 

preciate my ejaculations. Too bad I seem to have hit 

you right in the eye. 

Regretfully, 
Mike Hippler 
San Francisco 

  

To Arms 

* To arms! To arms! A call to arms! 

Let the 15,000 who marched in the Candlelight 

Parade lock arms and surround the new Federal 

Building, shutting it down until we geta commitment 

from the federal government for real federal action 

on AIDS. It’s happening in Beijing, it’s happening 

in Moscow, it’s damned well past time for it to hap- 

pen in San Francisco to demand action on AIDS. 

We need masses and masses of people in militant 

non-violent protest that effectively shuts down daily 

government operations until we get real federal ac- 

tion in the war against AIDS. To hell with anemic out- 

bursts by a small group of 20, 50 or even 150. We need 

thousands!!! To hell with sitting in tents in front of 

empty buildings, to hell with making quilts, and to 

hell with the empty, cruel rhetoric of President Bush. 

And to hell with small numbers of blockading pro- 

testers. Last but not least, to hell with lobbying by 

a select handful behind closed doors. 

To hell with escapism and metaphysical mumbo- 

jumbo preached by con artists who use “feel-good” 

sessions to milk their audiences for bucks, bucks and 

even more bucks!!! Sit up and learn from history, you 

apathetic and scared creatures. Change is made by 

masses demanding change in huge numbers that can 

not, simply can not, be ignored or swept aside. The 

civil rights movement in the South was won by wave 

after wave of hundreds of thousands willing the block 

the system until they got justice. Protest against the 

war in Vietnam was nothing until it involved active- 

ly millions of people, literally millions marching and 

protesting. This is not esoteric history, this is reali- 

ty, and very recent reality. It’s nota complicated idea 

and it’s not hard to understand. 

What do we want? We want all the rules changed. 

We want a real federal research program that 

suspends whatever billions necessary, that takes place 

at breakneck speed, not a snail’s pace. We want to 

save every human life possible because we are a 

democratic people who passionately care about in- 

dividual life. Aren’t we? Are you listening, ACT UP, 

Harvey Milk Club, MCC, AIDS Foundation, Shanti, 

Open Hand, Hunters Point Bay View Foundation, 

Harry Britt, Jim Foster, Cleve Jones, Pat Norman, 

Rev. Williams and the many thousands and thou- 

sands of us (don’t put all the blame on them)! 

And more, we demand even more! Health care and 

housing and anti-discrimination laws with teeth— 

we want everything it takes to protect us, to protect 

our community, to protect all communities and to 

stop AIDS now. 

Protest, protest and more protest, in the thousands 

and thousands, uniting all the groups and in- 

dividuals. That should be our dream. If we don’t have 

that dream, we'll continue this nightmare. 

John Belskus 
San Francisco 

  

Time to Move On 

% In “The Other Cheek’ letter written by Mr. 

Echenrode, and published in the May 25 issue. As 

a D.J. in the Castro, I personally feel it is time to stop 

beating a dead horse—i.e., Donna Summer, Coors, 

Florida orange juice, etc. We all have our choices on 

whether we want to continue to be angry and hostile 

at the above mentioned, or are we going to go for- 

ward? In the midst of the turmoil brought on by the 

AIDS epidemic, why not concentrate our efforts on 

a core group of elected officials whose sole purpose 

in life is to make ours more difficult? Jesse Helms, 

William Dannemeyer, and Gordon Humphries are 

truly threats. Donna Summer is not. She hurt our 

feelings, and in return we definitely hurt her career. 

Mr. Echenrode, I feel a great deal of rage coming 

from you, and it is simply not healthy. Being a PWA 

myself, if I were to allow myself to hold all the hurt 

and anger inside that I feel, then I would be dead. 

Also, I am the D.J. that you verbally lashed out at a 

couple of weeks ago, and personally I feel it entirely 

unfair of you to take your anger out onme in a public 

place. 

When I step into that D.J. booth, politics is ab- 

solutely the furthest thing from my mind. The least 

of my worries at that time is what is and what is not 

politically correct. And what I do play and do not play 

does not necessarily reflect my own beliefs. Because 

I do care. 

If for one minute while you were listening to me 

I provoked you to this type of response, then I have 

succeeded as a D.J. in triggering an emotion in you. 

Whether it was good or bad, I had your attention. 

Offending you was not my intent, nor the other 

patrons, but letting them know and you know that 

it was time to move on was. 

I respect your feelings, I truly do, but for both our 

sakes, in the near future direct your anger in a way 

where it will do the most good, not at people simply 

doing what they are hired to do. And also remember 

just who is truly trying to hurt us as a community. 

Gary Ostrander 
San Francisco 

  

Survivors 

* It was very gratifying to read in the Bay Area Re- 

porter that finally this year there will be a contingent 

in the parade for the surviving partners of those who 

have died from AIDS. The parade in recent years has 

given high visibility to those with AIDS and the 

organizations that care for them, and rightfully so. 

I have lost two lovers in the past four years and have 

not been able to get myself to go to a parade since 

1984. I felt apart and detached from the parade be- 

cause even though I was the primary caregiver for 

my lovers, I was not a member of an organized 

caregiving organization. After they died, my feelings 

of detachment and invisibility were even more pro- 

nounced. And when the grief got overwhelming, the 

idea of being in the midst of a celebration of life was 

too emotionally tearing. I thank the organizers of this 

contingent for filling a great need as the number of 

survivors grows dramatically. I urge those who want 

to be part of this contingent and reclaim their place 

in the parade and community to call Rick at 282-8815 

or Allan at 626-3893 for further information. 

Ken Wolff 
San Francisco 

  

  

  

    

  

      
  

673-1160 Licensed Psychologists 
over 15 years of clinical experience 

with gay and bisexual men 

— individual psychotherapy - hans 
— grief counseling John A. Martin, Ph.D 

— coping with AIDS issues & fears jc oh io, Ph : 
— couples and group therapy 

Sliding fee scale/Insurance Accepted 
a private mental health group 

  

  

Jennifer Simpson 
VEYA RGN 

Dr. Lowell Houser 
CHIROPRACTOR 

"PAIN CHECKS" 
BY APPOINTMENT     
  

     

  
Sensitive Legal Services 

Schneider 
| Attorney at Law Probate & wills 

Personal Injury 

Criminal offenses 

Family law 

General Civil 

Matters 

| 400 Montgomery 

Street, Suite 500 

781-6500 

San Francisco Financial District   
  

  

Schmidt & Sichmide 

INSURANCE 
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Tahiti - Thanksgiving 
November 18 - 25, 1989 

Now, Yoyager’s own gay group 

\ cruising the islands of French 

\\ Polynesia on Wind Song, the 

o 
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\ \ world’s largest, most sophisti- 

IN cated sailing ship. $200 per 

| AL person special discount 

r A | \\ for bookings before 

AW \ July 15th. Full- 
\ \ \\ \\\ color brochure 

AI A AR available.     
626-1169 

4406 18th Street 
San Francisco 
(3 blocks off Castro at Eureka) 
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South of Market. Every day they cluster beneath the trees on the 
plaza before City Hall, a grim reminder of officially sanctioned 

heartlessness. And every evening we pass them while strolling down Cas- 
tro Street. And we wonder: what would it take to make our society want 
to create a home for the homeless? 

E very morning we see them huddled in the doorways and alleys of 

An estimated 6,000 homeless people live in San Francisco, and about 

a third of them are gay or lesbian, according to Don Jackson of the Gay 
Rescue Mission, a worthy service organization operating out of a dingy 
little storefront on Folsom Street. With an operating budget of only 
$2,000 per month, the Rescue Mission still finds itself in the ignominous 

position of having to beg for private contributions so it can continue 
its work of feeding hungry people. Jackson says contributors ‘are more 
generous around Christmas, but hunger lasts all year long.” 

A home provides a sense of place that is, for many, inextricable from 
a sense of self. A home is a sanctuary, providing a tangible measure of 
membership— ‘I belong here’ —that can be especially important to those 
who have previously been forced to flee from inhospitable circumstances. 
Jackson notes that a great number of gay men and lesbians come to San 
Francisco to escape homophobia in their hometowns. Ill prepared for 
life in a big city, however, some slip through the cracks and land on the 
cold streets. 

Most people want to fit in with the society that surrounds them, and 
in a society that is as material-based as ours, the accumulation of belong- 

ings in a sense defines the person. The most crucial of all possessions 
is a place to live. Take away that, and you have taken away respect. Some 
resort to prostitution to survive. 

As if it were not bad enough to be without a home, the condition of 

homelessness itself harms those in its grip. Starvation and exposure to 
the elements are only the most obvious dangers. A study conducted in 
New York City and reported this week at the international AIDS con- 
ference in Montreal indicates that as many as 62 percent of the homeless 
men in New York may be infected with the human immunodeficiency 
virus, which is spread by unsafe sex and injection drug use, in homeless 

by Aaron Travis 

T o the producers and writers of Designing Women: 

I was extremely disturbed by the episode of Designing Women 
broadcast on May 22. This was the episode in which you blatant- 

ly advocated censorship in the United States. It was by no means “‘ob- 
jective’; while a single character mildly demurred at the idea of cen- 
sorship, expressing vague feelings that it’s ‘‘just not right,’ her boss 
made passionate speeches and even practiced violence to further cen- 
sorship in situations that were deliberately milked for audience approval 
and applause. The entire show was appalling. 

The chief argument advanced was a new one to me: That pornogra- 
phy isn’t political (you’re dead wrong on that), and therefore isn’t pro- 
tected by the First Amendment because “it’s not free speech, it’s 
commerce.” As “proof,” a female magazine publisher is told she wouldn't 
be in the market at all if there weren’t any bucks in it; your mouthpiece 

gleefully looks forward to zoning this publisher’s product ‘‘out of the 
country.’ This is an insidious and wildly hypocritical argument to be 
hearing from a network sitcom. Is Designing Women (or the evening 
news, for that matter) *‘free speech” or “‘commerce’’? Would people like 
you be engaged in either if there weren't any bucks in it? And would 
I be justified in trying to force you off the air because I don’t like your 
ideas and you're only out for profit? By your definition, ““free speech” 

in America belongs only to professional politicians and the idle rich who 
don’t need to make a living. No thanks. 

You also engage in outright lies to further the argument. There are 
references to outrageous examples of specialized pornography, involv- 
ing entire magazines of amputees in lingerie and that old stand-by, 

animals. I dare you to produce either of these examples. You can’t, unless 
you ve been in Amsterdam lately. They are commercially unavailable in 
the United States. Yet people who argue for censorship are always talk- 
ing about animal, kiddie and snuff porn as if these were readily avail-   able at the corner porn store. It’s as if I talked about all those swastikas 

NEXT ISSUE OUT: JUNE 15, 1989 

Down and Out In San Francisco 

Free Speech Is for All of Us : 

  
  

NEXT DEADLINE: JUNE 9, 1989 
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shelters and out. Those with compromised immune systems are at risk 
of getting secondary illnesses, such as tuberculosis, which is spread in 
crowded shelters by coughing. According to Don Jackson, there are about 
800 homeless people with AIDS in San Francisco, and up to 80 percent 
of gay street people suffer from HIV infection. 

And how do we care for the sickest in our midst? Of the 105 HIV- 

infected men in the New York City study (62 of them with full-blown 
AIDS), only 11 were receiving AZT, the only federally approved medi- 
cal treatment for the virus. 

“I’ve survived, but it’s been a real eye-opener,” said a gay homeless 
man interviewed by Dennis Conkin for a front-page article in this week’s 
issue of the Bay Area Reporter. He expressed dismay about the gay com- 
munity’s apparent lack of concern for those like himself. ‘‘We need jobs,’ 
he said. 

“The gay community is focused on AIDS,” Jackson agreed. ‘‘Sup- 
port for people who are homeless is weak. They feel that it doesn’t af- 
fect them.” But in that, gay people are wrong. We reflect the rest of 
America, and Americans have been growing poorer. Jackson's observa- 
tion that there are more and more homeless gay people is borne out by 
national poverty statistics, which show that the poverty rate was higher 
in 1986 than in any year since 1969. 

The Gay Rescue Mission and other good-willed organizations like it 
are only band-aids. Radical surgery is required. ‘‘Long-range solutions 
cost money,” Jackson notes, ‘‘and the government doesn’t want to spend 
it.” And that is the crux of the matter. Homelessness is a complicated 
problem with no easy solutions, but a good place to start would be to 
divert some of the national wealth from the making of bombs to the 
building of homes. Or our political leaders might pay some attention 
to the majority of American citizens, who said in a recent public-opinion 
poll that they would be willing to pay a special tax earmarked for hous- 
ing the homeless. 

America can find homes for all. It is a mark of shame on our society 
that we have refused to do so. v 

and torture chambers I saw on Designing Women. Why don’t you stick 
to the reality if you want to argue the politics of porn, instead of 
shameless pandering to the prurient interests of your own audience for 
a few laughs? 

Finally, I want to tell you why I’m so personally incensed over your 
advocacy of censorship. I'm a writer by profession, and among my out- 
put are stories which deal explicitly and graphically with my own erotic 
fantasies and sexual experiences. I also happen to be gay, and I believe 
that my free expression of these stories and my ability to have them pub- 
lished and shared with my readers is a very political act in a country 
ruled by heterosexuals who oppress people like myself on the very 
grounds of our sexuality. My stories don’t exploit women, but they're 
undeniably pornographic, and I'm sure you'd like to see them banned 
from the reading public. I say: Go to hell! 

The most dangerous thing about this pro-censorship episode of 
Designing Women is its timing, At this moment in America the anti- 
porn campaign begun by Edwin Meese and our so-called Justice Depart- 
ment is in full swing. People are being imprisoned for distributing porn 
(including nonviolent gay porn), video shops are being intimidated into 
taking all porn from their shelves, and many of the magazines I write 
for are now practicing severe self-censorship for fear of specious lawsuits 
by the Justice Department which could drive them (and my access to 
free speech) out of business from the legal fees alone. This is harass- 
ment by the government against its citizens, and a flagrant attempt to 
dampen sexual nonconformity and expression in America, yet it’s gone 
unreported on such supposed bastions of free speech as the network news 
magazines. Instead, we have characters on Designing Women driving 
their cars into newsstands and inviting the audience to cheer. 

Your conclusion: People like you deserve free speech and people like 
me don’t. God save us from your vision of America. P 
I'll be writing you from prison. vie Potape nen “v     
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Health Service Goals 

* In your June 1 edition, you published a letter from 
a person who had received HIV testing services at 
the Alternate Test Site located at Health Center Num- 
ber 1 on 17th Street. The person stated concerns 
about the services received and called on the AIDS 
Health Project to make copies of our training pro- 

tocol available. 

We would like to thank the author of the letter for 
those comments. We would also like to reassure both 
the author and the general community that we will 
include the author’s concerns, as well as the many 

other comments that we receive about the ATS serv- 

ice, into consideration in our ongoing management 

of the program. 

The author noted that it is difficult for consumers 
of test site services to voice complaints about services 
because of the anonymous nature of the program. We 
recognize this and have undertaken consumer evalua- 
tions of the program in the past two years to deter- 
mine if consumers are satisfied with our services. The 
results of those surveys and the direct feedback 
received from clients are only part of an extensive 
system of services evaluation and supervision that 
we employ to assure that services are provided ap- 

propriately. 

We would like to emphasize that it is consistently 
our goal to make the client feel comfortable in the 

test site setting. In all of our training for test site 

counselors, we stress the importance of providing 
client-centered services. It is never our intention to 
act in an authoritarian manner or to render 

judgments. 

We are always happy to meet with individuals or 
groups of people (on a named or anonymous basis) 
to discuss our services and our training of test site 

counselors. Persons who would like to review our 

training materials are invited to do so by appoint- 

ment. We also welcome phone calls and letters that 
comment on services received. 

In conclusion, we would like to note that our sole 

purpose in providing test site services is to assist in- 

dividuals in asserting control over their health status. 

We have no other goals other than to stop this epi- 

demic and to help persons to cope with their test 

results. We know that the individuals who provide test 

site counseling are caring people who share this con- 

cern. We have confidence in their abilities and in our 
abilities as an agency to provide these services. 

James W. Dilley, MD 

Executive Director, AIDS Health Project 

Peter V. Campos 

Coordinator, AHP-ATS Program 
University of California, San Francisco 

  

Bullseye 

* Dear Flight Attendant, 

Honey, you missed the point. To protect sensitive 

souls like yourself, I said, ‘I’ve never understood 

what makes certain stewards so haughty. As far as I'm 

concerned, they re nothing but sky waiters.” (Italics 

added.) Listen, I’m a ground waiter. So where’s your 

sense of humor? 

Anyway, you're right. Like most columnists, Iam 

a public masturbator. Fortunately, most people ap- 

preciate my ejaculations. Too bad I seem to have hit 

you right in the eye. 

Regretfully, 
Mike Hippler 
San Francisco 

  

To Arms 

* To arms! To arms! A call to arms! 

Let the 15,000 who marched in the Candlelight 

Parade lock arms and surround the new Federal 

Building, shutting it down until we get a commitment 

from the federal government for real federal action 

on AIDS. It’s happening in Beijing, it’s happening 

in Moscow, it’s damned well past time for it to hap- 

pen in San Francisco to demand action on AIDS. 

We need masses and masses of people in militant 

non-violent protest that effectively shuts down daily 

government operations until we get real federal ac- 

tion in the war against AIDS. To hell with anemic out- 

bursts by a small group of 20, 50 or even 150. We need 

thousands!!! To hell with sitting in tents in front of 

empty buildings, to hell with making quilts, and to 

hell with the empty, cruel rhetoric of President Bush. 

And to hell with small numbers of blockading pro- 

testers. Last but not least, to hell with lobbying by 

a select handful behind closed doors. 

To hell with escapism and metaphysical mumbo- 

jumbo preached by con artists who use ‘‘feel-good” 

sessions to milk their audiences for bucks, bucks and 

even more bucks!!! Sit up and learn from history, you 

apathetic and scared creatures. Change is made by 

masses demanding change in huge numbers that can 

not, simply can not, be ignored or swept aside. The 

civil rights movement in the South was won by wave 

  

after wave of hundreds of thousands willing the block 
the system until they got justice. Protest against the 
war in Vietnam was nothing until it involved active- 
ly millions of people, literally millions marching and 
protesting. This is not esoteric history, this is reali- 
ty, and very recent reality. It’s not a complicated idea 
and it’s not hard to understand. 

What do we want? We want all the rules changed. 
We want a real federal research program that 
suspends whatever billions necessary, that takes place 
at breakneck speed, not a snail’s pace. We want to 
save every human life possible because we are a 
democratic people who passionately care about in- 
dividual life. Aren’t we? Are you listening, ACT UP, 
Harvey Milk Club, MCC, AIDS Foundation, Shanti, 

Open Hand, Hunters Point Bay View Foundation, 

Harry Britt, Jim Foster, Cleve Jones, Pat Norman, 

Rev. Williams and the many thousands and thou- 
sands of us (don’t put all the blame on them)! 

And more, we demand even more! Health care and 

housing and anti-discrimination laws with teeth— 
we want everything it takes to protect us, to protect 
our community, to protect all communities and to 
stop AIDS now. 

Protest, protest and more protest, in the thousands 

and thousands, uniting all the groups and in- 

dividuals. That should be our dream. If we don’t have 

that dream, we’ll continue this nightmare. 

John Belskus 
San Francisco 

  

Time to Move On 

* In “The Other Cheek’ letter written by Mr. 
Echenrode, and published in the May 25 issue. As 
a D.J. in the Castro, I personally feel it is time to stop 
beating a dead horse—i.e., Donna Summer, Coors, 
Florida orange juice, etc. We all have our choices on 
whether we want to continue to be angry and hostile 
at the above mentioned, or are we going to go for- 
ward? In the midst of the turmoil brought on by the 
AIDS epidemic, why not concentrate our efforts on 
a core group of elected officials whose sole purpose 
in life is to make ours more difficult? Jesse Helms, 
William Dannemeyer, and Gordon Humphries are 

truly threats. Donna Summer is not. She hurt our 
feelings, and in return we definitely hurt her career. 

Mr. Echenrode, I feel a great deal of rage coming 
from you, and it is simply not healthy. Being a PWA 
myself, if I were to allow myself to hold all the hurt 
and anger inside that I feel, then I would be dead. 
Also, I am the D.J. that you verbally lashed out at a 
couple of weeks ago, and personally I feel it entirely 
unfair of you to take your anger out on me in a public 

place. 

When I step into that D.J. booth, politics is ab- 

solutely the furthest thing from my mind. The least 
of my worries at that time is what is and what is not 

politically correct. And what I do play and do not play 

does not necessarily reflect my own beliefs. Because 

I do care. 

If for one minute while you were listening to me 

I provoked you to this type of response, then I have 

succeeded as a D.J. in triggering an emotion in you. 

Whether it was good or bad, I had your attention. 

Offending you was not my intent, nor the other 

patrons, but letting them know and you know that 
It was time to move on was. 

I respect your feelings, I truly do, but for both our 

sakes, in the near future direct your anger in a way 

where it will do the most good, not at people simply 

doing what they are hired to do. And also remember 

just who is truly trying to hurt us as a community. 

Gary Ostrander 
San Francisco 

  

Survivors 

* It was very gratifying to read in the Bay Area Re- 
porter that finally this year there will be a contingent 

in the parade for the surviving partners of those who 
have died from AIDS. The parade in recent years has 
given high visibility to those with AIDS and the 
organizations that care for them, and rightfully so. 
I have lost two lovers in the past four years and have 
not been able to get myself to go to a parade since 
1984. I felt apart and detached from the parade be- 
cause even though I was the primary caregiver for 
my lovers, I was not a member of an organized 

caregiving organization. After they died, my feelings 
of detachment and invisibility were even more pro- 
nounced. And when the grief got overwhelming, the 
idea of being in the midst of a celebration of life was 
too emotionally tearing. I thank the organizers of this 
contingent for filling a great need as the number of 
survivors grows dramatically. I urge those who want 
to be part of this contingent and reclaim their place 
in the parade and community to call Rick at 282-8815 
or Allan at 626-3893 for further information. 

Ken Wolff 
San Francisco 

  

  

  

GAY 
MEN'S 

THERAPY 
CENTER 

            

673-1160 Licensed Psychologists 
over 15 years of clinical experience 

with gay and bisexual men 

— individual psychotherapy 

— grief counseling 

— couples and group therapy 

Sliding fee scale/Insurance Accepted 

a private mental health group 

Rodney Karr, Ph.D. 

Lic. Psych. PL6906 

i i . John A. Martin, Ph.D. 
— coping with AIDS issues & fears jc psych PG9128 
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"PAIN CHECKS" 
BY APPOINTMENT 
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Barry 

Schneider 
Attorney at Law 

400 Montgomery 

Street, Suite 500 

BERRI 

San Francisco 

Sensitive Legal Services 

Probate & wills 

Personal Injury 

Matters 

Criminal offenses 

Family law 

General Civil   
Financial District   

  

  
  

    
INSURANCE 

  

SINCE 1970 : 

165 POST STREET #500 
SAN FRANCISCO, CA 94108 
TELEPHONE (415) 981-3915 

PALM SPRINGS (619) 320-3288 
CALIFORNIA - TOLL FREE (800) 292-9992 
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4406 18th Street 
San Francisco 

November 18 - 25, 1989 

Tahiti - Thanksgiving 

Now, Voyager’s own gay group 

cruising the islands of French 

Polynesia on Wind Song, the 

world’s largest, most sophisti- 

cated sailing ship. $200 per 

person special discount 

for bookings before 

July 15th. Full- 

color brochure 

available. 

626-1169 

(3 blocks off Castro at Eureka) 
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A Therapy Group for 

Sexually Addicted Gay Men 

If your sexual behavior is causing you problems in the area of 

relationships, jobs, health, money or self esteem, and you have tried 

unsuccessfully to change, then you may need the understanding and 

support of others to regain control of your sexuality. 

Michael Bettinger, Ph.D 563-6100 

N
N
N
 
N
Y
Y
S
Y
S
S
Y
S
Y
S
Y
S
N
N
S
Y
 

       Ce gg gg gpg Rie)   
  

  

  

BANKRUPICY * DEBT PROBLEMS * PERSONAL INJURY CLAIMS     
also Commercial Collections Evictions © Real Estate 

Agreements © Probate ¢ Wills o Trusts © Partnerships 

RET OBE CRE 573 Castro Street 864-2161 

  

Do you want to talk about it? 
Depression, Loss, Relationships. HIV, AIDS, ARC. 

Sexuality, Other Personal and Couple's Issues. 

John Armstrong, MFCC Lic miss 
INSURANCE WELCOME 552-2974 
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‘OSNQ=> Roger's 
AUTOMOBILE DETAILING 

(415) 995-4780 

e Hand Wash, Shampoo, Polish e Interior, Exterior Detailing 

* Resin Sealants e Lowest Prices 

e Free Shuttle Service   
  

  

     

   

  

Westbay Windows offers 

the complete Levolor® 

line of mini-blinds and 

verticals at huge savings 

50% OFF! 
With Free Consultation 

And Free Installation! 

WEsTBAY WINDOW PRODUCTS 
(415) 861-5153 or 641-7362 

  

  

ARC AND 
ASYMPTOMATIC 
HIV-POSITIVE 
VOLUNTEERS 

NEEDED 
for a study of an immune- 
modulating drug being conducted 
by Dr. Marcus Conant. Subjects 
may not be taking any other anti- 

retroviral or immune enhancing 
agents. 

For information, call Kathy 

Labriola, L.V.N. or Leland 

Traiman, R.N./E.N.P., at: 

673-3902   
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Ronstadt’s Pigtails 

* On May 29, KRON’s 11 O’Clock News reported 

on the In Concert Against AIDS Evening of Latin 

Music. Jeanine Yeoman mentioned that all the ar- 

tists performed for free except Linda Ronstadt, who 

charged the organizers $7,000 for her expenses. 

That included $2,000 to fly in a hairdresser from 

New York to put her hair in pigtails! I'm sure she 

could have found someone in the Bay Area who would 

have done as good a job with her pigtails and prob- 

ably at no charge. 

With an estimated $1,000 going to each AIDS 

agency, as a result of this benefit concert series, are 

we to assume seven agencies will receive no money 

because of Ms. Ronstadt’s expenses? Or is this the 

reason why each agency will receive such small 

amounts? 

J. Reilly 
San Francisco 

  

Better Role Models 

* [ am writing to commend you on a great article 

you wrote about Bill Paul in the June 1 issue of the 

Bay Area Reporter. He was truly a great soldier in 

the fight for gay rights. 

Which brings up a question I’ve had for quite 
some time. When I was in the Castro on June 1, | 

noticed a banner on the corner of Castro and 18th 
(Hibernia Beach) celebrating the birthday of Marilyn 
Monroe. I could never understand the gay commun- 
ity’s identifying with such tragic figures as Marilyn 
Monroe, Judy Garland, Billie Holliday, etc., etc. 

Granted, all of these women were misunderstood by 

society at large, but how can we as gays and lesbians 
expect to maintain a positive attitude about ourselves 
when we make heroes out of people who ended their 

lives so tragically? 

Hopefully someday we will see a banner at Hiber- 
nia Beach saying, ‘Happy Birthday, Alice B. Toklas,” 
or “Happy Birthday, Bill Paul,” two people on along 
list of positive role models the gay/lesbian community 

has to be proud of. Yes, Marilyn, we do love you, but 

you're not even in the same league as someone like 

Bill Paul. 

Michael Russo 
San Francisco 

  

Condolences 

* I was deeply saddened to learn of the passing of 
Rev. Jim Sandmire. For the past six years, Rev. Sand- 
mire performed an outstanding service as one of our 
police chaplains and was a caring and considerate 
resource for our officers. His passing leaves a great 

void. 

My personal condolences go out to his family, 
friends, and all San Franciscans who knew and cared 

for Rev. Sandmire. 

Frank M. Jordan 
Chief of Police 
San Francisco 

  

Bodybuilding Is a Sport 

* | would like to take this opportunity to refute 
statements made by Mr. Jeff Allen (letters, June 1) 
regarding the sportsworthiness of bodybuilding. To 

set the record straight, Webster's Ninth New Col 

legiate Dictionary confirms that a sport may be defin- 
ed as “‘a source of diversion: recreation’’ as well as 
“a physical activity, engaged in for pleasure.” These 
definitions support bodybuilding as a sportsworthy 

activity. 

Mr. Allen went on to state that bodybuilders are 
not athletes. The same dictionary defines an athlete 
as ‘one who is trained or skilled in exercises, sports, 
or games requiring physical strength, agility, or 
stamina.’ Most long-time bodybuilders are trained 
and skilled in the sport of bodybuilding, which in- 
arguably requires physical strength (and I might even 

include stamina). 

Michael E. Quintal 
Muscle System Gym member 

and bodybuilder 
San Francisco 

  

Motorcycles and Helmets 

* That the California Assembly recently approved 
mandatory helmets for motorcyclists should be of 
great interest to gays and lesbians who ride motor- 
cycles. 

What I am concerned about is that legislative ac- 
tion may not result in a reduction in motorcycle 
deaths and injuries. : 

RRS — 

NN N00 NN 

| firmly believe that education for motorcycle 

riders, proper maintenance and a mature, adult at- 

titude whenever riding would do more to reduce 

motorcycle-related deaths and injuries than simply 

demanding 100 percent helmet-use compliance. 

I also suspect that this type of legislation might 

serve to drive up premiums of those motorcyclists 

who carry motor vehicle insurance. 

Ed Dollak 
San Francisco 

  

Follow Your Heart 

* To those whom it seems to concern most deeply, 

with particular attention to Michael S. Echenrode: 

You know, every time Donna Summer releases a 

new record, her past comes back to haunt her, and 

some ill-chosen words she once was alleged to have 

uttered go still-unforgiven. 

At one time, this woman was recognized every- 

where as the ‘‘Queen of Disco.” She has even been 

quoted as saying that God had to invent disco music 

so that she could be born and become successful. 

Already a Judy Garland figure to some, she was 

arguably at the peak of her career when she “blew 

it all sky-high” by making some remarks about AIDS 

(allegedly, at least) that were completely insensitive 

to the homosexual community who had been her 

most avid fans theretofore. Some of her fans felt so 

betrayed that they started a national—perhaps even 

international—boycott of Ms. Summer, which con- 

tinues to this day. 

Now, my point here is not to defend Donna Sum- 

mer per se; indeed, I can easily imagine her *‘born- 

again self” saying something condescending in that 

“‘tone’” many of the rinati have shown us before about 

“‘Scourges from God’ and such. But let us put it all 
in perspective. Donna Summer is not the problem. 

The Problem—if it can be named in such a small 
space—is what amounts to a ‘‘pocket veto’ of our 
lives; and it is the result of ignorance. If you ascribe 
to such theories, it is at least obvious that Donna 
Summer did not sit in some laboratory in Research 
Triangle Park, N.C., and invent the AIDS virus. What 
is amazing to me is that, for whatever reasons, I hap- 
pened to be in Arizona in July of 1987, and *‘went 
out’ while I was there to some of the gay bars. While 
at one of them, I picked up the local equivalent of 
the Bay Area Reporter. That issue carried an inter- 

view with Paul Jabara, Donna Summer’s early com- 

poser, mentor and friend, which discusses the whole 

“Donna Summer issue’’ at some length, and which 
explains that some years ago, after the remarks were 
made, as a gesture of apology or perhaps solidarity, 
she and Jabara laid down five different versions of 
a song, with intentions of donating proceeds to 
AmFAR; but no one would return their calls. 

So to Michael S. Echenrode, whose letter I read 
in the Bay Area Reporter dated May 25, I would say 
that politically I agree 100 percent with your vigilant 
warnings to ‘‘backsliders’ and ‘‘ungrateful whelps,” 
that there are a lot of issues and practices which must 
not be re-embraced; but if he would see perfect cor- 
rectness in our behavior, perhaps he should at least 
check his facts. Enough innocent blood is being spill- 
ed without mere mortals sitting in judgment, too; 

without just one more person—straight or gay, Chris- 

  

tian or not—telling us what is politically correct, 

when we can really only follow our hearts. 

Lee Harrington 
San Francisco 

  

What It Takes 

* This letter is in response to Jeff Allen’s letter of 
June 1, saying that bodybuilding is not a sport and 
that bodybuilders are not athletes. 

Mr. Allen should be embarrassed by the fact that 
he obviously didn’t even try to do any research before 
spouting off in his ill-informed letter. 

If he had taken the time to investigate, he would 
have found that bodybuilding is one of the most 
demanding sports of the times. He would have found 
that it takes an incredible amount of time and 
discipline to compete naturally (steroid-free), not only 
in time spent at the gym but the time and money 
spent on proper diet and food supplements. Mr. Allen 
must also be misinformed or he would know that even 
today’s modern competitive swimmers are spending 
more time in the gym to further enhance their power, 
strength and endurance. 

Mr. Allen, please take the time to investigate before 
attacking a part of society that you know nothing 
about! 

Nels Peterson 
General Manager. Great Earth Vitamins 

Major Sponsor of Physique "89 
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Loving Environments 

The following was sent to Archbishop John R. Quinn 

* Dear Archbishop Quinn: 

I have great admiration for persons such as your- 
self who commit your life's work to religious 
endeavors. The devotion, compassion and sacrifices 
one makes are truly immeasurable. 

However, I have often mused about the perception 
and understanding men of the cloth have about the 
real world. Historically, churches lag behind the de- 

velopment of contemporary life. Acceptance of evolv- 

ing social and cultural structures and values is often 

a tedious and traumatic endeavor. The questionable 

ethics and behavior of the institution we call church 

has been documented throughout recorded history. 

Many of humankind’s greatest atrocities have been 

committed in the name of Christianity. It seems to 

me hypocrisy permeates organized Judeo-Christian 

institutions. 

Itis for these reasons I must take great issue with 

your response to San Francisco’s recently approved 

domestic partners legislation. It seems to me that this 

legislation is society’s response to the failure of the 

traditional marital model to perpetuate itself and 

strengthen society as a whole. The traditional fami- 

ly no longer exists as the foundation of American 

society. The George Bush picture of an America with 

families of husband, wife and two kids represents less 

than 25 percent of American society as it actually ex- 

ists today. 

Rather, I see the domestic partnership statute as 

recognition of a culture which is creating new defini- 

tions of *‘the family,” definitions which acknowledge 

our de facto social structure. Domestic partnerships 

represent loving, caring, supportive environments 

that deserve the protection accorded another loving, 

caring supportive environment: marriage. It cannot, 

however, grant the same religious blessing afforded 

by a Catholic wedding. Why continue to fight a 

societal protection of valid, wholesome relationships 

from the posture of an institution which espouses 

moral and ethical standards that even its own pro- 

fessed adherents do not uphold? 

Domestic partnerships grant co-habitative, inter- 

dependent persons legal rights which overstep moral 

values not shared by everyone in society. It condones 

and protects the right of two people to choose for 

themselves a relationship that is built upon love, com- 

passion and commitment. (Hmmmm, this sounds 

very much like a description I once heard of mar- 

riage.) It allows those persons to build a future, reduc- 

ing the fear of having well intentioned but ill advised 

third parties wreak havoc on a healthy, happy home. 

The heterosexual community will certainly bene- 

fit from the law. The lesbian and gay community will 

certainly benefit the most from this new law. The gay 

and lesbian community have also suffered the most, 

throughout history, for being different. Gays and les- 

bians want the same freedom accorded other con- 

tributing members of our society: the right to build 

a future with loved ones, to be protected from 

malicious intentioned persons, and the right not to 

suffer unreasonable standards and morays thrust 

upon them. 

Funny, the American experiment embodies per- 

sonal freedom to choose one’s own lifestyle, protec- 

tion of individual liberties and rights, and 

encouragement to embrace all that life has to offer 

so long as we do not negatively impact the rights of 

others. This same philosophy, it seems to me, is a 

component of the Judeo-Christian teachings. The 

color of one’s skin, or one’s precious religious beliefs, 

or one’s sexual orientation should not compromise 

a community's participation in the American experi- 

ment. Nor do I believe it endangers spiritual rewards 

based upon free agency. 

“A serious blow to our society’s historic commit- 

ment to supporting marriage and family life”’? That 

“‘hlow’” happened a long time ago. **Highly blurred 

vision of reality’’? I wonder whose vision should be 

reconsidered... 

Cordially and respectfully, 

John Ferrari 
Piedmont 

A Proper Legacy 

* In response to Name Withheld By Request’s let- 

ter (May 25) AIDS Benefit Counselors is the legacy 

Patrick James left, and I don’t think he would find 

it “pitiful” as the Bay Area Reporter suggests (the 

word “pitiful’’ was not used by the writer of the let- 

ter unless he wrote the headline to be used over his 

remarks). 

ABC has helped a lot of clients, and some of them 

have even complimented us on the speediness of our 

response. We certainly are aware that time is often 

of the essence, and where clients have indicated an 

urgency, we have tried to come through for them in 

a timely manner. 

I personally do not know of anyone who has call- 

ed four times in four weeks and not gotten a call back, 

but if there actually is such a person, I hope he or 

she will identify himself/herself so that we can find 

\ out what went wrong. Unfortunately, we have had a 
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few clients where repeated attempts to reach them 

have not been successful. 

Also, there is a man who advertises himself as 

AIDS Benefits Consultant, answers his phone “AIDS 
Benefits’ and uses our old box number which he ac- 
quired when we gave it up. We would like to know if 
there has been confusion of our services. We are a 
non-profit organization of volunteers and do not 

charge fees. 

We have our limitations, and we are trying to do 
something about them. It is difficult to find 
volunteers with the knowledge that is necessary to 
doing Social Security and employee benefits counsel- 
ing. Those we have been able to find have a finite 
amount of time they can give to us because of their 
employment or health. It is clear that with our rapidly 
increasing caseload we must have some paid staff, 
and we are working tirelessly to obtain the necessary 

funds. 

In the meantime, we have some law students who 

are giving us some help this summer which we hope 
will allow our office to be staffed at regular times. 

Audrey K. Doughty 
Executive Director 

AIDS Benefits Counselors 

San Francisco 

  

Full Accounting 

* The story **Where’s the Cash’’ (May 25) was very 

telling. I and many others I know are very reluctant 
to give any more money to ‘‘benefits’ because we 
never, never see where that money goes. 

Can’t you run an accounting of monies raised in 
bars, benefits, etc. and encourage other papers (Palm 
Springs, etc.) to do the same? 

We've been giving money for years—where has it 

gone? 

Kurt Sipolski 
alm Desert 

  

Lowe Job 

* What's the Lowe down? Is that really Rob Lowe 

in that sex videotape, or is it his brother Quart? 

Love, 
Strange de Jim 
San Francisco 

  

Healing Process 

* I applaud Patt Denning’s courage in stating (Let- 
ters, May 25) “The outcray for increased public fund- 

ing by therapists sometimes hides a personal bias 

against the mentally ill, a bias that exists in the public 

at large.’ 

As I recall, it was a mere twelve or so years ago that 

all homosexuals were still being diagnosed ‘mentally 

ill” by the American Psychiatric Association. 

It therefore puzzles and frustrates me to experi- 

ence that same oppression within the lesbian and gay 

community. It frustrates me now as much as it did 

then. The reasons are virtually the same. I see all the 

days, all the years of my life, and the lives of many 

others discounted, measured as nothing simply be- 

cause we have spent a small span of time locked in 

hell holes. 

In many cases, as in mine, we also spend years in 

therapy healing the wounds of nightmares and of in- 

tolerance. We spend years learning to trust again, 

learning to speak again, learning to cry again and 

yes, even learning to love again. 

Some of us, growing weary of discrimination, have 

also learned how to fight again in positive, construc- 

tive ways. 

Barbara L. Starkey 
San Francisco 

  

Gay Publications and Inmates 

The following was sent to Marjorie Donahue, Coor- 

dinator, Inmate Issues, Illinois Department of Cor- 

rections. 

* Dear Ms. Donahue: 

I have been a prison chaplain for seven years and 

I find gay oriented newspapers and magazines to be 

a great help in providing support services to inmates. 

Such publications frequently are sources of valuable 

information—for example, I learned of the Illinois 

Department of Corrections’ discriminatory ruling 

against Windy City Times and Gay Chicago by 

reading the San Francisco Bay Area Reporter. 

I strongly urge you to rescind this unconstitutional 

ruling and grant gay publications the same access 

to your institutions as Playboy, Penthouse and 

Hustler. Faithfully, 
Frederic Millen 

Chaplain Convener, 
The Episcopal Community 

of Prison Ministry 

  

  

COSMETIC AND PREVENTIVE DENTISTRY 

Michael W. Blevins, D.D.S. 
& Associates 

450 Sutter Street 

Suite 1233 
San Francisco 

(415) 986-6223 
Sedation, MC/Visa, Insurance 

A member of GGBA, BAPHR 

Beauty Begins 
Witk a Smile 
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‘Taste. Style. Distinction. 
Sacramerito At Divisadero. 

  

“A complete bookkeeping service”     

(415) 255-4530 

Registered & Licensed 
Tax Preparer 

  

  

  

  

The Community's Pet Professionals 

Quality Grooming & Supplies 

Pet Food Drop Site for PAWS 

552-0233 157 Fillmore at Waller 

  

  

B ACUVUE™ is the first contact lens you never have to clean. 

Ve UVL ) oh (ohmenfohmen 

KENNETH J. AGUES, O.D. 
552-A CASTRO STREET 

SAN FRANCISCO, CALIFORNIA 94114-2512 

(415) 626-0858 

Remember with ACUVUE you'll always wear clean, fresh, comfortable lenses. 

    VISTAKON, INC .. a (ohmon afofmen company 

  

  

    

Legal help. 

In personal injury, 

business law and litigation, 
estate planning. 

Goldstein & Gellman 
ATTORNEYS AT LAW 

Call Jeffrey Gibson 

415/621-2966 

1540 Market Street, Suite 490, San Francisco, CA 94102   
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Washington 
ep. Thomas Foley of 

R Washington, elected 

Tuesday as the new 

Speaker of the House, was busy 

laying plans to quell the partisan 

warfare that led to the downfall of 

his predecessor, Jim Wright. 

In an interview in San Francis- 

co this past weekend, Foley ex- 

pressed confidence that a new 

Democratic leadership team can 

successfully defuse the bitterness 

that has developed between Re- 

publicans and Democrats in the 

House during the furor over 

Wright's alleged financial 

misconduct. ‘We need to work 

very seriously at restoring a sense 

of comity and confidence be- 

tween members of the two par- 

ties,” Foley told a press con- 

ference in the city during a fund- 

raising visit Friday. ‘This is 

going to be done only because 

both parties want it. At least, the 

vast majority of both parties want 
19 
it. 

Clearly, Thomas Foley is a 

“A Renaissance i 

of Classic 

French cuisine.” 

Open for dinner 

Tue-Sun. til midnight. 
Convenient 

before & after theatre. 

Entertainment nightly! 

708 14th St 

NV TE 

a. 

San Francisco 

better-liked man on Capitol Hill 

than Jim Wright, and even 

Republicans are saying they are 

more willing to work with him 

than with the fallen Wright, who 

for the most part ignored the 

minority party, preferring in- 

stead to play hardball partisan 

pro-Democratic politics. 

Foley, a 25-year veteran of the 

House, has developed a reputa- 

tion as a conciliator, a man who 

will listen. The change from the 

egotistical, self-righteous Jim 

Wright to the likeable Thomas 

Foley is a welcome one. 

Jim Wright's swan-song, hour- 

long speech, however, was some- 

thing to see. While Rep. Tony 

Coelho identified with his prob- 

lem, faced it squarely, and said, 

in effect, ““That’s it, they’ve got 

me—I’m out of here,” Wright 

decided to go down swinging, 

and in so doing made himself 

look even more like a slippery 

culprit. 

AYO 
li) 

(415) 431-5266 

SKIVVIES 
ROBES 
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SF =» 922-6915   
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As the Los Angeles Times put 

it, “Jim Wright was tarnished 

goods when he walked to the well 

of the House Wednesday to tell 

his side of the story, and he made 

it even worse.” Wright's rambl- 

ing, defensive speech to a na- 

tional television audience was as 

flimsy and crude as he claims the 

case against him to be. The 

Wright ‘‘defense speech’ was a 

pathetic hour of hopeless, self- 

destructive rhetoric, and it did   little to still the embarrassment 

of his fellow members of 

Congress—particularly the 

Democrats—who had to sit and 

squirm while he waved his book 

aimlessly, proclaiming over and 

again how much he “loved this 

institution.” The Wright getaway 

speech was not particularly en- 

joyable to watch; the guy resembl- 

ed a caged animal, thrashing to 

get free, claiming that he had 

been done in not by his own 

greed, but rather by a pack of 

“mindless cannibals.’ 

It does not take a rocket scien- 

tist to realize that the charges 

that brought Jim Wright down 

were not ‘‘mindless’’ ones—they 

were, in fact, serious allegations 

that he had used his office for 

personal gain and in conflict of 

interest. 

Acknowledging only bad judg- 

ment and no wrong-doing, the 

deposed Speaker Wright smiled 

through clenched teeth that he 

was ‘‘giving the Speakership 

back.’ Giving it back? Crap. The 

man had no choice. As an 

editorial in the San Jose Mercury 

News put it: ‘‘Public life is not 

gifts, limousines, jobs for your 

wife, honoraria, and junk bonds 

at low rates. It is not a way to 

make friends back in Texas fat 

and happy. [tis not a way to make 

an industry in your state wealthy 

at national expense. No matter 

what your legislative achieve- 

ments, if you forget the one basic 

truth, you don’t deserve the job.” 

Jim Wright broke nearly every 

rule in the book, and the man no 

longer deserved the job. Tom 

Foley looks like a breath of fresh 

air after the man from Texas. 

ashington fallout in Sac- 
ramento? Speaker 
Willie Brown, who has 

winked at ethics rules for years 

and who as a private attorney has 

often been criticized for his 

representation of clients whose 

projects have reportedly 

benefited from his influence and 

political connections, discussed 

the issue of personal ethics re- 

cently on KRONTV and actual- 

ly acknowledged that there is a 

legitimate public concern about 

the behavior of elected officials.   

    
  

He announced that even he 

The Rev. Jesse Jackson. 

would “‘re-evaluate’’ what he 

does as a lawyer, adding that ‘it 

may substantially affect my life- 

style and my income, but if I in- 

tend to stay in public life, I think 
I have to take that extraordinary 

step.” Welcome to the real world, 

Speaker Brown. 

In Arizona, Ed Buck, the 

wealthy gay activist who was a 
leader in the successful recall of 
ex-Governor Evan Meacham, 
the anti-gay Republican, says he’s 
considering a GOP run for gov- 
ernor himself in what he calls an 
effort to stand up to his party’s 
“kooks.” Political observers in 
Arizona say a Buck candidacy in 
the Republican primary, where 
Mecham is also a candidate, 
would bring new life to the GOP 
race. 

From City Hall: rumors that 
Supervisor Tom Hsieh would 
dearly love to run against Mayor 
Art Agnos next time around; 

and friends of Supe Bill Maher 
tell me he will definitely run for 
mayor ‘‘sometime in the future.” 

If Senator Pete Wilson has 
any problems in becoming the 
Republican nominee for gover- 
nor, raising money certainly 
won't be one of them. Wilson 

raised $1.2 million at one dinner 
last Wednesday night in L.A. 

Incidentally, Wilson's likely 

Democratic opponent, former 
Mayor Dianne Feinstein, is 
being feted at a $500-per-person 
birthday dinner at the Fairmont 

June 27. Congresswoman 
Nancy Pelosi, Public De- 
fender Jeff Brown, City 
Treasurer Mary Callahan, 
and Assemblywoman Jackie 
Speier are among those serving 
as co-chairs of the Feinstein din- 

(Photo: Darlene/PhotoGraphics) 

ner (777-2340 for tix and info). 

The former White House chief 

of protocol and representative to 

the U.N., Shirley Temple 

Black, of Atherton and San 

Francisco, has been appointed by 

President George Bush as the 

next ambassador to 

Czechoslovakia. 

Ever wonder how many Jesse 

Jacksons there really are? I 

mean, the guy is everywhere— 

call a labor strike and Jesse shows 

up; a man gets hit by lightning in 

Iowa and Jackson wrangles an 

invitation to the funeral. The guy 

is wearing out television with his 
countless interviews. Damn, 

Jesse, go home and see the wife 

and kids and give us a break! 

Assemblyman Tom 
Hayden and Board of Equaliza- 

tion member Conway Collis 
headed for a primary battle to 
become the Democratic nominee 
for state insurance commis- 
sioner? 

Massachusetts Congress- 
man Barney Frank keynotes 
Saturday night’s California 
Capital Political Action Commit- 
tee (CAPPAC) dinner in 

Sacramento. (916) 736-2722 for 

info. sn 

A benefit performance of The 
Phantom of the Opera in Los 
Angeles last week netted 
$250,000 benefitting the Philip 
Mandelker AIDS Prevention 
Clinic, a program of the Gay and 
Lesbian Community Services 
Center in L.A. 

hile admitting that 

Senator Pete Wilson 
is the early favorite to 

succeed Governor George 
(Continued on next page) 

by Kurt Erichsen 
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Deep Trouble: 
Sore Throat 

t happened this way: 

The wind blew out of the 
Gate, filling the sails of my 

friend’s boat and propelling us 
steadily toward Angel Island. It 
was a gentle wind, carrying the 
salty bite of the open sea, the ex- 
otic allure of the lands beyond, 

and the promise of adventure. It 
also carried danger—a host of 
microscopic organisms that 
spared many a sailor with a 
sound constitution but felled me 
on the spot. 

Or maybe it happened this 
way: 

The 3-year-old sleeping next to 
me snored, drooled and kicked 

his way through the night, thus 
preventing me from getting a 
good night’s sleep—but it was 
OK. He was my cherished 
nephew, and each little assault 
was simply a love-bomb from my 
snooky-ookums. Unfortunately, 
those ‘‘love-bombs’” proved to be 
deadly. Kids are a breeding 
house of disease, and although I 
hardly deserved it, one of the 
bugs my nephew carried found a 
more compatible place to live 
with me. 

Or maybe it happened another 
way. 

All I know is that when I awoke 
the next day, I felt pretty bad— 
fever, sore throat, swollen glands, 
muscular aches and pains and 
the like—all the usual flu symp- 
toms. Attending a Giants game at 

Candiesucen i dia taal atternoon 
didn’t help any. Neither did 
working the next two days at the 
restaurant, despite a high fever 
and a worsening of symptoms. 

My friends thought I was crazy 
to work when I was sick, but | 

thought I needed the money. 

“Besides,” I argued, “if I give 
in to every minor illness or infir- 
mity that came my way, I'd never 
work.’ 

The week before, for instance, 
I had to strap on knee braces to 
hobble from table to table be- 
cause my knees had given out on 
a mountain hike. Previously, I 
had worked soon after a motorcy- 
cle accident, immeditately before 
a hepatitis attack, and during a 
prolonged period when a water 
ski and a dentist were competing 
to rearrange my face. 

I never thought I was par- 
ticularly courageous for working 
in spite of physical setbacks like 
these. If anything, I was stupid, 
not only for exposing my custo- 
mers and co-workers to those ill- 
nesses that were contagious, but 

also for recklessly endangering 
my own health further. But I was 
raised in a family where Spartan 
values reigned and suffering was 
considered noble. 

‘Come back with your shield 
or on it,” my mother said as we 
left for school and the office in 
the morning, and her cry still 
echoes in my ears. 

  

    

Speaker Willie Brown.   
  

Friday 
(Continued from previous page) , 

Deukmejian, Senator Alan 

Cranston says he is ‘going to re- 

main neutral’’ in the Democrat- 
ic primary between Dianne 
Feinstein and John Van de 
Kamp, ‘‘and then do all I can to 

support the [Democratic] win- 

ner.’ 

In North Carolina, gays and 
lesbians are asking Governor 
Martin to make anti-gay 
violence a priority of his violence 
task force. The request of the Re- 

publican governor comes after 

last week’s acquittal of white 

supremacist Douglas Sheets, 

42, accused of killing three men 

at a Shelby, N.C. bookstore that 

was a known gathering place for 

gay men. 

Speaking to a crowd of 18,000 

gay rights activists and their sup- 

porters in Boston at the opening 

of the fourth annual ‘From All 

Walks of Life’” AIDS Walk Sun- 

day, outgoing Surgeon Gener- 

al C. Everett Koop was ap- 
plauded wildly as the mostly gay 
crowd roared its approval of his 
performance as the nation’s top 
medical official. ‘“You’re runn- 
ing the risk of embarrassing me,’ 
Koop commented as the crowd 
chanted, ‘‘Koop, Koop, Koop.” 
He added, “‘I could have used 
that during my eight years in 
Washington.” 

Koop told the Boston Com- 
mons crowd that ‘This AIDS epi- 
demic threatens the life of every 
man and deserves the attention 
of every man.” The Surgeon Gen- 
eral, who steps down from his 
post later this year, praised the 
concept of the AIDS Walk and 
those organizing it—a walk that 
raised $1.5 million for Boston 
area AIDS groups. 

And a tip of the hat to the man- 
agement of the S.F. Eagle, Allen 
White, Gail Wilson, Tatiana, 

and others responsible for Sun- 
day’s successful Connie Fran- 
cis Look-a-Like contest, which 

raised more than $5,000 for 

Ruth Brinker's Project Open 
Hand program. Ms. Francis her- 
self participated, and all for a 

great cause. Vv 

  

But I can’t lay the blame en- 
tirely at the family portal. A year 
and a half ago, when I first learn- 

ed I was HIV-positive with a T-cell 
count well under 200, I had three 
choices. Either I could ignore the 
warning and continue to lead my 
life normally, I could heed the 
warning and take certain precau- 
tions, or I could give up entirely. 
I chose the second course, be- 
cause it was the most realistic. 

Unfortunately, it was also the 
most complex. I resolved to take 
my AZT and pentamidine reli- 
giously, but I also promised to 
push myself to the limit, as 
always, in pursuit of an active and 
energetic lifestyle. I refused to 
give in to some crummy little 
virus. Perhaps it would have been 
wiser to recognize that a little rest 
and moderation might have been 
my best defense. 

It certainly would have been 
better this time around. After suf- 
fering through two nights of work 
with a high fever and worsening 
aches and pains, I spent one of 
the most unpleasant nights of my 
entire existence Saturday. My 
throat swelled up so badly that I 
couldn’t possibly swallow. Sweat 
saturated my pillow like steam on 
a rain forest floor. I could hardly 
breathe. I certainly couldn’t 
sleep. All could do was toss, turn 
and pray for the morning. 

At daylight, I found that I had 
lost my voice. Nevertheless, I 

somehow managed to com- 
municate to friends over the 
phone that I needed to be taken 
to the hospital. They complied, 
and I spent the next eight hours 
lying in misery on an Emergen- 
cy Room bed at Kaiser, trying to 
cope with a fever of 104 while 
doctors and nurses poked and 
prodded me. They took blood 

and mucus for testing. In return, 
they gave shots, pills and IV 
fluids. They claimed this was for 
my own good. At the time, I 
thought it was primarily for their 
own sadistic pleasure. 

Actually, I felt so badly that for 
a while I only wanted to die. 

“I can take this for a day or 
two,’ I thought, ‘but no longer. 
Life wouldn’t be worth living if I 
had to experience this kind of 
discomfort every day.’ 

Surprised to find myself har- 
boring this kind of defeatist atti- 
tude, I couldn’t help comparing 
myself to my many friends with 
AIDS, only one of whom ever 
gave in to the disease—and he 
was never very strong. I couldn’t 
understand how the others could 
face this kind of battle—or one 
far worse—time after time and 

continue to fight. 

But then I remembered that 
when they were sick, they usual- 
ly had as little enthusiasm for the 
battle as I did. Only afterward did 
they say, ‘‘That was awful. I don’t 
think I could face another round 
like that. Hopefully, I won’t have 

to.” It was distance from their im- 
mediate pain, I realized, that 

gave them hope and courage. 
And it was distance from my im- 
mediate pain that I was 
seeking—as soon as possible. 

At the end of the day the doc- 
tors and nurses kicked me out, 
claiming I could take care of 
myself just as well at home. 

“But I can’t even swallow,’ | 

croaked. “How am I supposed to 
take my medicine, much less 
drink or eat?”’ 

They let me figure that out on 
my own. In the meantime, my 
friends gathered ranks to take 
care of me. I was plagued by 

dozens of calls and offers of help. 
The calls were sweet, even if I 

couldn’t respond. So were the of- 
fers of help, although offers they 
remained. I piled the ironing by 
the sickbed, but no one took the 
hint. 

It took several more days for 
the fever to subside and far 
longer for the throat to heal, but 
eventually life returned to nor- 
mal. My boyfriend stopped call- 
ing, panic-stricken, three times a 
day from Chicago, everyone else 
stopped calling altogether, and 
friends stopped offering well- 
meant but boring advice. I never 
did find out exactly what was 
wrong with me. The doctors diag- 
nosed strep but suspected a viral 
infection as well. I should have 
been relieved to hear it was a 
relatively minor incident, but in- 
stead I was mortified. 

“Strep?!” 1 screamed (now 
that screaming was possible). 
‘All this pain and trauma mere- 
ly for strep? Anybody can get 
strep. How embarrassing! I'd 
rather die’ 

On second thought, I really 
wouldn’t. \ 4 
  

AIDS Foundation 
Inservice Planned 

The San Francisco AIDS 
Foundation will sponsor an inser- 
vice for community social service 
providers on Monday, June 12 
from 3-4:30 p.m. The inservice 
will address the issue of housing 
for persons with AIDS and ARC. 

The inservice is free, and will 

be held at 25 Van Ness Ave. in the 
3rd floor conference room. For 
more information, contact Chris- 
topher Alexander, 864-5855. ¥ 

  

  

  

    

  

   
      

    

   

      

  

  

|Orient 
Yourself 
With China. 

This is the trip you've been waiting for. Here is an opportu- 

nity to join other members of the gay community from around 

the United States on a very special trip to China. CET, a world 

leader in China travel, is now organizing a tour starting in 

San Francisco on October 31, 1989. 
Find out more about this magical and mysterious land. Call 

or write CET today for information on this and other tours 

and a copy of our FREE practical handbook for the serious 
China traveler. Our knowledge, experience and reputation in 

China have made us leaders in China travel. So we can take 
you places and show you things that other travel companies 

simply cannot. Join us for the experience of a lifetime. 

Call toll-free 
1-800-225-4262 
for your FREE China 
handbook. 

CET 
1110 Washington Street 
Boston, MA 02124 
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Partners 
(Continued from Page 1) 

health insurance companies that 
provide coverage to city 
employees. 

Agnos made it clear his office 

intends to dilute the impact of 

any negative reaction associated 

with validating gay and lesbian 

relationships. At his press con- 

ference on Monday, Agnos was 

careful to avoid using the phrase 

‘domestic partners,” instead op- 

ting for phrases like ‘‘extended 

families’’ and ‘unmarried part- 

ners.’ 

Agnos said, ‘‘Currently, city 

workers can place some depen- 

dents and family members on 

their health plan and not others. 

In addition to non-married part- 

ners of city workers, I want this 

task force to look at including 

children over the age of 18, ex- 

tended family members in- 

cluding parents, and other 

members of the household. 

“It is,’ he said, ‘‘about 

creating a level playing field for 

all city workers and making San 

Francisco a city that is friendly to 

families of all kinds.” 

In announcing members of the 

task force, Agnos said Supervisor 

Wendy Nelder would also be ap- 

pointed. ‘‘She is a long-time ad- 

vocate for the inclusion of ex- 

tended families in city policies 

and health benefits,’ he said. 

It became clear the emphasis 
will now be on determining 

guidelines for allowing unmar- 

ried city workers to add several 
categories to the health benefits 
plan which are not covered by 
Britt's legislation. Achtenberg 
said, “Whether any of those 
other categories will be feasible 
is a question that has not been ex- 
amined. He does want us to ex- 
amine those questions and 

basically our charge is a com- 

bination of the resolution passed 
by the Board of Supervisors, and 
the recommendations made by 
the Human Rights Commission 
in terms of other forms of extend- 
ed families as well.’ 

Supervisor Britt appeared un- 
concerned regarding the addi- 

tion of the other categories. He 

said the resolution specifically 

  
Mayor Art Agnos, left, and Supervisor Harry Britt, at podium, with, between them, Roberta 

Achtenberg, who has been name 
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621-3900 
$20 Referral Fee for first 1/2 hour 

consultation Some low fee or no fee 
referrals available   

  

  

  

  

“I gave my 1 over everything, 
including AIDS.” 

If the gay community is to survive this 

epidemic, we must give up Unsafe Sex. 

Most of us already have. 

And you? 

    

Toll-free Northern California 
te = 

For information in English or Spanish: 

AB Call 863-AIDS 
Hotline: (800) FOR-AIDS 
TDD: (415) 864-6606 

Funded by the San Francisco Department of Public Health and by private and corporate donations. 

states the task force must 

‘‘develop a plan within three 

months, for adoption by the 

Health Services System, under 

which lesbian and gay couples 

and other nonmarital couples 

may be accorded the benefit of 

the city’s health benefits plan.” 

Achtenberg was confident, yet 

cautious. ‘‘The resolution is not 

binding on anybody. In 90 days 

there will be a report that ad- 

vocates a certain position be 

taken by the health services 

board on whether domestic part- 

ners can be practically included 

in the health benefits schedule. 

We will also be reporting on the 

practicality of including other 

categories the mayor has outlin- 

ed. So we will be doing all of 

that.” 

She also said, ‘‘Every indica- 

tion we have is that, given the way 

domestic partners is defined and 

the way actuarial is compiled, we 

don’t have any reason to believe 
domestic partner coverage won't 

d to chair a Task Force on Family Policy. (Photo: George T. Kruse) 

be available to city workers.” 

Agnos released a statement 

specifying, *‘The legislation does 

not grant health benefits to 

domestic partners or extended 

family members of unmarried 

city workers; that can only be 

done by the Health Service 

System Board, which administers 

health and dental benefits to 

nearly 46,000 active and retired 

city employees and their 37,000 

dependents.” 

The Human Rights Commis- 

sion is scheduled to meet June 13 

to discuss the development of in- 
formational materials to be 
distributed with domestic part- 

nership declaration forms. An ab- 
breviated form of the materials is 
expected within 60 days. 

The law will officially go into 
effect within 30 days, but people 
will not be able to sign up as 

domestic partners until the city’s 

informational materials have 
been completed. v 

  

  

  

Britt Dedicates Bill 

To Those Affected 

By AIDS Epidemic 
As the domestic partners bill was being signed, an emotional Harry 

Britt said, *‘I would like to dedicate this moment in my life to the work 

my office has done on this legislation and to a special group of people 
who have, through the AIDS epidemic, gone through the experience 
of taking care of a lover or a partner who has died as a result of AIDS. 

  

Parade Omission ‘An Oversight, » 

SF Convention Bureau Claims 
by Allen White 

The San Francisco Convention 

and Visitors’ Bureau claims the 

omission of the annual Les- 

bian/Gay Freedom Day Parade 

and Celebration in their ‘‘San 

Francisco Book? .was ‘‘an over- 

sight’ 

The book is what the bureau 

distributes to people who are in 

San Francisco to attend conven- 

tions and group activities. The 

book contains listings on where 

to go and what to see while in San 

Francisco. It lists many events in- 

cluding other civic presentations 

like the Chinese New Year’s 

Parade. 

Upon checking on the gay ac- 

tivities that did not appear, Cin- 

  

Deadline Near for 
Parade Entries 

June 9 will be the absolute 
deadline for receiving applica- 
tions for parade entries in the 

1989 Lesbian/Gay Freedom Day 

Parade. It will also be the 
deadline for booth applications 

at the Celebration in the Civic 

Center. 

Event Co-Chair Flo Tumolo 
said, ‘This year we have substan- 
tially increased the number of 

booth spaces that will be avail- 
able in the Civic Center Celebra- 
tion. At the same time,’ she said, 
“‘there has been an increased de- 
mand and we have very little 

space available, and we expect to 

be sold out of booth space by the 

end of next week.” 

‘“We want to encourage every- 
one to be a part of this year’s 
parade. Entries already received 

indicate this will be one of the 

largest parades ever. To process 

all the applications, we are being 

forced to put a deadline for en- 

trants.’ Tumolo said. 

The theme of the 1989 Les- 

bian/Gay Freedom Day Parade 

and Celebration is ‘‘Stonewall 

20: A Generation of Pride.” The 

parade begins Sunday, June 25, 
at 11 a.m. at the cofner of Castro 
and Market streets. v 

  

Lambda Legal Fund 
Names Staff 
Attorney 

Lambda Legal Defense and 

dy Hu, spokesperson for the Con- 

vention and Visitors’ Bureau, 

said, ““I checked into it, and it 

was an oversight.’ 

Flo Tumolo, co-chair of the 

Lesbian/Gay Freedom Day Com- 

mittee, said, ‘They are definite- 

ly out of touch with the diversity 

of San Francisco’s communities. 

It is a slap in the face to constant- 

ly be left out of event listings in 

this city.’ 

Steven Lindsay, the other co- 

chair of the committee, said, 

“They seem to always have an ex- 
cuse. There is no excuse for con- 
sistently failing to list these 
events. | think it’s about time 
they start treating the Les- 
bian/Gay Parade and Celebration 
in a more professional manner.’ 

Lindsay went on to say, ‘‘Re- 
cently we received a letter from a 
16-year-old in Midland, Texas. 

The person said they were gay 
and wanted information on the 
gay parade for a class at school. 
They received no response from 
the bureau. You wonder if they do 
that when information is re- 

quested on the next medical con- 
vention.” 

Hu did say the Lesbian/Gay 
Freedom Day activities are listed 
in other material distributed by 
the bureau. 

“It has been on our annual 
events calendar all year long as a 
major public event,” she said. 

“The staff gets many calls 

about the events and is prepared 

to give information on the topic. 

Our event hotline, 391-2001, also 

carries the information.” 

The office of Mayor Agnos has 

been prodding the bureau to give 

more attention to minority events 

in the city. They note the annual 

Lesbian/Gay Freedom Day 

Parade and Celebration is the 

largest annual event of its kind in 

the city. It brings thousands of 

tourists and millions of dollars in 

tourist revenue. 

The Convention and Visitors’ 

Bureau has announced it will 

advertise the 1990 Lesbian/Gay 

Freedom Day events. This will be 

the first time the bureau has 

allocated funds to advertise the 
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SAN Frangisco CONVENTION & VISITORS BUREAU 

activities in the 19-year history of 

the parade. 

Larry Bush, an aide to Agnos, 

said, “We believe that there isan 

advantage to reaching out to 

potential lesbian and gay 

tourists. We want a campaign 

that will specifically reach les- 

bian and gay visitors and en- 

courage them to choose San 

Francisco.” 

He said Agnos believes, ‘‘the 

Lesbian/Gay Freedom Day 

Parade is a good event for 

targeted advertising.’ Bush also 

said he thought the advertising 

should be part of a regular 

program. v 
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Education Fund has announced 
that Evan Wolfson will join the 
organization as staff attorney, ef- 
fective May 1. He will be primari- 
ly responsible for Lambda’s 
AIDS litigation nationwide, and 
will be involved in general sexual 
orientation cases and the Fami- 
ly Relationships Project. 

            

  

Wolfson replaces Mickey 
Wheatley, who left in April. 

Wolfson was most recently 

associate counsel in the Office of 

Independent Counsel in- 

vestigating Iran-Contra in 

Washington, D.C. Before that, 

from 1983 to 1988, he was assis- 

tant district attorney in the Kings 

County District Attorney’s Office 

in Brooklyn, where he prosecuted 

homicides, sex crimes and a land- 

mark workplace assault case. 

M.C. Guy Baldwin 
International Mr. Leather 1989 

  

SUNDAY 

JUNE 11, 1989 

DREAMLAND 
715 Harrison @ Third 

WINNER RECEIVES $300.00 CASH PRIZE NFO: 824-6151 
AND THE CHANCE TO COMPETE FOR THE TITLE OF a 

SPECIAL APPEARANCE BY MARGA GOMEZ 

DOORS OPEN AT 3:00 P.M. 

CONTEST AT 4:00 P.M. 
Door charge to benefit Up Your Alley Productions 

$7 AT THE DOOR 
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Partners 
(Continued from Page 1) 

health insurance companies that 
provide coverage to city 

employees. 

Agnos made it clear his office 
intends to dilute the impact of 
any negative reaction associated 
with validating gay and lesbian 
relationships. At his press con- 
ference on Monday, Agnos was 
careful to avoid using the phrase 
‘domestic partners,’ instead op- 
ting for phrases like ‘‘extended 
families’’ and ‘‘unmarried part- 
ners.’ 

Agnos said, ‘‘Currently, city 
workers can place some depen- 
dents and family members on 
their health plan and not others. 
In addition to non-married part- 
ners of city workers, I want this 
task force to look at including 
children over the age of 18, ex- 
tended family members in- 
cluding parents, and other 
members of the household. 

“It is,’ he said, ‘‘about 

creating a level playing field for 
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all city workers and making San 
Francisco a city that is friendly to 
families of all kinds.’ 

In announcing members of the 
task force, Agnos said Supervisor 
Wendy Nelder would also be ap- 
pointed. ‘She is a long-time ad- 
vocate for the inclusion of ex- 
tended families in city policies 
and health benefits,’ he said. 

It became clear the emphasis 
will now be on determining 
guidelines for allowing unmar- 
ried city workers to add several 
categories to the health benefits 
plan which are not covered by 
Britt’s legislation. Achtenberg 
said, ‘“Whether any of those 
other categories will be feasible 
is a question that has not been ex- 
amined. He does want us to ex- 
amine those questions and 
basically our charge is a com- 
bination of the resolution passed 
by the Board of Supervisors, and 
the recommendations made by 
the Human Rights Commission 
in terms of other forms of extend- 
ed families as well.’ 

Supervisor Britt appeared un- 
concerned regarding the addi- 
tion of the other categories. He 
said the resolution specifically 
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states the task force must 
‘develop a plan within three 
months, for adoption by the 
Health Services System, under 
which lesbian and gay couples 
and other nonmarital couples 
may be accorded the benefit of 
the city’s health benefits plan.” 

Achtenberg was confident, yet 
cautious. ‘‘The resolution is not 
binding on anybody. In 90 days 
there will be a report that ad- 
vocates a certain position be 
taken by the health services 
board on whether domestic part- 
ners can be practically included 
in the health benefits schedule. 
We will also be reporting on the 
practicality of including other 
categories the mayor has outlin- 
ed. So we will be doing all of 
that.’ 

She also said, ‘‘Every indica- 
tion we have is that, given the way 

domestic partners is defined and 
the way actuarial is compiled, we 
don’t have any reason to believe 
domestic partner coverage won’t 

  
Mayor Art Agnos, left, and Supervisor Harry Britt, at podium, with, between them, Roberta 

Achtenberg, who has been named to chair a Task Force on Family Policy. (Photo: George T. Kruse) 

be available to city workers.” 

Agnos released a statement 
specifying, ‘‘The legislation does 
not grant health benefits to 
domestic partners or extended 
family members of unmarried 
city workers; that can only be 
done by the Health Service 
System Board, which administers 
health and dental benefits to 
nearly 46,000 active and retired 
city employees and their 37,000 
dependents.” 

The Human Rights Commis- 
sion is scheduled to meet June 13 
to discuss the development of in- 
formational materials to be 
distributed with domestic part- 
nership declaration forms. An ab- 
breviated form of the materials is 
expected within 60 days. 

The law will officially go into 
effect within 30 days, but people 
will not be able to sign up as 
domestic partners until the city’s 
informational materials have 
been completed. v 

  

  
  

Britt Dedicates Bill 
To Those Affected 
By AIDS Epidemic 

  
“I gave my lover everything, 
including AIDS.” 

If the gay community is to survive this 
epidemic, we must give up Unsafe Sex. 
Most of us already have. 

And you? For information in English or Spanish: 

8 Call 863-AIDS 
Toll-free Northern California 

= 4 Hotline: (800) FOR-AIDS 
7 TDD: (415) 864-6606 

Funded by the San Francisco Department of Public Health and by private and corporate donations   

As the domestic partners bill was being signed, an emotional Harry 
Britt said, *‘I would like to dedicate this moment in my life to the work 
my office has done on this legislation and to a special group of people 
who have, through the AIDS epidemic, gone through the experience 
of taking care of a lover or a partner who has died as a result of AIDS. 

““We have seen in our city in the last few years, not only the courage 
of people who have come to terms with their own mortality and facing 
the reality of their own dying. We have also seen the phenomenon of 
so many friends, partners, and lovers of people with AIDS who have 
sat up through some long nights, who have dealt with some unplea- 
sant symptoms, who have raised some difficult questions about their 
personal faith and their personal sense of the meaning of life. They 
have had to deal with bureaucrats. 
been responsive. a 

“Those are a courageous group of pe 
pa the faceo 
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Parade Omission ‘An Oversight, 
SF Convention Bureau Claims 
by Allen White 

The San Francisco Convention 
and Visitors’ Bureau claims the 

omission of the annual Les- 
bian/Gay Freedom Day Parade 
and Celebration in their ‘‘San 

Francisco Book” was ‘‘an over- 
sight.’ 

The book is what the bureau 
distributes to people who are in 
San Francisco to attend conven- 
tions and group activities. The 
book contains listings on where 
to go and what to see while in San 
Francisco. It lists many events in- 
cluding other civic presentations 
like the Chinese New Year’s 
Parade. 

Upon checking on the gay ac- 
tivities that did not appear, Cin- 

  

Deadline Near for 
Parade Entries 

June 9 will be the absolute 
deadline for receiving applica- 
tions for parade entries in the 
1989 Lesbian/Gay Freedom Day 
Parade. It will also be the 
deadline for booth applications 
at the Celebration in the Civic 
Center. 

Event Co-Chair Flo Tumolo 
said, ‘‘This year we have substan- 
tially increased the number of 
booth spaces that will be avail- 
able in the Civic Center Celebra- 
tion. At the same time,’ she said, 
“‘there has been an increased de- 
mand and we have very little 
space available, and we expect to 
be sold out of booth space by the 
end of next week.” 

*‘We want to encourage every- 
one to be a part of this year’s 
parade. Entries already received 
indicate this will be one of the 
largest parades ever. To process 
all the applications, we are being 
forced to put a deadline for en- 
trants,” Tumolo said. 

The theme of the 1989 Les- 
bian/Gay Freedom Day Parade 
and Celebration is ‘‘Stonewall 

20: A Generation of Pride.’ The 

parade begins Sunday, June 25, 
at 11 a.m. at the corner of Castro 

and Market streets. v 

  

Lambda Legal Fund 
Names Staff 
Attorney 

Lambda Legal Defense and 
Education Fund has announced 
that Evan Wolfson will join the 
organization as staff attorney, ef- 
fective May 1. He will be primari- 
ly responsible for Lambda’s 
AIDS litigation nationwide, and 
will be involved in general sexual 

orientation cases and the Fami- 
ly Relationships Project. 

Wolfson replaces Mickey 
Wheatley, who left in April. 

Wolfson was most recently 
associate counsel in the Office of 
Independent Counsel in- 
vestigating Iran-Contra in 
Washington, D.C. Before that, 
from 1983 to 1988, he was assis- 
tant district attorney in the Kings 
County District Attorney’s Office 
in Brooklyn, where he prosecuted 
homicides, sex crimes and a land- 
mark workplace assault case. 
Wolfson also wrote briefs suc- 
cessfully urging the U.S. 
Supreme Court to ban race dis- 
crimination in jury selection, and 
persuading New York’s highest 
court to outlaw marital rape. ¥ 

dy Hu, spokesperson for the Con- 
vention and Visitors’ Bureau, 
said, “‘I checked into it, and it 

was an oversight.’ 

Flo Tumolo, co-chair of the 
Lesbian/Gay Freedom Day Com- 
mittee, said, ‘They are definite- 

ly out of touch with the diversity 
of San Francisco's communities. 
Itis a slap in the face to constant- 
ly be left out of event listings in 
this city.’ 

Steven Lindsay, the other co- 
chair of the committee, said, 

“They seem to always have an ex- 
cuse. There is no excuse for con- 
sistently failing to list these 
events. I think it’s about time 
they start treating the Les- 
bian/Gay Parade and Celebration 
in a more professional manner.’ 

Lindsay went on to say, ‘‘Re- 
cently we received a letter from a 
16-year-old in Midland, Texas. 
The person said they were gay 
and wanted information on the 
gay parade for a class at school. 
They received no response from 
the bureau. You wonder if they do 
that when information is re- 

quested on the next medical con- 
vention.” 

Hu did say the Lesbian/Gay 
Freedom Day activities are listed 
in other material distributed by 
the bureau. 

“It has been on our annual 
events calendar all year long as a 
major public event,’ she said. 

“The staff gets many calls 
about the events and is prepared 
to give information on the topic. 
Our event hotline, 391-2001, also 

carries the information.” 

The office of Mayor Agnos has 
been prodding the bureau to give 
more attention to minority events 
in the city. They note the annual 
Lesbian/Gay Freedom Day 
Parade and Celebration is the 
largest annual event of its kind in 
the city. It brings thousands of 
tourists and millions of dollars in 
tourist revenue. 

The Convention and Visitors’ 
Bureau has announced it will 
advertise the 1990 Lesbian/Gay 
Freedom Day events. This will be 
the first time the bureau has 
allocated funds to advertise the 

  
NF» SIGHTSEEING + MAPS « SHOPPING + DINING 

« “May « JUNE + JULY + 1989 

SAN Tae CONVENTION & VISITORS BUREAU 

activities in the 19-year history of 
the parade. 

Larry Bush, an aide to Agnos, 
said, “We believe that there is an 

advantage to reaching out to 
potential lesbian and gay 
tourists. We want a campaign 
that will specifically reach les- 
bian and gay visitors and en- 

courage them to choose San 
Francisco.” 

He said Agnos believes, ‘‘the 
Lesbian/Gay Freedom Day 
Parade is a good event for 
targeted advertising.’ Bush also 
said he thought the advertising 
should be part of a regular 
program. v 

  

  
  

M.C. Guy Baldwin 
International Mr. Leather 1989 

SPECIAL APPEARANCE BY MARGA GOMEZ 

DOORS OPEN AT 3:00 P.M. 
CONTEST AT 4:00 P.M. 
Door charge to benefit Up Your Alley Productions 
$7 AT THE DOOR 

After 8PM 

FREE with T-DANCE PASS 

$3 General Admission 

  

AND LEATHER ORGANIZATION 

WINNER RECEIVES $300.00 CASH PRIZE 

R 
@ SUNDAY 

  

  

® 

JUNE 11, 1989 

DREAMLAND 
715 Harrison @ Third 

AND THE CHANCE TO COMPETE FOR THE TITLE OF 
MR. DRUMMER 1989 

SUPPORT YOUR FAVORITE CONTESTANT 

INFO: 824-6151 
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ANTE. 
ARTI. 
AE. 
ANSE 

AIBCTERANIAY 

—
—
—
—
 

    

BAY AREA REPORTER JUNE 8, 1989 PAGE 13 

  
  

* 

a
w
e
 

Su
ip
ad
ai
y 

jo
 
2
3
2
 

 



    

  

a & 
=i Charles T. Stolpe 

Attorney At Law 
Certified Specialist in Criminal Law 

Civil ® Real Property ® Probate & Estate Planning 

Saturday/Evening Appointments Available 

181 Second Avenue, Suite 307 
San Mateo, CA 94401 

(415) 347-7370 
(415) 344-7984 FAX 

379 Hayes Street 
San Francisco, CA 94102 

(415) 255-1413   
  

  

  

CAPR; 
7, PIZZA 
77 <¢ DELIVERY 
"552.3000 

FINE ITALIAN CUISINE 

2272 Market St. (near 16th) 
OPEN 7 DAYS A WEEK! 

   

   
   

       

  

/ 

  

J STEPHEN FORESEE DMD 

GENERAL DENTISTRY 

6 2 6 ° 2 2 3 3 

4128 18th STREET 

SAN FRANCISCO CA 94114 
Sat. & Monday evening appointments       

  

  

EROTIC 
MEN 
CELEBRATE 
YOUR BODY. 

HONOR 
YOUR SEXUALITY. 

PREPARE FOR 
THE GAY 90's. 

TAOIST EROTIC MASSAGE CLASS 

May 20 or June 10 (each from 9-5) .......... @ $60 

HEALING THE BODY EROTIC WEEKEND 
taught by Joseph Kramer 
MAY. 27, BAGBY . «digas «x» « + Be sin vv ois aie sia's wl $125 

HEALING THE EARTH BODYWORK TRAINING 
A 100-Hour California State Approved Certificate Program 

JURBTZTHRUJUIY 2 . ... oe ves aes in $800 
(Scholarships available for volunteers with AIDS or Hospice Agencies) 

School of Massage and Rebirthing 

PHOTO BY ALAN GALANTER!     
      THE BODY ELECTR 

® irs © Call for Reservations: (415) 653-1594     
  

Your Feet Deserve a Hand. 

      
For sports injuries or other common 

problems such as ingrown toenails, corns, 

callouses, or bunions, we've got what it 

takes to get you better. So call us for all 

your professional footcare needs. 

DR. GARY DILL * PODIATRIST   

  EE 

    98 BATTERY ST. ¢ 434-1333 
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He is quick to add that the 
younger gay community reflects 
a younger society that has been 
conditioned by a Reagan 
presidency. 

“I am 23,’ Bean said. “I think 

people my age, as a majority, are 
pretty materialistic and self- 
indulgent. I remember explain- 
ing just two years ago to a friend 
what apartheid was.” 

Dhong said, ‘“To put things in 
context, I think the younger kids 
represent the whole society in 
general. Every age in this socie- 
ty is much more materialistic and 
much more self-indulgent in re- 
cent years, and kids just do every- 
thing to extremes. I think that is 
why people focus on them. But I 
think we have to look at all of our- 
selves, because we are all a little 

too materialistic, not really con- 
cerned about our society as a 
whole.’ 

Bean added, ‘‘I think that for 

whatever the reason, the younger 
crowd as yet has not found an 
amount of political awareness. 
Part of it is due to the post-baby 
boom generation, gay or straight, 
which is not into any type of ac- 
tivism. In surveys they have done 
over the last several years, college 
freshmen are much more in- 
terested in business and finance. 
There are different sides of the 
coin but the majority of people 
I know are not into a sense of 
community outside of the dance 

Frisch 

  

The Boy Party at Sutters Mill, June 13, 1987. 

club’ 

They note many young people 
have little sense of gay leadership 
and little identity to gay 
organizations. 

“The younger kids don’t have 
this need to be involved in the gay 
community,” Dhong said. *‘It 
would be nice to integrate the 
younger people into the greater 
gay community.’ 

One reason for the lack of in- 
volvement is simply, Dhong says, 

“‘because the gay community 
tends to be older’” Another 
reason he believes is ‘‘younger 
gays are growing up thinking the 
war is over. San Francisco is so 

tolerant. A lot of younger gays 
think I am as free as anyone else. 
They don’t realize there are any 
problems out there. So they look 
to other things, whether it be 
monetary needs, and don’t feel 

they need a gay community.” 

“I protested when the pope 
was here and have been in a few 
marches.’ Bean said. ‘Besides a 

few Haight Street types, there is 
nobody near my age at these 
rallies. So that just sort of shows 
you. After eight years of Ronald 
Reagan, kids are more interested 

in BMWs than in fighting for 
their rights. I think it is kind of 
sad but that is the way it is.” 

He added, “That is living on 
false promises. Because with the 
AIDS crisis there has been a 
large backlash from the straight 
community in the way of bashing 
and otherwise. Racism is out 
there. Homophobia is probably 

greater than a few years ago. | 
think people need to wake up and 
become more involved.” 

As they look at their commun- 
ity they were hard pressed to 
name any heroes. ‘‘My gay 
heroes are people dying of AIDS 
and Harvey Milk,” Bean said. 
“Even until a few years ago I 
wasn’t even that familiar with the 
achievements of Harvey Milk. 
The day he got shot I was in the 
seventh grade. 

“The brave pec ple in the com- 
munity fighting AIDS are my 
heroes,” Bean said. ‘‘People that 

are fighting the disease on a 
street level, on a political level in 
the households across the coun- 
try and on the educational level.’ 

Bean only knows two people 
who have died of AIDS. One was 
Jim Moore, who danced at several 

clubs, including Bean's, and died 
on Thanksgiving. 

“That was a real sobering 
brush for me. I just admire and 
respect the achievements of peo- 
ple that are living or dealing or 
giving support to the crisis on a 
day-to-day basis.” 

Dhong has a different set of 
heroes in the community. He said 
his heroes are ‘‘the drag queens 
from Stonewall. The reason being 
that society felt they could do 
anything to them they wanted. 
Police could bully them and it 
was just another round them up. 
They did what society did not ex- 
pect them to do and that was 
fight back. All the odds were 
against them and they said ‘the 

1 JUST REMEMBERED, BEARS HATE THE SMELL OF COLOGNE 
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Gus Bean and Ben Dhong. 

buck stops here’ and they chose 
to fight even though the odds 
seem insurmountable.’ 

He added, ‘‘I think there are 

a lot of unsung heroes. Heroes 
become that because the media, 

the straight media, makes them 
heroes. They just haven't made 
People Magazine because they 
are gay. Even most of the people 
who have AIDS and make People 
Magazine are straight.’ 

Both Bean and Dhong believe 
there is a change in the gay com- 
munity itself. They see changes 
in traditions and even in 
language. 

“I think there is a gap in ideas 
and traditions,’ Bean said. ‘‘ You 
look at the gay papers and there 
just isn’t any representation of 
people our age, for whatever 
reason. Maybe we haven’t earned 
it, or maybe we’re being ignored, 
but we're not there.” Of the big 
parties he says, ‘The GiftCenter 
parties are primarily for older 
people. I think Ben and myself 
are part of what is yet to come.” 

At a gay and lesbian health 
studies class at San Francisco 
State, Bean remembers, ‘‘Except 
for me and one other guy, every- 
one else was seven or eight years 
older. One of the things that blew 
me away and told me there was 
division between the ages was the 
older gay men used terms like 
‘top’ and ‘bottom, ‘her’ and 
‘she. For whatever reason, | had 
never used those terms, and I 

never saw the need to use them. 

“I had never used the word       

  

\ 
‘lover. I never uscu wiat ana 1 still 
don’t.” The operative phrase for 
him is ‘‘boyfriend’’ or *‘we’re go- 
ing out)” He continued, ‘‘My 
point is that whether it is nelly or 
butch or clone or queen, those 
cycles will continue for years to 
come. | think there are new 
groups and new terminology, and 
it is not better or worse—it is just 

different.” 

Bean remembers that Dhong 
ran into a wall of criticism when 
he launched his boy parties. 

“I think some of the hostility 
that Ben encountered with Boy 
Parties was because it was new 

and different. The word ‘Boy’ is 
like paramount. It is like ‘stud’ or 
‘queen, it is a really strong word 
that, I think really defines the 
whole generation. So, I think this 
slightly older group was looking 
at this slightly younger group 
and saying, ‘what the hell is go- 
ing on?’ 

“It is no better or no worse 
than the Castro clone, it is just 
different. I think when some- 
thing new comes along, people 

  
  
  

  
(Photo: Gilles Desaulniers) 

are too quick to read something 

into it and find it threatening 

before finding out what is going 
on,’ Bean said. 

Dhong acknowledged a new 
type of clone is emerging: ‘They 
have greased hair. They are very 
pretty and they are the new 
clones. When you go to L.A., they 
all look alike. They all have the 
same hair color, surfer T-shirts 

and Reeboks. It is a uniform.” 

As he stood watching last 
year’s Lesbian/Gay Freedom Day 
Parade, Bean said he believed he 
was watching the change of a 
community. He believes what he 
saw as wild behavior, political ac- 
tivism and a migration to San 

Francisco was tapering off in the 
gay community. 

““Last year somehow signaled 

the end of it. It was kind of an 
awakening. The heroes are yet to 
come and the stands that my 
generation will make are yet to 

come. I think there are to be 
heroes of tremendous 
magnitude.’ v 

Deadline Near for Enrolling in Drug Study 
The Community Research Al- 

liance, a non-profit community- 

based and supported AIDS re- 
search organization has an- 
nounced the approval of an 
observational study of Hypericin, 
otherwise known as St. John’s 
Wort. This is a chemical found in 
plants of the family Hypericum 
Perforatum. 

The deadline for enrollment in 
the first group of participants is 
June 15, at 5 p.m. More study 
groups for hypericin will be for- 

  

ming in July and August. 

For further information call 
the Community Research 
Alliance at 626-2145, ask for 
Drew Catapano. v 

    

  
Save 25% on 
limited hour 
membership 

Now through June 18th 

New Members Only * 

Full use before 4pm for 

as little as $4.48/week 

for a 1 yr membership.” 

1¥ear:., $290)... ...now $232.50 

2 Year. $190)... .. .now $157.50 

One Time Payment 

(All Prices Include A $20 Registration Fee 

And Two 1-Hr. Free Workouts W/Instructor) 

* A New Member —has not been 
A Member In The Last 6 Months 

2500 Market Street at Castro 

San Francisco 

(415) 552-6680 
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Center for Lesbian Rights 
Holds Inaugural Celebration 
by Noreen C. Barnes 

Mayor Art Agnos declared Fri- 
day, June 2, National Lesbian 

Rights Day in San Francisco, to 
the applause of nearly 200 
people—lesbians, gay men, their 
families and other supporters— 
who crowded the Wattis Room at 
Symphony Hall for the inaugural 
celebration of the National 
Center for Lesbian Rights. 

Originally established in 1977 
as the Lesbian Rights Project, the 
organization’s ‘‘ascension’’ into 
the NCLR was, as Executive 
Director Roberta Achtenberg 
noted in her remarks, designed to 

more accurately reflect the scope 
of the work being done by this 
public interest law firm. 

For more than 11 years, the 
LRP has served as a national 
resource, fostering cooperation 
among national lesbian and gay 
legal organizations. On Friday, 
with representatives present from 
the Human Rights Campaign 
Fund, National Gay Rights Ad- 
vocates, ACLU’s Gay and Lesbian 

Rights Project, the National Gay 
and Lesbian Task Force, and the 
Lambda Legal Defense and Edu- 
cation Fund, the NCLR was 
welcomed into the fold of these 
organizations. 

In his speech, Agnos com- 
mented that the NCLR was an ex- 
ample not only of yet another im- 
portant organization that was 
founded in San Francisco by 
“‘people of conscience and civili- 
ty,” but that it demonstrated the 
lesbian and gay community’s 
continued ‘‘growth in visions and 
contributions.’ 

He cited Achtenberg’s leader- 
ship, and her ‘‘intelligence, spirit 
and commitment”’ in guiding the 
NCLR. 

The biggest response of the 
evening followed Agnos’ an- 
nouncement of his intention to 
sign the domestic partners bill, 
as well as his appointment of 
Achtenberg to chair the commit- 
tee that will establish the health 
benefits guidelines when that bill 

goes into effect. 

The NCLR provides direct 
representation for clients, and 
deals with the ‘‘whole breadth of 
discrimination.” She stated that 
it was important for all lesbians 
to be aware of the work of the 
NCLR, as people ‘‘don’t realize 
the importance of, and pay atten- 
tion to, gay and lesbian legal 
organizations because they think 
that they exist for other people. 
The law and its personal effect is 
rarely thought about, until peo- 
ple find that they can’t protect 
themselves.” 

“The point of the National 
Center for Lesbian Rights,” says 
Strauss, ‘‘is that we don’t recede 
into the background. We are not 
good girls who believe that if we 
sit tight we will get our share. We 
have to speak up for ourselves. 
Lesbians can no longer afford to 
be invisible.” v 
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Condoms are for 
lovers, too. 

Loving your partner means protecting each other from 
AIDS. It takes practice to use condoms correctly, but 
your life—and your lover’s—are worth it. 

For more information: 

Call 863-AIDS 
Toll-free Northern Calif. 

SF 

AIDS 

      

Michael Feinstein. 
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Pianist Michael Feinstein 
To Perform at Benefit 
by Dennis McMillan 

Award-winning pianist 
Michael Feinstein will give a one- 
night-only concert at Herbst 
Theatre as part of the annual 
Human Rights Campaign Fund 
benefit gala on June 9 at 8:30. 

The event offers an elegant 
dinner buffet and open bar after- 
ward. The buffet will be catered 
by Creighton’s, and the decor will 
reflect a Gershwin theme with 
lots of Art Deco black-and-white 
trimmings. Peter Mintun will 
provide his delightful piano styl- 
ings at the Green Room post- 
concert. 

HRCF intends to honor Jim 
Foster, who will receive the James 

C. Hormel community service 
award. This is an annual honor 
given to the individual who has 
shown outstanding service to gay 
men and lesbians throughout the 
nation. 

Rep. Nancy Pelosi was a reci- 
pient of the award at a past bene- 
fit two years ago. 

Hormel is a local philan- 
thropist and co-founder of HRCEF, 
which is a national political ac- 
tion committee and lobbying 
group, similar to the Lobby for 
Individual Freedom and Equali- 
ty on a national level. 

‘“‘We are presently the ninth- 
largest independent PAC in the 
country,” event Chair Mark Leno 
said. 

They have grown to this status 
in nine years. 

“The eight larger PACs are all 

conservative, so thai makes us the 
largest independent liberal pack 
in the country,’ he said. 

HRCF raises money and dis- 
tributes it to Democratic and Re- 
publican candidates running for 
Congress and the Senate who 
have lesbian and gay issues as a 
matter of their concern. 

The event will also honor the 
National Center for Lesbian 
Rights, which is the new name for 

Lesbian Rights Project, denoting 
their growth into national con- 
cern. HRCF will present an out- 
standing achievement award to 
them. 

Feinstein has just completed 
an album with 75-year-old 
songwriter Burton Lane, and he 
has also just finished a World 
War I medley called ‘‘Over 
There.’ This all follows his smash 
success album, ‘‘Isn’t It Roman- 

tic.’ 

Feinstein is a member of the 

Hall of Fame in the cabaret gold 
awards and Cable Car awards, as 
well as countless other honors. 

Tickets for the concert on June 

9 are available at the box office 
or by calling 552-3656. Tickets 
are selling at $150 for the concert 
and buffet or $60 for the concert 

alone. 

HRCF also prides itself in last 
year’s working hand-in-hand with 
Sen. Ted Kennedy in the passage 
of a $900 million AIDS omnibus 
package for early-treatment 
centers, continued research, and 

education. v 

  

Pension Law Fails To Protect Individual 
PWAs Left to Fend for Themselves 

by Michael Hillary 

When the Employee Retire- 
ment Income Security Act of 
1974 was made law it was hoped 
that, at last, something had been 
done to protect the rights of ‘‘the 
average guy’’ when it came to 
pension and health and welfare 
benefits. Almost 15 years later, 

some things are better and many 
things are worse. 

The law that was supposed to 
protect the union pension fund 
from being plundered by union 
leaders might have made them 
think awhile before dipping into 
the till. But they still dip. Only 
now they have to pay ERISA 
lawyers huge fees to make it OK. 
ERISA has greatly helped 
lawyers by making sure they have 
bigger and better incomes. 

ERISA also is the federal law 
that regulates employee welfare 
benefits plans, meaning group 
medical plans and related 
benefits. ERISA, as administered 
by the U.S. Department of Labor, 
provides that if your employer or 
insurance company violates your 
rights under ERISA, they will get 
a nasty letter from the Depart- 
ment of Labor. If they are real 
bad to you, like they don’t pay 
your medical bills, or cheat you 
out of your benefits, you can sue 

and recover up to $100 a day for 

all the days they were bad to you. 

Of course, you are going to 
have to find a lawyer who is will- 
ing to represent you. He has to be 
willing to fight all those big 
lawyers the insurance companies 
hire for years, and when you win, 
you will pay him on a one-third 
contingency fee of $33.34 per 
day. It’s tough for a lawyer to 
fight for you when he will make 
only $33.34 a day, years from now. 
That won’t pay his postage and 
copying expenses. There are 
plenty of lawyers who will repre- 
sent insurance companies at 
$350 an hour. There are not many 
who will represent you at $33.34 
a day. Therefore, as a practical 
matter your employer or his in- 
surance company can do what- 
ever they want to you, and you 
can’t fight back. 

It used to be that lawyers 
would ignore ERISA and sue 
under state law, which allowed 
them to sue for ‘‘bad faith.’ 
Under state law they could ask 
the jury to grant compensatory 
and punitive damages. Insurance 
companies got very upset about 
punitive damages, which can 
range in the millions. So they 
went to the U.S. Supreme Court 
for assistance. The court looked 
into the matter and decided that 
people were picking on insurance 
companies. Just because they 
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AIDS Clinical Trials Info Service Set Up 

James Allen, M.D., director of 

the U.S. Public Health Service's 
National AIDS Program Office, 
has announced that the National 

Institute of Allergy and Infec- 
tious Diseases has established a 
new NIAID AIDS Clinical Trials 

Information Service, part of a 

new coordinated AIDS informa- 

tion service. NAPO is the Public 
Health Service office responsible 
for monitoring and coordinating 
its AIDS effort. 

The computerized service pro- 
vides information, free of charge, 

about clinical trials sponsored by 
the National Institutes of Health 
for AIDS patients and others in- 
fected with the human immuno- 
deficiency virus. Callers may 
reach the service by dialing (800) 
TRIALS-A, Monday through Fri- 

day, 6 a.m-4 p.m. PDT. 

The service is sponsored by 
NIAID in cooperation with the 
Centers for Disease Control, 
which operates the National 
AIDS Information Clear- 
inghouse and has been a major 
contributor of resources in 
establishing the service. The in- 
formation included in the clinical 
trials database will complement 
a database on all AIDS therapies 
in clinical trials that is now under 
development by the Food and 
Drug Administration. The FDA 
component will be available this 
summer. Plans are under way to 
make all of this information avail- 
able through the National 
Library of Medicine’s online 

services. v   

ACT UP Distributes 

Safe-Sex Kits at Prom 

Eight members and sup- 
porters of ACT UP/Portland 
greeted students attending 
Wilson High School’s Prom on 
May 20 with safe-sex kits. The 
kits contained a pink greeting 
card entitled ‘‘Congratulations 
on Your Graduation to Sexual Re- 
sponsibility on this Prom Night,” 
a condom and an Oregon Health 
Division brochure entitled ‘‘Us- 
ing a Condom.” 

Students reported that the 
event, which was covered by three 

Portland television stations, was 

the talk of the prom. Prom-goers 
were overwhelmingly supportive. 
However, a few students express- 

ed displeasure at the ACT UP 
presence. One teacher, whose son 

organized the dance, complained 
that the event was ‘tacky, embar- 
rassing and ruining the prom.” 

ACT UP member Wayne Har- 
ris, dressed in a tuxedo, offered 
the ACT UP prom souvenirs from 
a silver tray. Harris, a Portland at- 
torney, explained why ACT UP 
chose to go to the prom. 

““The prom is seen as a step 
into adult life,” he said. “ACT UP 
is here to encourage responsible 
choices. Many young adults 
choose not to have sex. However, 

others are sexually active. ACT 
UP wants to encourage and rein- 
force continued responsible 
behavior in those teens who are 
already practicing safer sex. We 
want to promote safer sex among 
those who don’t currently prac- 
tice it. The bottom line is saving 
lives. As we pointed out in the 
greeting card, ‘Passion is tem- 
porary; AIDS is forever” ”’ 

ACT UP’s prom night action is 

one of a series of actions directed 

toward high schools taken by the 

AIDS awareness group during 
the past three months. The Feb. 

13 distribution of informational 

kits at Lincoln High School in 

conjunction with Portland Mayor 
Bud Clark’s proclamation of 
Condom Awareness Week signal- 
ed the beginning of ACT UP’s 
campaign. ACT UP also distribu- 
ted safe-sex kits to students atten- 
ding sporting events at Grant and 
Jefferson High Schools on May 2. 

ACT UP member Ed Schiffer, 

a visiting assistant professor at 
Reed College, said, ‘What we're 
doing is not radical; it’s simple, 

but effective, education.” 

Schiffer cited a recent PBSTV 
documentary entitled America in 
the Age of AIDS that showed how 
naive many high-school students 
were about their chances of con- 
tracting the AIDS virus. 

‘Many of them feel they and 
their partners are too young to be 
part of ‘the AIDS generation; 
but they forget that AIDS crosses 
all boundaries of age, class and 
sexual orientation,’ he said. 

ACT UP’s Harris added, ‘‘Sex- 
ual behavior patterns in gay men 
has changed radically because of 
a continuous stream of clever and 
informative advertising mes- 
sages, largely in the gay press, 

that encourage, promote and 

describe safer sex. That educa- 

tional effort, which began about 

five years ago, is working. The 

straight community should 

follow the gay community’s ex- 

ample. The World Health Organ- 
ization reported that one-third of 

HIV infections could be prevent- 

ed by a coordinated global edu- 

cation and prevention campaign. 

Events like ACT UP’s night at 

the prom give the straight mass 

media the peg they need to get 

the message out. Unfortunately, 

local TV news clips tend to 

trivialize these events and focus 

on the conflict, however minor, 

the event generates. Mass educa- 

tion is left on the editing room 
floor. It’s discouraging”” V¥ 

wouldn’t pay their claims, juries 
were punishing them with big 
judgments in the millions. The 
court said, ‘“We’ll put a stop to 
this discrimination against those 
poor little defenseless insurance 
companies.”’ And the court 
decreed ‘ERISA pre-empts state 
law.’ It meant that all you could 
recover was $100 a day. 

Later, to make sure that every- 
one understood that ERISA was 
not there to protect the individ- 
ual, the court noted, ‘‘a fair... 
reading of the statute makes it 
abundantly clear that it [ERISA] 
is primarily concerned with the 
possible misuse of plan assets. . . 
rather than with the rights of an 
individual beneficiary.” 

This ruling was very helpful to 
the Department of Labor. It 
didn’t have to worry about all 
those sick people who wanted 
them to make the insurance com- 
panies pay their claims. 

Insurance companies are now 
free to sit back and smile like fat 
cats when you bore everyone cry- 
ing about the fact that your 
employee-benefit plans didn’t 
pay off as required by the con- 
tract. Maybe, just maybe, they 
might have to pay a $100 a day 
fine if you can find a lawyer who 
likes to work for nothing. If you 
are lucky to find a lawyer who 
doesn’t like to eat, they can turn 
their $350 an hour boys loose on 
him. 

The result of all this is that if 
you think you have the right to 
sue the insurance company in   
  

areas covered by ERISA, you 
don’t. And please don’t bother 
the Department of Labor with 
your problems. They don’t have 
to mess with you either. Also, 
don’t depend on state law. That 
doesn’t apply either. 

ERISA and the U.S. Supreme 
Court made sure that you can’t 
pick on your insurance company. 
So when you have a problem, get 
on your hands and knees and beg 
your insurance company to pay 
your claim. Maybe you'll catch 
them on a good day, and they’ll 
say OK. 

  

Michael Hillary is a former 
director and treasurer of the San 
Francisco AIDS Foundation. An 
insurance and employee benefits 
professional with 20 years’ exper- 
ience, he has counseled more 
than 800 employed and profes- 
sional people with HIV disease. 
His book, Counseling Employees 
With AIDS, An Employer’s 
Guide, will be published by the 
San Francisco AIDS Foundation 
later this year. He is working on 
a second book, How to Get Your 

Benefits, A Guide for People 
With HIV Disease. 4 
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NEW HIV STUDY 

The AIDS Clinical Research Project of 
Children’s Hospital of San Francisco is 
now seeking individuals with symptomatic 
HIV infection to study the safety of 
DHEA and its effects on the immune 
system in HIV infection. DHEA is a 
hormone present in the human body and 
secreted by the adrenal glands. We plan 
to enroll 24 people who will take oral 
DHEA for 16 weeks. Participants will be 
closely monitored by lab tests and physical 
exams. Further information may be 
obtained by calling the ACRE project at 

750-6529. 
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Getting Smart 
Cantankerous Patient Takes Matters 

Into His Own Hands 

by Dell Richards 

ichael Ritter doesn’t 
believe HIV infection is 
a death sentence, and 

he’s putting his own life on the 
line to prove it. 

A psychiatric nurse, Ritter has 
been attacking the disease with 
a plethora of approved and unap- 
proved drugs ever since he found 
out he was HIV-positive. In the 
process, he’s had to fight the 

FDA, the medical establishment, 

and his own doctors. He’s gone to 
Mexico to buy unapproved drugs 
and smuggled them across the 
border. 

But Ritter believes in doing 
whatever’s necessary to sustain 
his life—even if it means bucking 
the medical establishment or 
breaking the law on unapproved 
drugs. His attitude isn’t just 
based on theory; it’s based on 
heroic and harrowing ex- 
periences. 

He’s willing to do anything be- 
cause he’s seen the alternative. 
He watched his lover die less than 
a year ago. 

‘‘He died simply because he 
wasn’t able to start medication 
soon enough,’ said Ritter. 

In Ritter’s opinion, early diag- 
nosis and treatment is essen- 
tial—even if the person lacks 
telltale AIDS symptoms. 

In this battle, Ritter wants the 
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Martin Delaney, left, and Michael Ritter. 

largest arsenal of medicine he 
can muster—whether those 
drugs have been approved by the 
Food and Drug Administration 
(FDA) or not. 

For four years, Ritter was part 
of an underground buyers’ 
club—a group that pooled 
money and resources to bring 
unapproved AIDS drugs into the 
country. During that time, he 

made numerous trips to Mexico 
to buy medicine that is illegal 
here. 

‘‘Before AZT was even devel- 
oped, there was a drug called 
ribavirin that was a possible anti- 
viral drug, so my lover and I 
started going to Tijuana to get 
it,” he said. They bought shopp- 
ing bags full of pills out of 
wholesalers’ car trunks. 

They started out buying just 
for themselves, but as word 
spread, others joined in. Ritter 
brought scores of expensive 
drugs back to San Francisco, 
buying huge quantities at 
wholesale prices of $1,500 and 

up. ‘“We would buy as large a 
quantity as we could. The more 
popular it got, the more people 
wanted.’ 

Aside from the black market 

and bribes in Mexico, they had to 
deal with unfriendly guards at 
the U.S. border. 

During the last trek back into 
the United States, the border 
guards ‘stopped us and wouldn’t 
allow us to bring anything 
across,’ said Ritter. ‘‘We waited 
until the shift change. Then we 
made five trips across the border 
with only a small amount per per- 

» 
son. 

They left the rest—"‘a couple 
thousand dollars’ worth of 
stuff—in a tacky motel in Ti- 
juana’’ while the drove back and 
forth across the border. ‘“That 
way we got it all through.” 

itter hasn’t been back to 
Mexico since AZT was 

approved. And even 
though he hasn’t shown any of 
the usual warning signs that 
signal AIDS—KS lesions or a 
bout with pneumonia—he is tak- 
ing AZT religiously. “Whether 
this will slow the progression [of 
HIV infection] enough for me to 
stay alive until we have effective, 
recognized treatment through 
mainstream medicine, I don’t 
know. 

*‘As a nurse, I know that this is 
a progressive disease. If left un- 
treated, it’s progressive. There's 
just no question about it.” 

But Ritter has had little help 
getting early diagnosis and treat- 
ment. As a result, he’s had to be 

his own guinea pig. 

  

(Photo: Dell Richards) 

He does have an AZT prescrip- 
tion today and no longer has to 
go to Mexico to buy anti-viral 
drugs. But according to Ritter, 
his doctors have been of little use. 

‘My doctor is antagonistic, if 

anything,” he said. *‘I asked for 
a prescription to get a P-24 test 
done, to see if the antigen is 

positive—to see whether it’s 
replicating or not.” The doctor 
refused to authorize the test, 

arguing that the result would 
have no implications for his treat- 
ment. 

‘‘It may change the treatments 
I’m doing on my own,’ Ritter 
countered. 

Unlike most lay people and 
even some physicians, Ritter has 
access to the very latest informa- 
tion on AIDS drugs available. 
Through Project Inform—a San 
Francisco-based clearinghouse 
of information on AIDS 
treatments—Ritter probably is 
as up to date as anyone can be on 
the subject. 

The battle now is to make his 
doctor see that he should be an 
equal partner in his care. 

On that score, Ritter knows he 

is bucking a century-old tradi- 
tion: that doctors know every- 
thing; patients, nothing. In the 
past, that might have been true. 

For the most part, only doctors 
had access to accurate medical 

information. 

But today, Project Inform and 
other organizations like it are 
causing a small revolution by pro- 
viding patients with enough in- 
formation to put them in charge 
of making major decisions about 
the course of their health care. 

At this point, Ritter thinks he 
probably knows as much about 
treating AIDS as does his doctor. 
And he is not the only one. Peo- 
ple with AIDS across the country 
are networking and swapping in- 
formation on every treatment 
available—whether approved by 
the FDA or not. 

‘Unfortunately, in this epi- 
demic, it is the responsibility of 
the sick person—and not the 
medical establishment—to watch 

out for their own care and con- 

tinued health,’ he said. ‘“The 
medical establishment is not our 
advocate.’ 

Michael Ritter knows that his 

very life is at stake. And like gay 
men across the country, he in- 

tends to continue to fight for the 
best medical treatment available, 
00 matter what obstacles the med- 
ical establishment puts in his path. 
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Groups Target Anti-Gay 
Bias In Entertainment 

In response to the pervasive 
anti-gay/lesbian bias in the enter- 
tainment industry, three national 
gay rights and feminist organiza- 
tions have launched a long-term 
campaign to challenge bigotry 
within the industry. 

The Campaign for Fairness in 
Entertainment was launched by 
the National Gay and Lesbian 
Task Force, the Gay and Lesbian 
Alliance Against Defamation, 
and the New York Chapter of the 
National Organization for 
Women. 

The campaign has three goals: 

To make it uncceptable both 
economically and morally for the 
entertainment industry to sub- 
sidize and promote homophobia, 

sexism and racism; 

® To support equal opportun- 
ity for openly gay and lesbian 
workers and artists in the enter- 
tainment industry; and 

® To challenge the entertain- 
ment industry to take creative ac- 
tion to counter bigotry and in- 
tolerance by donating money to 
fund community-based programs 
that fight racism, sexism and 
homophobia. 

The Campaign for Fairness in 
Entertainment will utilize a 
range of tactics from lobbying, 
negotiation, letter writing and 
corporate education, to demon- 
strations, boycotts, direct action 
and other media activity. 

The Campaign for Fairness in 
Entertainment grew out of two re- 
cent entertainment industry ac- 
tions: the release by Warner 

Brothers Records of an anti-gay 
comedy album by Sam Kinison; 
and the broadcast by Lorimar/ 
NBC of an extremely AIDS- 
phobic script on the show Mid- 
night Caller. Both of these events 
precipitated extensive national 
protests by AIDS activist groups 
like ACT UP (AIDS Coalition to 
Unleash Power). In each instance 
concessions were made by War- 
ner Brothers and Lorimar Pic- 
tures as a result of the protests. 

“These two actions by enter- 
tainment industry leaders alarm- 
ed us deeply and made us com- 
mitted to convincing the industry 
that such hate mongering is not 
only morally wrong but also, in 
the long run, financially un- 

profitable,” GLAAD Director 

Craig Davidson said. 

NGLTF Media Director Ur- 
vashi Vaid said, ‘‘Hollywood and 
the entertainment industry re- 
main extremely homophobic. 
Very few artists and workers in 
the industry are openly gay or les- 
bian. The industry mouths con- 
cern for AIDS education while 
doing little to fight the underly- 
ing anti-gay prejudice that has in- 
hibited the fight against AIDS 
for eight years now.” 

The immediate target of the 
campaign is a comedy routine by 
Kinison recorded and distributed 
by Warner Brothers Records, and 

recently broadcast by Home Box 
Office. The record, titled ‘Have 

You Seen Me Lately?’ reinforces 
prejudice against gay men, les- 
bians and people with AIDS. The 
record is also extremely sexist. 

Comedian Kinison’s record 
drew complaints from AIDS ac- 
tivist organizations immediately 
upon its release in November 
1988. The Los Angeles chapter of 
ACT UP retained the services of 
attorney Gloria Allred to 
negotiate with Warner Brothers, 
which quickly agreed to insert 
safer sex educational material in 
the Kinison records. 

‘We are drawing attention to 
this record again because 
Kinison will soon be appearing 
in communities around the coun- 
try on a concert tour. The Warner 
Label continues to promote this 
hate monger shamelessly,’ 
Davidson said. “No apology by 
Kinison was ever issued, and he 
continues in his routines and 
public interviews to insult and 
defame gay men, people with 
AIDS and women.” 

The Campaign for Fairness in 
Entertainment calls upon con- 
cerned individuals to register 
their dismay at the Kinison 
record and the extensive promo- 
tional support it has received 
from Warner Brothers records by 
doing the following: boycotting 
Warner Brothers Records; 
writing to Warner Brothers 
Records explaining that you are 
boycotting their records until the 
company demonstrates its oppo- 
sition to prejudice against gay 
men and lesbians; and protesting 
at Kinison’s concerts. 

Letters about Kinison’s 

records may be sent to: Mo Ostin, 
chairman, Warner Brothers 

Records, 3300 Warner Blvd., Bur- 

bank, CA 91510. v 
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The AIDS Clinical Research Project of 
Children’s Hospital of San Francisco is 
now seeking individuals with symptomatic 
HIV infection to study the safety of 
DHEA and its effects on the immune 
system in HIV infection. DHEA is a 
hormone present in the human body and i6hael Ritter doesn't 

secreted by the adrenal glands. We plan Mi HIV infection is 

to enroll 24 people who will take oral VAL a death sentence, and 

DHEA for 16 weeks. Participants will be he's paying us own lifon the 

closely monitored by lab tests and physical : 

exams. Further information may be 
obtained by calling the ACRE project at 
750-6529. 

by Dell Richards 

A psychiatric nurse, Ritter has 
been attacking the disease with 
a plethora of approved and unap- 
proved drugs ever since he found 
out he was HIV-positive. In the 
process, he’s had to fight the 
FDA, the medical establishment, 

and his own doctors. He’s gone to 

re Mexico to buy unapproved drugs 
and smuggled them across the 

i border. 

But Ritter believes in doing 
whatever’s necessary to sustain 
his life—even if it means bucking 
the medical establishment or 
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NEW HIV STUDY Getting Smart 

Cantankerous Patient Takes Matters 

Into His Own Hands 

Martin Delaney, left, and Michael Ritter. 

largest arsenal of medicine he 
can muster—whether those 

drugs have been approved by the 
Food and Drug Administration 
(FDA) or not. 

For four years, Ritter was part 
of an underground buyers’ 
club—a group that pooled 
money and resources to bring 
unapproved AIDS drugs into the 
country. During that time, he 
made numerous trips to Mexico 
to buy medicine that is illegal 
here. 

‘Before AZT was even devel- 
oped, there was a drug called 
ribavirin that was a possible anti- 
viral drug, so my lover and I 
started going to Tijuana to get 
it,” he said. They bought shopp- 
ing bags full of pills out of 
wholesalers’ car trunks. 

They started out buying just 
for themselves, but as word 
spread, others joined in. Ritter 
brought scores of expensive 
drugs back to San Francisco, 
buying huge quantities at 
wholesale prices of $1,500 and 
up. “We would buy as large a 
quantity as we could. The more 
popular it got, the more people 
wanted.’ 

Aside from the black market 

and bribes in Mexico, they had to 

deal with unfriendly guards at 
the U.S. border. 

During the last trek back into 
the United States, the border 
guards ‘stopped us and wouldn’t 
allow us to bring anything 
across,’ said Ritter. ‘We waited 
until the shift change. Then we 
made five trips across the border 
with only a small amount per per- 
son. 

They left the rest—"‘a couple 
thousand dollars’ worth of 
stuff—in a tacky motel in Ti- 
juana’’ while the drove back and 
forth across the border. ‘That 
way we got it all through.” 

itter hasn’t been back to 

Mexico since AZT was 
approved. And even 

though he hasn’t shown any of 
the usual warning signs that 
signal AIDS—KS lesions or a 
bout with pneumonia—he is tak- 

ing AZT religiously. ‘“Whether 
this will slow the progression [of 

HIV infection] enough for me to 
stay alive until we have effective, 
recognized treatment through 
mainstream medicine, | don’t 
know. 

*‘As a nurse, I know that this is 
a progressive disease. If left un- 
treated, it’s progressive. There's 
just no question about it.’ 

But Ritter has had little help 
getting early diagnosis and treat- 
ment. As a result, he’s had to be 
his own guinea pig. 
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He does have an AZT prescrip- 
tion today and no longer has to 
go to Mexico to buy anti-viral 
drugs. But according to Ritter, 

his doctors have been of little use. 

‘My doctor is antagonistic, if 
anything,” he said. *‘I asked for 
a prescription to get a P-24 test 
done, to see if the antigen is 
positive—to see whether it’s 
replicating or not.” The doctor 
refused to authorize the test, 

arguing that the result would 
have no implications for his treat- 
ment. 

‘‘It may change the treatments 
I’m doing on my own,’ Ritter 
countered. 

Unlike most lay people and 
even some physicians, Ritter has 
access to the very latest informa- 
tion on AIDS drugs available. 
Through Project Inform—a San 
Francisco-based clearinghouse 
of information on AIDS 
treatments—Ritter probably is 
as up to date as anyone can be on 
the subject. 

The battle now is to make his 

doctor see that he should be an 
equal partner in his care. 

On that score, Ritter knows he 

is bucking a century-old tradi- 
tion: that doctors know every- 
thing; patients, nothing. In the 
past, that might have been true. 
For the most part, only doctors 

had access to accurate medical 

information. 

But today, Project Inform and 
other organizations like it are 
causing a small revolution by pro- 
viding patients with enough in- 
formation to put them in charge 
of making major decisions about 
the course of their health care. 

At this point, Ritter thinks he 
probably knows as much about 
treating AIDS as does his doctor. 
And he is not the only one. reo- 
ple with AIDS across the country 
are networking and swapping in- 
formation on every treatment 
available—whether approved by 
the FDA or not. 

‘Unfortunately, in this epi- 
demic, it is the responsibility of 
the sick person—and not the 
medical establishment—to watch 
out for their own care and con- 
tinued health,” he said. “The 
medical establishment is not our 
advocate.” 

Michael Ritter knows that his 
very life is at stake. And like gay 
men across the country, he in- 
tends to continue to fight for the 
best medical treatment available, 
no matter what obstacles the med- 
ical establishment puts in his path. 
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sic illness” said Delaney. ‘We don’t say you 

can manage it forever—we’re not sure of that. But you can slow it down 
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»ssibly can—because at some point, better treatments do become 
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Delaney also feels that early treatment with AZT is better than 
waiting until a person infected with HIV has developed a full-blown 

At that point, it is believed, the immune system has 
and the side effects of AZT will be worse. 

Delaney also advocates monitoring the 
“cell count on a regular basis so that a com- 

rugs ster the system can be taken. 

the latest information on AIDS drugs is available from 
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Groups Target Anti-Gay 
Bias In Entertainment 

In response to the pervasive 
anti-gay/lesbian bias in the enter- 
tainment industry, three national 
gay rights and feminist organiza- 
tions have launched a long-term 
campaign to challenge bigotry 
within the industry. 

The Campaign for Fairness in 
Entertainment was launched by 
the National Gay and Lesbian 
Task Force, the Gay and Lesbian 
Alliance Against Defamation, 
and the New York Chapter of the 
National Organization for 
Women. 

The campaign has three goals: 

e To make it uncceptable both 
economically and morally for the 
entertainment industry to sub- 
sidize and promote homophobia, 
sexism and racism; 

® To support equal opportun- 
ity for openly gay and lesbian 
workers and artists in the enter- 

tainment industry; and 

¢ To challenge the entertain- 
ment industry to take creative ac- 
tion to counter bigotry and in- 
tolerance by donating money to 
fund community-based programs 
that fight racism, sexism and 
homophobia. 

The Campaign for Fairness in 
Entertainment will utilize a 
range of tactics from lobbying, 

negotiation, letter writing and 
corporate education, to demon- 
strations, boycotts, direct action 

and other media activity. 

The Campaign for Fairness in 
Entertainment grew out of two re- 
cent entertainment industry ac- 
tions: the release by Warner 

Free! 

Brothers Records of an anti-gay 
comedy album by Sam Kinison; 
and the broadcast by Lorimar/ 
NBC of an extremely AIDS- 
phobic script on the show Mid- 
night Caller. Both of these events 
precipitated extensive national 
protests by AIDS activist groups 
like ACT UP (AIDS Coalition to 

Unleash Power). In each instance 
concessions were made by War- 
ner Brothers and Lorimar Pic- 
tures as a result of the protests. 

“These two actions by enter- 
tainment industry leaders alarm- 
ed us deeply and made us com- 
mitted to convincing the industry 
that such hate mongering is not 
only morally wrong but also, in 
the long run, financially un- 
profitable,” GLAAD Director 
Craig Davidson said. 

NGLTF Media Director Ur- 
vashi Vaid said, ‘‘Hollywood and 
the entertainment industry re- 
main extremely homophobic. 
Very few artists and workers in 
the industry are openly gay or les- 
bian. The industry mouths con- 
cern for AIDS education while 
doing little to fight the underly- 
ing anti-gay prejudice that has in- 
hibited the fight against AIDS 
for eight years now.” 

The immediate target of the 
campaign is a comedy routine by 
Kinison recorded and distributed 
by Warner Brothers Records, and 
recently broadcast by Home Box 
Office. The record, titled ‘‘Have 

You Seen Me Lately?”’ reinforces 
prejudice against gay men, les- 
bians and people with AIDS. The 
record is also extremely sexist. 
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Comedian Kinison’s record 
drew complaints from AIDS ac- 
tivist organizations immediately 
upon its release in November 
1988. The Los Angeles chapter of 
ACT UP retained the services of 
attorney Gloria Allred to 
negotiate with Warner Brothers, 
which quickly agreed to insert 
safer sex educational material in 
the Kinison records. 

‘We are drawing attention to 
this record again because 
Kinison will soon be appearing 
in communities around the coun- 
try on a concert tour. The Warner 
Label continues to promote this 
hate monger shamelessly,” 
Davidson said. ‘No apology by 
Kinison was ever issued, and he 

continues in his routines and 
public interviews to insult and 
defame gay men, people with 
AIDS and women.’ 

The Campaign for Fairness in 
Entertainment calls upon con- 
cerned individuals to register 
their dismay at the Kinison 
record and the extensive promo- 
tional support it has received 
from Warner Brothers records by 
doing the following: boycotting 
Warner Brothers Records; 

writing to Warner Brothers 
Records explaining that you are 
boycotting their records until the 
company demonstrates its oppo- 

sition to prejudice against gay 
men and lesbians; and protesting 
at Kinison’s concerts. 

Letters about Kinison’s 

records may be sent to: Mo Ostin, 
chairman, Warner Brothers 

Records, 3300 Warner Blvd., Bur- 

bank, CA 91510. v 

  

Try them now. .. send for your free 
LifeStyles Sampler today. 
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       STRIP FOR ACTION 

Eliminate superfluous hair—anywhere 
on the face or body: shoulders & back, 
penis and scrotum, buttocks, arms/legs, 
chest, abdomen, perineum/rectal areas, 
nape of neck, brows, and beard shaping. 

    

Electrolysis is a safe, sterile process 
for permanent hair removal but it does 
take time. Fall & Winter are ideal to 
prepare for next Spring & Summer. Call 

  
  

  

    

  

HIV-Related Drug Distribution 
Found Inconsistent, Arbitrary 

by Dennis McMillan 

administration had no plans to 

    

today for a complimentary consultation. National Gay Rights Advocates ~~ Pentamidine, Fansidar, Dapsone, : ! ; 
has published a thorough analy- ~~ Ganciclovir and Septra. It was Intervene with reimbursement & # 

ACICEFT.ONLY THE BEST sis on the access to AIDS-related ~~ found that nearly half th policies nor impose statewide y half the state 169 Ses 

CASTRO VILLAGE drugs under the national Medi- programs did not cover one or Medicaid standardization. 

ELECTROLYSIS caid system. The report will be more of these drugs. And many Benjamin Schatz, director of 

CHUCK 82I- 113 LARRY made available to members of states which cover AIDS patients ~~ NGRA AIDS Civil Rights Pro- 

JOHNSON 712A Castro SEEMAN Congress, researchers, lobbyists, will not pay for the same drugs ject, pointed out, “These differ- 

S.F 94114 AIDS activists and others in- for those who are asymptomatic ing arbitrary state policies can be 

- terested in achieving justice for or HIV infected. a matter of life and death for 

people with AIDS/ARC. Medicaid agencies are not re- ~~ Many people. Someone who lives & 

Medicaid is a joint federaland ~~ quired to cover all FDA approv- ~~ °1 0n€ side of the state border 
state program theoretically ed drugs (nor are they forced to ~~ M3 have access to a variety of 

designed to pay for health care of cover prescription drugs at all). drugs, whereas a person a few 

y poor families and disabled peo- Because of this, Medicaid pro- miles away may not. 

ple. The report shows that about ~~ grams in Alabama and Colorado, He said that bureaucrats 

f 10 percent of AIDS patients are for example, do not cover AZT. should not be making decisions ; 

i dependent upon Medicaid. The report discovered only about which drugs Medicaid 

\ The nationwide survey of eight states—California, Connec- recipients are allowed. : ® 

\ Medicaid agencies revealed in- ticut, Delaware, Maine, Min- NGRA advocates radical i 

Alcohol and drugs suppress the immune system and damage consistency and arbitrariness in nesota, New Mexico, Rhode change in Medicaid policy, % 

) health, especially when done to excess. For people infected HIV-related drug distribution. It Island and Utah—which covered believing that Medicaid 

with HIV, substance abuse may speed progression to ARC or shows that the ability of low- all seven drugs named in the beneficiaries, just as other 3 

AIDS. If you have So0 PIV Posie. giving up digs ad income AIDS patients on Medi- survey. health-care recipients, should i 

ny po You ile it RO Ts oh on or caid 0 receive these drugs varies Many states will only pay for Fegeive any legally available 3 
& 

moderate your use, professional counseling and 12-step fram staie to stag. It also points FDA authorized drugs that have drugs thas thelr ipliysician 1 

programs can help. outtiat people with ang as been labeled for use other than ~~ Prescribes. 5 

We provide outpatient counseling, referrals and infor- most state agencies go througha 55 AIDS treatments. For example, NGRA’s analysis draws upon 4 

mation to gay men with substance abuse problems. Our time-consuming and stress-pro- he FDA has approved Dapsone recent litigation (Pinneke v. 3 

sliding scale fees mean no one is turned away. Insurance is voking process to demonstrate for treating leprosy, and Fansidar Preisser) showing that Medicaid ¢ 

accepted. their disability and eligibility for 4; malaria. Both are often agencies are obligated legally to 3 

Our staff is gay. We understand your lifestyle and funding. prescribed by doctors for off- adopt such a policy. According to \ 

concerns. We can help. Call us. In addition, states with similar label treatment of pneumocystis this precedent, ‘‘the decision of 

18th Street Services drug policies for PWAs have been but are not covered by Medicaid whether or not certain treatment on Jaa 

shown to differ in policy regard- in many states. Forty-one states is medically necessary rests with Dr. Donald Ashley 1 

861-4898 ing funding for people invarious fund AZT for asymptomatic HIV the individual recipient’s physi- FDA rushes treatment | Phe smn who cures 

stages of HIV infection. carriers. Thirty-seven reimburse cian and not with clerical person- ? dures { art KL9S and hon 1 worka iA cm   
  

Don’t Know What To Do Tonight? 

Check This Week in B.A.R.   Health agencies were asked 
about their state’s policy toward 
seven drugs used in HIV treat- 

ment, Acyclovir, AZT, aerosol 

  

  

  

MONTHLY 

CALENDAR 

MONDAYS 
Country Western Beer Bust 

Free CW Dance Lessons 7-9 p.m. 
75 cents Draft Beer & Hot Dogs 

TUESDAYS 
The Danny Williams Game Show 

Play Your Favorite Show 
The Dating Game 
Win, Lose or Draw 

  

for aerosolized Pentamidine 
despite FDA approval of only the 
injectable form. 

The NGRA report, therefore, 

calls for standardization of AIDS 
drugs availabilities among all 
states and required funding for 
any legally available drug 
prescribed by a physician. 

Richard Chambers, director of 

intergovernmental affairs for the 

Health Care Finance Administra- 
tion said that the present federal 

nel or government officials.” 

Another case reinforcing phy- 
sician autonomy is Weaver v. 
Reagen in which Missouri 
Medicaid was forced to pay for 
AZT, even when prescribed by a 
doctor for uses not specified in 
FDA labeling. The Dallas Gay 
Alliance v. Dallas County Hospi- 
tal District required a Texas 
public hospital to provide 
aerosolized Pentamidine to AIDS 

(Continued on page 27) 
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iss RIA SO Say 
nr Male Express and 

The Fantasy Playmates Present 
by Popular Demand 

Male & Female Strippers 
at Their Best! 

FRIDAYS 
Joy Seltzer Presents 

Career Womens’ Happy Hour 
5:00-9:00 p.m. at Sassy's 

Hors d'oeuvres, Networking 

     

  

From June 22-25, you can attend presentations and panel 

discussions with AIDS experts, including Dr. Anthony Fauci, 

Director of the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious 

Diseases. : 

You can also participate in workshops on everything 

from treatment options to obtaining health insurance. 

For details, call the San Francisco AIDS Foundation 

Hotline at 863-AIDS (864-6606 for the hearing impaired). 

In the past eight years, fifty thousand people who were 

desperately hoping for an AIDS cure, died waiting. : 

Many of them did nothing because, at the time, nothing 

could be done. 
But, today, something can be done. Recent research 

shows that early detection of the AIDS virus, followed 

by immune system monitoring and treatment, can slow 

~ Newcomers Welcome i : 

SUNDAYS 
oT ing There are effective treatments for the Al DS virus. 

Find out more at HIV Treatment Awareness Week. Doing nothing, however, isn't one of them. 

Kim Shepherd Presents 
Tea Dance Entertainment 
Lingerie Shows ® Strippers 

Ujena Competition 
HIV Treatment Awareness Week 

San Francisco Civic Center 
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  Now Open for Dinner Wednesday-Saturday 5-10 p.m. 
22-June 25 1989 

Nightly $4.95 All You Can Eat Specials 
June ’ rr AI 

Wed. Thurs. Fri. Sat. 
. . 

. Spaghetti Night ~~ Fried Chicken ~~ Seafood Platter Full Menu MISS imme: Madhese”" = bathing soit feshicr oh There 1s something you can do about " 

’ -Suitrashion show 
for lesbians, at Skirts dance club on Sunday, June 4. The 
fashion show also featured skirts, cocktail dresses, and other 
! feminine’ attire. The event was sponsored by the Califor- 
nia! women's clothing store. 

Servic iiders Associati ay ayview Hunter's Point Foundation, Latino AIDS Project 
Spons by: Project Inform, AIDS Service Providers Association of the Bay Area, Bayvie w Hunter's S Pre 

Shonssey Familiar de La Raza, Mobilization Against AIDS, San Francisco AIDS Foundation, San Francisco Department of Public Health. (415) 348-4045 
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7, Bay Area's Oldest Cremation & Burial Service 

Jim Simonetti Your Personal Representative 

  

Naan 

  
800-222-5237 

Burlingame/Bay Area 
441-4699 

SLBA EGE) 
Loa 0 n 

  

  

  

  

Comisky-Roche Funeral Home 
3300 16TH STREET, SAN FRANCISCO, CA 94114 

write or call 

861-7170 Thomas V. Halloran 
Counselor 

Ronald W. Brown 
Owner-Manager 
  

  

  

FREE Scattering at Sea with 

DIRECT Cremation $39500 

PACIFIC INTERMENT SERVICE 
Dignity Simplicity Affordability 

442-1810 
860 2nd St., San Francisco SERVING THE BAY AREA 
  

  

"+ AMERICAN CREMATION SERVICE 
IE 3300 16TH STREET, SAN FRANCISCO, CA 94114 

Call for Free Brochure 

A - 4 CREMATION & PRIVATE BOAT SERVICE 

552-5454 $495 

p       
California Funeral Service 

gh) SIT) oR 
626-3340 

Dedicated to Quality Service 
1465 Valencia St. (near Army) ® San Francisco, CA 94110 

  

stay Informed with the B.A.R. 
  

  

HoLy ASCENSION 

EASTERN ORTHODOX 

MISSION 

563-8514 

  

TRADITIONAL FAITH MISSIONARY FORMAT 

STRANGERS HEARTILY INVITED   
  

  

Thomas J. Brown 
April 13, 1957-May 11, 1989 

Tom died at 7 p.m. on May 11 at Garden 
Sullivan Hospital after two years with 

AIDS, surround- 

ed by his family 
and friends, who 
wish to thank the 
wonderful staff of 
the Garden Unit 
of that hospital 
for the expert 
care and compas- 
sionate under- 
standing that 
helped make 
Tom’s last two 

months comfortable and fulfilling. Dur- 
ing a memorable recent evening with 
Tom, a friend awoke to hear him say, *‘I 
feel my heart is so full that it’s grown.” 

  

Raised in Vallejo, Ca., Tom moved to 
San Francisco in the early *70s. He was 
a professional auto mechanic who par- 
ticularly enjoyed working on classic autos 
and motorcycles. He loved the water and 
enjoyed scuba diving, swimming and 
boating. During the past three years he 
relied on and often acknowledged the 
fellowship and support provided by 
friends in Narcotics Anonymous. 

Tom is survived by his grandmother 
Grozdina, his mother Yovanka, brother 

Mitch and sister Isabel. He will be 
especially missed by his roommate Kent 
and many other friends, among them 
Jeannie, Larry, Art, Dick, Luke, Michael, 

Jim and Martin. 

We love you, Tom! v 

Michael Reid Ferrell 
To all our friends in San Francisco. To 

those who knew and loved Michael Reid 

Ferrell, join me in prayer. God our Father 

called Michael home on April 12. 

There's an open gate at the end of the 

road,/ Through which each must go 

alone./ And there is the light we cannot 

see,/ Our Father claims his own. 

Beyond the gate, our Michael finds 

happiness and rest./ Until we meet again, 

be at peace my love. 

Farewell —Steve. v 

James D. Franks 
My beautiful lover, Jim, passed away 

in my arms as well as those of his sister 
Georganne and brother Joe on May 22. 
He had had a one-and-a-half year proud 

and courageous 
struggle always 
maintaining the 
highest degree of 
personal dignity 
and indestruc- 
tible vision. His 
positive spirit was 

immediately con- 

  

brother, Joe, and their families, all of 

Wyoming. 

Jim was my best friend and constant 
companion, but most of all my dearly 
cherished and handsome lover. We had 
undoubtedly the very best of love affairs, 
and I will miss him more than anyone 

could ever imagine. 

A ““Tribute Bash in Remembrance of 
Jim”’ will be held June 17 with entertain- 
ment, follies, food and friends; please 

bring your favorite anecdotes and stories 
of Jim, be they naughty or nice! Drag op- 
tional! Contact Bernard at 282-2800 or 

Al Treuter, 282-5492. v 

Guy Mannheimer 
Guy was born on November 2, 1943, in 

an internment camp for Jewish refugees 
in Switzerland. Separated from his family 

as an infant, he 

was reared for a 
time by Swiss fos- 
ter parents. The 
family was reunit- 
ed after the war 
and moved to 
Washington 
Heights, N.Y., 
where Guy grew 
up. Perhaps it was 
during these 
years of displace- 

ment and oppression that Guy developed 
his passion for justice and compassion for 
the oppressed that was lifelong, and 
which touched and inspired those who 
knew him. 

  

Among those he inspired were his 
students. Guy taught high school on the 
Lower East Side of New York City, and 
later at Lincoln High in San Francisco. 
His gift for teaching arose out of his 
honesty, his willingness to talk about the 
world as itis, and to share his experience 

of it as a gay man. When he was diagnos- 
ed with AIDS and had to stop teaching, 
he made it clear that he wanted his col- 
leagues to tell the truth about his illness. 
The staff and students at Lincoln High 
collected money to help with Guy’s care. 

Guy died at home, where he wanted to 
be, in the company of his caring support 
group. He is survived by his lover, Dan 
Hampshire, his beloved cousin, Lucy 

Bayer, her children and his sister, Yvonne 

Lorber, niece Kim and nephew Stewart. 

There will be a memorial service on 
June 18. For details call Jean at 282-0561. 

v 

Gary Poole 
1959-1989 

Gary died Thursday, June 1, in Modes- 
to, where he was living for the past year 

is in a home he pur- 
chased. He was 
working in the 
dance business. A 
native of San 

    
John G. (Jay Grant) 

Williamson 
April 24, 1943 -May 15, 1989 

John is now at peace with himself. He 
passed to a gentler realm early Monday, 
May 15, from Ralph K. Davies Medical 

Center. His 
friend, Dave, and 
the staff were 
with him to the 

end. 

ER. 

A thorough 
i gentleman with 

many friends, a 
man known for 
his generosity of 
heart and soul, 
and his love of 

life, John will be greatly missed. His spirit 
lives on in those who knew him. 

He leaves his mother, Dorothy June 
Talley of Maryland, his father, Harold G. 
Williamson of Pennsylvania, and his half- 

brothers: Thomas of Pennsylvania, Cecil 
of Louisiana, and Robert of Kansas. 

A memorial service will be held at the 
Dorothy Day Center, 54 McAllister, Satur- 

day, June 10, 1 p.m-3 p.m. 

Contributions may be made in his 
name to the Godfather Service Fund or 

to the AIDS Food Bank. 

For more information call Dave at 
73-6158. John, we will all miss you. 

Rest in peace. Love you. v 

Mark A. May 
April 8, 1955-May 3, 1989 
Mark died from a fall which resulted 

in subsequent brain complications. His 
loving parents Melba and Bob and his 
brother Michael were at his bedside. He 
leaves behind another brother, Mel, and 
his very good friends Eric, Carmen, Fred, 

Rudy and Art. 

Mark moved to San Francisco from 
Hawaii in the late "70s. He hails from 
Marysville. He loved Hawaii so much. He 
loved good times. He loved solitude. He 
loved his friends. But most of all, his 
parents were primary. 

His friends will miss his warmth, com- 
passion, his ingratiating manner, bitchi- 
ness, stubborn streak and that grin of his. 

Fly high, Mark. 

Miss you and I love you. —Art. ¥ 

Richard C. Parrett 
Feb. 28, 1950-May 17, 1989 

Guided by gentle breezes and the 
knowledge that his journey here was com- 
plete, Richard chose his moment at 

: 4 p.m., surround- 

ed in love by his 
sister Dawn and 
friends Dorothy 
and Al at Mt. 
Zion Hospital, to 
breathe gently 

      

Donny Rodriguez 
Feb. 7, 1950-May 17, 1989 

A gentle, caring and loving person, 
Donny left this life on May 17 at Baptist 
Presbyterian Hospital in Phoenix, 

Arizona. 

A long-time 
resident of San 
Francisco, Donny 
returned to Phoe- 
nix to be with his 

F devoted family 
who were with 
him when he 
made the transi- 
tion to another 
life. 

His spirit touched the lives of many, 

and his loss is deeply felt by his loving 

friends Don Crawford and Bobby Tar- 

water. 

Donny, we will miss you very much in 
this life. Your love and caring will be with 
us until we see you again in the next. 

Services were held in Phoenix for the 
family. A celebration of Donny’s life will 
be held in San Francisco. For informa- 

tion, please call 255-4619. v 

Wayne Wagner 
June 12, 1957-May 22, 1989 

Wayne Wagner departed this life for 

the next on May 22 at his home with his 

mother, Mary Lou Wagner, and his close 

friend, Jeff 

Eaton, at his side. 

Wayne was 
born in Michigan 
and had lived in 
San Francisco for 
the last 10 years 
of his life. Those 
who knew him 

4 well realized that 

{ ¥ the basic sweet- 

; ness of his per- 

sonality had remained intact despite the 

harsh conditions of the life he had led at 

times. 

He received excellent treatment from 

the staffs of Ward 5A, Ward 86, and the 

Visiting Nurses and Hospice of San Fran- 

cisco. 

  

In addition to his mother, he is surviv- 
ed by his brothers, Wesley, Todd and Ray- 
mond, and his father, Ermin, all of 
Michigan. A memorial will be held at 441 
Utah, Sunday, June 11, 1 p.m. v 

Wallace Paul Branco 
aka Paul White 

On May 10, Paul passed on in the sur- 
roundings of his tropical island home in 
Hawaii after living courageously with 
AIDS for several years. He was supported 
by the constant loving care of his mother, 
Loretta, who was always close at his side 
with all the love and support possible. He 
lived and worked in San Francisco for 
many years as a hair stylist, initially at I. 
Magnin, Command Performance, and 

Creative Edge, and subsequently as sole 
proprietor of Hair Tec and Stema. 

Through the years there were many 

people who met and came to love Paul for 
his incredible creative talent and his 
warmth and willingness to give of himself. 
He has truly left a host of friends who 
were indeed honored to know him. Aloha 

Paul, we will all miss you! 

Donald R. Tobin 
Oct. 1, 1952-May 30, 1989 
Donald R. Tobin died May 30 and was 

buried in Newton, Mass., where he was 

born and raised. 
Don moved to 
San Francisco in 
1972 with his 
friends Ken and 

Jim. He loved this 
city, his struggle, 
work and friends. 
Finally, in 1986 
Don met his lover, 
Alberto; his work 

in real estate was 
gaining success. 

The same year he was diagnosed with 

AIDS. 

In all your strokes of fortune and 
misfortune, you made us happy and 
proud to be your friend. No one could 
make us laugh like you and no one could 
make us angrier. Your care for world 
causes and people often made us aware 
of our own complacency. You had your 

    

losses in life, however you never lost your 

mind; you always feared you would. Most- 
ly, we lost you and wonder who will now 
make us laugh, love and care like you did. 

We are joined in our loss by your family 
whom you cherished the most—Jack and 

Ruth, Marilyn and Paul. v 

Jose “Poppie” 
Sarmiento Jr. 

May 10, 1955-May 17, 1989 

Jose fought a brave battle with AIDS. 
He never com- 

\ plained or asked 
| for sympathy. In 

L the face of death, 
he taught every- 
one the true 
meaning of the 
word courage. 
Jose is survived 
by his lover of 

: seven years, 
Robert, his moth- 

* er, father, sister 

and two brothers, along with a very close 
group of friends. Donations can be made 

to Shanti. 

I love you, Poppie... v 

Obituary Policy 
Due to an unfortunately large 

number of obituaries, Bay Area 

Reporter has been forced to 
change its obituary policy. 

We must now restrict obits to 

200 words. And please, no poetry. 
We reserve the right to edit for 
style, clarity, grammar, and taste. 

Deadline for all obituaries is 

Monday at 5 p.m. 

  

  

Dr. Barry Gingell, Expert 

on AIDS Treatments 
Dr. Barry Gingell, who found- 

ed the Gay Men’s Health Crisis 
Medical Information program, 
died of complications from AIDS 
on Monday, May 29, at St. Vin- 

cent’s Hospital in New York. He 
was 34 years old. 

One of the country’s leading 
experts and advocates on AIDS 
treatments, Dr. Gingell testified 
before Congress, the Presidential 

Commission on the HIV Epi- 
demic, and the Food and Drug 
Administration’s review panels. 
He advocated vigorously for the 
expeditious approval of ex- 
perimental drugs, saying, ‘‘Drug 
research is going at a madden- 
ingly slow pace.’ 

‘Barry made an incalculable 
contribution to the fight against 
AIDS,’ said GMHC’s executive 

director, Richard Dunne. ‘‘Many 
people with AIDS received 
treatments they needed more 
quickly because of Barry. When 
the cure comes, Barry will be one 

of the people we will remember 
with gratitude.’ 

An internist and nutritionist, 

Dr. Gingell founded GMHC’s 
Medical Information in the sum- 
mer of 1987 to bring current in- 
formation about AIDS treat- 
ments to people with AIDS and 
the health care workers who treat 
them. He edited Treatment 
Issues, a newsletter of experimen- 
tal AIDS therapies, and AIDS 

Clinical Update, a compilation of 
current scholarship on AIDS for 

physicians. 

Dr. Gingell believed that peo- 
ple with AIDS must participate 
in their own treatment. In addi- 
tion to editing Treatment Issues, 
he served on the board of the 
Community Research Initiative, 
an organization of people with 
AIDS and doctors which holds 
clinical trials in a community set- 
ting. Dr. Gingell held frequent 
question-and-answer forums at 
GMHC about experimental 
drugs. Upon his own diagnosis in 
1985, he travelled to Tijuana to 
buy ribavirin, a drug then not 
available in the U.S. His trip was 
reported in People magazine. 

He served on the boards of the 
AIDS Resource Center and the 
New York Physicians for Human 
Rights. His professional mem- 
berships included those in the 
American Medical Association 
and the American College of 
Nutrition. He reviewed materials 
for the National Academy of 
Sciences 1988 report, Confront- 

ing AIDS. 

Dr. Gingell received his BA in 
1976 from Syracuse University, 
and his medical degree in 1980 
from New York University. Prior 
to his appointment at GMHC, he 
worked at St. Barnabas Hospital 
in the Bronx and the NENA 
Health Care Center on the Lower 
East Side, as well as in private 
practice. 

Plans for a memorial service 

will be announced. v 

  

  

  
The volunteer staff of the AIDS Bike-A-Thon extends 

special thanks to the following individuals, organizations 

and businesses for their help and contributions. 

  

  

  

  

  
tagious and val- Francisco, he Renwick Restbrook . and venture to a 

  

P
E
S
 

e
o
 

A 
0
 

S
O
 

ly
 

    

Sunday Worship 
9:00 a.m., 11:00 a.m., & 7:00 p.m. 

The : ; : 
Childcare and sign language provided at 
11:00 am services. For information about 
choir, bible study, AIDS Ministry Team, 

. women’s programs, men’s programs, and 
Metropolitan other activities please telephone the church 
Commun ity and request the newsletter. 

h 150 Eureka Street 
Church San Francisco, California 94114 

863-4434 
of 

415 
San Francisco The Reverend James (tosh Pastor 
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B.A.R. 
NEWS 
YOU 
NEED 
TO 
KNOW... 
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ued by all whose 
lives he touched.    As 

Jim was an admired and popular 
member of the San Francisco Gay Men's 
Chorus for 10 continuous years. He 
demonstrated unceasing fervor in his 
strong support and commitment to the 
chorus’ significance and what he deep- 
ly felt was its profound purpose. 

Jim was a very active member in more 
than 20 organizations demonstrating his 
love for wilderness, wildlife, horticulture, 
philosophy, and a broad array of many 
fine arts activities throughout his life. He 
twice toured Europe with a Collegiate 
Chorale and men’s quartet. Jim was ac- 

tive with nature and wildlife conservan- 
cies from coast to coast, and his advice 
was often solicited. 

He attended the University of Wyom- 
ing for his degree in political science and 
continued for three years of law school. 
This exposure played a major part in 
shaping Jim's remarkable ability and in- 
satiable desire to absorb and share enor- 
mous volumes of information and 
knowledge. He returned to work for two 
years with his brother and father on the 
family farm before moving to San Fran- 
cisco in 1978. 

Jim had an exceptionally loving rela- 
tionship with his marvelous and suppor- 
tive parents, William and Patricia, his 
sister, Georgeanne Hunter, and his 
  

  

  

KISSY SISTERS? 
Hugs be lethal? Many deadly gay 
diseases are very contagious 
(hepatitis strains) or are easily 
spread (amoebas, scabies, etc.). 
Safe sex is BS. Colon hygiene has 
protected the esoteric aware for 
thousands of years. New ENEMA 
booklet now FREE call 864-8597 or 

pay $2.50 at the Jaguar.     

died in his sleep. 

Gary and Glo- 

ria Poole, known 
to the Bay Area as 
the brother/sister 
dance entertain- 

ers, began as U.S. Dance Champs 1978 

on the nationwide Dick Clark’s American 
Bandstand show. They were featured 
entertainers at Castro Street Fair, Exotic 
Erotic Ball, TV 20 Dance Party Show, TV 
36 Midnight Hosts, 49er Candlestick 
Halftime entertainers with Huey Lewis, 
Paramount pictures co-choreographer 
Saturday Night Fever, Caesar’s Tahoe 
with Neil Sedaka, Kool and the Gang, 

Grace Jones, also with Sylvester on Opera 
House event. Host of the annual S.F. 
Sheriff's Xmas party for inmates and 
Youth Authority Center, Easter Seal and 
Jerry Lewis MDA telethons, USO, and at 
local clubs I-Beam, Trocadero Transfer, 
City Nights, St. Francis Hotel OZ Club, 

Alameda County Fair, Haight Street Fair, 
Modesto 50/60 Grafitti Dance Party. 

He loved dance, performing and mak 
ing people happy and donating his tale .it 
to many charity events, especially v srk- 
ing with Willie Brown on the ent: rtain- 
ment for the San Francisco welcoming 
party for the Democratic convertion held 
for over 10,000 attendees, and hosting 
and dance entertaining for many AIDS 
fundraising events. 

  

Survived by his father, mother, three 

sisters and brother who reside in San 
Jose. Mass and funeral service will be 
held Wednesday, June 7, St. Victor's 
Church, San Jose. Memorial mass to be 
held for friends at St. Dominic Church, 
Saturday, June 10, 5:30 p.m., Bush and 
Steiner streets, San Francisco. 

His one dream of dancing on the 
American Bandstand show with Dick 
Clark and winning did happen in 1978 

as U.S. Dance Champs. We love you, 
Butch! Your San Francisco friends, Ralph 
and Fred. v 

new realm of 
peace and con- 
tentment. 

  

A gentle, lov- 

ing and caring man, he brought laughter 
and joy to those who were drawn to him 
and imparted a genuine feeling of respect 
and trust that he truly cared for each per- 
son that came into his life. 

Throughout his two-year challenge 
with AIDS, his positive attitude was most 
remarkable, always the optimist, always 
finding good or new directions to chan- 
nel his energies. 

His love of classical music, opera and 

the theatre were of great comfort and pro- 
vided him a platform to share his love of 
them with others. 

A man of varied interests, Richard 
could be found delighting in a new piece 
of stereo equipment or a long-awaited 

classical CD release, discovering his city 
as though it were his first day in town, 
refinishing furniture or becoming one 
with the peaceful sensations of the ocean, 

the mountains and his beloved Russian 
River and Armstrong Woods. 

Two sources of great pride were his 
seven years of sobriety and his recent or- 
dination as a minister at the Church of 
Amron. 

Richard is survived by his loving 
parents, Mr. and Mrs. Donald Parrett of 
Southern California, his sister Dawn, 
brother Brad and their families and many 
of his extended family of friends here in 
San Francisco. 

The family extends their deepest ap- 
preciation to his circle of friends, and 
caregivers: Al, Dorothy, Jack, Norma and 

Brian for their loving support and to the 
doctors and nursing staff at Mt. Zion 
Hospital. 

Rest gently dearest son, brother, uncle 
and friend, and know that your gifts made 
a difference in all our lives. v 
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Asian Lesbian Network 
Formed in Thailand 

by John Hubert 

The Asian Lesbian Network 
has been formed in Thailand. 
Supported by the International 
Lesbian Information Service 
headquartered in Amsterdam, 

the Asian Lesbian Network aims 
to establish a space exclusively 
for lesbians to meet each other in 

Bangkok, as well as to encourage 
similar groups throughout Asia. 

Tang Unchana Suwannanond, 
ALN organizer, recently com- 
pleted two years’ work in Amster- 
dam with an organization called 
the Foundation Against Traffic in 
Women, counseling Thai women 
brought to Amsterdam for pur- 
poses of prostitution. Tan has 
now returned to Bangkok to work 
with a women’s center around 
prostitutes’ rights and to 
organize the Asian Lesbian Net- 
work. 

A low-cost hostel for traveling 
lesbians and other women is the 
network’s first successful project. 
Opened in early 1989, the hostel, 

called “The Ladies’ Lodge,” pro- 
vides foreign women safe lodging 
in Thailand and a chance to meet 

with Thai lesbians. Local Thai 

lesbians also use the hostel as a 

meeting place. 

Another major project is the 
planning of a conference for 
Asian lesbians, scheduled for 
December 1989 in Bangkok. The 
meeting will be for activists who 
want to build a supportive 
regional network, to share 
organizing experiences and to 
plan future actions. Asian lesbians 
from outside of Asia are very 
welcome. Contributions of money 
and material for the conference 
will be most appreciated. 

To contact the Asian Lesbian 

Network, write: The Ladies’ 
Lodge, P.O. Box 322, Raj- 
damnern, Bangkok 10200, 

Thailand. Please do not use the 
word lesbian on the envelope. 

x * * 

The 11th International Les- 
bian and Gay Association Annual 
Conference will take place in 
Vienna, Austria, July 16-22. 

Founded in 1978, the ILGA has 
more than 200 member groups 

Conyers Thompson of ACT UP/New York reading ‘‘The 

    
Montreal Manifesto,’ a declaration of human rights for peo- 
ple with HIV infection, at the opening ceremonies of the 
Fifth International Conference on AIDS in Montreal. Ac- 
tivists took over the proceedings and delayed the opening 
ceremonies. (Photo: T.L. Litt) 
  

  

from about 40 countries. 

The six-day conference will 
feature workshops and business 
sessions dealing with education, 
AIDS, lesbian identity and 
visibility, violence, documenting 
discrimination, lobbying efforts 
with Amnesty International, the 

Lesbian and Gay Prisoners Pro- 
ject, twinning efforts between 
member groups to increase 
memberships in poorer coun- 
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To receive BETA free return the 
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tries, and reports from the Latin 
American and Asian Information 

Pools. 

At least two groups from Mex- 
ico will be attending, GOHL of 
Guadalajara and Colectivo Sol of 
Mexico City, and they are ex- 
pected to present a bid to host the 
1991 ILGA Conference in Mexico. 

The ILGA is seeking to in- 
crease memberships in the 
United States. Organizations, 

publications and individuals are 
welcome to join. For a free bor- 
chure and membership informa- 
tion, write to Demetrio Boniche, 

clo WAY, Ved Ballahoj 4, 2700 
Bronshoj, Copenhagen, Den- 

mark. 

* ko 

South Africa’s newest lesbian 
and gay organization, called 
GLOW, has been formed in the 
Soweto/Johannesburg area. The 
group, founded by blacks and 
whites, has a majority black 
membership. Prominent gay anti- 
apartheid activist Simon Nkoli, 

who was recently acquitted of 
treason in the three-year-long 
Vaal 22 trial, is one of the leaders 

of GLOW. 

GLOW aims to fulfll both a 
poltical and a social function. 

The group is interested in getting 
in touch with international 
organiztions to maintain a flow of 
information both ways. GLOW 
may be contacted clo Glen 
Shelton, South African Institute 
of Race Relations, P.O. Box 
31044, Braamfontein 2017, South 

Africa. 

* kk 

Reports from Burma indicate 
that the hard-nosed military 
crackdown on the massive de- 
monstrations for freedom and 
democracy have sent gays under- 
cover once again. 

During the anti-government 
demonstrations in Rangoon, the 
capital, with almost 1 million 
marchers, onlookers saved their 
loudest cheers for a group of 
transvestites and gays parading 
behind a banner which proclaim- 
ed: ‘‘Beauticians for Democra- 

” cy. 

At one time, transvestite males 
were popular, just to entertain 
people. They still ply their trade, 
dancing and selling sweets and 
snacks. They entertain for their 
living. Some are not even gay. 

‘‘Real gay males in Burma are 
the most frustrated people,’ 
reports one Burmese gay. ‘‘Les- 
bian rights are far better than gay 
rights. At least they can live 
together. This is not so for 
males.’ 

* * & 

The International Friends 
group of Tokyo welcomes visitors 
and operates the Japan Gay Help 
Line, (03) 453-16118, which func- 
tions in English and Japanese. 
International Friends is the new 
name for those people who once 
belonged to the Men’s and 
Women’s Support Group, the 
Alternate Lifestyle Support 
Group and the Tokyo Gay Sup- 
port Group. The organization is 
now in its ninth year. 

IF is offering a tourist map of 
Tokyo and ‘‘The Tourist’s Hand- 
book,’ together with their single- 
sheet map of the Shinjuku gay 
area. If you would like a set, send 
10 International Reply Coupons 
(obtainable at your post office) to 
LE, C.PO. Box 180, Tokyo 100-91, 

Japan. v 

  

  

Chicago Police Rough Up 
ACT UP Demonstrators 
by Rex Wockner 

In an unexpected display of ag- 
gressiveness, Chicago police 
manhandled several members of 
ACT UP/Chicago on May 20, ar- 
resting, in the process, 10 people 
who did not intend to commit 
civil disobedience. 

At previous ACT UP demon- 
strations in the past year, 
Chicago police have treated the 
militant AIDS activists with what 
activists called ‘‘kid gloves.” 

The 250 AIDS demonstrators 
were protesting the lack of gay 
and sex-positive images in AIDS 
messages placed on Chicago 
Transit Authority buses and sub- 
way cars by the Chicago Depart- 
ment of Health. 

The group stopped buses at 
the busy New Town intersection 
of Clark, Diversey and Broadway, 
boarded them, took down the 
CDOH ads, and replaced them 
with explicitly pro-gay and pro- 

sex posters. 

Scores of other protesters 
repeatedly crossed the streets of 
the five-way intersection, snarling 

traffic for more than an hour. 

Motorists in the heavily gay 
neighborhood seemed mostly un- 
disturbed by the traffic jam, and 
many honked and yelled out win- 
dows to support the demonstra- 
tors. 

Many of the arrests came when 
individual activists attempted to 
lie down near the edges of the 
street so other protesters could 
chalk outlines of their bodies on 
the pavement to symbolize those 
dead from AIDS. 

Each time, before the brief ac- 
tion was completed, Chicago 
police jerked the activists from 
the street and shoved them 
toward waiting paddy wagons. 

Several demonstrators report- 
ed torn clothing, scratches and 
bruises. They were charged with 
“mob action.” 

Also charged with mob action 
were three identifiable ACT UP 
leaders who say they were nabb- 
ed by police while standing on 
the sidelines. v     

      

  

  

BAY AREA REPORTER 
GREATER BAY NEWS 
  

  

PWA Says He Was Harassed, 
Forced to Leave Hospital Job 
by Dennis McMillan 

A person with AIDS says he 
has been the victim of homopho- 
bia and AIDS discrimination on 
the job in Visalia, Ca. 

Stephen Brown, once 
employed by Kaweah Delta 
District Hospital, has been ter- 
minated, has filed for bankrupt- 
cy and is now making a plea for 
pro bono or contingency-based 
attorney assistance. 

The hospital has refused com- 
ment on the matter. 

Brown, a nuclear medicine 
technologist, said he had ex- 
perienced homophobic treat- 
ment and harassment for three 

years by hospital staff and direc- 
tors, which finally culminated in 
a suspension that led to im- 
mediate termination. 

‘Every time I turned around 
there was something else that I 
was held accountable for, that I 
wasn’t really responsible for,’ 
Brown said. ‘And they would 
keep writing up more and more 
incident reports.” 

He received the first suspen- 
sion notice on May 10, 1988, for 
requesting medical leave to at- 
tend a doctor’s appointment. He 
was told that he failed to go 
through proper channels to do so, 
although in his opinion it was all 
a series of obstacles put in his 
way—one superior telling him 
one set of instructions and 
another contradicting with dif- 

ferent procedures. Brown feels 
the supervisors have been devis- 
ing conflicting and confusing 
rules to discourage him into leav- 
ing his job. 

The hospital’s new policy 
demanding that no personnel 
dealing with patients wear any 
perfume or cologne was also used 
against him. Brown said he com- 
plied with the rule, but was told 
that he was wearing cologne and 
had to wash it off. He said he went 
along with his boss’ demands, 

even though he was not wearing 
any scent. 

Upon returning from the 
lavatory after washing up 
thoroughly, the supervisor still 
insisted he was wearing cologne 
and sent him home to wash his 
clothing and take a shower. 
Brown called this covert harass- 
ment on the job, but was given no 
grievance hearing to plead his 
case. 

He was suspended for 10 days, 

effective May 5, 1989, and was 
subsequently fired May 19 with 
no further recourse. 

When the B.A.R. attempted to 
hear the hospital’s side of the 
story, neither the administration 
nor Mike Hopkins, Brown's 
supervisor who wrote up the ter- 
mination, would comment. 

‘I do not have anything to say 
about it,” Hopkins replied. 

Brown feels that because of a 

Openly Gay Official Elected 
To East Bay College Board 

By a vote of 6 to 1, the Peralta 
Community College Board of 
Trustees on May 30 elected Tom 
Brougham to be board president 
for the coming fiscal year. 
Brougham, who upon his elec- 
tion in 1987 to the board became 
the East Bay’s first openly gay 

elected official, will preside over 

a district that operates commun- 
ity colleges in Oakland, Berkeley, 

and Alameda. 

Brougham assumed the presi- 
dent’s chair and thanked his 

fellow trustees for the privilege to 

serve. 

“We've accomplished a great 

deal in the past two years,’ he 

said, referring to the district’s 

recovery from near-insolvency at 

the time of his election. *‘Only 

members of this board know the 

full extent of the distance we've 

come.’ 

During a recess in the 

meeting, Brougham said, ‘I'm 

enthusiastic. The next year is go- 

ing to be exciting. But Peralta has 

a lot of problems still, and the 

role I’m taking is not simply sym- 

bolic.’ 

In attendance at the meeting 

was Barry Warren, Brougham’s 

partner of 14 years. 

““Tom’s shown himself to be 

eminently qualified for the posi- 

tion. I can assure you he does his 

homework,’ Warren said. He 

added, “‘In addition to whatever 

  

Tom Brougham, right, newly 
elected president of the 

Peralta Community College 
Board of Trustees. 

  

political significance Tom’s 
selection has, I’m personally very 
proud of him.” 

Brougham and Warren made 

history in 1985 as the first couple 

in the nation to register as 

domestic partners under the city 

of Berkeley’s ground-breaking 

ordinance. The policy had been 

enacted after a three-year effort 

+ by the East Bay Lesbian/Gay 

Democratic Club, of which 

Brougham was then president. 

When asked about the coin- 

cidence that the East Bay’s two 

openly gay elected officials are 

presidents of their respective 

boards (the other being Robert 

(Continued on page 26) 

recent overturning of the Foley 
vs. Compudyne court decision re- 
garding employee-employer rela- 
tions, punitive damages are not 
awarded to employees for stress 
or harassment on the job. 

‘By this rule, the employee at 
that hospital seems to serve at the 
pleasure of the board of direc- 
tors.’ Brown said. ‘‘And serve is 
exactly what they made me do; 
day in and day out they made me 
their slave.” 

Immediately following his ter- 
mination he applied for another 
nursing position at a different 
hospital and was accepted. But 
the next day the personnel 
department informed him that 
he would not fit in. Later, he 
discovered that his former 

superiors had called the potential 
employer to blacklist Brown. 

Brown claims to have thorough 
written and tape recorded 
documentation of homophobic 
and AIDS-phobic discrimina- 
tion, as well as personal 
witnesses. He said that his medi- 
cal recoreds since August 1988 
indicated he was suffering from 
AIDS and that his superiors had 
access to this file. 

‘All of this has led to tremen- 
dous anxiety for me, added to my 
constant fatigue from the ill- 

2 
ness,’ he said. 

Living in a small town such as 

Visalia has made it impossible 
for him to get legal representa- 
tion. He is unable to find anyone 
who will take his case locally for 
under $1,500 in starting fees. No 
one will take the case on con- 
tingency or pro bono. He claims 
to have contacted BALIF, Na- 
tional Gay Rights Advocates, 
ACLU, American Bar Associa- 
tion, Human Rights Commis- 
sion, AIDS Legal Referral Panel 
and several San Francisco legal 
agencies to no avail. 

Brown confided that he had 
been living off his savings, which 
have dwindled down to $300 be- 
cause of expensive AIDS medica- 
tion costs. He is facing 
foreclosure because he is unable 
to make the mortgage payments 
on his home. 

He is asking anyone who can 
offer advice or help, especially 
contingency or pro bono counsel, 
to contact him at (209) 732-3223, 
or write 808 Redwood St., 

Visalia, CA 93277. v 
  

  

  

LAKE TAUD 
i iS > 

Ridgewood. . . An Inn 
Brings you Spring in Lake Tahoe and 
this year we bring you the best of 
both worlds. Enjoy the blossoming of 
a new season while still enjoying 
great skiing from our wonderful 
Winter. We feature comfortable, well 
appointed rooms, and a hot tub. 
For a limited time mention our Spring ad, 
and get the second night for half price. 

John & John 
1341 Emerald Bay Rd. 

P.O. Box 647 
So. Lake Tahoe, CA 95705 

(916) 541-8589 

    

  

  
  

  

  

different person. 

2 PRIVATE, 1-ON-1 CONVERSATION 

with other gay men. 

a Remarca—If the person you get 

connected to is not your type, 

press % for a chance to talk to a 

2 A FREE LINE—Try it first. If it’s 

busy, then you know there is 

someone using the system, proba- 

bly just waiting to talk to you. 

(408) 976-7400 
(408) 986-9047 

$2.00 per call + applicable toll, if any. 

The Man you've been waiting 

for could be on our line . . . 

.. . right now. 

  
PHONEMALE 

Gives You More! 
0 A PERSONALS BULLETIN BOARD 

where you can hear messages 
from other callers and leave 

messages that others will hear. 
Meet people even when you're 
not on the line. 

2 INDIVIDUAL VOICE MAILBOXES at 
no extra charge. Receive per- 
sonal messages without giving 

out your phone number until 
you're ready. 

(415) 976-7400 
(415) 956-7422   
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1908 Fourth Street 
San Rafael, CA 94901 

(415) 485-1745 

Open 7 Days from 10 am-10 pm 

Marin County's Largest Selection 

Of Adult Movies — Rentals and Sales 
24-Hour Drop Slot 

  

MAKES PIACE | 
A RESORT ON CLEARLAKE 

Cabins, rooms, RV & camping facilities 

Enjoy swimming, skiing, fishing & sailing 
on California's largest fresh water lake 

Jacuzzi ® B.B.Q. 
For reservations call (707) 998-3331 

9515 Harbor Dr., Glenhaven, CA 95443 

    

          
  

THE HEAT IS ON IN WALNUT CREEK! 

Juba 20 
GRAND OPENING 

June 9, 10 & 11 
Saturday, June 10 

DOOR PRIZES 
Friday, June 9 

MALE STRIP SHOW   
Sunday, June 11 

CHAMPAGNE & HORS D'OEUVRES 

* DJ 7 NIGHTS = 

Grand Opening Special Prize 

TRIP FOR 2 TO HAWAII 
Hotel and Air Fare Paid 

Monday-Friday 4 p.m.-2 a.m. 
Saturday 6 p.m.-2 a.m. Sunday 3 p.m-2 a.m. 

HAPPY HOUR: Mon-Fri 4 p.m.-7 p.m. 

TWELVE 20     1220 PINE ST., WALNUT CREEK °* 938-4550 
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Let Zander Travel provide you 
with the professional, deluxe service 

you deserve 

[415] 682 -1400 
2300 Clayton Road,Concord, Ca. 94520 
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address. 

phoneday. 

phoneeve:     
  

retum filled out coupon to Zander Travel Service 

for our monthly drawing 
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CONNOISSEURSHIP 
LUNATION UPDATE 
(A “’“Reminding’’ Nose) 

Four Hawyard bars have band- 
ed together to make sure that 
June is a very successful AIDS 
Awareness Month. The kick-off 
event will be this Friday, June 9, 

at the Turf Club. It will be an in- 
formational question-and-answer 
session, beginning at 8 p.m. 

On Friday, June 16, the Drift- 
wood will host its AIDS Aware- 
ness event, primarily for the distaff 
members of the community, at 
8 p.m. I don’t know about rubber 
dams, but Hoover, Grand Coulee, 

and Shasta won’t be discussed. 

On Wednesday, June 21, the 
Spoiled Brat will honor its com- 
mitment to the Awareness Month 
by presenting a live safe sex 
demonstration at 7 p.m. | have it 
on good authority that it will not 
be Rob and Lew dialing each 
other’s ‘‘976’’ answering 
machines! 

On Friday, June 23, Big 
Mama’s adds its own unique of- 
fering for Awareness Month when 
it features a Condom Auction 
beginning at 7 p.m. Eddie P. 
assured me that it wouldn’t be 
rubbers used by noted safe-sex 
porno film stars. In fact, the con- 

doms aren’t ‘‘previously tested”’ 
at all! Actually, each condom will 
be a ‘‘stand-in’’ for some real ar- 
ticle of merchandise from the 
auction. 

The culminating event will 
take place at the Turf Club on Fri- 
day, June 30, with not only more 
‘‘awareness information,’ but 

also there will be a live comedy 
night featuring some pretty big 
names from around the Bay Area. 
This festivity will begin at 8 p.m. 
Frumpy promised me that the 
comedy would not include a 
video of Dan and Larry’s wed- 
ding night! 

Money raised throughout this 
month will be donated to several 
organizations, including AIDS 
Food Bank and East Bay 
Assistance Fund. 

‘TWIXT THE TUNNEL 

(A “Subway’’ Nose) 

There will be no AIDS benefit 
at D.Js this month because the 
Task Force is working on getting 
some new entertainment. Watch 
this column for future details 
concerning the ‘‘Best Ever” 
benefits coming up. 

New, New, New! Todd Mi- 

chaels! He will be at D.Js piano 
bar on Fridays and Saturdays this 
month, starting at 9 p.m. Stop in 
and tell him Nez sent you. If Todd 
asks, ‘Nez who?”’ request that he 
play ‘‘Flo Gently, Sweet Afton’’! 

Returning, Returning, Return- 
ing! John Erreca at D.Js piano 
bar on Friday’s Happy Hour this 
month, starting at 6 p.m. Stop by 
for a snack and a libation, and tell 
him Nez sent you. If John asks, 
‘Nez who?”’ request that he play 
‘‘Massa’s in the Cold Ground’! 

01d, Older, Oldest! Bob Sand- 
ner continues at D.Js on Tuesday 
evenings during June, beginning 
at 9 p.m. Stop off and tell him 
Nez sent you. If Bob asks, ‘Nez 
who?”’ request that he play ‘‘Oh, 
Wert Thou in the Cauld Blast’! 

D.Js features favorite movies 

every Sunday at 5 p.m. 

OPC UPDATE 
(A ““Informing/Requesting’’ Nose) 

The Oakland Parade Con- 

tingent had a balance in its ac- 
count of $1,210.72 as of May 18. 

The continuing sale of raffle 
tickets for the tub of booze and 
the Dali print has brought in an 
additional $220. (Remember that 
Paul and Terry are partnered in 
selling these raffle tickets, so 
‘“put out” before you ‘‘give in’’!) 

An impromptu bake sale and 
50/50 raffle, ‘‘At that bar,’ said 
Paul, raised a handsome $273. 
The OPC account is now at 
$1,682.72. 

Again the request is being 
made for monitors for Oakland’s 
entry in this year’s Freedom Day 
Parade. There have been 13 
signups, but an additional five 
are needed (more if possible). 

This request is urgent because 
the next meeting of Monitors 
Training Class is this Saturday, 
June 10, at Local 790 AFL/CIO, 

522 Grand Ave. Registration 
starts at 12:30, and the class runs 
from 1 to 4 p.m. 

Remember, you too can be a 
big wheel by a little wheel of the 
Oakland float/sound truck! 

    

being saluted by the Paramount 
Theatre. The author went on and 
on about the glories—albeit 
justified—of the grand Fox that 
used to be on Market Street in 
San Francisco. Nowhere, but no- 
where, does he mention that the 
Paramount is in Oakland! Come 
on, now. You drive over here for 

those ‘‘salutes’’ The least you 
could have done was to give this 
side of the bay a plug or three! 

The Hub is no more. Long live 
the Twelve 20! ¢‘The heat is on in 

Walnut Creek,’ with the grand 
opening of Twelve 20 on June 9, 
10 and 11. On Friday, June 9, 
there will be a male strip show; on 
Saturday, June 10, there will be 

door prizes; on Sunday, June 11, 

there will be champagne and 

hors d’oeuvres. Twelve 20 is 
located at 1220 Pine St. in 

Walnut Creek. For further 

details, call 938-4550. 

Big Mama's sent a group of 
dart players up to D.Js for a tour- 
nament not too long ago. I didn’t 
hear who won or lost, but I do 

  

  

  

POTPOURRI 

(A ‘“‘Pasticcio’’ Nose) 

You might want to do a double 
take on this one! A bartender was 
telling me about an event that 
was to have taken place at 
another bar in town. The event 
was to have been a guy juggling 
chainsaws! Yep, chainsaws! When 
it was discovered that not only 
was the ceiling in the bar too low, 
but also the fumes from the gas 
motors might affect the patrons, 
a representative of the establish- 
ment suggested that perhaps 
electric chainsaws could be used! 
(Er, wouldn't the cords kind of get 

in the way of the maneuvering?) 

Look for some new horns 
(advertising a beer) at Turf Club 
really soon. It seems they had 
been promised some time ago 
but somehow never arrived for 
various and sundry reasons. Be- 
cause of Frumpy’s butchness and 
perseverence—not to mention 
groveling on the planks behind 
the bar—and a long-distance call 
all the way to ‘‘headquarters’’ in 
Union City (California, not back 
East!), the antlers will adorn 
some lucky wall. (Yea, but why did 
Frumpy have to promise to order 
253 cases of Acme Beer?) 

Shame on B.A.R.! Last issue 
the paper ran an article devoted 
to the ‘‘fabulous Fox Theatre’ 

know that D.J’s is invited down to 
Big Mama’s for another dart 
tournament on Saturday, June 
17, at 1 p.m. Instead of ‘‘sock it 
to em,” should it be “‘stick it to 
em’? 

I guess Marlow (recently of 
Cabel’s Reef) is now residing in 
our capital city of Sacramento. At 
least that’s from where she sent 
me a brief note and a copy of the 
local gay publication, the latest 
issue. She bemoans that the only 
place she can read a BA.R. is at 
the Wreck Room, and it’s a 
leather bar. That never stopped 
Miss Marlow before! Oh, I get it! 
She’s too busy in a leather bar to 
read! 

Anyway, about the only item of 
interest to me, and only because 
there was a name I recognized, 

was that Empress XV La Kish 
(nee of New Bell) was stepping 
down. If you're up that way, drop 
in at the Mercantile House, and 

tell ’em that Nez sent you. If La 
Kish asks, “Nez who?”’ tell her 

I remember too much from one 
of those not-too-long-ago Tavern 
Guild meetings! 

A lover lasts only for the length 
of the affair, but an ex-lover is 

around for the rest of your life! 
guess I can smile at that. My ex’s, 
Sonny Tuffs and Jose Iturbi, are 
long gone! v 

  

  

An illustration from the Safer-Sex Playbook, which will be pub- 
lished now that a child porn law has been thrown out. 
  

Child Porn Law Struck Down 
A child pornography law, so 

restrictive that it interfered with 
safer-sex eduction, has been rul- 

ed unconstitutional by a federal 
judge. 

The 1988 Child Protection and 
Obscenity Enforcement Act, 

touted by its proponents as a 
means of protecting children 
from abuse by pornographers, re- 
quires that publishers and 
distributors document the ages 
of all nude models in 
photographs to ensure that they 
were at least 18 years old at the 
time the photographs were taken. 

In his May 16 ruling on a 
lawsuit filed by the American 
Library Association, federal 
district Judge George Revercomb 
found the law unconstitutional 
because it imposes onerous 
burdens on ‘‘material that is 
clearly protected by the First 
Amendment.’ 

The law had already had a 
chilling effect on legitimate 
publishing ventures, including a 
safer-sex guide planned by 
Alyson Publications, the nation’s 
largest gay and lesbian publisher. 
Because of the new law, publisher 
Sasha Alyson delayed publication 
of The Safer-Sex Playbook until 
the law was tested. 

‘We felt that the information 
about safer sex would have saved 
lives so we hated to delay publica- 
tion,” said Alyson, ‘‘but we had 

to protect ourselves and the 
bookstores that would carry the 
book from any legal action. Now 
that we have a favorable ruling 
we'll reschedule publication of 
The Safer-Sex Playbook.” 

There is no indication whether 
the Justice Department will ap- 
peal the ruling. A spokesperson 
for the department said only that 
they were still reviewing Rever- 
comb’s decision. v 

Support Volunteers 

The Alameda County HIV/ 
AIDS Services Division will 
sponsor a training for AIDS prac- 
tical support volunteers on June 
9, 10, 11, and June 16, 17, 18. 

“We need ordinary people who 
have a few hours to spare each 
week to help people with AIDS 
with chores in their homes,” said 

Susan Black of the Alameda 
County HIV/AIDS Services office 
who is planning the training, 
along with Frances Blasque. 

The training will offer a com- 
plete introduction to AIDS, and 
will address cultural, emotional 

and spiritual concerns. 

Volunteers are needed in both 
North County and South Ala- 
meda County. Contact Barry 
Friedman at The Center 
655-3435 (North County) or Pro- 
ject Eden at 887-0566 (South 
County) for more information. ¥   
  

Researchers to Focus on Role 
Of Nutrition in AIDS Development 

A study aimed at understand- 
ing the role of poor nutrition in 
the development of AIDS is be- 
ing undertaken by researchers at 
the University of California. 

Weight loss commonly occurs 
as one of the first signs of disease 
in patients infected with the 
AIDS virus, and it could be con- 

tributing to a compromised im- 
mune system, said assistant pro- 
fessor of nutritional sciences 
Mark Hellerstein of the Univer- 
sity of California at Berkeley. 

Forty subjects with AIDS- 
related complex and weight loss 
will be recruited from the Bay 
Area to enter the first part of the 
study. The second part will study 
an additional 20-40 subjects with 
AIDS and weight loss. 

Researchers will evaluate their 
diet and nutritional status, seek- 
ing clues as to whether the weight 
loss is caused by malnutrition or 
metabolic change, perhaps caus- 
ed by the disease. They also will 
administer the appetite 
enhancer, Megace, a synthetic 

progesterone used in breast 
cancer patients. 

A university-wide task force on 
AIDS is funding the study 
through San Francisco General 
Hospital and UC-Berkeley. Sub- 
jects are being recruited through 
a newly formed organization of 
physicians called the San Fran- 
cisco Community Consortium, 

which can be reached by calling 
Ann Conroy at 565-6649, or 
Helen Mudie at 821-5453. V¥ 

  

  

Sacramento AIDS Projection 
The Sacramento AIDS Foun- 

dation released its client 

statistics for April 1989. By the 
end of the month the foundation 
had 398 clients—29 short of the 
427 it predicted for the end of its 
fiscal year, June 30. 

‘When we went to the county 
last year, we told them that we 

would have 427 clients by June 

1989, said Acting Executive 
Director Chuck Novak. ‘‘It looks 
like we're going to be pretty close 
to the mark... Of course, it would 
be nice to be wrong.’ 

According to the Sacramento 
County AIDS Education & Pre- 
vention Unit, there were a total of 
366 cases of AIDS reported in the 
county as of May 1. v 

  

  

Brougham 
(Continued from page 25) 

Stipicevich of the Fremont 
School District), Brougham quip- 
ped, ‘‘Quality rises to the top.” 

He added, however, that hav- 

ing run as an openly-gay candi- 
date in Berkeley and Oakland af- 
forded him some advantages. 
“I’ve been out for a long, long 
time and my constituents have 
been very supportive. Thus, I can 

deal with lesbian/gay issues with- 
out worrying that the props will 
be kicked out from under me,” he 
said. 

Brougham encourages gay 
men and lesbians to become ac- 
tive in local politics. ‘I’ve seen 
the good it can do,” he said. ‘A 
good place to start is with the 
East Bay Lesbian/Gay Democrat- 
ic Club, which is having its 7th 
Anniversary Dinner on June 18.” 
For more information about the 
dinner, the EBL/GC can be con- 
tacted at 222-8957. v 

HIV Drugs 
(Continued from page 20) 

patients whose doctor so 
prescribed its usage. 

The report also encourages 
that Medicaid programs be legal- 
ly required to cover drugs that 
have been granted FDA ‘Treat- 
ment IND” status, indicating 

that by arbitrarily restricting 
drug coverage to FDA labeling, 
Medicaid agencies may be 
violating the Code of Federal 
Regulations that ‘‘each [Medi- 
caid] service must be sufficient in 
amount, duration and scope to 
reasonably achieve its purpose.’ 
Such a regulation gives the 
Health Care Financing Adminis- 
tration the authority to require 
state Medicaid plans to cover 
drugs under Treatment IND 
status. 

Because Medicaid was design- 
ed as a decentralized federal/state 

program to allow a diversified ap- 

proach among states, the U.S. 

Health and Human Services De- 
partment is reluctant to impose 
nationwide standardization. A 

huge obstacle toward such policy 
is the increased costs that 

broader drug coverage in 
Medicaid would entail. 

The NGRA report replies, ‘‘In- 
stead of increasing spending on 
Medicaid, the federal govern- 
ment has dramatically reduced 
funding during the 1980s even as 
the ranks of the poor have swell- 
ed’ 

The report blasts governmen- 

tal bureaucracy for allowing 
many AIDS patients to fall be- 
tween the cracks, not able to af- 
ford private health insurance and 
not sufficiently impoverished to 
qualify for Medicaid. 

According to this survey, 

although Medicaid state agen- 
cies are bad, private insurance 
companies can be even worse, us- 
ing FDA recommendations to 
avoid reimbursement to their 
policy holders for certain drugs. 

The survey cites a figure of 37 
million Americans who have no 
health insurance and an equal 
number who are seriously 
underinsured. For those with 
adequate coverage, the study 
shows that serious illness can 
often lead to financial disaster 
when they have to face deduc- 
tibles, co-payments and policy ex- 
clusions for ‘‘experimental 
treatments’ and ‘‘pre-existing 
conditions.” 

NGRA, therefore, advocates 

implementing a national health 

insurance policy, similar to every 

other Western industrialized 
country besides South Africa. 

AIDS activists and lobbyists 
are exhorted in the report to join 

with the disability community, 

senior citizens, health workers 

and advocates for the poor to 

combine local political activism 

with litigation to bring about 
needed change. 

““The AIDS crisis dramatical- 

ly highlights the inequity of a 

health-care system which so often 

forces poverty upon those who 

are ill, and inadequate health 

care upon those who are poor,” 

the report concludes. v 

Recording & 
Blue Movie Star 

DAVID 
BURRILL 
The star of: Inches, Advocate, 

Playgirl, Jock, Hommes, 
Men of Men... 
Signs his new release 
"Cover Boy" 

CLUB ST. JOHN/ 170 W. St. John St./ San Jose CA / 408-947-1667 

  

Daddy, can | go out to play? 
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a RAY) \| Leather Daddy & Daddy's Boy Contest 

4 Master of Ceremonies Alan Selby 

Saturday, June 17th Woods Resort Disco 

Doors open at 9 pm 

Bare Chest Contest 

MC Mister Marcus 

  lllustration: W. Moore 

BAY AREA REPORTER 

Sunday, June 18th 

South Pool of the Woods Resort 1:30 pm 

A portion of the proceeds of both events to benefit the 

AIDS EMERGENCY FUND. Food drop location for non- 

perishables to benefit FOOD FORTHOUGHT Food Bank. 

Produced by MST Enterprises & Fantastic Realities Unitd. 

Call for Your Lodging or Camping Needs 

FIFES RESORT 707.869.0656 
16467 River Road Guerneville, CA 95446 

THE WOODS RESORT 707.869.0111 
16881 Armstrong Woods Road Guerneville, CA 95446 

*per person, double occupancy, exp. 6/15/89   
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a7 THEBZAGCH 
A GAY DAY TEA DANCE 

SUNDAY, JUNE 25TH/4PM TIL MIDNIGHT 

GIFTCENTER PAVILION/8TH AT BRANNAN STREETS 

TICKETS $12 ADVANCE — $15 AT THE DOOR 
AVAILABLE AT ALL HEADLINES STORES CASTRO, POLK AND MARKET STREETS 

BEACH ATTIRE ENCOURAGED 

SPECIAL GUEST APPEARANCE BY 
THE DEL RUBIO TRIPLETS 

PRODUCED BY DON JOHNSON AND JIM SNIADACH 
A STERLING PRODUCTION 

MUSIC BY CASTRO STATION DISC JOCKEYS 
STEPHEN FALLS AND MARK WATKINS 

SOUND BY RANDALL SCHILLER PRODUCTIONS 

GRAPHIC DESIGN/JOHN TOMLINSON & RANDY GEYER 

PRINTING BY WARREN'S WALLER PRESS 

ALL PROCEEDS TO BENEFIT THE 
AIDS EMERGENCY FUND 

        

     
   

   
    

   
      
      

    
    

     
     
    

  

BAY AREA REPORTER 
ARTS & ENTERTAINMENT 

uffer the Children... 
Television's View of Sex with Boys 
by Henry Mach 

1 Know My First Name Is 
Steven was a recent NBC 
TV-movie about kidnapping 

and child molestation. Like so 
much of this genre, it was based 
on real-life headlines; in this case, 

exploiting the story of Steven 
Stayner, a Merced youth abduct- 
ed and held for seven years as 
psychological captive and sex vic- 
tim of convicted child molester 
Kenneth Parnell. 

Homosexuality as a threat has 
often been a ratings booster for 
TV. Years ago, gays protested a 
Marcus Welby episode about a 
teacher who raped a boy; this 
year, gays protested a scout lead- 
er/molester on ABC’s Mr. Belve- 
dere. While I’m unaware of gay 
protests over Steven, it’s worth 
noting that the two mid-May in- 
stallments took first and second 
place in the weekly Nielsen rat- 
ings, both nationally and in the 
Bay Area. 

SENSATIONALISM & 
SLOGANEERING 

My first reaction to Steven was 
to recall why I usually avoid 
reality-based TV-movies. Whe- 
ther child abduction, abortion or 
disease-of-the-week, these over- 
wrought melodramas seem to be 
written by teams of lawyers, 
psychologists and educators who 
take their jobs very, very seri- 
ously. 

Granted, it is possible that 
after Steven’s return to his fami- 
ly, when his years of sexual abuse 
were revealed, his father shouted, 
“How could you let him?’’ there- 
by giving the understanding po- 
liceman a chance to deliver a 
neat little lecture on child 
molestation as power-trip rather 
than sex. Possible, yes. Predic- 
table, preachy and plodding, 
definitely. 

The problem, of course, with 
reality-based TV-movies is that 
the real people—who publicize 
these dramas on talk, news and 
pseudo-news shows—can never 
be shown as real humans within 
the stories. Sure, the filmmakers 

told us that Steven's return to his 
family was marked by problems 
—this allowed for a second in- 
stallment, turning the TV-movie 
into a two-night mini-series. But 
all we were shown was posturing, 
smoking cigarettes (never mari- 
juana) and drinking beer. 

I kept wondering how certain 
French or Danish directors would 
deal with a teen-age boy frighten- 
ed to admit he was sexually abus- 
ed, or with a child returned to his 

family as a stranger. 

It’s hard to find fault with a 
message of: ‘‘Make sure your 
child knows how to use a phone 
and can call home.” But when 
that’s the only message offered, 
it reminds us that American TV 

is best at sensationalism and 
sloganeering; it’s not the place 
for depth or ambivalence. 

Where is the reality in reality- 
based dramas when the teens 
taunt the returned Steven with 
the word ‘‘gay’’? The fact that 
harsher slurs were not used was 
undoubtedly a bow to the gay 
community, but also symp- 
tomatic of the problems with this 
genre. 

RE-STATING THE OBVIOUS 

And yet there was a subliminal 
message | appreciated in Steven. 
While many in America must 
have seen this as just another ex- 
ample of ‘‘the homosexual 
menace to our children,’ per- 

haps a few noticed that Kenneth 
Parnell (as played by Arliss How- 
ard) was about the most un-gay 
character on television. He intro- 
duced himself as ‘‘Reverend,’ 

lured young Steven into his car 
with Christian pamphlets, and 
sidestepped accusations of inde- 
cent behavior with claims of 
holiness. 

It’s obvious that anyone who 
wants to grab and molest little 
boys would be advised not to wear 
Levi 501s and definitely not to 
associate with the gay commun- 
ity. But sometimes it’s worth re- 
stating the obvious. 

On a Geraldo episode about 
priests who molested young boys, 

    
lain Brown was featured in PBS-TV's Frontline episode 

“Children of the Night.’ 

a defender of the Catholic Church 
denounced Dignity, Father John 
McNeill and gay liberation in 
general for creating a climate 
that encouraged such activity, 
when in fact healthy participa- 
tion in a liberated gay commun- 
ity was exactly what those frus- 
trated priests lacked—and what 

(Photo: PBS) 

someone like Kenneth Parnell 
would have scrupulously avoided. 

I didn’t take offense at / Know 
My First Name Is Steven, though 
1 did find it discomfitting. Just as 
Jodie Foster’s portrayal of a rape 
victim in The Accused made me 

(Continued on page 46) 

  

    

‘Andorra’ 

  

All Minorities Can Relate to Anti-Semitism 
by Noreen C. Barnes 

arely two dozen lighting 
instruments illuminate a 
concrete pit and exposed 

brick wall—the performance 
shrouded in giant white sheets 
that serve as the minimalist set- 
ting for the West Coast premiere 
of Max Frisch’s Andorra. The 
lobby and office floors have yet to 
be carpeted, and the paint seems 
to be have dried just in time for 
opening night. 

The Pacific Jewish Theatre, 
formerly the Berkeley Jewish 
Theatre, has a new home, a new 
name, a new managing director 
—Ann Eakland, formerly with 
New York’s Mabou Mines—and 
a new artistic director, Bill 

Reichblum, who is armed with an 

unconventional agenda and fresh 
vision for the company’s future. 

PJT’s quest for identity and 
this season’s theme of What is a 
Jew? is appropriately reflected in 
its first production. Andorra, 
written by Swiss playwright 
Frisch in 1961, is the story of a 
community, known for its free- 

dom and tolerance, that rejects 

one of its members because he is 
thought to be a Jew. 

Andrew, the play’s young pro- 
tagonist, is baited, mocked and 
humiliated with increasing 
virulence by the ‘‘snow-white’’ 
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Vincent Lamberti (Andre) and Susan Rossman (Barblin) in Andorra, by Max Frisch, at Pacific 

Jewish Theatre, Berkeley. 

Andorrans, who once received 
the foundling boy from ‘across 
the border’’ with open arms. 
Whey they convince themselves 
that he is a Jew, Andre becomes 

one—in his own eyes as well— 
acquiring every attribute of 
““Jewishness’’ that is assigned to 
him by others. He decides what 

he is inside, taking his cues based 

(Photo: Fred Speiser) 

on what has been determined 

from without. 
He is caught in an existential 

crisis of redefining himself, much 

like that of French writer Jean 

Genet, who, when a young boy 
and discovered in the act of steal- 
ing, was told by adults that he was 
a thief, and then spent most of 

the rest of his life being one. 

Andre is a scapegoat for the 
Andorrans’ own fears and suspi- 
cions of each other. He is the op- 
pressed minority, the outsider 
who cannot be assimilated with- 
out threatening the purity of An- 
dorra, and skewing its smugly 
warped moral sensibility. Only 
his expulsion from their midst 
can restore their wholeness and 
superiority, even though it is 
revealed that he is not a Jew after 
all. In turn, each character ab- 
solves him or herself from guilt 
or blame for Andre’s eradication, 
and life in Andorra returns to its 
status quo. 

Reichblum, working with a 
fine ensemble of actors and a 
talented production team, has 
created a still-rough-around-the- 
edges piece almost made to order 
for the still-unfinished perform- 
ance space. This not-quite-ready 
look extends to the design con- 
cepts for the play, as the actors 
place portable lights into posi- 
tion for the monologues, gradual- 
ly expose the black stage floor (as 
Andorra capitulates to the 
“‘blacks”’), are costumed in paint- 

(Continued on page 46)   
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Art Deco Aficionados 

Descend on Bay Area 
by Mary Richards 

evotees of the artifacts of 

ih an era will descend on 
San Francisco June 9 

through 11 to celebrate the 
fourth annual Art Deco Weekend 

By-the-Bay. Sponsored by the Art 
Deco Society of California, the 
event will be a tribute to the New 
York World’s Fair and the Golden 

Gate International Exposition, 
both of which opened in 1939. 

The weekend kicks off with the 
Preservation Awards Ceremony 
on Friday night to be held in the 
Stock Exchange Tower of the City 
Club, one of the more spec- 
tacularly designed buildings of 
the era. Guests will sip cham- 
pagne and enjoy dessert while 
admiring the first mural Diego 
Rivera did in this country. 

Members of the Art Deco 
Society collect vintage clothing, 
and will dress for the occasion 
with authentic hairstyles, jewelry 
and garments to recreate the era. 

Throughout the weekend walk- 

ing tours will be given of some of 

the best examples of San Francis- 

co’s art deco and streamline 

moderne architecture. On Satur- 

day and Sunday an Art Deco 

Festival and Sale will be held at 

the Concourse at Showplace 

Square, 8th and Brannan streets. 
The sale is the largest of its kind 
on the West Coast. 

Seven years ago Michael 
Crowe started what is now called 

the Art Deco Society of Califor- 

nia. An architectural historian 

with the National Park Service, 
he was appointed by Mayor Ag- 

nos to the Landmarks Board. He 
will be teaching an evening 
course in the subject this July in 
the city at the U.C. Berkeley Ex- 
tension. 

The event this year is being 
held to commemorate the 50th 
Anniversary of the Treasure 
Island Fair, officially called the 
Golden Gate International Ex- 
position held in 1939 and 1940 
on that site. Although an airport 
was planned for the island, it 
soon became apparent that con- 
cept was unfeasible. It was aban- 
doned, Crowe claims, ‘‘but they 
continued to pursue the idea of 

an exposition on the West Coast 
to parallel the New York World’s 
Fair on the East Coast. This was 
an attempt on San Francisco’s 
part to assert its economic 
dominance in the Pacific rim.’ 

The anniversary celebration 
will include special showings of 

memorabilia at the festival and 

sale. There will be movies of the 

construction of Treasure Island 
and some of the earliest color 
film of the Exposition, accom- 

panied by lectures on the subject. 

Crowe explains that at the 
Preservation Award Ceremony 
‘‘we give awards to people who 
have preserved things deco. 
Usually we focus on buildings, 
and we like to honor those 
buildings that are still around, 
buildings that have been main- 
tained. This year those will in- 
clude Roosevelt Middle School, 
the Curran Theatre sign, Taft 
High School in Taft, and the 
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Silver Gate Masonic Temple in 
San Diego.’ 

At the Festival and Sale, he 

adds, ‘We have everything from 

automobiles to doorknobs!’ A 
range of artifacts will be includ- 
ed: furniture, clothing, paintings, 
sculptures, shoes, telephones, 

  

  

    

THE 6TH ANNUAL FATHER’S DAY 

BEER BUST AND AUCTION 
TO BENEFIT THE GODFATHER SERVICE FUND 

AND THE AIDS EMERGENCY FUND 

DONATION $8.00 

BEER, FOOD AND FUN INCLUDED ! 

SUNDAY JUNE 18TH FROM 3-6 PM 

CO-CHAIRED BY 

JASON LADD, LEATHER DADDY VI 

TONY TREVIZO, DIRECTOR GSF 

ZACK LONG, LEATHER DADDY V 

   

   

      

CELEBRITY ENTERTAINERS 

AND GUEST AUCTIONEERS 

AUCTION OF LEATHER, ART 

AND MUCH MORE ! 

FOR INFORMATION 

OR DONATIONS, CALL 

565-4433     SF EAGLE 

2TH ST. |i 

mirrors, jewelry, Fiesta ware, 

prints and posters. 

One of the more exciting parts 
of the weekend for the founder 
and president of the ADSC will 
be the neon tour, which is already 
sold out. 

“It’s always so much fun to do 
that,’ Crowe says, ‘‘because peo- 
ple don’t realize how much there 
is here in the city—not only old 
neon but new neon, and how 

much it adds to the effect of a 

street at night. 

‘“One way to keep your 
building new and modern look- 
ing was by adding neon. The first 
exterior neon signs were in Paris, 
but neon didn’t arrive in the U.S. 
until 1924, when the first neon 

sign was erected in Los Angeles.’ 

Crowe said the festival and sale 
is ‘‘quite exciting to see, because 

it provides people a complete 

range of the types of things that 
are available. Also, it’s one of the 
most reasonable ones. I’ve been 

to other shows in Los Angeles and 
the prices are very different. 

“I think [art deco] 1S a new. 

rowing interest. Quite honestly. 

[| ey IV people discovered 

  

  
There was not the tolerance 

that we see nowadays, Crowe 
states, ‘‘but there was much more 

of a presence than one would sus- 
pect. Because of this, I think that 

gays need to understand that they 
have made a contribution to a 
very significant movement in the 
20th century.’ 

The Art Deco Society of Cali- 
fornia has been involved in 
preservation projects and has 
worked to save buildings such as 
the theatres in Alameda and 
Orinda. It is totally volunteer, 
and members attend monthly lec- 
ture meetings, have their own 
quarterly magazine entitled The 
Sophisticate, and enjoy spec- 
tacular and colorful events such 
as the Gatsby Summer Affair and 
the Captain’s Gala. 

The activities of this coming 
weekend are open to the public. 
Tickets for the Art Deco Festival 

and Sale are $4 for non-members 

at the door of Showplace Square, 

Saturday, 10 a.m 9 p.m. and Sun- 

day 11 a.m.-5 p.m. Tickets for the 
Preservation Awards Ceremony 

Friday night, June 9, at the City 

Club are $20 and can be obtain 

2 984-9090 Thursday 
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BAGAL Band Seeks 
New Musicians 
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‘Scenes from the Class Struggle in Beverly Hills’ 

Classy, Classic 
Class Struggle 
by Henry Mach 

nother writer commented 
A that the title of Scenes 

from the Class Struggle in 
Beverly Hills was meant 
facetiously, because ‘there is no 
class struggle in Beverly Hills.’ 
Right. And no servant in a Bever- 
ly Hills mansion ever fantasized 
throwing boiling water at his 
multi-millionaire employer. 

Director Paul Bartel, who gave 

us the cult classics Eating Raoul 
and Lust in the Dust, knows bet- 
ter. He's created a glitzy world 
(‘‘an English manor house inside 
an Italian villa” in Southern Cal- 
ifornia) populated by self-serving 
neurotics with overactive hor- 
mones. The result is the funniest 
American comedy in years. 

Class Struggle takes place in 
the course of one weekend when 
the Hepburn-Saravian house- 
hold, headed by the bitterly 
divorced Lisabeth (Mary Woro- 
nov), moves in with the recently 
widowed Claire Lipkin (Jac- 
queline Bisset) and her house- 
hold. 

With a dozen or so stories 
swirling around, the spine of the 
movie is a bet between the two 
housemen over which one can 

seduce the other’s employer first. 
If he wins the bet, compulsive 
gambler Juan (Robert Beltran) 
gets his gambling debts paid off; 

  
in Beverly Hills. 

but if he loses, he must have sex 
with the conniving, ever-horny 
Frank, who boasts, ‘I’ve had 
more virgins than you’ve had 
crabs.’ 

There is nothing homophobic 
in Juan’s dismay over the pros- 
pect of losing the bet or in 
Frank’s playful, ‘Gertrude Stein 
was right: A mouth is a mouth is 
a mouth.’ And while the plot is 
at least as old as the bawdy tales 
of ancient Rome, watching for the 
outcome of this particular con- 
test is consistently entertaining, 
engrossing and never disappoint- 
ing. 

I expect many in our commun- 
ity may come to quote Juan’s 
philosophical: ‘‘You live long 
enough, you’re bound to do some 
weird shit!”’ 

Director Bartel’s intercutting 
between servants and masters is 
what raises Class Struggle above 
expected levels. He offers a run- 
ning commentary about class, 
race and sexuality that never 
stops being funny or wise. Bounc- 
ing between the myths wealthy 
women and working men have 
about each other, Mary Woro- 
nov’s rapture about Juan being 
‘‘very D.H. Lawrence... and 
Aztec,’ is met by Jacqueline 
Bisset’s, “And he’d suck your box 
till your nose bled.” 

  
Ray Sharkey stars as Frank in Scenes from the Class Struggle 

  

  

  
Paul Bartel is Dr. Mo Van de Kamp in Class Struggle. 

Class Struggle breathes new 
life into the classic sex farce 
genre, successfully integrating 
contemporary notions of sexual 
ambivalence, women’s sexuality 

and promiscuity. 

Isit possible that Class Strug- 
gle is in a league with Renoir’s 
Rules of the Game or Bergman’s 
Smiles of a Summer Night? Or 
am I simply reeling from seeing 
Bartel’s craftsmanship at pacing 
and imagery, combined with a 
sensibility that, in the words of 

the harried Juan, ‘‘Is sure some 

twisted shit.” 

It’s not simply that this is the 
first movie in which I’ve ever 
heard reference to death during 
orgasm by self-strangulation, it’s 
that the joke is planted, devel- 
oped and pays off when Frank 

wistfuily expresses regret for hav- 
ing taught the deceased to do it 
in the first place. 

Be forewarned, many jokes in 
this movie are not tasteful or 
polite. This is not a film for your 
elderly aunts who want to see a 
nice story about nice people. 

Ed Begley Jr. appears as Wor- 
onov’s brother, a pretentious 
playwright anxious to introduce 
his busty new bride (Arnetia 
Walker), a black porn star who 

finds a former boyfriend, a hot 
stud and a deserving new nephew 
among the other weekend guests. 

Aside from directing the 
movie, Bartel appears as a diet 
doctor who turns patients into 
bulimics and explains, ‘‘I don’t 
care who you talk to, when you 
get a bunch of rich, fat people 
who are determined to get thin at 

  

  

any cost, some of them are going 
to die. It’s a rule of thumb.’ 

Just when I felt sure the joke 
of mis-casting Wallace Shawn as 

a ladykiller had run out of steam, 

Shawn hands in a finely devel- 
oped performance as Woronov’s 
gynecologist ex-husband. Bounc- 
ing from neurotic hysteria to 
macho swagger, he offers proof 
that being sexy is truly just a 
frame of mind. 

Woronov is as confidently 
quirky as ever, and deserves to be 
known by a wider audience. Bis- 
set finally proves that with a 
skillful enough director she can 
play comedy and be damned fun- 
ny. Ray Sharkey and Arnetia 
Walker are both delightfully 
spicy and would be stand-outs in 
a cast that was less uniformly ter- 
rific. 

Robert Beltran deserves spe- 
cial mention for his performance 
as Juan. In a role that isn’t as 
showy or outrageous as many in 
this movie, Beltran alternates be- 

tween being thoughtfully macho 
and being a little boy lost in a 
wonderland that’s sometimes a 
bit scary. 

In an interview, Beltran said of 

Juan: ‘‘He doesn’t realize he’s a 

rough jewel. He’s special but he 
doesn’t know it yet.” Perhaps the 
same could be said for the actor. 

As for director Bartel, he’s 
gone beyond his previous cult 
classics and proven that with a 
sensibility akin to John Waters’ 
and skills in a class with Ernst 
Lubitsch, attention must be paid 

  

to this filmmaker. v 

* kkk 

Scenes from the Class Struggle in 
Beverly Hills 
Castro Theatre, 
Castro at 17th St. 
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any people like to refer 
beginners to the ABCs of 
the operatic repertoire 

(Aida, Boheme and Carmen) be- 
cause, as three of the most fre- 
quently performed works, these 
operas have become audience 
favorites. The musical ac- 
cessibility, tight construction and 
exotic appeal of the setting of 
each of these operas have proven 
to be effective tools for box office 
sales. Of these three master- 
pieces, however, Aida takes top 
honors for sparking the opera- 
goer’s mind with curious 
thoughts about a long-lost 
culture. Why? Because, along 
with such cinematic epics as 
Cleopatra, The Ten Command- 
ments, and The Egyptian, Verdi’s 
opera evokes intense musical and 
dramatic images of one of the 
greatest civilizations ever to exist 
on the face of this earth. 

Because most productions of 
Aida are judged on the basis of 
their physical strength (sets, 
costumes and overall spectacle), 

attempts at recreating the 
grandeur of Egypt range from 
painted drops to massive col- 
umns. During the ACT II Trium- 
phal Scene an impressive parade 
of supernumeraries, goats, 
falcons, horses, lions, elephants 

and any other large animals that 
promise to behave is guaranteed 
to win an audience’s favor. 

Having recently spent several 
weeks in Egypt exploring the 
ruins of Saqqara, Giza, Luxor, 
Thebes and Abu Simbel (in addi- 
tion to examining the treasures 

within the Egyptian Museum) it’s 
interesting to look back on two of 
this season’s productions of Aida, 
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Act Il, Scene 2 of Verdi's Aida. 

  
(Photo: Winnie Klotz) 

  

  

which, for differing reasons, de- 

mand to be judged on the basis 
of their scenery. Let me explain 
why. 

HOLD THAT THOUGHT! 

Several years ago, when the 

Lyric Opera of Chicago unveiled 

its new production of Aida, Pet 

Halmen’s sets and costumes 
received rave reviews from many 
critics. Because I was unable to 

travel to Chicago to catch a per- 

QO ALL DIRECT CONTACT. 

OU NO CREDIT CARDS 
NEEDED. 

O ALL ADS INSTANTLY 
UPDATED. 

ADS ARE DIFFERENT 
WITH EACH CALL. 

  

formance of Aida that year, I had 
to wait until this January, when 
Lyric revived Halmen’s produc- 
tion, to check it out. Without a 

doubt, this particular staging of- 
fers exquisite visuals. The Tem- 
ple, Triumphal and Judgment 
scenes have been handsomely 
staged by Nicolas Joel. Even the 
Act IV tomb scene is handled 
with great dignity and credibili- 
ty. The eerie atmosphere Halmen 
has created for Act III (in which 
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the moon’s silver reflection on 
the Nile is almost palpable) is a 
triumph of set design. 

Yet, with the first four scenes 

of the opera crammed into one 
act, the dramatic impact and 

musical momentum of Verdi’s 
opera is totally sabotaged by 
Lyric’s inability to effect quick set 
changes. Whenever a smooth 
transition between scenes should 
take place, the audience is left 
hanging for several calamitous 
minutes at a time. This is quite 
different from Douglas 
Schmidt’s massive (yet effective) 
designs for the San Francisco 
Opera’s ida or Pier Luigi Piz- 
zi’s sets for the Houston Grand 
Opera’s production of Verdi’s 
masterpieces. 

Of the principals I heard, only 
Dolora Zajick scored strongly, 
with her usual rock-solid per- 
formance as Amneris. Makvala 
Kasrashvili was severely over- 
parted as Aida, had some prob- 

lems with pitch and offered a 
rather lame rendition of *‘O Patria 
Mia.’ which left a lot to be 

desired. Giorgio Lamberti’s 
Radames was more serviceable 
than impressive; Siegmund Nim- 
sgern’s Amonasro was pretty 

much stock stuff. Veteran basso 
Bonaldo Giaiotti boomed his way 
through Ramfis’s music and, 
although conductor Richard 
Buckley did his best to hold 
things together, this was not what 
one would call a great perform- 
ance of Aida. 

SLOPPY SECONDS 

Alas, the performance of Aida 

that I attended at the Metropoli- 
tan Opera several nights later 
proved to be even more alarming. 
Sonja Frisell’s stage direction 
was, at best, appallingly uninspir- 
ed and, despite Christian 

Badea’s animated conducting, 
the Met’s new production— 
barely six weeks old—had the 
kind of tired energy which could 
make someone think it had been 
in the repertory for 10 or 15 years. 
Top honors for vocalism at this 
performance went to Paul 
Plishka’s sonorous Ramfis (I have 

yet to hear this artist give a bad 
performance) and Alain Fon- 
dary’s surprisingly lyrical 
Amonasro. 

Otherwise, Leona Mitchell’s 
Aida (which was so thrilling in 
Orange County last year) seemed 
excessively mannered and was 
distinguished by more scooping 
than occurs on a daily basis at 
most Baskin-Robbins outlets. 
Stefania Toczyska’s Amneris and 
Vladimir Popov’s Radames were 
anything but musical (lately, all 
thoughts of subtlety continue to 
elude these artists) and their per- 
formances seem to have been 
based on the premise that ‘‘Any- 
thing you can sing, I can sing 
louder.’ 

That left me studying the look 
of Gianni Quaranta’s sets and 
Dada Saligeri’s costumes. While 
other critics have scoffed at the 
tackiness of Quaranta’s sets, hav- 
ing recently visited Egypt, I have 
to admit that they do a damned 
good job of evoking a legitimate 
sense of Pharaonic architecture. 
The breadth and grandeur of the 
public square in which the 
Triumphal Scene takes place in- 
spires the same kind of awe one 
feels upon visiting the temples of 
Abu Simbel and, only after hav- 
ing visited the Temple of Queen 
Hatshepsut can one appreciate 
the dark elegance of Quaranta’s 
set for the Nile scene. 

The underlying problem is 
that, when scenic values so total- 

ly dominate a production of Aida, 
there is little room left for an ap- 
preciation of Verdi's music. 
Granted, the ruins of its ancient 

civilization make modern Egypt 
look like shit. But Aida is an 
opera with some pretty strong 

musical assets. If these cannot 
receive their fair share of atten- 
tion, something is dangerously 
out of whack. 

The surest indicator of such an 
artistic imbalance came at the 
moment when, in a brilliant coup 
of backstage technology, the 
Met’s gigantic stage elevator was 
lowered to reveal Quaranta’s 
massive set for the Triumphal 
Scene. As magnificently theatri- 
cal a moment as this is in the 
theatre (the Met’s audience went 

absolutely bonkers) this is one sit- 
uation where I find myself having 
to play devil’s advocate. I have no 
problem with the concept of 
opera being a circus for, as direc- 

tor Peter Mark Schifter reminds 
me, the operatic art form is an 
arena for monsters. But when the 
stage elevator gets the biggest 
round of applause during a per- 
formance of Aida, it either means 
that the Met’s musical values are 
completely bankrupt or that 
something is rotten in the state of 
Thebes. . v 

  

Gay Computer Game Available Free 
“‘Caper in the Castro’’ is a gay 

and lesbian based adventure/mys- 
tery game. Featuring animation, 
graphics, text and sound, the 

game is compatible with Apple’s 
HyperCard® application. 

The game is being distributed 
without cost by it’s author, C.M. 
Ralph, and can be obtained local- 
ly from Fog City Computer 
Bulletin Board, modem line: 

(415) 863-9697, and through par- 

ticipating members of GayCom, 
the Nationwide Gay and Lesbian 
Communications Network. 

Described as ‘‘CharityWare,’ 
the author does request that if 
you play the game and enjoy it, 
please make a donation to an 
AIDS related charity of your 
choice for whatever amount you 
feel is appropriate. v 

  

    ‘Lesbian Humor’ 

  

Historically Significant, _— 

But Short on Laughs = dd 

by Joy Schulenberg 

K, so maybe I have a 
problem—a skewed sense 
of humor or something. 

But when I sit down to watch a 
video entitled Lesbian Humor, 
expect to be amused. If, after a 
full hour of tape, I have not so 

much as chuckled, I begin to 
wonder if there is something 
wrong with me. Maybe I'm hav- 
ing a bad day or week or month. 
So I wait and try again a little 
later to see if I might just have 
missed a punchline or three. 
Nope. Either my funny bone is 
still broken or there’s something 
wrong with this picture. 

The main problem with this 
first tape of a series of The Films 
of Barbara Hammer put out by 
Facets Video is that it just isn’t 
funny. Or amusing (humor, after 
all is supposed to be slightly more 
subtle than comedy). None of the 
six short films that comprise the 
video rise above the level of an 
encouraging smile. 

Hammer’s work spans a 
decade and a half and, as such, 
is a fairly interesting documen- 
tary of a rapidly changing 
medium. The first piece, an 
ostensibly humorous look at the 
menstrual cycle called Menses, 
dates back to 1974. There is a 
quality about this film that is 
almost psychedelic, with lots of 

quick cuts and juxtaposed im- 
ages. 

There is also an incredible 
amount of red food coloring or 
some such substance. It runs 
down bare thighs and gushes out 
of cracked chicken eggs. 

Now, judging from the amount 
of comedic material that has 
been written about it, it seems 
that a lot of women must find the 

subject of menstruation very fun- 
ny. I’m not one of them. As far as 
I can see, it’s a routine bodily 

function that most women exper- 

ience during their lives. Men- 

strual blood has no more humor 

inherent in it than earwax or 

saliva. What is often amusing is 
people’s reactions to the subject 
and the taboos that surround it 
in our culture. If for no other 
reason than sheer quantity, Ham- 
mer thumbs her nose at those 

taboos. But it still isn’t funny. 

The second film, Superdyke, 
was made in 1975 and features a 
lot of women running around San 

Francisco wearing Amazon t- 

shirts and waving cardboard 

shields. It is noteworthy for the 

unsteadiness of the camera and 

its lack of focus. I recognized 

several local women in some of 

the shots and found it interesting 

to note how they’ve changed in 

the last 14 years. Actually, this 

film is a nice reminder of how 

diverse the lesbian population 

has become in the "80s compared 

with the t-shirt and blue jeans 
uniform of a decade ago. 

With the exception of the final 

film, No No Nooky TV, from 

1987, the remainder of the video 

is much the same. You can see 

Hammer's evolution and the de- 

velopment of her technical skills 

as the years progress, but the 

humor quotient remains pretty 

low. No No Nooky is technically 

fascinating. It features two color 

computer monitors.and a com- 

puter synthesized vpiee making 

commentary about lesbian sex- 

uality and social repression. For 

    

  

Alice to Remember 
Stonewall’s 20th 

Alice B. Toklas Lesbian/Gay 
Democratic Club will com- 
memorate brave and courageous 
lesbians, gays and bisexuals, 
primarily of color and mixed 
heritage, who gave birth to the 
gay liberation movement as we 
experience it today. The celebra- 
tion will take place June 12 at the 
Women’s Building, 3543 18th St., 
between Guerrero and Valencia. 
Festivities begin at 7:30 p.m. 

Twenty years ago, on June 27, 

1969, just before midnight, at the 
Stonewall Inn in New York City, 
a group of drag queens and a les- 
bian resisted harrassment from 
the police department. They 
decided they weren’t going to 
take it any longer and this deci- 
sion gave birth to the lesbian and 
gay movement as we know it to- 

day. 

some reason, this piece struck me 
as more of a turn on than the 
more blatantly erotic bits in the 
other films. 

As a documentary, Lesbian 

Humor is worth watching. Ham- 

mer captures the evolution of the 

lesbian community from the mid- 

*70s to the late *80s with an in- 

sider’s eye. However, if you want 

a good chuckle, I'd recommend 

renting an old Laurel and Hardy 

movie or reading the collected 

works of William Shakespeare. 
Sixteen Bay Area lesbians, 

gays and bisexuals have been 

selected to pay tribute to: Jose 

Sarria, Deena Jones, Barbara 

Cameron, Brandy Moore, Linda 

Tillery, Tianna Arruda, Eddie 

Baca, Sylvester, Pat Norman, Pat 

Parker, Richard Sevilla, Cherri 

Moraga, Blackberri, Bill Mat- 

sumoto, Chrystos, and Bernise 

Soo Hoo Lee. v 

Barbara Hammer's works will be 

featured at the 13th International 

Lesbian & Gay Film Festival at 

the Roxie Cinema, June 24, 

9:15 p.m. 

Lesbian Humor is available on 

VHS tape from Facets Video, 

1517 West Fullerton Ave., 

Chicago, IL 60614. v 

    

Mary Czarnecki, Mill Valley painter, will exhibit her oil paint- 

ing series, ‘The Big Women,’ at the American Zephyr 

Gallery, 25 Van Ness, from June 1 through July 15. 
(Photo: Michelle Maria Boleyn) 

  

  

i's Time For A Rendezvous witH RANDY KNOCHE 
re 

NOW SHOWING «!) 

xX RANDY'S RAW, LEAN AND ROCK HARD! JUNE 9-15 

    
   

    

    
    

  

pLUS.: 

THE CAMPUS THEATER 

VARSITY STRIP SQUAD 

     

  

     

MORE OUTRAGEOUS ACTION! 

Our Campus Arena spotlights 

Man-to-Man Sex Shows daily at 

  

XK ENTERTAINERS DAILY! 
13 ON FRIDAY & SATURDAY! 

* HOT VIDEOS BETWEEN LIVE SHOWS! 

* OPEN 11 AM TO 2 AM DAILY, 

TIL 4 AM FRI & SAT! 

* COLLEGIATE LOUNGE DOWNSTAIRS! 

* EVERY TUESDAY AMATEUR NIGHT, 

| ______$75IN PRIZES!       

IT'S ALWAYS PARTY TIME ON CAMPUS WITH 

noN 
SeaCane™ (ITI 

o THEATRE 
YOU DON'T HAVE TO WAIT UNTIL SUMMER FOR HOT FUN... JRZIRILTSR IL LADLLEY 

CRUISE ON OVER AND CHECK US OUT." 

SHOW TIMES: 673-3384, 338 3 
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In Glass Houses 
s for Satyagraha—1I can’t 

A why not. It with a 
definite ‘Show Me’ atti- 

tude that I went to see Philip 
Glass’ opera that depicts events 
in Gandhi’s life surrounding the 
birth of his non-violent civil 
rights movement. I haven’t been 
much of a fan of Glass’ in- 
strumental works, with the excep- 
tion of the exotically colorful and 
disco rhythmned Powaqqatsi. 
And although I had only heard 
and never seen Einstein on the 
Beach, the previous Glass work to 
be called an opera, I was left 
thoroughly uninvolved by its 
static music and its seemingly 
imperceptible dramatic progress. 

So the surprise was two-fold. 
First, that our own staid opera 
house was providing the chance 
to see Satyagraha, and—a most 
wonderful second—that it defi- 
nitely did Show Me. I may not 
have become a Glassomaniac, 
but where Friday found me dis- 
dainful, on Saturday I was 
respectful —and somewhat mov- 
ed as well. 

When you can jettison the bag- 
gage of operatic tradition as we 
know it—and face it, it’s pretty 
moribund, now that the com- 
municativeness of opera as a 
theatrical form with music has 
been traduced by the cavernous 
halls in which it is presented into 
an athletic event in which acting 
nuance is lost and singing is a 
herculean effort—you find rather 
quickly that the unhurried, 
repetitive style of Glass’ writing 
forces singers to act; that his 
knowledgeable writing allows 
voices to be heard with unforced 
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ease; and that, once an adjust- 

ment is made to an emotional 
manipulation infinitely more 
subtle than that of the Italian and 
German opera schools—well 
then, Glass is melodic, emo- 
tionally engaging, and quite 
beautiful in his own way. Getting 
there, as they say, is half the fun. 
It took me half the first act to 
relinquish the hothouse expecta- 
tions of operatic tradition and 
step into the warm mist of lucid 
knowingness with which Glass 
envelopes his audience. It made 
me wish he’d compose to words 
of Gertrude Stein. 

The repetitive arpeggios from 
which Glass builds his musical 
vocabulary are unusually accessi- 
ble, and he can attain emotional 

climaxes with stories that forego 
verismo excess. The story of 
Satyagraha, such as it is, has lit- 
tle linear progression. Instead, it 
represents in tableaus the for- 
mative occurrences in Gandhi’s 
life; not in dramatic confronta- 
tion and revelation, but in cooly 
deliberate and measured pan- 
tomime. 

This matches the untroubled 
flow of the music—indeed, this is 
an unusually organic matching of 
stage picture to its music, and in 
its unhurried unfolding is near- 
ly Eastern in its disregard for the 
passage of time. Yet it doesn’t in- 
duce impatience, but rather a 
tranquility that telescopes time 
so that we are hardly concerned 
with judging or even noting its 
passage. 

It is true that this measured 
pace places a burden on the stage 
director to appease with images 

  
A scene from the stage production of Satyagraha. 

  

  

the quick knowing of the eye. 
Even though a good deal of this 
opera could be the baldest exer- 
cise in passing the spacious time 
made available by the music's 
tempo through the construction 
of interesting visuals, that is 

hardly the case with this produc- 
tion. Unlike much performance 
art, which substitutes Image for 
Meaning, stage director Harry 
Silverstein has provided in his 
carefully composed images the 
conveyance of the story—most 
notably, in an unusual scene 
whose sole dramatic impact lies 
in letting us know that the cir- 
culation of a newspaper is rising! 
Having depicted this tidbit of 
dramatic action in theatrically in- 
triguing terms, Silverstein has 
sowed fertile ground for a last act 
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HOT 
PURE SWEAT! 

BUILD UP YOUR 
CDN TYRTG EV 

A SIZZLING PHONE ACTION 
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of action so minimal as to be 
heartbreaking in its purity. 

Silverstein, however—and how 

fortunately—is merely matching 
the varied colors of Glass’ score. 
One cannot deny Glass’ affecting 
emotional colorings, nor the 

thrill and relief that accompanies 
those infrequent moments when 
the music is put to more tradi- 
tional operatic use. There are 
massed choruses of strong excite- 
ment, arias of bel canto purity, 
and chamber passages of hushed 
stillness that hold the audience 
on a breathlessly extended mo- 
ment as time is stopped. 

Satyagraha seems to function 
without the dripping emotional 
involvement of Western theatre, 
as well as outside the Brechtian 
alienation that prods our 
thoughtful assessment. It takes 
place in its own new world, a void 
of sound and visual input so 
closely mated, so organic, as to 

ultimately invoke both responses, 
feeling and thought, in a 
thoroughly new way. It’s up to 
you, if you want, to put them 
together. Or you don’t have to. 

And the music, though nearly 
10 years old, is still strikingly new 

to us. It reminds me of the critic 
who complained that Gershwin’s 
recitatives for Porgy and Bess 
“only go up and down,’ as if 
music had anywhere else to go. 
Well, here’s some new places for 
it to go. Glass’ arpeggios do go 
up and down a lot, a lot is how it 
goes up and down but that is not 
only where it goes as it goes up 

and down and you hear that it is 
new, that is goes someplace else 
as it goes up and down. Satyagra- 
ha plays an intellectual trick: the 
music and visuals are savored by 

mind and eye; the message of 

Gandhi’s peace movement, as 
conveyed in the subtitles, can be 
felt by the heart; somehow, they 
get put together. The result, com- 
bining the emotional bath of 
traditional opera with a 20th cen- 
tury objectivity, is a rational 
catharsis. In the cool lucidity of 
Glass’ music, it’s hard to see it 

coming, but there are arpeggios 
of feeling. 

The performances of Satyagra- 
ha in our opera house are impor- 
tant for two reasons. First, that 
the opera is being presented here 
at all is a strong, hopeful portent 
of what we might expect from the 
opera’s new general director, Lof- 
ti Mansouri. There will certainly 
be no disregard for operatic 
classics, but there may be a 
regard for the growth of the form, 
for opera as theatre, and for the 

classics of tomorrow. 

And second, that within the 

Satyagraha dumbshow—and I 
mean that in its various 
implications—there is a rebirth 
of opera recurring, which could 
revitalize opera houses from 
museums to musical theatres. 
The groundbreaking work of 
Philip Glass—effective, affecting, 
frequently beautiful, and some- 
how strangely moving, is to the 
full potential of opera what silent 
movies were to film as we know it 
today. This is a rebirthing of 
opera. There’s more to come, and 
it’s exciting to envision experi- 
encing it in our Opera House. 
Perhaps, under the leadership of 
the new general director, we 
won't have to wait 10 years to 

hear and see for ourselves what's 

new. 

There are two more perfor- 
mances of Satyagraha, on Friday, 
June 9 and Sunday, June 11. ¥ 

    

Bugs Bunny Comes Out | 
  

At Gay Film Festival 
by Henry Mach 

Vito Russo, author of The 
Celluloid Closet, will be in San 
Francisco to introduce a special 
program of cartoons at this year’s 
San Francisco International Les- 
bian & Gay Film Festival. 

“Nelly Toons” is unlike any 
previous program in the festival's 
13-year history. It will be a com- 
pendium of 10 cartoons, mostly 
from the 30s and 40s, each of 

which includes a ‘‘gay’’ por- 
trayal. 

““There’s a lot of Bugs Bunny,” 
Russo said. ‘“This seems to be 
something Warner Brothers was 
into. There are scenes of Bugs in 
drag, scenes where he marries 
Elmer Fudd. Bugs and Elmer 
were sort of an animated version 
of Laurel and Hardy in that they 
were each the most important 
person in each other’s lives. 

“This program will give au- 
diences a taste of the kinds of gay 
characters that appeared in 
animated movies,’ Russo said. 

  

Theatre 
Rhinoceros 
Positions 

Theatre Rhinoceros is seek- 
ing to fill positions on its board 
of directors and on a newly 
created volunteer group, 
Friends of Theatre Rhinoceros. 

Board members advise the 
staff and work on fundraising 
projects. Friends of Theatre 
Rhinoceros help with day-to-day 
operations and work on special 
projects. 

Theatre Rhinoceros, enter- 
ing its 11th year, was once a 
struggling local amateur thea- 
tre, but it has become a profes- 
sional theatre of national and 
international acclaim. 

The theatre produces eight 
shows a season and has the 
highest subscriber renewal rate 
of any theatre in the Bay Area. 

Anyone interested in the 
theatre positions should con- 
tact Blaise at 552-4100. V¥ 

The film historian sees correla- 
tions to the live action counter- 

parts. 

““They were more or less asex- 
ual sissies used for laughs the 
same way Franklin Pangborn or 
Grady Sutton were used in the 
comedies or musicals of the 
time,’ he said. 

Also included in the program 
will be Disney’s Who Killed Cock 

Robin, in which Cupid is 

depicted as gay, and Flip the 
Frog, in which an effeminate fop 
is sprayed with ‘‘eau de pansy.’ 

Contemporary sensibilities 
will be represented with Mary’s 
Little Lamb, which was seen on 

Pee Wee’s Playhouse, and Thank 

You, Masked Man, an animated 

adaptation of a Lenny Bruce 
monologue in which the Lone 
Ranger shocks grateful towns- 

people by expressing interest in 

sex with Tonto. 

Russo is considered the 
leading authority on gay depic- 
tions in film. He expressed hope 
that some researcher would do an 
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Bugs Bunny will be featured in the Gay Film Festival program ‘’Nelly Toons.” 

Meanwhile, the June 17 pro- 
gram promises to be both novel 
and entertaining. v 

myself,” Russo said. ‘‘But there’s 
a lot of interesting material out 

ay ’ 
“I’m not interested in doing it there’ 

overview of gay depictions in car- 
toons and animation. 

  

      
  

  

Directory Lists Gays, Lesbians in Theatre 
The Purple Circuit, a directory 

listing gay and lesbian theatre 
companies, independent pro- 
ducers, and kindred spirits who 
welcome the production of quali- 
tv gay and lesbian theatre, has 
been published for the 20th an- 
niversary of Stonewall as a joint 
venture between Artists Confron- 
ting AIDS (Michael Kearns and 
James Carroll Pickett) and Bill 

Kaiser, who compiled and edited 
the directory. 

The Purple Circuit, which has 
listings from Anchorage to Atlan- 
ta as well as England and 
Canada, creates a network for 
playwrights, producers, theatre 
artists and audiences to discover 

each other. 

Artists Confronting AIDS was 
founded in 1984 to encourage ar- 
tists who address the AIDS crisis 
and support persons with AIDS 
to express themselves artistically. 

To obtain copies of the Purple 
Circuit please send a self- 
addressed, stamped envelope and 
a contribution of any amount to 
ACA (Artists Confronting AIDS), 
68412 Echo Park Ave., Los 
Angeles, CA 90026. 

For theater event information 

in Southern California call the 

Purple Circuit hotline at (213) 

250-1413. v   
  

—— — ——— ———————————————— 

Lavender Stripe 
Celebration Set 

The Lavender Stripe of the 

Oakland/Berkeley Rainbow 

Coalition will present a celebra- 

tion and discussion of the diverse 

lesbian and gay community of 

the East Bay on Friday, June 16, 

7:30 p.m. at Humanist Hall, 390 

27th St., Oakland. 

The celebration is part of the 

20th anniversary of the Stonewall 

riot and will include music, 

poetry, and a forum. 

Desiree, a well-known Bay Area 

singer, will perform. Tom 

Brougham, a member of the 

Peralta Community College 

Board, will introduce the keynote 

speaker, Mildred Dickemann, an 

anthropology professor at 

Sonoma State, who will give a 

brief history of the lesbian and 

gay community. The forum will 

include representatives of many 

parts of the East Bay community. 

Wheelchair access is available 

via 411 28th St. A $3-85 donation 

is requested. For more informa- 

tion, call 486-0269 or 763-1824. 

v   
  

line in San Sranciice! 

(415) 976-5757 
~ TWO HOURS FOR TWO DOLLARS. 

pe’ Men talking fo men. 

  

  

HOW TO USE THE SYSTEM 
Call 976-5757. You will be issved a 4- 
digit personal identification number 
# N), and a local phone number to call. 

all the local number and enter your PIN 
on your touch-tone phone. Your PIN is 
valid two hours from the time it is 
issued. Valid PIN’s are connected into 
the conference for five minute intervals. 
You will be automatically disconnected 
after each five minute interval. Then 
simply call the local number and enter 
your PIN again fo be reconnected for 
another five minutes of hot conference 
talk. Have fun! NOTE: If you hang up 
a the Jee 1 ive interval has 

a wait a bi attempting fo 
reenter the conference. 

PLUS TOLL 
IF ANY.         

  

BAY AREA REPORTER JUNE 8, 1989 PAGE 35 

 



rr. 

Mihi HRHON 
Wh
 

NN 

Memorials: Faces, 
Feelings, Thoughts 
Epitaphs for the Living: Words and Images in the 

Time of AIDS 

Photographs by Billy Howard, Introduction by Lonnie D. 

Kliever, Southern Methodist University, $26.95 until Sept. 1, $35 

thereafter 

by Marv. Shaw 

cross the bleak gulf that 
A ria the well from 

the stricken comes these 
messages. In the 68 black-and- 
white photographs, men and 
women of varying ages, races and 
sexual orientations face us, some- 

times looking right into our eyes. 
They are looking out of their 
dread illness, and their accompa- 
nying words add voices to their 
images. Together, they show us 
the fear, courage, despair, hope 
and provocative insights 
generated by this implacable dis- 
ease. 

So a slender, bearded man, 
hand clasped before him, looks 

just beyond us and confesses that 
going to sleep is the worst part 
because he is scared that he 
won’t wake up. But then too, a 
man in his 50s, sitting in a 
cemetery, concludes by saying, 
“Thanks, dear Lord, for making 
my life with AIDS worth living!” 
Stolid Kurt gazes pensively out a 
window and is thankful for an in- 
tense personal freedom, which 

includes freedom from living in 
the future. 

Bitter anger is here too. Mar- 
co Rossi, looking up at us with a 
surly stare, calls his image “‘an 
icon of the dying tribe”’ and 
spells out his existence: *“.. I 
behave, master pretense, so that 
no one else need carry the 
burden of knowing that I am 
busted.’ In another, two nude 
men embrace, with each other’s 
hands covering most of their 
faces except for one eye of each 
looking at us. The accompanying 
legend is from a memorial serv- 
ice: “Having been created in 

God’s image, we are not humans 

having a spiritual experience, but 

rather spiritual beings having a 
human experience.’ 

Irony lives in that paradox, and 
the form of this handsome book 
is also wonderfully ironic because 
it looks like what has come to be 
called a “‘coffee-table book,’ the 

kind you look at idly for five 
minutes while your hostess is in 

  

  

  

Pharographs 
Bills Howmd 

Wigh as Danson
 fo Lanta   
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Words and images in the time of AIDS. 
  

the kitchen getting more hors 
d’ouvres. No reaction to this 
volume could match the mood of 

a cocktail party. 

And is it an irony that this 
book was published by a Chris- 
tian university? Lonnie Kliever, 

who wrote the introduction, is a 

professor of religious studies at 

Southern Methodist University 

in conservative Dallas. But he 

doesn’t take the stance of the 

hellfire evangelist—far from it! 

He sees in Howard's photographs 

  

a compassion that surpasses all 

else. Though he doesn’t say so 

directly, Kliever’s commentary is 

a reflection of the all-embracing 

love of that divinity all Christians 

are urged to emulate. 

An epitaph is conventionally 

thought to be a statement about 

the deceased. It is about that per- 

son, not about us. The great 

distinction of this book is that 

these epitaphs are from the dying 

to us, the living, about us as 

much as about them. We are in- 

vited to share. v 

  

New Periodical 

Focuses on HIV 

Diagnosis, Care 

The Medical Publishing 

Group has announced publica- 

tion of AIDS Clinical Care, a new 

periodical focusing on the diag- 

nosis and treatment of HIV- 

related diseases. 

AIDS Clinical Care is a mon- 

thly newsletter dealing with the 

clinical aspects of AIDS patient 

care. 

The introductory subscription 
price is $68 (first-class mail 
within the United States). Inter- 
national subscriptions (air 
delivery outside of North 
America) are $76.50. Subscrip- 
tions can be obtained by calling 
toll free (800) 843-6356 or by fax- 
ing (617) 893-0413. v 

  

GAY AC i) N (F110JHIY Two Tales of Living 
with AIDS 

MTL LLY 3 

WITH UP TO EIGHT 

OTHER MEN WHO ARE 

READY FOR YOUR 

TYPE OF ACTION 

I LEE 

ITT] I 
NO ACTORS 

till po 

”» 

TRY OUR FREE NUMBER FIRST — 

415.982.6660" 
A BUSY SIGNAL MEANS THERE'S ACTION ON THE NETWORK SO CALL — 

© 1.900-999-8500 
LISTEN TO WHAT THEY'VE GOT AND WHAT THEY WANT — 

THEN LEAVE YOUR ANSWER IN COMPLETE PRIVACY 

ON OUR NEW ELECTRONIC 

MAIL BOX SYSTEM 1-900-234-2345 
YOU DON’T LEAVE YOUR PHONE NUMBER ON AN OPEN LINE! 

JUST S0¢ A MINUTE (95¢ FOR THE FIRST MINUTE) - YOU MUST BE 18 TO USE THIS SERVICE + *TOLL CHARGES APPLY + ©1988 NETWORK COMMUNICATIONS 
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A Shallow Pool of Time 

by Fran Peavey, Crabgrass Press, 1989, 101 pp.. $10. 

Bloodstream 
by Joel Redon, Knights Press, 1988, 165 pp. $9. 

by Noreen C. Barnes 

ran Peavey and Joel Redon 
F are two people lving with 

AIDS who offer different 

perspectives—one of journal en- 

tries during a four-year period, 
the other a fictionalized perspec- 

tive—of a devastating epidemic, 
its social and political ramifica- 

tions, and its traumatic and 

transformative personal impact. 

San Francisco's Fran Peavey is 

perhaps best known as the 
“Atomic Comic’ and for her 

work in grassroots politics. She 
wisely chose not to omit her “‘em- 

barrassing’’ early entries in her 
journal, which revealed a *‘pre- 
judice’’ toward gay men, an ‘‘un- 
caring attitude’’ and ‘‘aliena- 

“ tion’” from others who suffered 
from AIDS, as she had con- 
structed for herself a ‘‘hierar- 
chy”’ of those who contracted the 
disease. 

Like many women, she was 

convinced that she was ‘‘gender- 
immune’’ and that ‘‘one gets it 
from bathhouses where gay men 
do things that I cannot imagine.” 

Peavey’s view changes with 
time, as AIDS politicizes her, as 

she continued to seek out as 

much information about the dis- 
ease as she could when friends 

became ill: 

‘.. here I am, confronted 
with my own friends, desperate 
and enraged—an oppressed 
group in my own land subjected 
to death and ignorance. My 
theory and practice in non- 
violence have never been so 
challenged. What will it take to 
wake this country—this world— 
up?. . . Where is the national will 

to discuss, to educate, to heal and 

to care?’ 

In reflecting upon the lives of 

her ‘‘vibrant, vital’’ friends, 
Peavey muses, ‘‘What a shallow 

pool of time these men played 

in.’ A short time later (April 
1988) she decides to take the test 

for AIDS, and is shocked by the 

news of her own HIV-positive 

status, the result of blood transfu- 

sions in surgery. 

The journal entries become 

more frequent and intensely per- 
sonal from this time on, as Peavey 

tracks developments in the 

search for treatments for AIDS, 
and she discusses various 
theories of origin and the “‘why’’ 
of the disease in relation to her 
own interest in the phenomenon 
of “‘social hysteria’: 

“A condition such as AIDS, 
which is difficult to understand 
and which involves factors 
perceived as beyond control, 
laden with symbolic overload, in- 
herently carries a high potential 
for social hysteria. But what is 
most dangerous is that in our 

country the epidemic affects 
primarily those who have already 
been defined by the dominant 
culture as the ‘other.’ .. .AIDS 
disproportionately affects people 
from groups made marginal by 
society, groups that lack political 
power.’ 

She offers practical advice for 
minimizing the social hysteria 
associated with AIDS, which in- 

cludes the suggestion that the 
AIDS issue be ‘‘humanized’— 

that is, not dealt with “‘only in 

(Continued next page) 

Peavey 
(Continued from previous page) 

abstract terms.’ Although she 
acknowledges the spritual im- 
pact of AIDS, for Peavey it is not 

a metaphor. 

Peavey’s own experience with 
AIDS has taught her ‘‘a great 
deal about what an epidemic 
looks like from the inside: the 
urgency, the deep despair and 
rage, the persistent denial in 
myself and in society, as well as 
the decency and courage of many 
people in the face of catas- 
trophe.’ Her personal chronicle 
serves as a profound ‘learning 
opportunity’ for us as well. 

Yale, a character in Redon’s 
Bloodstream, also notes this con- 

cept of AIDS as educational ex- 
perience: 

¢ .. to have AIDS is also to 

have a new career. In order to 
heal yourself you have to go 
through a whole education, an 
uncharted one.... This stuff 

takes work.’ 

Bloodstream is New York 

Native writer Joel Redon’s fic- 

tionalized account of his own com- 
ing to terms with living with 
AIDS. It is the story of a young 
man, Peter, and his return from 
New York to his family’s home in 
Oregon, to rest, reflect and renew, 
in the struggle with his illness. 

He befriends Yale, another 

member of his PWA support 

group, reviews his life and rela- 
tions with the members of his 
family, tries the black-market of- 
ferings of treatments, explores 
the spiritual and political 

reverberations of his disease and 
his loss of faith in religion and 
science. He notes his physical 
transformation and the necessary 

changes he had to make in his 

lifestyle: 

‘he dreamed about his old 

ways—drinking again, staying up 

all night. All it took was one le- 

sion on his face to ensure that he 
would not go running into town 
any more and get lost for a week. 

Now it was vanity that was keep- 

ing him in check.” 

As Peter’s mother obsessively 

clips every article about AIDS 

from the daily newspapers, her 

son alterately buffers its impact 

by thinking of it as “‘science fic- 

tion,’ then confronts its painful 

reality with his friend’s death 

and a frustration with an un- 

responsive government and the 

red tape that seems to constant 
ly constipate the FDA. 

As with the ‘‘Prayer’’ that 

closes Peavey’s book, Redon’s 

work concludes with Peter’s 

realization of an inner peace and 

an affirmation: 

“I choose to live. . . . Nothing 

is stronger than I am. Not only 

must I keep my body healthy, I 

must also keep my thoughts 
strong. | must rediscover that be- 
ing gay is magical. I must remake 

my world. I must work toward 

happiness.” 

Peavey and Redon write of the 

individual overcoming the 

devastation of disease, and the 

social stigmas associated with it. 

Redon’s protagonist learns “that 

a person dying of AIDS should 

stop referring to himself as a 

person dying of AIDS but rather 

a person living with it. It was an 

important semating distinction. 

Even though I have AIDS he 

thought, it doesn’t necessarily 

mean that I don’t have to do laun- 

dry anymore, renew my driver’s 

license, or give up on life” ¥   

Joel Redon   

  
    1-900-999-6 

Chipping Away at 
Homophobic Shrinks 
Being Homosexual: Gay Men and Their Development 
by Richard A. Isay; Farrar, Straus and Giroux; $14.95. 

by Frank Howell 

‘I..because of social pre- 
judice, the lack of role models, 
the early trauma of peer rejec- 
tion or of rejection by the 
father, many gay men suffer 
from an inhibition of their 
capacity to love other men.” 

s a gay man my experi- 
ence with the psychiatric 
establishment has not 

evoked fond memories. At age 17 
my parents panicked and sent me 
to several mental health practi- 
tioners for the grand cure. The 
entire circus appeared for a 
peformance—psychiatrists, psy- 
chologists and psychiatric social 
workers. 

The result was always the 
same; greater unhappiness than 
before. Therapists, pro- or anti- 
gay, seemed to depress me. Ap- 
parently I needed insights to 
recover from talking to them. The 
cure was worse than the disease. 

     ney BubDDY.. 

To this day when any expert ap- 
proaches, I'm instinctively wary. 

Richard Isay has now ap- 
proached me via his Being 
Homosexual. Should I let my 
guard down? I circle him 
cautiously and examine his 

credentials; clinical associate 

professor of psychiatry at Cornell 
Medical College; member of the 
faculty of Columbia Center for 
Psychoanalytic Training and 
Research. I'm now completely 

engulfed by the enemy. After all, 

the psychoanalysts are the last 

holdouts in the fierce debate 

about the health status of gays. 

All of the formal medical and 

psychological groups have now 

decreed that gays are as fit as 

anyone else. But the analysts 

loyally stick to their antique 

couches. We are still sick, accord- 

ing to them. We can still recall 

the sick jokes about shrinks— 

(Continued on page 48) 

  

   TOPS - 

(TALK LIVE WITH 
HOT LEATHER MEN 
24 HOURS DAILY! 

   

     
  

   
          75 CENTS PER MINUTE 

95 CENTS FOR 1ST MINUTE 

J ( You must be 18 or older ) 

  

576 11-900-999-OK-SM   
Alternate Line, Inc 
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J/O NIGHTLY 
Club 1808 Market 
e Where your fantasy men disrobe to show 

washboard stomachs—and much more. 

e Where macho, health-conscious 

men circle-jerk together in a 

clean atmosphere. 

Behind the battered front/ 

of the 1808 Club, the 4% 

hottest men from S.F. and 

beyond enjoy a clean, safe 

play arena, mirrored 

tabletops for jerkoffs, live 
video, and videotapes. 

NOON-3PM 
Evenings 8-1 
Fri & Sat 8-3 

* Mandatory clothes 
check, except shoes 

* Cigarette Smoking 
only in restricted area 

MASTER PIERCER, JIM WARD 
San Francisco piercings by appointment, all styles & 
types. Broad selection of gold and stainless jewelry. 
Watch for S.F. Gauntlet store opening mid-1989! 

JR) GAUNTLET 
2 Los Angeles & 
TT] San Francisco 

For S.F. Appointments 
PHONE (415) 431-3133   
  

    

  

2199 MARKET STREET 
SAN FRANCISCO, CA 94114 

    

  

  

MORE FIRST RUN PREMIERES AND 
EXCLUSIVE FILMS THAN ARE SHOWN 

IN ANY OTHER GAY CINEMA! 

REL, 

NOW! 
MOVE epg 

many events in conjunction ESE 4 HOT TAPES—REG $699 

SCREENS 
with the Lesbian/Gay Pride THES $349 EVERY 

. Parade they’re too numerous to NOW! EA. CATALINA 

369 ELLIS ST. 
mention here. OTHER BI-SEXUAL TITLES AVAILABLE AT SPECIAL PRICES TITLE —————— 

HOT GAY 474-6995 
“Soul Survivor’ Zentinyes = REDUCED 

laying to packed houses at 

PROGRAMS OPEN 10 AM-MIDNIGHT 
Fheatre Rhino—there’s a good 

EVERY DAY 
chance it could be extended. Like 

SIMULTANEOUSLY! ADONIS VIDEO 
in every other city where ‘“Soul”’ WE 

' UPSTAIRS 
has played, the raves are unen- 

hy TRA 

3! 

a 
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Where the Boys Were 

he huge crowd was spilling 
out all around the corner 
of 12th and Harrison 

streets last Sunday, June 4, when 
the beer bust for Project Open 
Hand landed the legendary Con- 
nie Francis for a benefit at the 
S.F. Eagle. Almost 800 people 
were there, piled up high all over 
the place as the world’s tallest 
13-year-old girl, Tatiana, emceed 
the event that saw Jim Cvitanich, 
Mark Abramson and Gail Wilson 
judge some four contestants in 
the Connie Francis Look-Alike 
Contest. 

The highlight of the afternoon, 
though, was the appearance of 
the diminutive Connie, who wow- 

ed ’em the night before at her 
show at the Circle Star Theatre. 

Chris Medina, who daily toils 
over the stoves at Project Open 
Hand preparing hot meals for 
home delivery to AIDS/ARC pa- 
tients, was barbecuing chicken 
while the jubilant crowd sent up 
applause approaching 900 
decibels for the ‘‘happening’’ 
Miss Francis was overwhelmed by 
the wave of adoration that came 
furiously across the patio. She 
obligingly signed her autograph 

on record albums, records, 

photos and mementos of her 
triumphant days as a bonafide 
superstar. One dude even got the 
seat of his white Levi's 
autographed, not to mention T- 
shirts, Levi jackets and other 
regalia offered up by the crowd. 

Ms. Francis wasn’t supposed to 
warble a note that afternoon, but 
she was so impressed by a man 
who paid $2,600 for a black-and- 
white blow-up of herself, she 

hugged him throughout her 
warbling of one of her great hits, 
“Where the Boys Are.’ 

Gail Wilson, ever a trooper, 

auctioned off other memorabilia. 
At my deadline, I couldn’t get a 
final total, but I'd bet it 
garnered close to $5000. 

Needless to say, the Eagle staff 
managed to serve up cold beer, 

  

  
Connie Francis autographs an album at the Eagle Sunday. 

(Photo: Marcus) 

  

push out the cocktails and keep 
the boisterous crowd under con- 

trol. It was another one of those 

‘happenings’ that could only 
occur in San Francisco. High 
praise for everyone connected 

with the whole event. And thanks 
to the Cal Eagles M/C for pro- 
viding security for Ms. Francis 
when she arrived. Allen White 

was sweating this one out, I'll tell 

ya! 

It was festive all over the cam- 

pus last weekend. Friday night, 

June 2, the final heat in the 

search for Mr. Powerhouse 1989 
took place at that jumping joint. 
Ed Gabet’s staff managed to con- 
jure up a lot of fun with some four 
contestants. Judges David ‘‘Pud- 
dles’’ Dysart, Robert Ratliff and 

Randy (Leatherman) Johnson 

had a ball with the situation and 
in the end, a man whose fantasy 

is to hump a man while his wife 
watches took the first spot. Louie 
Carabello, a 33-year-old roller 

(Continued on next page) 

  

  

  

Louis Caraballo won the 4th and final round of the Mr. Power- 

house contest. Finals are June 30. (Photo: Marcus) 

  

(continued from previous page) 

derby skater (single) share the 

limelight with first runner-up 
Mark Tully. Mark is a rambunc- 

tious type with all the right ac- 
coutrements. The finals to pick 

Mr. Powerhouse 1989 will take 

place on Friday, June 30. The 
winner will receive a round-trip 

ticket to Mazatlan, the leather 

capital of the world (it says here 

in small print). 

Good reports (great, great 
food) emanating out of the 
Golden Gate Guards’ weekend 

“Springtime in Yosemite’ run 

too. Great lodging, fun events and 

raves over the food. 

Sanford Kellman’s I-Beam 

bust its seams too when it ‘‘re- 

opened”’ its big Saturday night 

gay dance trip. That hot barten- 

der, Mike Chase, held forth 

pushing the cocktails and the en- 

tertainment was rated ‘‘great’’ by 

all in attendance. 

Friends of Sharon McNight 

(and there are many!) huddled 

around TV sets Sunday night to 

watch the Tony Awards and 

witness Sharon’s debut on net- 

work television. While our 

Sharon didn’t win a Tony, she 

wowed the audience in New York 

and all around the country. Mr. 

Boots George Burgess hosted a 

nice party for the event and Rick 

Booth was showing off all his 

photos taken at the Intl. Mr. 

Leather Contest the week before! 

une is literally busting out 

with activities. There are so 

ding and grand. Anthony Bruno 

The Bondage Buddies are 

meeting tonight too, from 1930 to 

2200 at 1229 Folsom (next door 

to My Place Bar). Space is 

limited, so call Mark at 621-6294 

for a reservation and info. 

The Barbary Coasters M/C are 

cleaning house and having a 

garage sale from 1100 to 1500 at 

146 Guerrero on both Saturday 

and Sunday, June 10 and 11. 

Bargains galore! 

Sunday, the Gay Men’s Chorus 

takes over the patio at the S.F. 

Eagle from 1500 to 1800, if 

you're into getting serenaded 

while beer busters belch and puff 

the afternoon away. 

Sunday, June 11, the Mr. Nor- 

thern California Drummer com- 

petition will take place at 

Dreamland. The doors open at 

1500 and the competition begins 
at 1600. Newly elevated Intl. Mr. 
Leather Guy Baldwin will emcee 
this one and Marga Gomez will 
be on hand for her timely com- 
ments. The winner gets $300 
cash and a chance to compete in 
the Mr. Drummer Finals in 
September. The tickets are only 
$7, so don’t miss it! Intl. Mr. 
Leather 1987, Tom Karasch, and 

his lover, Marcel, blew in from 
Amsterdam and will be present 
for Jim Kael’s “‘last walk’’ as he 
hands his title over to this year’s 
winner! 

If you haven’t signed up for the 
GDI’s “North to Alaska’’ week- 
end run (June 16-18), the fee just 
went up to $85. That fee includes 
five fabulous meals, the annual 

Miss GDI contest, bike, buddy 

and people events, a 24-hour bar, 
dishing, swimming, hot showers 
and always, but always, pro- 
vocative entertainment. Don’t 

expect Nanook of the North to be 
there, but check out Glenn 

Tomblin! If you have any ques- 
tions, call 431-7645 or 921-4256. 

If you have no questions, send 
your check to SFGDI Club, PO. 
Box 42031, San Francisco 94142. 

And have you got your tickets 
to the second annual ‘‘Mirrored 
Ball’’? It’s on Saturday, June 17, 

at the Marines Memorial Club and 

the dinner dance will cost you 

$40 each or $75 for a couple. Gail 
Wilson and City Swing will play 
tunes of the 40s, so call 621-5619 

and reserve now! 

Also Physique ’89 is on this 

Saturday, June 24, at the Palace 

of Fine Arts (a biggie!) with 

tickets going for $15 to $35 by the 

Arcadia Bodybuilding Society. 

Don Johnson is involved with this 

one too, so it should be great! Call 

552-3656 but do it now so you'll 
get a good seat! 

And there’s Instant Replay at 
the I-Beam immediately after the 
competition in case you can’t get 
in! (Thanks, Sanford!) There’s a 
lot more coming your way, so stay 
tuned! It’s absolutely mind bog- 
gling! 

AND THEN THERE WAS 
DISH! 

id anyone witness the ar- 
rest of two men for kiss- 
ing outside of Dreamland 

on Sunday, May 28? If you saw 

   

    

  | a 
International Mr. Leather Guy Bal dwin will emcee the Mr. Nor- 

thern California Drummer contest Sunday at Dreamland. 
(Photo: Marcus) 

  

the incident, or know the ‘‘vic- 

tims,’ please call 495-6620 or 
546-7938 so a formal complaint 
can be lodged against the Ess Eff 
Pee Dee. How rude! 

All the tittering on the 24 
Divizz bus one day last week was 
not about the queen with green 

hair and purple earrings. This 

hot-looking dude was sitting 

a
 

The ‘Oz by the Bay’ 
Emergency Fund. 

right up front reading a paper- 

back titled: ‘‘The Divorced 

Woman’s Handbook’! 

And Norman, the darling bar- 

tender at JJ’s on Upper Fillmore 

(or the lower slopes of Pacific 

Heights, if you're going to be a 

nit picker) is aghast at learning 

that a certain Upper Market bar- 

(Continued on page 11) 

poster at $6 will benefit the AIDS 

(Photo: Marcus) 

  

  

EXCLUSIVE SALE! NOT AVAILABLE ANYWHERE ELSE! 

CATALIN 
VIDEO SALE 
WE'VE REDUCED THE PRICE OF EVERY CATALINA VIDEO IN STOCK 

PLUS THE INCREDIBLE SPECIALS LISTED HERE 

  

  

    

    

~~ CATALINA hi 

7 BI-SEXUAL ne 

SPECIALS 
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CATALINA'S DIRTY DOZEN—JUST 

  

WAS *59% 
$299 

      

      

  

Three hot new film programs on 3 big screens in main 

auditorium, each program 3 hours, changed Sunday 

and Thursday. Main screen — 3 features; 2nd — All 

Hot Jackoffs, Grand Prix and Halcyon film exclusives; 

3rd — Classic Film Loops of the ‘60s:70s. Plus J/O 
Room with monitor screens. Our J/O audience does 

its own live show every day! 

Adm. $7. Circle J is HOT, CLEAN and SAFE! 

BAY AREA REPORTER 

WE J oa 

BE 
SELECTION 

ILIA 
RIVE C IARI 

OPEN 24 HOURS 

must be very, very proud. Don’t 

miss this play! That’s (practical- 

ly) an order! 

So what’s happening this 

weekend? Tonight, June 8, they'll 

be looking for Mr. October for 

the 1989 Bare Chest Calendar. 

The action begins at 2200 and 

goes the route until a winner is 

picked. 

   
    
   
   

  

          

  

    REDWOOD CITY 

FOLSOM GULCH GOLDEN GATE BOOKS 
TvA Zee) IN RPL E AV 735 EL CAMINO REAL * 364-6913 

OPEN 24 HOURS WEEKENDS OPEN 24 HOURS 

FRENCHY'S 
1020 GEARY ST. ® 776-5940 

01 NW 2 EL OVLS 
        Judges and contestants in the Connie Francis Look-a-Like contest. (Photo: Marcus) 
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onnie-Mania 
Sweeps Eagle 

by Allen White 

onnie Francis came to the 
Eagle last Sunday after- 
noon and before she left, 

sang, ‘Where The Boys Are’’ to 

the capacity crowd and raised 

over $6,000. 

The rather incredible after- 

noon began with a Connie Fran- 
cis look-a-like contest. *‘First Sat- 
urday’’ producer Tatiana was 
emcee and introduced each of 
the four contestants. Two of the 
four were reluctant, possibly for 
good reason, to give their real 
names. Area comic Sandy Van 
was hilarious in her total spoof of 
the day. Larry Martin, a barten- 
der at the New Belle Saloon who 
many simply know as Cha-Cha, 
arrived in black leather looking 
absolutely nothing like Ms. Fran- 
cis, yet captivated the cheering 
crowd with his impression. 

The judges were Gail Wilson 
and Men Behind Bars producers 
Jim Cvitanich and Mark 
Abrahamson. 

At 4 p.m., the side doors open- 
ed to the S.F. Eagle and Tatiana 
grandly announced the entrance 
of Connie Francis. Escorted by 
members of the California 
Eagles Motorcycle Club, the en- 
tertainment legend entered as 
the crowd went wild. Moving to 
the stage she signed dozens of 
autographs. 

Larry (Cha-Cha) Martin was 

announced as the winner of the 
contest. The prize was $200 and 
the opportunity to perform his 
routine for Connie Francis. 

Midway through the number 
Martin remembers, ‘‘I felt some- 
thing catch” What happened 
was one of his press-on finger- 
nails came off in Connie Francis’ 
hair. 

Gail Wilson remembers, “We 
were sitting there and we were the 

only ones who could see it. It was 
like, ‘Oh, my God, her fingers are 
in Connie’s hair. *’ Gail Wilson 
then discreetly picked the finger- 
nail out of Francis’ hair and 
handed it to Martin as an amaz- 
ed crowd watched. 

BAY AREA REPORTER 

things. 

Connie gets into the spirit of 

(Photo: Marcus) 
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About 800 enthusiastic fans and regular beer-busters jamm- 

Connie Look-a-Like winner Larry ‘“Cha-Cha’’ Martin embraces the real Connie (above); 

Connie signs everything in sight (left). (Photo: Marcus) 

  

    

    
   

    

  

ed the Eagle to over-capacity to catch a glimpse of ‘60s musi- 

cal legend Connie Francis. (Photo: Barbara Mangiani) 
  

San Francisco makeup artist 
David Starr donated the $200 
prize and also two posters of the 
star. Gail Wilson then began to 
auction off the posters, which 
benefitted Project Open Hand. 

The bid began with $100 and 
slowly moved past the $1,000 
mark. As an absolutely astonish- 
ed Connie Francis looked on, the 
bidding went over $2,000. When 
finished, Don Burger, the owner 

of Regency Limousine, had bid 
$2,600 for the autographed 
photo. The other poster and an 
autographed ‘‘greatest hits’ 
record album generated another 
$1,500. 

PAGE 40 

Connie Francis had appeared 
the previous night at the Circle 
Star Theater before a full house 
and brought the crowd to their 
feet with more of a voice than ex- 
pected, with gowns that dripped 

glamor, and with a Leaning 
Tower of Pisa do that gave new 
meaning to the word tease. 

The only drawback of that eve- 
ning was the theater staff who 

didn’t seem able to rise to the 
brightness of such a star and who 
are better suited for guests like 
their next, Ollie North. Connie 

rose above the problems though. 

After all she’s been through a lot 

worse. (Continued on next page) 
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The poster of Connie that brought a bid of $2,600. 
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More autographs. (Photo: Robert Pruzan) 

  
  

Hand. 

Marcus 
(Continued from page 39) 

tender was so inebriated, he was 
refused more cocktails, so said 
bartender went into the men’s 

room there and tore the sink off 

the wall! All that water! 

Late flash from Chicago: at the 
final function of IML 89, which 
is always the Black and Blue Ball 
(this year at Bistro Too!), some 
$3000 was raised auctioning off 
“soiled” articles from all the 
leather title holders and the con- 
testants. Mr. New York Leather’s 
jock strap went for $550! 

New magazine emanating out 
of Houston is called the ‘‘Shit 
List.’ the nationwide publication 
for you know what fetish! If you 
want to join the club, the name of 
it is #2. Pay attention. There’ll be 
a quiz at the end of this column! 

Hey, the Satyrs M/C of Los 
Angeles are celebrating their 
35th anniversary this year and 
their run last year garnered more 
than 350 dudes! This year’s 
Badger Flats Run is expected to 
be almost double! They’re hav- 
ing a weekend run on June 24 
and 25 through So. Cal. depar- 
ting from the Bunkhouse Bart at 
1000 on June 24. It’s only $25     

  

   
The brew flowed Sunday as hundreds paid $8 for the beer bust that benefitted Project Open 

  

  

Connie sings ‘‘Where the Boys Are’’ to Don Burger for bidding 

$2,600 for an autographed poster. 

   

                                                                  

(Photo: Barbara Mangiani) 
  

  

  

Connie 
(Continued from previous page) 

Moving through the crowd she 

began signing autographs, 

records, visas, photos, sheet 

music, books and then she 

started signing t-shirts and 

leather vests and jackets. It was 

teeny-bopper time all over again 

as the crowd pushed to get an 

autograph. 

Steve Burns, the chief 

operating officer for Project 

Open Hand, said, “I think it is 

just amazing and wonderful that 

she came today. It is a real com- 

pliment to Open Hand, and we 

certainly appreciate her being 

here. It is clearly above and 

beyond the call after her perform- 

ance last night to come and do 

this for us today.’ Of all the many 

fundraisers for the organizations, 

Burns said, ‘“This definitely rates 

among the top. She’s great and 

she has a lot of support in the gay 

community, and you can really 

tell that today.” 

As he looked out at the crowd 

and watched Connie Francis, 

Eagle owner Terry Thompson 

beamed and simply said, *‘We 

did it!” v 

Steve Dambach contributed to 

this report. 
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LINA VIDEO PRESENTS THE 

SAN FRANCISCO PREMIERE OF 

CAA I NA 
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VIDEO PRESENTS 

STARRING 
TOM STEELE 

AVIS PRODUCTION 

£5 VIDEO RELEASE 

STILL 

THE BEST 

DEAL IN S.F. 

and includes a cocktail party and 

barbecue on Saturday eve, 

breakfast at the Ponderosa South 

outside Escondido and a beer 

bust at Griff’s afterward. Send 

your check to PO. Box 1137, Los 

Angeles, CA 90078! 

Hey guess what? Former 

Leather Daddy’s Boy Dean Gib- 

son is supposedly back in town! 

Give him a welcome hug if you 

see him! 

Have fun this weekend. And by 

the way, the S.F. Leather Daddy 

Contest is scheduled for Friday, 

July 28 at the S.F. Eagle. Are you 

man enough to take the title? Call 

Mister S for more info and an ap- 

plication form. Do it now! 

Hope to see you all at the Mr. 
    

  

Northern California Drummer 
Contest this coming Sunday. I'm 
still looking for a press release 
from the Cycle Runners M/C 
about their weekend run some- 
time this summer, but do I wait 

in vain? 

PS.: Late flash! Out just in 

time for Lesbian/Gay Pride 

month, that hot ‘‘Oz by the Bay 

Poster’’ by City Graphics. It’s a 

delightful 38x25’ color poster 

of Our Town by City Graphics, 

with a lot of your favorite water- 

ing holes and stores! Everyone 

advertised on it is selling it for $6 
and 1000 of them were donated 

to the AIDS Emergency Fund for 

sale to benefit the fund. Be sure 

to get one—it’s a great souvenir! y 

145 EDDY 
XBR E Nl 

  
    brn OPEN DAILY 

9am—3am 

FRI-SAT 

OPEN 24 HOURS 

  

  

BAY AREA REPORTER 

Hospitality Lounge 

Thurs-Sun 8pm-12am 

In and Out Passes 
Available 
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LEATHER, LATEX, 
LUBRICANTS 
AND OTHER 
MALE-ORIENTED 
NECESSITIES 
4084 18th St. (2nd level) ®* 621-1188 
Open 11-10 Mon-Sat © 12-7 Sunday 

Climb a Few Steps — Save a Few Dollars! 

    

  
  

OPEN 6:00 am DAILY 

~~ 

RICHARD & MARIO'S 

THE [C | N: H 
SALOON 

1723 POLK STREET San Francisco 
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A TASTE OF LEATHER 

   
San Francisco's Largest Erotica Emporium 

— Since 1967 — 

Open 10 AM to Midnight 7 Days a Week 

WE NOW CARRY 
A SELECTION OF LEGAL AROMAS 

All Condoms $.25 

Ultra-Shape with N9 5/$1.00 

15 oz. Elbow Grease with N9 
Everyday Low Price $6.95 

SALE $6.49 

Astroglide $4.95 

336 SIXTH STREET AT FOLSOM 
SAN FRANCISCO 94103 

(415) 777-4643   
It’s hot, 

it’s live, 
it’s busy! LINE 

(415) 

976-8877 

DIRECT CONNECTION 
TO HOT CONFERENCING 

NO TOUCHTONE 
REQUIRED 

$2.00 PLUS TOLL 
[I-10 4   
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ALL MAJOR CREDIT CARDS HONORED i 
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T his is the weekend for the 
great Rose Festival in Port- 
land and I am sorry I have 

to miss it for the first time in 
many years as it is always a blast... 
understand that Embers/Avenue 
has a full schedule planned for it 
as well as The Dirty Duck having 
the Knights of Malta and an 
AIDS auction... good luck, 
Mame... and hello to Lucy. 

Our own great parade... the 
Gay Freedom Parade... is coming 
up on Sunday, June 25, and it 
promises to be a really hot one 
with lots of bands, floats and en- 

tertainment... so make your plans 
early to pick out a comfortable 
bar on the parade route to enjoy. 

I would like to thank all who 
enjoyed the barbecue at the 
Yacht Club on Memorial Day for 
the donations to the AIDS 
Emergency Fund... about $260 
was raised and all had a good 
time. And yes they were there to 
pick up the monies as the event 
ended, which I like... Want to 
thank Dolly Dale and Jackie for 
cooking and Dennis Tyler of *‘A- 
Unique Chef’ for donating all of 
the delicious salads and Jay 
Noonan of the Grubstake for the 
chickens... and most of all the 
guests who seemed to enjoy 
themselves. 

Incidentally, I hope that the 

person who broke into the Yacht 
Club last Friday is happy with 
stealing the AIDS money from 
the jar... how low can one get... 
but justice will prevail. 

The popular Grubstake on 
Pine Street is going to have a 

complete new decor in just a few 
weeks and from the description, 

it sounds hot. 

Talven, don’t forget to call me 

for lunch next week. 

Did you know that they chang- 
ed Memorial Day to Charlotte 
Coleman Day by Mayor Art Ag- 
nos... yes it is true, in honor of the 
Great Tricycle Race... which was 
a blast... congrats to Charlotte 
who has done so much for the 
community, especially providing 
a job for Paul Ruehl. 

The next meeting of the Coun- 
cil of Empresses will be held at 
Kimo’s on Monday, June 12, 
8 p.m. in the Penthouse 
Showroom. 

Boys Night Out will be at the 
Motherlode on Wednesday, June 
22, hosted by Emperor XVI A.N. 
Steven Rasher... these are fun 
fundraisers that everyone seems 
to enjoy. 

On Tuesday, June 13, the Polk 
Rendezvous Softball Auction 
Fundraiser for the team will have 
celebrity auctioneers. It takes 
place at 7 p.m. at the Polk 
Rendezvous... good show, Larry. 
Believe it or not Kimo is having 
another birthday party on Satur- 
day, June 10, and it is to be an all 

day affair... but not too early as 
at his age he can’t get up before 
noon... but happy birthday any- 
way, dear... hi, Mrs. Lips. 

Also at Kimo’s on Friday, June 
9, Mr. & Miss Kimo Sweethearts, 

Wolf and Cowgirl Joyie, will have 
a show and party in the Pent- 
house Showroom so don’t miss it. 

  

   

  

Fun Stuff Around Town 

Nice to have ‘“Woody’’ the 
tomato here for a visit but he left 
Mayor Bob Dunn back in Las 
Vegas to take care of the pets, 
whatever that means... you sure 
looked good, Woody. 

The Barbary Coasters are hav- 
ing a garage sale on June 10 and 
11, 11 a.m.-3 p.m. at 146 Guerrero 
St., and they have some goodies 
going cheap, so join them. 

Durwood and Doug, both of 
Castro Street fame, are in Hawaii 

for a well-deserved vacation, and 
I am looking forward to seeing 
your tans when you return. 

Have you been to Uncle Bert’s 
on 18th and Castro lately, 
especially in the A.M. when the 
personable Marlow is on the 
plank? A nice comfortable bar to 
hang out at. 

Yes you can still have a drink 
with the personable Wayne Fri- 
day on Saturday nites at the New 
Belle Saloon from 7 p.m. on, and 
of course Totie is still there dur- 
ing the days holding forth as only 
he can. 

Thank you Jay Noonan for the 
pleasant evening at the Phantom 
of the Opera. It was very en- 
joyable, especially with Chester. 

Remember the full moon is on 

Monday the 19th. 

A special ‘‘hello’ to my good 
friend Eddie Perez down there in 
Hollywoodland and to Howard 
who is visiting him. 

Greta Grass, the latest Czarina, 

is looking for something ‘‘big- 
ger’’ now, and I don’t mean in a 
dress size... hi, Kenny. v 
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Deggle ith AIDS 

    
A back-up musician performs at the Acoustic Music Project on June: 1. Funds raised from the 

show, and subsequent shows, will be used to produce an album, proceeds of which will bene- 
fit Project Open Hand. (Photo: Barbara Mangiani) 
  

Lesbian/Gay Video Program Moves to Monday 
Frameline Presents, the les- 

bian/gay video anthology pro- 
gram produced by Frameline, will 
begin weekly brecadcasts every 
Monday, 8:30 p.m., on San Fran- 
cisco’s Viacom Cable Channel 
25. Now in its eighth year, 
Frameline Presents broadcasts 
video works by lesbian and gay 
artists from across the United 
States and around the world. 

The program’s June 1989 
schedule will include video works 
by Julie Zando, a preview of 

Frameline’s International Les- 

bian and Gay Film Festival, and 
Paper Tiger's Transformer/AIDS. 
On Monday, June 19, Frameline 
Presents will feature a festival 

screening of Where There Was 
Silence, a new British work about 
the 1961 release of the landmark 
gay film Victim. 

Frameline Presents June sche- 
dule: 

Monday, June 12: Preview of 
the 13th San Francisco Interna- 

tional Lesbian and Gay Film 
Festival. 

Monday, June 19: Special 
Festival Program, Where There 
Was Silence, a look at the reac- 
tion of British gays to the 1961 
release of the motion picture Vic- 
tim. 

Monday, June 26: Transform- 
er/AIDS, Paper Tiger Television 
analyses a Reagan speech on 
AIDS. 

  

  

  
DIAL NOW GUYS ARE WAITING! 

1 900 999-3131 
REAL PEOPLE LTD. DREAMLINE-YOU MUST BE 18 OR OLDER 75 CENTS PER MINUTE-95 CENTS THE FIRST MINUTE   DIAL NOW GUYS ARE WAITING! 

1 900 999-3131 
REAL PEOPLE LTD. DREAMLINE-YOU MUST BE 18 OROLDER 75 CENTS PER MINUTE-95 CENTS THE FIRST MINUTE 

    
  

  

  

    DIAL NOW GUYS ARE WAITING! 

1 900 999-3131 
REAL PEOPLE LTD. DREAMLINE-YOU MUST BE 18 OROLDER 75 CENTS PER MINUTE-95 CENTS THE FIRST MINUTE       DIAL NOW GUYS ARE WAITING! 

1 900 999-3131 
REAL PEOPLE LTD. DREAMLINE-YOU MUST BE 18 OR OLDER 75 CENTS PER MINUTE-95 CENTS THE FIRST MINUTE   
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CAN YOU SPARE A DIME 
for a cup of coffee, bowl of oatmeal, toast and fruit? 

That's what it costs us per person. We feed over 100 

daily, mostly AIDS/ARC or test positive. Our money is 

running out, and we must have your help now. Gay 

Rescue Mission, 1080 Folsom, S.F. 94103, 863-4882.     
  

Bar and Patio 

THIS 
    

DJ Dance Fridays 10-2 

Blue ih mi if 

Thursday 9:0 ..1—| Hak 
6-8 J.J. Malone 

Dance Blues 

5 Curtis Lawson 
California Blues Band 
Dance Blues 

& Saturday 10:1 

6 - 10 Motown Dance Party 

MVP 

Girls Can’t Help It 
yf 

The Witnesses 

3158 Mission 282-3325 CTIA 

FRIDAY 9       

  

  

WET 
JOCKEY 
SHORTS 
CONTEST !! 
With Danny Williams 

Every Thursday - 10PM 

1st $100.00 Cash * 2nd $50.00 Cash * 3rd $25.00 Cash 

$2.00 Cover - THE ENDUP - 6th and Harrison 

           
Plants & Greenhouse 

RIX) 
San Francisco, CA 

EXOTIC 
ORCHID SALE! 

CPL RL 

Your Choice: 

* Phalaenopsis ¢ Ondontoglossum 
e Cattleya Hybrid ¢ Epidendrobium 

rey 363-1883 Delivery 
Available in S.F. 

EVERY WEDNESDAY IS... 

LEATHER NIGHT 

WEAR YOUR LEATHER 

AND GET TWO ENTREES 
    

  

FOR THE PRICE OF ONE! 
   

   

   

ONLY AT THE GALLEON 

BAR & RESTAURANT 

SING-ALONG PIANO BAR 

FROM 9PM NIGHTLY   
DINNER SERVED 

6-11PM NIGHTLY 

HAPPY HOUR 3-7PM 

SUNDAY BRUNCH 

10-3PM 

718 14TH STREET 

RESERVATIONS 

PHONE 431-0253 

BAY AREA REPORTER JUNE 8, 1989 PAGE 44 

  

An Evening at La Cage: open run. Tue Thur. & Sun.: 

8 p.m.; Fri. & Sat.: 8 & 10:30 p.m. $17.50 w/two drink 

min. Tickets: 391-9999 or BASS/Ticketmaster. On 

Broadway, 435 Broadway. Light dinners and full bar 

available. 

« El Rio: feature DJ Peggy Key, 10 p.m.-2 a.m. 3158 Mis- 

sion, 282-3325. 

« Ballroom & Latin Dancing for Gays/Lesbians: Rum- 

ba. 7:30-8:30 p.m. beginners; 8:30-9:30 p.m. in- 

termediate. $7/class, $12/both. Jon Sims Center for the 

Performing Arts, 1519 Mission/11th Sts. 995-4962. 

« A Living Word Memorial for Poets Who Have Died of 

AIDS: a reading by leading poets & actors of the works 

left by those who have gone. Minimum $5 donation. Ad- 

vanced tickets at The Names Project, Walt Whitman 

Bookstore. SF Art Institute, 800 Chestnut, 7:30 p.m. 

Details call 776-6602. 

s A History of the Stonewall Riots: by Michael 

Scherker. MCC, 150 Eureka, 7:30 p.m. $5. 552-4929. 

Presented by SF Bay Area Gay & Lesbian Historical 

Society. 

» Equal Rights Advocates 15th Anniversary Luncheon: 

columnist Molly Ivins keynote speaker. Meridien Hotel, 

50 3rd St. 11:30 a.m. $50. 621-0505. 

» Long Term Survivors: public forum. Eureka Valley Rec 

Cntr, 100 Collingwood. 7:30-9 p.m. 

» Hospice Volunteer Training: June 9, 7-9:30 p.m.; 10 

& 11, 9 a.m.-5 p.m. Hospice by the Bay, 1550 Sutter, 

Suite 300. Steven, Tricia or Vicky, 673-2020. 

o Electric City: South Bay, KCAT, every Friday 7:30 p.m. 

o Fetish Night: 735 Tehama, 9 p.m.-6 a.m. Exhibit the 

fetish of your choice. Males 18+. Info: 621-1887. 

« Social Gathering: for the supporters of Kairos House, 

114 Douglass, 5-7 p.m. Information: 861-0877. 

« Living Well With AIDS/ARC: Attitudinal healing sup- 

port group, Rest Stop, 134 Church St., SF, 11 am.- 

1 p.m. Call 621-REST for more information. 

  

  ‘SATURDAY 10 
e CREW: gay house music club. Every Saturday, doors 

at 9:30 p.m.-afterhours, 21+. $8. 520 4th St./Bryant. 

Call: 978-CREW. 

« El Rio: features MVP, Girls Can't Help it, 10 p.m. 1 

a.m. 3158 Mission. 282-3325. 

« DO NOT SIT (on the furniture): SF's underground 

fashion dance party. 10 p.m.-3 a.m. Western Furniture 

Mart, 875 Stevenson. 21+, $12 at door. 

* The Prom You Never Had: Miss Nancy & The Romper 

Room Rejects. 9 p.m. The Woods Resort, Guerneville. 

Open Hearts For Open Hands: presented by Alexis 

to benefit Open Hand. Motherlode, 1002 Post. 10p.m. 

928-6006. 

« Santa Cruz Gay Men's Chorus: presents Warmth of 

the Sun, Kuumbwa Jazz Cntr, 320-2 Center St., Santa 

Cruz. $7, 479-3309. Classical/contemp. 

« Community Music Cntr: All-School Recital, 4 p.m. 

Recital Hall, 544 Capp St. FREE. 647-6015. 

* Gay Pride Month KQED 88.5 FM: David Lamble pro- 

files AIDS activist group ACT UP. 1:30 p.m. 

* The Windows of Heaven: workshop to open poten- 

tials, set goals. 11 a.m.-4 p.m. MCC of the Redlands, 8 

Olive St. off Throckmorton in Mill Valley. 388-2315. 

* Emeritus Symphony Orchestra: director/conductor 

Robert Sayre. Free concert of Portuguese Composers. 

7 p.m. Holy Names High School, 4660 Harbond Dr., 

Oakland. 452-4465. 

Barbary Coasters Motorcycle Club Garage Sale: June 

10-11, 11 a.m.-3 p.m. 146 Guerrero. 255-9865. 

« Bowl-a-Thon, Pool-a-Thon: benefit for Team SF, Gay 

Games lll. Park Bow!, 1855 Haight. Help raise some 

$88. : 

* Bay Area Bisexual Network Pasta Potluck: SF loca- 

tion, free w/ your favorite pasta topping to share. Call 

Jim, 337-4566, for time & locale. 

« Peeks at Physiques: champion bodybuilders of Physi- 

que '88 will pose at the |-Beam, 1748 Haight/Cole. $3, 

© SF Hiking Club: 8 a.m. breakfast, Patio Cafe, 531 Cas- 

tro. 9 a.m. Oakland day hike, meetin front of cafe. $9/car 

split among riders. Dress to weather, bring lunch, water, 

sunscreen. Tennis shoes OK. Moderate/strenuous 12 mi. 

hike. Rain cancels. Jim, 665-5578. 

» Berkeley Women's Free Clinic: Saturday mornings 

call exactly 8:30 a.m. for a 9:15 a.m. same morning ap- 

pointment. Gynecological exams, PAP smears, STD & 
Bladder infection, testing & treatment, pregnancy tests 

Women's health care by and for women. 2339 Durant 

Ave.,/Dana. 

« Phallic Fellowship: 735 Tehama, 8p.m-6a.m. $7 con- 

tribution. Info: 621-1887. 

* Personal Power: self-defense for gays/lesbians. 1-3 
p.m., MCC, Rm. 205. Suggested $7 per lesson. 

826-6486. 

« Game Night: persons living with AIDS/ARC/HIV +. 

Rest Stop, 134 Church, 7 p.m., free. Call: 621-REST. 

  

  

SUNDAY 11 
¢ El Rio: Candela (salsa)! 4-8 p.m. 3158 Mission. 

282-3325. 

o The Galleon Bar & Restaurant: Scott's Broadway, 

‘Here's to the Ladies,’ w/Morgen Aiken, Caylia 

Chaiken, Valerie Quevedo. Cabaret in the Lion's Den. 

7:30 p.m. $7. 718 14th St./Church. 431-0253. 

o Mr. Drummer of No. Calif. ‘89: 3 p.m. doors, 4 p.m. 

contest. $7 at door. Dreamland, 715 Harrison. 

824-6151. 

¢ Chrysanthemum Ragtime Band: at Ashkenaz, 1317 

San Pablo Ave., Berkeley. $6. 4-6 p.m. Dancing 

w/lessons. 

Electric City: Sundays, SF cable 35, 10 p.m. 

¢ Freedom Day Parade & Celebration: site subcommit- 

tee, 3:30 p.m., 1519 Mission St. 864-FREE. 

« Bi Friendly Picnic Potluck: Dolores Park, 12:30 p.m. 
FREE. Pierre, 753-0687. 

* Bisexual Feminist Women's Support Group: SF loca- 

tion, 4-6 p.m. FREE. Diedra, 626-3910. 

* Bisexual Men’s Support Group: SF location, 
7:30-9:30 p.m. FREE. Andrew, 626-3910. 

o Barbeque Kick-Off: Santa Cruz Gay Pride Week. 

Frederick Street Park, 12 noon. 

* Community Spirit Healing Circle: doors at 7 p.m.; Cir- 
cle at 7:30 p.m. sharp. Zen Cntr Guest House, 273 

Page/Octavia. 

* Men's Clinic: free/confidential VD testing and treat- 
ment for gonorrhea, syphilis, NGU, scabies, lice, 
venereal warts, etc. AIDS/ARC councelling and referrals. 
Gay Men's Health Collective, 2339 Durant Ave., 6-8 p.m. 

Call 644-0425. 

* Dignity: Liturgy for gay/lesbian Catholics and friends 
at 5:30 p.m. at Dolores St. Community Cntr, 15th and 
Dolores. Call 255-9244 

* Integrity: eucharist 5:30 p.m. St. John's Episcopal 
Church, 1661 15th St./Valencia. 553-5270. 

¢ Unitarian Universalists for Lesbian & Gay Concerns 

(UULGC/SF): provides lesbian/gay union services, has 
lesbian/gay ministers. Planning & social mtg, 12:15 p.m. 
First Unitarian Church, 1187 Franklin/Geary. Newcomers 

      

welcome. 

* Golden Gate MCC: 10:30 and 7 p.m. at 48 Belcher 
St., San Francisco. Call 474-4848. 

* Reptilemoontheatre: Caitlin Morgan's Training the 

Virgin, a contemporary commedia of an innocent, her 
two sisters, and a mother who return to the scene of 

  

tv — 

  

  

    

‘MONDAY 12 
| Modern Times Bookstore: open gay/lesbian readings, 

host Stephanie Henderson. FREE. 7:30 p.m. 968 Valen- 

cia. 282-9246. 

« Help Wanted: by Franz X. Kroetz, presented by The 
Z Collective. Sat, Sun, Mon thru June 26. SF Dance 
Theatre, 60 Brady (across from Zuni Cafe). $8 donation. 

863-4793. 

« 20th Reunion Lowell High School Class of "70: 
names & addresses of any missing graduates to Lowell 
Reunion, 3110 Laguna Apt. 1, SF, CA 94123. 

« Community Action Network News: every Monday, 
7:30 p.m. Mountain View Cable 30. 

» Gay Basketball: looking for new people, 7:15 p.m. 
every Monday at 1525 Waller St. (Haight). 621-2710. 

¢ Co-Dependent No More Support Group: facilitated 
by Bob Pettyman. 7-8:30 p.m. Kairos House, 114 

Douglass St. 

| eo Hayward & Tri-City HIV+ Support Group: for 
PWAS/PWARCS and their loved ones. Every Monday, 

10-11:30 a.m. or 7-8:30 p.m.; Thursdays, 2:30-4 p.m. 

Call: 887-0566. 

TUESDAY 13 
* Monte Carlo Night w/Bud E. Love & Dick Bright: bene- 
fit for Coming Home Hospice: 8 p.m. $10. Paradise 

Lounge, 1501 Folsom. 

* Freedom Day Parade & Celebration: float/march sub- 
committee, call 826-8155. 

* Santa Cruz Lesbian & Gay Community Cntr: com- 
munity social & potuck w/gay pride week program. 
Louden Nelson Cntr, 7:30-9:45 p.m. 408/475-6268. 

Bi Friendly Night Out: Castro neighborhood restau- 
rant, 7 p.m. Karla, 863-5961, or Pierre, 753-0687. 

© Project Eden, Inc. Hayward: Have a drug problem or 
need someone to talk to? Call Project Eden's 24-hour 
crisis hotline and drop-in counseling: 887-0566. Con- 

fidential. 

* Passive Immunotherapy Foundation: volunteers 
needed to promote possible effective anti-AlDS therapy. 

Meets weekly, 7:30 p.m. PATH Project, 333 Valencia, 
4th Floor. } 

  

    
  

  

  
a murder...or two? June 9, 10, 16 & 17 at 11 p.m. in- 

tersection for the Arts, 766 Valencia. $4-5. Call 

282-4135. 

VEEK 
  

WEDNESDAY 14 
e Mercury: progressive/urban house dancing for boys 
and girls 18+. $5. 9 p.m.-2 a.m. 520 4th St./Bryant. 

eo Soul Survivor: by Anthony Bruno, directed by Kenneth 
R. Dixon. Thru June 24. Wednesday-Sundays, 8 p.m. 
$10-13 ($1 off w/ canned food donation to SF AIDS 
Found. Food Bank). Theatre Rhinoceros, 2926 16th St. 

Tickets: 861-5079. 

e El Rio: comics Marilyn Pittman, Renee Hicks, Ed 
Crasnick, Dan Morgan. 9-11 p.m. 3158 Mission. 

¢ Shanti Project Volunteer Opportunities: meeting in- 
troducing Emotional, Practical & Office/Special Pojects 
Programs. 7-8:30 p.m. Shanti, 525 Howard/1st Sts., SF. 
Mike Frederickson, 777-CARE. 

Dry Land Divide: by Rinde Eckert, her dancing, acting 
& vocal talents guide the audience through a Cain & 
Abel story setin the Am. West, c. 1952. Wed-Sat, 8 p.m. 
Intersection for the Arts, 766 Valencia. $8-10. 

+ Lyon-Martin Women's Clinic Benefit: Alice Walker, 

Linda Tillery & Her Band, Diedre McCalla & M.C. JoAnn 

Loulan. 7:30 p.m. $16, 762-BASS. Great American 
Music Hall, 869 O'Farrell. 885-0750. 

« International Ms Leather, Inc.: board of directors elec- 
tions. All positions open. Candidates should come to 
27 Oakwood, SF, 7:30 p.m. Sky Renfro, board pres., 

552-0616. 

¢ Humping Night on Clementina: get over the hump of 

the week, 746 Clementina Apt. 2, 9 p.m.- midnight. 

Male 18+. 621-1887. 

¢ Freedom Day Parade & Celebration Committee: cele- 
bration subcommittee, 7 p.m., 36 Rausch. 864-FREE. 

e Women's Float ‘89 Auction: 7:30 p.m. Maud’s 937 

Cole. Great items to benefit float. Donations also ac- 

cepted for pick-up. 695-9526. 

« 1989 Women's Float Volunteer Meeting: every Wed- 

nesday, 7:30 p.m. Amelia's, 647 Valencia. 695-9526. 

* Our Recovery: 6-8 p.m. A substance abuse support 

group for gay men with at least 1 year in a recovery pro- 

gram. Call 550-8561, 9 a.m.-5 p.m., M-F, Iv. msg. 

e San Mateo Gay Comm. Town Mtg.: AIDS Crisis: 

Where We Stand, Where We're Going. North County, 

June 14, 7:30-9 p.m. Millbrae Library, Comm. Rm., 1 

Library Ave.,/B’way. South County, June 15, 7:30-9 p.m. 

Redwood City Library, Comm. Rm., 1044 Middlefield. 

County Sup. Tom Nolan; Jonathan Mesinger, AIDS Pro- 

ject Ed. Cor.; Andy Bowilds, Ellipse Exec. Dir.; Richard 
Gordon, Exec. Dir. Youth Development Sequoia YMCA. 

AIDS Project San Mateo, sponsor. 

Electric City: Wednesdays, SF cable 35, 8 p.m. 

« KPFA 94.1 FM, Fruit Punch: 10-11 p.m. Gay men’s 

radio features news, interviews, music, and reviews. 

 F.L.A.M.E.: healing, bonding, fellowship. 7:30 p.m. 

347 Dolores, Rm. 201. Rev. Shay St. John: 566-4122. 

Operation Recovery Alumni, Inc.; Group of gay men 

with at least one year commitment to recovery from 

alcohol and drug abuse. 6-8 p.m. every Wednesday. Call 

550-8561 between 8 a.m.-5 p.m. for locale and info. 

      

  

   

  

    

      

     

Enjoy A 

Private, Intimate Bay Cruise 

With An 
Epicurean Meal 

For 2 to 6 Persons 

SANDPIPER BAY TOURS 

   
US. Coast Guard Licensed Reservations/Information 

a (ET 956-0309 or 826-5769 

PERFECT FOR THAT SPECIAL OCCASION... PLAN NOW! 
     

  

Le Domino 
A French Restaurant and Bar 

Romantic and Affordable 

Bar open 5:00 pm + Dinner from 5:30 

2742-17th STREET + SAN FRANCISCO, CALIFORNIA 
RESERVATIONS 

(415) 626-3095 
Open Mother's Day, May 14, 4:30-9 p.m. 

  

  
  

  

  

   
  

S1.00 NITE 
All OLY ET Beer & Well Drinks 

WEDNESDAY 

THE ENDUP 6th & HARRISON     
  

  

THURSDAY 15       
e Colors (aka Scooters): 22 4th St/Market, 9 p.m.-2 

a.m. Black & Salsa mix. Every Thursday night. 

El Rio: features Curtis Lawson (Calif. Blues Band). 

9:30 p.m.-1 a.m. 3158 Mission. No cover. 

« 'N Touch Bar: Feathers & Flesh Show, 10 p.m. 1548 
Polk. Dancing, strippers, variety entertainment. 

e Community Action Network News: 6:30 p.m. SF 

cable 6. George Smoot murder & undisciplined police 

officers. 

e Gay Men's Sketch: 1 hr. poses for advanced artists. 
Classical nude modeling by Robert Corrick. $12. Bring 
your own materials. 7-10 p.m. 1229 Folsom. 621-6294. 

e Coming-Out Group for Women: June 8-August 31. 
Thursdays, 7:30-9 p.m. Operation Concern, 1853 Mar- 
ket. Info, intake appointments: 626-7000. 

* Youth Rap & Therapy Group: for gay/lesbian/bis under 
22. 4-5:30 p.m. Center for Special Problems, 1700 

Jackson. Info: Rik or Holly, 558-4801. 

* HIV+ Support Group: meets weekly at 6 p.m. Opera- 
tion Concern, 1853 Market. No fee/registration. Call: 

626-7000. 

* Grief Recovery: weekly support group 6 p.m.-8 p.m. 

at Hospice By the Bay, 1550 Sutter. Call 673-2020. 

o Support Group: Richard Wagner, PhD. directs group 

for caregivers, 7:30-9 p.m. Kairos House, 114 Douglass. 

* ARC Support Group: meets weekly at 6 p.m. at Health 

Center No. 1, 3850 17th St., Room 206. No fee/registra- 

tion. All PWARC are welcomed. Info: 626-7000 

« S.F. Water Polo: Practices, 8-3 p.m., in Berkeley. Men 
and women of all ability levels welcomed. Call John at 

621-0783 or Laurie at 255-9091. 

« Asian/Pacific Island HIV: Support group for bisexual 

and gay men, Rest Stop, 134 Church St., SF, 8-9:30 pm. 

Call 621-REST. 

* Positive Opportunities for Wellness: Support group 

for men with HIV+, ARC, or AIDS, 7:30-9:30 p.m., free. 

Facilitated by Julian Baird. Refreshments. Call 285- 

3561. 

  
  

  

  

131 GOUGH STREET (AT LILY) ® 621-6766 

Five-Course Dinners ....... $10.95 
(Served Seven Nights Per Week) 

Sunday Brunch Served 11:00-2:30 

Piano Lounge Sing-Along With 

David Kelsey 

Wed, Thu, Sun 8 p.m-12 a.m. 

Fri & Sat 9 p.m- 1am. 

  

“Bring this ad for a complimentary Screwdriver or 
Bloody Mary with your brunch. 

\ J 

Wo YS 
a / £4, Me 

| by Balduceh; 
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Summer Exhibit 
May 1 - June 30 

JAGUAR 
ADULT BOOKS 

4057 18th Street 
San Francisco 
86347177 

© Martin/Balducchi 

415/647-8089         
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Children 
(Continued from page 29) 

wince with fear for my nieces, so 

Steven Stayner’s story made me 

feel that same fear for my 

nephews. 

There’s a difference between 

fantasies and realities, between a 

32-year-old gay guy who wants a 

“‘daddy’’ in bed and a youngster 

denied a real childhood for the 

sake of fulfilling some creep’s 

sexual demands. My God, that 

kid was 7 when Parnell got into 

bed with him! 

As a gay person, I found myself 
thinking there’s a world of dif- 
ference between the openly gay 
people who live in my commun- 
ity and people like Kenneth 
Parnell. Only scrutiny will il- 
luminate those differences. 

      
Ss 

  

LIFE & DEATH ON 
POLK STREET 

Through the years I’ve heard 
phrases like: ‘‘There’s a dif- 

ference between raping a 7-year- 
old and giving a blow job to a 
16-year-old.’ That’s a difference 

ignored by headlines announcing 
arrests for ‘ ‘committing sodomy 

with a minor.’ 

But is it merely a matter, as Ed- 
mund White stated, ‘ ‘of a six-foot 

teen-ager who is being done by 
an older man who worships this 
young god and is probably pay- 
ing him for it.’ 

A sobering look at boy prosti- 
tution was offered in an episode 

of PBS’ Frontline series entitled 

¢“Children of the Night!” One of 

the Polk Street hustlers videotap- 

ed for the original PBS show 

® bars when you can make 
dates just by calling 

976-6789? 

\ You have to hear it to 

3 believe it! 

«9706-6789 

when he was 16 committed sui- 
cide at age 18. This prompted a 
follow-up episode focusing on the 
life and death of Iain Brown. 

Unlike most of the kids on the 

street, lain came from a good 
home in Walnut Creek. He was a 
wild kid who ran away, we are 
told, not from abuse but for 
adventure and independence. 

Seeing the anomaly of this kid 
who could have gone home, I 
couldn’t help wondering whether 
Iain might have been gay, hustl- 
ing on Polk Street for the affec- 
tion and physical contact as 
much as for the money. 

Was Iain Brown a victim of his 
own blond prettiness? It must 
have been too damn easy for him 

  
  

THE $2. 

ORGASM 
(415) 076-4867 

$2. + toll, if any. Ad 

?, 

ITSY 

Rendez-vous 
«Introductions 
«Personals 

BN 
ARIE 

0 RIMS 

R CALL 
Leave adult messages. 

See if there's one for you. 

(415) 

976-6677 
$2.00PLUS TOLL, 

IFANY 
24 HOURS 
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to make money on the streets. 

And yet, rather than an erotic 

response, | found myself weeping 

throughout the telecast. 

Seeing lain’s intelligence, his 

leadership abilities, his skill at 

surviving, I thought of what a 

remarkable man he could have 

grown up to be. If he was, in fact, 

gay, and if he could have surviv- 

ed his years on the street without 

self-destructing, he would have 

been the kind of leader our com- 

munity could use 20 years from 

now. 

It’s easy to point a finger at 

society’s homophobia. Returning 

to Walnut Creek, Iain was called 

“fag” at school. His parents, 

predictably enough, didn’t 

understand him. 

But when he was in our city, on 

Polk Street, the culprit was not 

homophobia. It’s a chilling in- 

dictment of the gay community 

when we hear lain Brown explain- 

ing, “The only thing the male 

adults want is your body.” 

THE JURY IS OUT 

Years ago, when I was working 
as an editor, I received a piece 
written by a NAMBLA (North 
American Man-Boy Love Associ- 
ation) proponent that offered a 
scenario of a well-to-do gay man 
with disposable income and a 
throw-away gay teen-ager 
needing a place to live. The 
writer asked, rhetorically, if any- 

one could possibly ignore the 

logic of this man and this boy get- 

ting together. 

His own lapse in logic was that 

sex needed to enter into this 

equation. 

A community, we're told, is 

judged on how well it cares for its 

most vulnerable members. There 

are young gay people struggling 

with coming out issues or with 

issues of basic survival. Can the 

gay community offer helping 

hands to these younger gays with- 

out those hands reaching into 

their pants? 

It’s proven possible in the work 

of New York’s Hetrick-Martin 

Foundation (formerly the In- 

stitute for the Protection of Les- 

bian & Gay Youth, founders of 

Harvey Milk High School) in get- 

ting gay and lesbian young peo- 

ple off the streets, through to a 

high school diploma and into job 

training. Meanwhile, right- 

wingers in California are trying 

to thwart Los Angeles’ Project 10 

and other outreach efforts aimed 

at gay youth by conjuring up 

morbid fantasies of homosexual 
recruitment. 

For the sake of [ain Brown and 

others like him these myths must 

be fought. 

In the abduction of Steven 
Stayner, the gay community is 
clearly not guilty. In the case of 
Iain Brown, however, the jury is 

still out. v 

  

  

  

  

Andorra 
(Continued from page 29) 

spattered apparel, and find a 
variety of uses for the large drop- 
cloth-like material. 

Reichblum is an innovative 
young director who knows exact- 
ly how to focus on the actor, yet 
counters that emphasis with 
spare, servicable scenographic 
support. For the most part, this 
balancing works well in PJT’s An- 
dorra. 

Vince Lamberti’s portrayal of 
Andre is by turns angry, am- 
bivalent and philosophical. Noel 
Phipps plays his nemesis, the 
soldier, who assaults Andre both 

verbally and physically, while 

maintaining cool control. Jessica 
Powell’s effectively icy professor 
hates Jews because ‘they occupy 
all the university chairs in the 
world.’ 

As the innkeeper, Priscilla 
Alden, with her usual delightful 

ly dry delivery, is transformed 
into the fearful lonely voice ob- 
jecting to the Andorrans’ “Jew 
inspection”” And Nadine 
Kadey’s silent, ubiquitous 
presence as the Idiot is par- 
ticularly striking. 

Although in want of some 
polish and better pacing at the 
end of the first act (an awkward 

scene with Andre and his fami- 
ly)—and perhaps even a bit more 
terror throughout—Reichblum’s 
staging of Andorra is otherwise 
very solid work. 

Andorra serves as the intro- 
duction to the Bay Area of this 
revitalized theatre, which pro- 
mises even more adventuresome 
undertakings in the fall. Believ- 
ing that ‘‘all good theatres come 
from a specific community,’ 
citing the Berliner Ensemble and 
the Habimah, Reichblum plans 
to bring the Jewish perspective to 
any work that concerns the theme 
of confronting heritage. For its 
Jewish audience, PJT wants to 

retrain them to honor the Jewish 
heritage; for its non-Jewish 
members, to create works unique 
enough that they will come to the 
theatre and discover some 

resonance in the productions, 

which they can relate to their own 
cultural heritage. 

Reichblum, who describes his 
work as “‘overtly political,’ has 
stuaied and worked in England, 
the Philippines and Poland; 
taught and directed in Boston, 

Los Angeles and New York; 
assisted theatre directors Jerzy 
Grotowski, Joe Chaiken, Andrei 

Serban and Andre Gregory; and 
received degrees from Tufts and 
Columbia Universities. 

His primary concern in audi- 
ence development is that of 
reaching out to those potential 
theatre-goers in their 20s and 
30s—how to create a theatre that 
they can appreciate and to which 
they will become subscribers, as 
the audience for live theatre 
gradually ages and those people 
Reichblum’s age (28) spend their 
money on other forms of enter- 
tainment. 

The Theatre’s new home in the 
Spice Box Cultural Center should 
be an asset in attracting a wide 
range of groups, and the Thea- 
tre’s programming—offering 
works from a foundation of 
classical merit and contemporary 
relevance—will have an intellec- 
tual appeal far beyond the Berke- 
ley campus and Jewish com- 
munities. 

Andorra’s theme of the identi- 
ty of the Jew vis-a-vis society at 
large has universal application, 
and there certainly is an analogy 
to whatever makes on a member 
of any minority—race, ethnicity, 

religion, disability, or sexual 

preference. Although written in 
the aftermath of the Second 
World War, and obviously 

alluding to the anti-semitic infec- 
tion of Germany, Frisch’s play 
still speaks, perhaps with even 
greater urgency, to us now. V 

  

Andorra 
Pacific Jewish Theatre, Spice Box 
Cultural Center, 820 Heinz St., Berke- 
ley. 849-0550. 
Fri-Sun., 8 p.m., through June 25 
Sun. matinees, 3 p.m. 
Tickets: $15/general, $12/senior and 
student, $10/group. 

  
  

    

   

              

   

              

         

    

     

  

   

              

   

   

          

   

...foraone onone 

connection with the next calier. 

NEW VOIGE- 
Hear guys tell you what 
they want. Leaveyour 
answer for them in complete 
privacy anytime. 

RECORD 
.... your nationwide VOICE: 
Retrieve your replies 
anytime from your 
private mailbox. 

... for privately coded 
connections. 

  

   

  

   

                      

   

                  

   

                      

   

    

Only 95¢ per minute, 

$1.50 1st minute. 

No charges appear 

on your telephone 
bill - no operators. 
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WORLD'S GREATEST MALE EMPORIUM UNDER ONE ROOF 

CINEMA | (MAIN AUDITORIUM) 

Dc Li 
SEE THE MOVIE . . . 
BUY THE VIDEO IN 
OUR LOBBY! BARGAIN! 

Aa) 
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LIVE DAILY J/O SHOWS 
i: 1% i 

* UPSTAIRS CINEMA 
12:30 © 5:30 * 8:00 PM 

SAT, SUN 2:00 * 5:30 * 8:00 PM 
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CINEMA Il (DOWNSTAIRS LOUNGE) 
AMERICAN G.l.'s WHO TOOK THEIR R&R 

IN THAILAND KNOW THE TRUTH! 

iy 
LVEN 

         
BANGKOK 
GEISHA-MEN 

PLUS 
4 Complete Hours of the Best! 
Men from China, Japan, Burma, 
Korea, Vietnam, Singapore, 

Thailand & the Philippines! 

LIVE DAILY J/O SHOWS 2-MAN 

« CINEMA ILOUNGE » ON THE MAT’ 
3:00 + 7:00 + 9:00 + 10:00 PM LOVE-IN 

a - SA 10PM NIGHTLY 3:00 * 7:00 * 9:00 * 10:00 * 11:30 PM 

CINEMA Il unTIMATE SHOWROOMS 

& M FURTHER OBSERVED 

    

HEAVEN . . . OR HELL? 

Tired of vanilla sex? Want kink? 

Want raunch? Want excess? 

This is how, when, and why to 

do it! Thousands of us need to 

get down, but only hundreds of 

us do it. This weekend we take 

you into the underworld of sex, 

bizarre and twisted. We'll take 

          
      

            

    

Volleyball Teams 
Make Strong Showing 

by Rick Thoman 

The Bay Area made an im- 
pressive showing at the National 

Gay Volleyball Championships in 

Minneapolis during the 
Memorial Day Weekend. 

The San Francisco Quakes 
finished fourth, followed by the 

San Francisco City Islanders in 

fifth and the San Jose Spankers 

in 12th. All were competing in the 

“BB’’ division, which had 20 

teams participating. 

“I was pleased to see three 

strong Bay Area teams play com- 

petitively at a tournament of this 

caliber.’ Greg Nixon of the San 

Francisco Quakes said. This was 

only the second year the Bay Area 

had a representative at the Na- 

tional tournament, following last 

year’s seventh-place finish by the 
San Francisco City Islanders. 

“We pioneered the way last 

year,’ City Islander team captain 

Mike Bulawit said, ‘‘and with all 

the talent in the Bay Area, it was 

inevitable that we would have 
greater representation at this 
year’s tournament.’ 

““The support of the other 
local teams, as well as our spon- 

sor, the Galleon, made this one of 

the best tournaments we’ve par- 
ticipated in,” Lino Afaese of the 

City Islanders said. 

All three bay Area teams were 

in different pools during the 
opening day’s competition, and 
the San Francisco Quakes came 
out seeded #1 for the play-offs as 
a result of their 7-1 record. The 
City Islanders were seeded #5, 
finishing 6-2 in pool play, follow- 
ed by San Jose with a #6 seeding 
and an identical 6-2 record. 

The San Jose Spankers were 
knocked out of the competition 
first, falling into the consolation 
bracket at the hands of eventual 
third-place finisher Washington, 
D.C., and finally being 

eliminated by New York. 

The City Islanders tound 

themselves in the consolation 

bracket after a thumping by even- 

tual division winner Long Beach. 

Ironically, the City Islanders were 

eliminated from the tournament 

by their San Francisco counter- 

parts, the Quakes. 

The Quakes also fell into the 

consolation rounds due to the 
pounding play of Long Beach, 
and were finally eliminated by 
eventual second-place finisher 
Dallas. The Quakes did not go 
easily though, as they came back 
from a 9-0 deficit in their final 
game to take a 10-9 lead before 
finally succumbing, 15-11. 

An indication of the Bay Area’s 
strength in volleyball was the 
selection of a member from each 
team to the ‘‘All Tournament” 
squad, comprised of the six most 
outstanding players out of the 20 
teams in the ‘‘BB’’ division. 
Greg Nixon from the Quakes, 
Mark Onasai of the City 
Islanders, and the San Jose 

Spankers’ Chuck Payne all 
received the honor of being nam- 
ed “‘All Tournament’’ players. 

Overall, 63 teams participated 
in the national tournament, mak- 
ing it one of the biggest ever. 
Minneapolis defended its title in 
the ‘‘AA’’ division, while 

Houston won the ‘A’ divison. 

Madison, Wis., won the Women’s 

Division, which disappointedly 
only had four teams competing. 

“It would be nice to get a 
women’s team together to repre- 
sent San Francisco at the Gay 
Games next year,” Bulawit said. 

The 1990 Gay Games probably 
will take the place of next year’s 
national tournament. 

““There’s been no word on 
whether they’re going to have a 
national tournament next year,’ 
Bulawit pointed out, ‘‘and all in- 

dications are that they’ll skip it 
in favor of participation in the 
Games.” v 

  

  
you to your knees, and then 

some, with every graphic detail. 

WORLD'S LARGEST 
DILDO DISPLAY 
IN OUR LOBBY! 

| —————————— gn a1 ww | 

PLEASE PRESENT Tres COUPON FOR DISCOUNT 

  

  

        2] 

55 Goon Corarna 1 Baty | Open day 11:45 am 'tfl Midnight \, 5 

a NO CASH NEEDED! CHARGE TO VISA OR MC! 
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Shrinks 
(Continued from page 37) 

neurotics build castles in the air, 
psychotics live in them and they 
pay rent to the doctors. 

But Isay, at least, offers a 

somewhat refreshing thesis. He 
believes that the male-on-male 

impulse is inborn. He also feels 
that man’s attraction to woman is 

constitutional. 

He points out that Freud 
believed that humans were 
basically bisexual. It was his 
followers in later years who 
watered down his doctrines into 
unyielding homophobia. 

But Isay’s central idea about 
homosexuality will cause much 
controversy and discomfort. He 
found that gays as young boys are 
erotically attracted to their 
fathers and that the dads 
responded by distancing them- 
selves from their sons. They 
realize early on that their off- 
spring are different. 

As gay adults the boys fear 
closeness to others if this situa- 
tion is not explored and resolved. 
Thus, the mothers don’t seem to 
play the significant role that was 
originally ascribed to them. 

Isay views the macho fear of 
gay men as a rejection of the 

tender, feminine aspect of any 

male personality. This fear may 
even be projected onto a hysteria 
about catching AIDS. 

Homosexuals possess an in- 
herent advantage over their 
straight counterparts because of 
compatibility in mind and body. 
But this sameness can lead to sex- 
ual boredom. This can only be 
counterbalanced by partner dif- 
ferences in age, race or social 

class. 

Isay is not taken in by false 
cures. Such gays are simply 
repressing their true nature or 
they may be bisexual. For their 
desire to please themselves and 
their parents is overwhelming. 

Isay firmly states that gay pa- 
tients can benefit from psychoan- 
alytic therapy. A healer must be 
totally accepting of the client’s 
homoerotic nature and express 
high regard for his patient. By in- 
vestigating the early attitudes 
and feelings developed in child- 
hood, the anxiety-ridden gay can 
be set free to enjoy another gay 
man. 

If all that Isay says is true, and 
I suspect much of it is, his book 

should be a major step in en- 
couraging the stiff-necked psy- 
choanalytic institutes to break 
free of a culturally imprisoned 
freeze on the love we all hold 
dear. v 

    

  

  

  

Who won the softball game? 
See the [atest team standings 

in the Bay Area Reporter. 

WM, in the Mission, 45, 6, 

200Ibs, needs a Latin or Black top. 
282-8274 Jim £23 

  

  

Thikmeat for hot, yng son: take it 
all —24hrs— 548-0842 £23 

ATENCION LATINOS 
Si eres Latino de cualquier edad, 
y quieres una manera a conocer a 
otros Latinos o admiradores, favor 
de escribir para informacion. La in- 

formacion es gratis. El club mas 

grande de California para Latinos. 

El unico club que pone tus deseas 

primero. Avisos personales y de 

negocios. Escribe a: HM.S., 8721 
Santa Monica Bl., #338, W. Holly- 
wood, CA 90069. Envias sobre 

rotulada con sello para informa- 

cion. £23 

WM, 36, looking for horny Asian 

for sex. 731-1603 £23 

Dick's Suck Meating 6/10 
863-8672. 30 glhols-oink! 2 

| ADORE SMALL COCKS 
Older GWM seeks live-in young 
small build hair-free a must. 
Femme or TV a plus. Let me suck 

& sit on your horny little cock & 
lick your crotch and savor the 
warm sweetness of your cum fre- 
quently. Call 552-3476, Iv. 
message. £23 

  

  

  

  

  

Trim Bearded Cub wants 
PASSION 

with Big Hairy Bear 

POB 14754 SF 94114 

Small Dick? 
Last ad confused some — so: Nice 

38 y/o hairy, safe guy likes to play 
with guys under 40 with teenie 
weenies. 285-6349. £23 

GWCouple—30+ seek same for 
friend, no sex, 2+ yr couple for 
fun, sports, entertain. Reply photo 

likes hobbies. Box 152, 1032 Irv- 
ing, SF 94122. £23 

GWM, 41, Big Hairy Bear seeks 
same or similar for summer frolic. 

Write: 584 Castro St., Box 247, 
SF CA 94114. £25 

Good head no j/o 285-8390 

  

  

  

  

  

Hndsm, sweet Southern Boy will 

exch. chores for room. Billy, Box 

4271, Berkeley 94704. £23 

  

Secret Gospel Church 
Ancient Phallic Rites of Gnostic 
Christianity: An orgy of Brotherly 
Love. Males 18 & older welcome. 

Info & Schedule: 552-7339     
  

  

Drop in for coffee and conversation 

at The SUPPORT CENTER for 

and by people living with AIDS, 

ARC & HIV+. Attitudinal healing 

support groups and activities at 

134 Church St. or call Rest Stop, 

621-REST (10 a.m. to 4 p.m.) FREE.     

  
  

OZONE PROTOCOL 
(408) 983-2977 

  

243-2346 £23 

| want to meet black men! 
Joe 255-1430 £23 
  

Two Sane Yuppish Manly Lovers 
seek 3rd person or couple to add 
a dash of forbidden lust to our sex 
games. Like us, you must have a 
young, firm, sexy gym body, a 
cleanshaven face and a friendly, 
sexually charged masculine per- 
sonality. We are avail. Tues, Wed, 

Thurs or after 12 midnite 
weekends. For info call 621-5646. 

£23 
  

Leather Boot Party—Sat 7/15 
High Boots get in Free!! 
Free Bootblack Service!! 

Kinky J/O, Tits, Bondage, S/M 
by the SafeSex LeatherSluts 
621-6294 Lv #, Get Callbacks 
  

  

(WHEN IT’S TIME ) 
FOR THAT 
SPECIAL GUY 

uy iin 
since 1974        

   
dy A 

in 
Laval the 

= 8 \aichVaker. 
effective, exclusive, discreet. . . 

£9 
Lonely? 

"No matter who you are, 
there is someone for whom 
you are the perfect match.” 

SAN FRANCISCO 

(415) 863-9550 

      
  

  

Find that person through 
the science of . . . 

Computer Matching 

« Over 1000 San Francisco members 
+ No fees exceed $30 
+ Guaranteed satisfaction 
« Call tor free brochure and apphcation 

  

  
Domilnaas 

1-800-633-6969 
(24 hour answering) 

  

  

Gay Men's Retreat 
July 7-9. Massage, Yoga, 
Visualization, Healing 
Rituals. w/Sequoia & 

Doug Fraser. 
$150/$125 inc. meals, 

lodging, sauna. 
Marin Coast. 863-5315 
  

  

BUSINESS OWNERS/MANAGERS: 
Nice guy with successful background in 

Retail, Wholesale (inside) and Mail Order 

Sales/ Management (middle-upscale 

lines), seeks permanent association with 

a bright, ambitious concern Excellent 

references. Active brain cells 

o Furniture, Decorative Accessories, 

Rugs, Carpeting, Ceramic Tiles. 

© Mattresses, Domestics. 

© Housewares, Specialty Foods 

¢ Dinnerware 

o Giftwares, Cards, Toys 

DON 452-9251 
  

  

Hung to the Knees 
I gained over 1” in length 

in 4 mo. See how in “Gary 

Griffin's Confid. Report 

on Penis Enlargement 

Methods,’ the 100-pg. 

book featured on talk 

radio. Read intimate de- 

tails of the 50 hugest-hung 

celebs, the world’s 10 

largest cocks, shocking 

Tibetan monk cock en- 

largement ritual, surgical 

enlargement procedures, 

the only medically proven 

enlargement method & 

much more too explicit to 

print here. Full pix of 

horse-hung men. If you 

like 'em big, this books’ 

for you. $12.95 to: 

“Added Dimensions” 

4216 Beverly Blvd. 
Suite 262 

LA, CA 90004. 

7-day $-back guar. Clip ad 

wlorder for free photo of   Mr. 13”. (BAR)     

S.F. JACKS 
Weekly meatings for Men 
who like to JO with Men 

Info Hotline 621-6082 
See The Thing Itself     
  

  

Thank you, St. Jude. £26 
  

Moustache or Beard? Call 
552-3807 for Head £24 

MUSCLEMEN! 
GWM, 33yrs, Hot and Horny, 
210#, 6’, 48"c, 19"a, 32"w, 
28"t; if you are same or bigger 
and understand what Musclesex 
is about, reply w/photo to: Box- 

holder, POB 6107, San Mateo 
94403. £23 

  

  

Hepatitis & AIDS 
Troubled livers cannot process starch 
and protein; wasting diseases result. 
Fresh fruits and steamed vegetables 
are required. Detoxification is the first 
step to health. Free ENEMA book call 
864-8597 or pay $2.50 at the Jaguar.       

[™ ———— — ——_—  —- 

    

HOT GUYS NEEDED! 

18-28 for Sizzling Video Prod! 

Make $. Do It Now! Mark (415) 

553-3771. £23 

Daddy, will train trim lad to obey; 

bondage & discipline 
Tom 647-7695 £23 

Glory Hole Hotline, 621-1887. & 

  

SEX EVENTS TAPE 

Free info on glory holes, orgies, 

JO parties, phallic worship, sex 

slaves and cheap video tapes. 

431-8748 
  

  

NEW A NEW 

PERSONAL 
ENCOUNTER 
INTRODUCTIONS, 

PERSONALS, 
FANTASIES! 

TRY OUR VOICE MAILBOXES! 

(415) 976-6616 
24 HOURS 

$2.00 +Toll 18+ Vrs       
  

Rights?! Fresh Dog Food: Nowe 

Free Glory Hole 431-8748 £28 

  

  

Gay Conference Line 24 hrs. 

1-900-999-2888 Hot!!! 

Healthy White PWA seeks Black 

PWAs for fun, friends, or more. 

Box 228, 2966 Diamond St. SF 
94131. £26 

LOCAL TALENT 
Computer Bulletin Board 

15/864-7955 
* We're up when you are * 2s 

FF T&B Sling Toys 6’ 180 44 
PO 6594 San Jose 95125 «x 

  

  

  

Scat Top wanted by Bottom 48 

E. Bay 843-6299 £24 

Ryd 
we 

  

(415) 864-6535 
X-RATED 

Computer Bulletin Board 

    

BAR TR eV] 
TT 

| need a boyfriend | can stare at. 

Tommy 864-4652 £24 

Hawaiian Latin Arab 18-25 st. bi 
athlete only. call hot Ital. 33 jock. 

Art 552-3855 £2 

Free Backdoor Partyline 

(415) 989-4222 Men Only 2 

WM 39 seeks small fisted bald 

hairy topman. 285-5449 £24 

BAD BOYS SPANKED 

Pants down, bare bottom over 

daddy's knee. 864-2766 £24 

  

  

  

Travel Opportunity: have tickets. 

GWM seeks companion to travel 

this fall to Southeast Asia (Bali, 

Thailand, etc.) 4-6 weeks over 21 

& adventurous. Send resume & 

photo to: Travel, PO Box 521, 

Newport, OR 97365. £24 
  

  

CROTCH WORKS 
Undress your crotch to 
a more inviting view. 

Trim & Ball Shave $10.00 

The Best Deal in Town. 
A Professional Service. 

By App't Only Tom 285-4196   
    

NEW & IMPROVED! 

YM 
MESSAGE NETWORK 

= The intelligent way to 
meet new buddies. 

= 24 hour service. 

= New messages each 

time you call. 

= Leave your message. 
EPR IER] 

GAY 
TELEPHONE 

BULLETIN BOARD 

Instantly Updated 
Leave Adult 
Messages 

See If There’s One 
For You 

21976-6677 
$2.00 + toll if any 

  

  

      
GAY CITY — GAY PAPER. 

BAY AREA REPORTER 

      

    

  

i 
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| aid 

“WOW! 
SO MANY fs 

1 TOP THIS! WOMEN! THAT'S | 

I DISGUSTING! 976-2002 "si 
: LEAZE LINE 

now in 415 and 408 (408) 976-6922 

| NORTH/SOUTH BAY BULLETIN BOARD fuowy _____izént 
BAY AREA REPORTER 
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BLOND CANADIAN 

Even if you're a little shy 

One-of-a-kind-Man 

When you need a 

friendly hand, a warm, 

sensual experience 

& a fun man, 

6’, 195, nude, erotic 

Swedish hot lotion rub. 

Experienced 

Ron ¢ 922-3250 * 24hr   
  

  

EXPERIENCE 
for yourself an erotic full- 

body massage by a very 

handsome bodybuilder. 

Go ahead. . .indulge. . . 

$40 in/ $50 out. 

Daniel, 864-0788     
  

Great Compleat Massage by Ver 

satile CMT with Strong yet Sen- 

suous Touch. E. Bay $35/75 min. 

Greg 547-1364 

Massage non-sexual, 9to 4. $15- 

1, hr. $30-1hr. Gabe 558-8863 

  

A dream-come-true massage by a 

handsome muscular bodyworker. 

David 552-0473. £28 

        
  

CHECK IT OUT! 
Extraordinary full-body 
massage in comfortable 

Castro studio by sensitive, 

goodlooking 28-year-old. 

DAVID, 648-1413 
Serious/Experienced/Personable 

Reasonable Rates/In Only 
      

For a sensual massage*in/out 

Call Dick 255-0730 

  

RELAX! 
Sensual Swedish/Shiatsu Massage 

You deserve a loving massage 

Peter 864-5483 
  

  

REAL HOT MAN 
5'11", 170#, black hair, 

blue eyes, goodlooking 

BB. massage. Call Jim, 

558-9688. ¢ Certified ©       
PERSONALIZED 
BODYWORK 

Full body Swedish/Esalen and 

athletic style oil massage. Gentle 

to firm, tailored to your needs. 

Soothing, deeply relaxing. Sen- 

sitive athletic professional. Call 

John 771-6533. $40/session 

(80 min.) £26 

Downtown Massage 

Tired of being handled like a piece 

of meat? Try something complete- 

ly different—a relaxing, sensual 

massage in a quiet 

relaxing atmosphere. 

Frank, 441-4224. £23 
  

Muscular Man lays back or gives 

Rub Down. Bpr. 764-5343. 

Jose 27 Gdlk. $35. 285-4875 
£32 

  

  

Complete sensual massage. Vidal, 

285-5889. Out only. £26 

Short stop to release. Get int. 

massage by 3 young, goodlooking 

Asians. Call Lon or Nam or Mike, 

788-0380. £24 

* STAR QUALITY «x 
young, musc, masc, intel, 

Jeff Stryker-type, Certified, 
sensitive, sophisticated. 

90 min. avg. $45. in/out 

775-2670 

SPORTS 
MASSAGE 

JEFF GIBSON 
on 626-7095 $40 

Excellent massage by swimmer / 

runner/cydlist. For aches and 

pains, injuries, or just to relox! 

These experienced hands have 

worked with athletes at the Cal- 

gary Olympics and Boston Mar- 

athon. Certified. Member AMTA. 

  

    
    
      
       

  

  

  

  

HOT PUERTO RICAN 

    

  

RELAX IN CLASS 
A RELAXING MASSAGE 
by a handsome, masculine blond, 

6’, 190, beautifully nude 
muscular body, summer tan. 

Firm, Erotic Swedish Massage 

Massage Lotion & Table. Hard to Beat It © 

$45 In/$60 Out 75 mins. 

Mike 931-0149 24 hrs.   

        
     

   

7 

  

  

     

      

   

Young. Hung & 
Macho 
pleasurably 
affectionate 

Call Me Ist! 
Buddy 

221-9943 

py. 

  
PROSTATE MASSAGE 

‘Feel the Difference’’ 

John 541-5640 £23 

    SPORTS MASSAGE 

YOU DESERVE IT 
& 5, # 

       

  

BE GOOD TO YOURSELF 
WITH MASSAGE 

NYC Lic#9739 ROBERT 626-0667   
  

    

  

A superb massage by a beautiful black body- 

builder that is deep, penetrating, stimulating, 

and yet relaxing, sensual, subtly erotic and 

nurturing. Loving hands and energy froma 

man who loves the male body and who is 

well trained and experienced. 

Veet Sandeha 

9 am.-9 p.m. Cert. Lisc. 

114 hrs. $50 in/ $60 out 

621-3637 PWAs welcome 
  

  

  
MICHREL 
QUINTAL 

$40 for = 
75 minutes - 

587-9316 

Certified in Shiatsu therapy. 

Shiatsu is a Japanese acu- 

pressure massage providing 

reflexology, facial massage 

and balancing. 

     
  

  

Experiencing 
“Corporate Burnout’? 

Relax...Relax...Relax 
during this 90 min. 
"Hot Oil" massage 
combining Shiatsu & 
Acupressure 
techniques 

$45 In/$75 Out 
9am. Il pm. 

John Polozzo, CMT/Rebirther 
255-6263 

  

  
  

  

EFFECTIVE MASSAGE 
—Gets the knots out— 

Deep Tissue Work 

Tightness associated with 

exercise a specialty. 

Castro location John   
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  $45 1% hr. 863-0223 
  

POLARITY MASSAGE 
Powerful energy work and 

full body massage combined. 

Certified. Castro location. 
Nonsexual. $30/90 min. 

David, 552-3712 

Get a Full-Body Massage in the 

privacy of your home. Outcalls 

only. $35. I'm 34, attractive, 

140lbs. Brn hair & eyes. Will travel 

to most areas. (Serious calls only) 

LRH 
CARL 
  

JUAN-CARLOS 
Regular Swedish / Shiatsu Massage 

Private Potrero Hill Studio 

Discounts for Morning Appts, 
Repeats, and PWAs 

State Certified 

285-9318 © pgr. #896-8550     

    

  

LEAL KAN, 

MASSAGE 

DET RIES CRAel Tela l-1aP 

aT RAR 

Phillip, 864-5566 

  

Be pampered for 90 min. My train- 

ed hands will work your entire 

body with hot oil. Deluxe 

massage by a warm, caring man. 

Anytime. Only $35. Larry 

621-8560 In. £25 

SAN JOSE HUNK 
6’1”, 190, sexy, masc, gorgeous, 

hot bod. (408) 559-7524 £30 

FOR YOUR BODY 

Complete Energy Tune-up 

$35/1hr+ Morris 626-8665 

MASSAGE 

IA
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Sensual Bondage 

Safe — No Fr/Gr/Ft!   
Massage in Downtown SF by 

Mature, Healthy, Caring Massage 

School Instructor. Experience a 

Man's Massage, Strong but Sen- 

sitive to your needs. Jim 

928-5869, after 5:30 p.m. £25 
  

HOT SHOT 
Extra Hdsm Blond Muscle 
Stud, 32yo Bisexual, 6"1”, 
200Ibs, 8” cut, Intelligent. 
An erotic, nude massage. 
Friendly but Dominant. 

| know you knead it. 
$50in $70 out 

Gary 441-4874 24 hrs.       
  

Restorative East/West Massage 

w/ | Ching consultation. Good 

hands, certified, non-sexual. 

PWAs welcome. In/Out — $30/40 

hr. Jim 752-8846. £2 

Rob of S.F. 

57”, 135, 30, massage at its best 

on a table. Men over 40. Relax. 

586-1949. £23 

Complete mass. by hndsme guy. 

Dwntwn SF 885-1558 Mark 24h. 

  

  

  

Asian American Masseur 

Certified $40/$50 285-9019 

  

  

MARC 

     

Dark Blond, Green Eyes, 
Cert. Masseur avail. for 

Massage, Modeling, Escort     
  

Call Mon-Sun, 9 a.m.-10 p.m. 415-922-1812 

A.G. 538-9956 East Bay 

OAKLAND BODY CARE 
Massage by a Handsome Man gE 

Massage, Haircuts, Shaving 

Russ Service in the Nude Optional 
655-5900 ° : pu 
  

Heavenly Hands that Heal. 

Deep, Sensual, Unforgettable. 

Alex, 861-1362. In/Out. 

A NATURAL MAN 

Gives an erotic massage. 

Hndsm, musc, masculine, hung. 

Strong but sensitive, healthy. 

Andy, 24 hrs, (415) 826-5452. 

  

by Young, Experienced Gay Male 

861-0487 anytime. Bobby   
  

SAN JOSE MASSAGE 

Swedish (408) 356-7384 Geno 

  

Chuck's Castro St. Massage 

861-5129 $30/in $40/outexs 

* Experience * 

How much better you move and 

feel after a deep/gentle thoroughly 

relaxing massage by a friendly, 

certified masseur. Neil 563-6910. 
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TENSION RELEASE 

  

  
Energetic Style 

SWEDISH MASSAGE + ACCUPRESSURE 

TOM 824-3649 

HUSKY GUY 
College student gives sensual 
massage to men 18 to 60. Call 

Steve, 864-6155 
evenings and weekends 

    

  

    
  

COLON CLEANSING 
‘*Spring Cleaning’ 

681-9995 £23 

Great Hands. Cert. 552-4009 
5 yrs exp’d. Swedish. £25 

  

  

Hot Oil Massage by Italian Body- 
builder. Gino 861-0294 £25 

Fullbody Massage by Nude Body- 
builder, 36, 55”, 42”c, 16”a, 
older men welcome. Fine body. 
$40. In/Out. Don 441-2584. 3 

Tall, blond X-handsome, BB 63”, 
very defined. Certified, profes- 

sional, sensual, 8 yrs experience. 

9am-10pm, Bill 626-6210 «2s 

Italian Masseur 861-0294 

  

  

  

  

  

TRIP TO ECSTASY! 
Full body massage — buns & legs 

my specialty! Hot man, 6°, 160# 
br/br moust. Call Russ anytime 

in/out 647-0944. $40/50 cash — 

add $5 for MC/VISA. Try me!   

  
  

  

CUTE & ROMANTIC 
TEDDY BEAR 

Hdsm & Masculine Latino 
Guy, 26, Smooth Swimmer's 
Build, 5'7", 140Ibs, delicious 
buns, passionate & versatile. 

Let my hands relax 
& please you. 

CARLOS 465-0231   $45in  S60out 24 hrs. 
  

  

Big Strong Hands — Big Smile 

KEN 
SENSUAL SWEDISH MASSAGE 

CIVIC CENTER 
Bodybuilder, jock strapper, 6ft, 

190. European country man, hung 
Play it safe! 1 hr, 40/60, 24 Hrs 

864-1836   
  

  

PROFESSIONAL MASSAGE 
Certified in both Swedish-Esalen and 
Acupressure. I'm an instructor at aS.F. 
massage school and a masseur in a 
medical clinic. 90 min.: $40in/ $50 out. 

Nonsexual. Be touched! 
John, 6261569   

{ ; rr; 
eX nD ry HT) 

Coming from ' the heart 

Massage by attractive, 
friendly man $25/in 
Dennis (415) 255-2839   
  

    
  

  

So. Lake Tahoe 
Handsome, Athletic 

MASSEUR 
  

   
    

    

  (702) 588-5559 
madid ge 

626-2074 

  

  

MAD MAX II 
Certified Swedish Massage 

by brainy, brawny young man, 

MEL GIBSON looks $45/90 min. 

Deutsche gesprochen/Francais parle 

775-2670     

  

\ 
BODY BEAUTIFUL 

Cute Butch Guy, Tanned Swim- 
mer gives an ultra-hot massage 
nude. 5'8”, br/blue, muscular 
build, hairy pecs $55/out, $45/in 
Joe 658-0247. trvl to E. Bay, 
Marin, etc. £24 
  

Big, Beautiful, Built Bodybuilder. 
Best Bodyworker Beyond Belief. 

Brad 861-1805 £28 

Total body experience 621-8560 
E28 

  

  

$25 Special Introductory 
Ted, CMT, 922-4956, 11-11pm 

E26 
  

BODY ELECT. STUDENT 
$25 Introductory Special 

SF Appointments 923-1131 ex 

MUSCULAR HEALTHY 
Italian man uses various techni- 
ques to offer total relaxation. 

Michael 255-7417 £24 

WANNA MELT? 
18th & Noe. Certified. $35 

Jim 864-2430 £24 

IRISH LUMBERJACK 
Trained Friendly Masseur 

In Only $40/ 90 min. 
Adam 681-3314 £24 

HOT SHOT 
Extra Hdsm Blond Muscle 
Stud, Bisexual, 61”, 
200lbs, 8” cut, Intelligent. 
Massage/Model. Friendly 

but Dominant. 
| know you knead it. 

$50 in $70 out 
Greg 441-4874 24 hrs. 

LINEBACKER 
62”, 2291bs, 27, Hairy. Certified. 
24hrs. Mark. 826-5452. 

ASIAN MASSEUR IN 
E. Bay relaxes you with Slow Gen- 
tle Healing Touch. $40 in/ $50 
out. Bill 763-7315. 3Y 

  

  

  

  

  

      
  

  

Bearded Masseur. New to area. 
Full body sensual massage. $35 
hr. Jim 864-2653. £2 

NUDE HOT HANDSOME 
Full Body Satisfaction. 
David $40. 550-8616. «x 

HOT HANDS 
Relax and unwind with a Sensual 

Soothing Massage. Chris (415 
626-7105. £23 

TOTAL BODY MASSAGE 
23, 155, 510”, Hung 

Brian 931-3895 24hrs. 

  

  

  

  

Sensual Massage by 2 Men. 
In/Out. Peter 864-5483 

Rick, handsome blond, 27, 6'3”, 
170, GQ looks. Massage $45 hr. 

647-9745 £23 

  

Hot, Hung Masseur gives U 
ALL THE EXTRAS!!! 

In/Out. Visa/MC “J.J.” 985-9871 

  

HOT HAWAIIAN HUNK 
27, dark tan, smooth and 
muscular for massage J/O 

or striptease. call 

Shawn 255-4691 

SERIOUS MASSAGE 
Unwind and release tension with 

a deep massage by Steve. Callm 
beeper 764-4105. £2 

  

* BodyPeeling * 

Fullbody exfoliating deep cleans- 

ing. Scrub-steam-brush. Condi- 
tioning lotion massage $40, 8 
min. 626-9654. £23 

Wow!! Whatta Massage!!! 
David, 861-1362. 24 hrs. In/out. 
One of the best. £23 
  

Hot Blond Stripper/Swimmer 
Nick $50 kinky 255-6433 <2 
  

  

Sensual Massage — Complete 
DAY OR NIGHT 
Gary 681-2843 £24 

EXCELLENCE 
is what | strive to achieve 

in life, and my complete, 

full-body, erotic massage 

is no exception! I'm a 

well-built, very handsome 

blond BB. $40 in/out. 
Kevin, 864-1190 

GARY'S BACK 
After 1% yrs. (formerly on 

Gough). Discount former clients. 

681-2843 anytime. £26 

  

  

  

TOM 
ADVENTURESOME 

Built tight, muscular & hung. 

Blond man, 32, 6’, 190 Ibs. 

Very friendly guys 

over 30 preferred. 

Sensual massage in the buff. 

$45 in/$60 out 24 hrs.   567-4572   

CHOOSE ME 
Certified Swedish Esalen massage with a 
nurturing, relaxing, sensual touch, plus 
Thumper professional body massager and 
Thermophore, heat pack. I'm caring, 27, 
gdik, friendly. 100% involvement with you. 
Hours: 9a.m.-midnight. $35/hr. $45/1"z hr. 

Come melt with     
  

  

    

N NRRRNRRRR.S 

LONGXXXTHICK 
Perfect Top, Very Handsome, Very 
Hot. 30 yrs. 6’, 180 Ibs. Brown 

  

  

    
: Massage $60 ; 
TOM © Out Only 
415-298-6255       

Sophisticated Physical Energy 

SENSUAL MASSAGE 
By Appt./Out ~~ Max 861-7020     

  

John, 285-4875 hair, blue eyed, 9”. $100 in/out. 

No drugs. Rod 864-4010. £23 

Whips & paddles can be fun! Day 

ASIAN FANTASY B/D $35. Zolt 771-8042. £27 

ot __ Hunky Handsome Friendly 
FLESHLY PLEASURE 

Day and Night. Ron 863-3270 
£23 

  

Pure Beef 
31, uncut, black, 10%”, safe $60 
in, $75 out. Matt, 221-7219 es 

Hot, Husky, Blond Daddy. 
To 10 p.m. & weekends. 

Colin. $75/in. 864-1909. 3 

HOT-BLOODED BUDDY 
Hot Young Stud — Super 

Endowed —Thick Power Tool 
Rockhard body —Low hangers 
Vincent $75 #415-MAN-8535 

£23 

  

  

   
* Athletic Build 
Well-defined, masculine, young & 
handsome, hung big & very safe. 

Bud Beeper no. 764-5343 

Guaranteed! Ask about it. 

LEATHER 
FFANTASY 
PLAYROOM 
Tall, hot top enjoys FFA, 

safe kink, visual delight. 

CHRISTOPHER 
$100 in 255-1018 $120 out 

PAUL MUSCLE 626-3218 £23 

Horse Hung Blond 285-4319 es 

Dinner date or down & dirty 

STUDFINDERS! 
We've got the men who fit your 

needs. Try us. 541-5000 2 

  

  

  

      
  

  

  

Sexy blond jock with washboard 
abs & incredible pecs. 24 yrs, 
59”, 155#, 8"c., tanned, mascu- 
line & very handsome. $80 in/ 
$100 out Brandon 864-0788 x 

Fat Black 10 Top Inches 

Bp# 579-8858 £26 

Let Peter plow you 626-0864 «x 

  

  

  

Masc. top long dong (x-thick) bull 
balls & massive mushroom head. 

864-0538. Call Ric. £23 

Solid, 205lb Stud has big thick 
8+". Needs Fr. Serv. 

Andy 553-8960 £23 
  

  

HOT HANDS 
  

Swedish Hot Oil Massage 
: . 

  

Certified/Deep Tissue/Acupressure 

Appts: 2-10 pm $40/session 

Indoor/Outdoor Massage & 
Open Air Shower 

JOE 415/282-6929 
Off-street parking available       
  

WILLING 
NUDE, EROTIC MASSAGE 

By Handsome Bodyworker 
$45 In, Out Available 

Call Joe 863-5672 Daily   
  

  

PHYSICAL 
ATTRACTION 

V-handsome Scandinavian man, 
weight lifter, friendly 8” cut, 

blond/blue, 6 185. 

Especially like small 

Asian & Latin men. 

Erotic nude massage. 

$45 in 931-3263 Ron 
$60 out 24 hrs   
  

  

5'9”, 170¢, 43c, 30w, Italian 
HUNG 8 UNCUT 

"HY 7 

9 

      PH
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Massage or Company   626-8391   

It's the little 
extras that make 

the BIG DIFFERENCE. 
(lo 

A Fy 5.)      

    

SCOTT 
24, 510”, 165lbs. brown hair, 

green eyes, cleancut student, 

hairy, muscular, swimmer, fun, 

safe, discreet. $100in/ $120 out. 

(415) 825-2433 £23 

MUSCULAR IRISHMAN 
LIKES TO LEAN BACK 

THICK CUT 8” 
32,510”, 190#, Br/Br 

DAN © 861-7931 
Anytime 

PUMP IT UP 
Hot Butt 

On a Young Sexy Man 
Uncut Friendly Able 

386-0902 Tim £23 

TOP FUN 
Good looking Friendly Stud 
Extra Thick —Extra Hung!!! 
Anthony $80. 864-6436 «2 

MARINE 
Hung big and thick, built tough, 
muscular, tattooed, will demon- 

strate stud maneuvers. $100 & 
up. ‘‘Mike’’ 861-7379. 

  

      

  

  

Hairy bearded man for hire. Steve, 
37, 6’2”, 185, daytime best. 

431-5974 £23 

      

   

TOO BIG FOR HIS BRITCHES 
Pager #739-7527 

HUNG STUD 
Thick and Big 

(415)469-7221 

  

    GUS   
  

DAN 
$100 » 922-3645 

BONDAGE & 
DISCIPLINE 

S/M Domination Etc. 
YOUNG SMOOTH TOP 
23-yr-old, 6ft, 170Ib, well-built, 

masculine master will train. 

648-7260, KEN 

MEAT AND 
POTATOES 
255-7740 
FANTASY MAN 
BLOND BODYBUILDER 

27 yrs old, 5'9", 165#, 42" c, 

28" w, 15" a, 9" and thick, 

smooth tan skin, into all scenes! 

Josh ¢ 558-9163 

  

  

      
  

    
  

LEATHER BONDAGE BAG 
LEATHERMASTER 
EXPERT B&D - S/M 

Experience the sensation of full 

body coverage. Fits your skin tight. 

Laces head to toe. Complete im- 

mobilization in a well equipped 

game room. A handsome level- 

headed leathermaster will guide 

you into a new sensual territory. 

Other bondage gear and masterful 
pain/pleasure trips. 

€XPAND YOUR HORIZONS 

CALL BONDAGEMASTER 

JOE (415) 431-2668 
AIDS Aware and absolutely safe 

(No fluid exchange)     

For your pleasure... 

Sexy, clean-cut student. 

Smooth, fit & tan. 
19 yrs. blue/brown, 511°, 150# 

Young. healthy & safe 

DALE 928-4896. 

10F A KIND | 
Big Stud, 6' 2”, 151bs, 19"a, 
50"¢, 34" w, will deliver the 

goods. Tired of feeling 

unsatisfied? 

Call Mike 661-6400 
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MICHELANGELO'S 
DAVID 

¥      

Friendly, Handsome, Safe 
929-7336°$100¢In/Out 
  

  

Attention: Chasers! 

Chubby & Proud of it! 

Cum Worship Me 

I'm Hairy, Too! 

Outcalls Only 

$100 ® 563-7029     

   
     

  2     
KE
N 

¢ 
9
2
8
-
5
8
2
6
 

* 
$1

00
 

  

  

MUSCLE GUY 
28 yr. 6ft. Muscle Stud lays back. 

24 hr. 664-7156. Out. £23 

Sexy Surfer— 19/ 5'11”/ 1504. 

Brn/Grn & Smooth Tan Body. 

Safe & Discreet Boy wants an 

Unforgettable Spanking. 

979-0648 — 24hrs. $100 in/out 

Bill, will get you one 

TASTY DUDE _ 
Fantasy Physical Exam $40 

BEND OVER — SAY AHHH! 

Gdlkg/Hlthy/Hunky ‘‘Doc’’ 

Safe*Hot *Unique 641-0508: 

  

  

  

  

  

HOT MUSCLE 

Competitive BB — 235lbs. 

54" Chest, 20” Arms, 

99” Thighs, 19” Calves 

SIR \VOlS]I 
[BY PRTAL] 
  

Masc. Gdlkg, 34, Moustache. Big, 

Thick 8%, Fr. pass, $50/in. Safe. 
John 665-1966. £23 
  

  

MUSCLES 
6Ft., 2551 bs. 

54” Chest, 22” Arms 

563-5176 
  

  

e WOLF ° 
753-6539 

9,     
Masculine * Blond * Hung 

Aryan Stud, 24 Yrs. 
S100 IN « $140 OUT   
    

  

San Francisco’s 

Hottest Top 
ft. 185 Ibs., no-nonsense leather 

man. 36 y.0., hot rugged good- 

looking. Blond Master Expert into 

WIS, SIM, F/F, verbal abuse, bondage, 

TIT. Well equipped game room. 3ling, 

rack, mirror & toys 
Novices Welcome. Safe 

controlled space 

MAX 673-4221 

lorenzo 

hot brazillian stripper 

$1,000 431-0366 

~ PORN STAR 
CORY MONROE IS 
AVAILABLE NOW 

771-2653 £23 

BAY AREA REPORTER 
  

HARD & LEAU 

  

Fu, Howdoome & Fuiowdly 
4100 w/Out James 995-2576   
  

  

1751Ibs., 58%”, 46"C,29"W 

864-2070 * $115   

JUNE 8, 1989 

  

  

6'4”, 1954#, hairy, ex-Armyt Sgt. 

Chuck 431-1579 £2 

TLC Massage by Luis, 27, Gdlk. 

After 9 p.m. $65. 285-4875 

Young, Hung, Masculine Man, 

Italian, Hairy-Chested, Straight 

looking, turns heads. In/out. 

David 647-7646 

Hot Guerneville Hunk for Hire. 

Hunky (707) 869-9461 = 

  

  

    

       

  

   

    

      

ly 158 
  

  

INTENSE 

MASTER JACK 

NCH DR Dit 

  

  

OBVIOUSLY 
ITALIAN 

Handsome Hunk 
Tall / Sexy / Chiseled 
Hung Thick Nine 

Safe, Friendly, and Fun 
$100 921-0811 
  

  

  

EXPENSIVE 
AND WORTH IT 

6' 175# Brn/Blu 

Sexy V-Shaped Torso 
Washboard / True 9x6 

All on a Hot 'n Handsome 

Man who's also Nice 
MASSAGE INCLUDED 

$100 » 861-2206 
  

  

VIRILE SEXY ITALIAN 
Hot, gdlkg, rockhard muscles 

& athl legs. Vers, healthy, 

yng, hung, tall Marine type. 
Anytime. No BS. 

EROTIC 
MASSAGE 

FOR MEN 40+ 
JIM, 441-3131 

26, 5'9”, 140#, Brn/Grn 

FRAT BOY 
Dominant e Verbal ® Long Lasting 

Horse Hung, Collegiate Jock 
Masculine, Muscular 
Swimmer's Build 

Craig $80 in/out 

(415) 626-8535 
Dial no., wait 3 bps. Punch yr no. & # sign 

Wait 3 bps. again. Hang up. Pager 739-7527   
  

  

ITALIAN DADDY 
Hung and Hairy 

239-8419     
    Near all major hotels 

  

  

Butch Young Stud 
Handsome, Hairy, Hot 

Pete 863-7434. $100 out. 3 
  

Oakland Phallic Worship. Safe 
Gentle Top, 5'5”, 142, Hairy. 

FR A/P, GR/A, J/O, Verbal. $70 In 
MARC 444-3204     
  

      Dan 753-8604 
  

  

COLT TOP MAN 
Dominant Legit Muscle Star 
5'9" 185Ibs, 32w, 18a, 47C. 
Ltd time. Submit to pleasure 

Bud 566-1551 
| Guarantee Satisfaction   

HERE'S THE BEEF 
NO BULL. 12 PLUS FOR YOUR 
VIEWING & DINING PLEASURE. 

6'2"", 190, Hot, handsome, 
clean BLACK/CHEROKEE. 

| $100/Out. J.J. 775-6544     
  

  
    
  

  
    

  

8% X-thick inches of manhood 

needs spit-shine. $50. Hank. 

861-7379. £23 

POO OOOOOOOIOOS 
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XXX-ripped, lean, 

hard muscular 

god-body, tattoos. 

No BS. Serious stud 
pleasure seeker. 

| f-king dig attention. 
$120. 

RICK, 626-6839.   

CHECK ME OUT 
See to believe. 25 y/o rugged 
XXX-Handsome, XXX-Hung, 
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WORSHIP 
the boy next door 

9” EXTRA THICK CUT! 

FRENCH PASSIVE 
Hot, boyish, cleanshaven, 

good looks, 6°17, 1601bs., 26 

yrs., green eyes, brown hair. 

MIKE 664-2057 

(If out, follow answering machine in- 
structions to page for fast callback.) 

e
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$100 * out only 

POOP eee 

Straight dude, fat 8’ incher, 
kicks back for hd., solid muscle, 
real handsome, into good —hard — 
times, cigars, videos, attention & 

cpls. Nick. $80. 861-7379. 

Hot! ff w/s c&b 24hrs 863-6536 

  

  

“A Condom or a Casket’’ 2 
  

  

255-9751 

   

  

David 58” 165lbs. 44c. 16a. 

30w. guaranteed 995-4648 ex 

Grad student for tuition. Blond 

hairy hung 563-4019 £2 

East Bay Gdlkg $45 946-9537 
£2 

Hot! pro Kinks 24hrs 863-6536 
£24 

  

  

Uninhibited Hunk 
Rugged hndsm hunk with a solid 

muscular body for U. 

Rick 621-3990 Anytime. £2 

10” of Fat 
White Meat 
24 hrs. Hot 
Safe Clinton 
922-8165 £23 

HOT YOUNG MAN 
Nice Pecs. Warm Playful Buns. 
Safe, Discreet and Extremely 
Friendly. 621-8381. £23 

  

  

  

SERIOUS MUSCLE 
Comp. BB new in town, 26 yr. 

. 510”, 210 Ibs., 19"A, 49"'C 
31”, 18”C, catalonian 

complexion. Hung $80/in 
$100/out Vince 788-2467     
  

EX-FIREMAN 
32, 510", 200lb. bear, Bri. 
8" cut. Likes to lean back 
while you work his hose. $80.   

YOUNG BLOND MAN 
31, 5’11”, 165lbs, Well-Hung, 

Friendly, Seth 255-8380. 
Masculine, Fun and Vers. Please, 

before 10 p.m. only. £23 
  

Head —for the best! In/Out. 
Ask for B.J. $30. 864-5483. 

E 23 
  

Black Boy. Safe, Clean. All Fan- 

tasies. Out. 474-9564. £23 
  

  

yy 

  

Carpenter, 35, 5'7", 1401bs. 
Handsome, Butch, Friendly. 

In Woodworking shop $80/$100 Out 

Ron 826-7314 ¢ Safe 
  

  

  

93, 5'10”, 160 los, blond hair, 

blue eyes, cleancut student, 

smooth, muscular, swimmer, 

fun, safe, discreet. $100. In/Out, 

will travel. Mike 267-3032.       
  861-7931 

  

Imagine yourselftied spread-eagle— 
there’s a short, hot bodybuilder top with some. . .unusual 

devices. You hurt so good you don’t know whether to shoot 

or go blind! Safe? Hell, yes! Creative? Explore the boun- 

daries of pleasure, pain, and sensuality with a stable, built, 

experienced sadist. ROGER, 864-5566. 
—Real S&M in a safe place— 

       THE STALLION 
Bpr # 337-3985 
  

  

S100 Aaron 

(415) 928-7206   

  

     
    
    
    
    

Rafael of Bear Mag #2, bearded, 
balding, beer-bellied hairy bear, 
5°11”, 220, 38, 995-4754 

HEART 
THROB 

21, dark hair & eyes 
stunning good looks 

smooth, musc. body. 5'9”, 150# 

40c, 30w, avail for mass. & 
J/0. $100 in/out 
Colin 931-5384 

Angel— 5’9”, 145lbs. 9%. ". Puer- 
to Rican. Love to rock & roll you. 
Squeeze you & hold you. Call 24 

hrs. 863-8081. Massage. 

  

  

  

Hot, Young Swimmer. Healthy, 

Boyish good looks. 24, 150 Ibs. 
511”, Safe. David, 563-5637. 

24 HR DADDY 

Big Butt Nipples 

* $30-Hot athlete, Hung nice. % 

* Bill 441-1054 Massage, etc. * 

HUNKY SWED 

Handsome Hung Tall Big Balls 

24 Hrs Axel 863-0252 

Titwork — C&B — Titwork — $60 
Sexy, burly, dominant, & safe. 
No fr/gr/ff. 621-0420 — lan. 2 
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Ron Meade of the Pilsner Pistons tags Rawhide Il team mem- 

ber out at 2nd base. 

by Rick Ritt 

On an unusual Sunday where 

the blustery winds at Balboa 

Field did not blow, the Recrea- 

tional Division teams of the Gay 

Softball Leagues stepped forward 

to take center stage with some ex- 

citing action. 

The big scene stealer of the 
day was the anticipated battle for 

first place between the Rainbow 

"Roos and the Galleon Crewmen. 

The game, however, did not live 

up to advance billing as the Rain- 

bow Roos behind the home run 

hitting of Bob Smith, Juan 

Morales, and Bruce Rockel 

pounded the Crewmen 11-5. 

Down 5-4 entering the bottom 

of the third, the Roos gained the 

lead from the Galleon when 

Crewman pitcher Denis Geoffrey 

experienced unusual wildness 

and walked several batters to 

which the Roos added a few hits 

and went ahead to score four runs 

to lead 8-4. 

The next inning, the 'Roos 

added to their lead when Juan 

Morales blasted a two-run homer 

to left to give the ‘Marsupials’ 

a 10-5 lead and iced the game. In 

winning their seventh straight, 

the Rainbows took a big step 

  

  

GSL STANDINGS 
As of June 4 

OPEN DIVISION 

TEAM WwW LGB 

Uncle Bert's Bombers 8 0— 

Sentinel 6 11% 

Pilsner Inn Penguins 4 33% 

Uncle Bert's Bandits 4 33% 

S.F. Eagle 3 44% 

0OCC/Pendulum 3 44% 

The Stud 1 11 

The Rendezvous 0 88 

WOMEN'S DIVISION 

TEAM W LGB 

Amelia's 6 0— 

Galleon Women ' 5 32 

W. Travelers 3 43% 

Uncle Bert's Barbelles 3 54 

Hot 'N’ Hanky 1 65% 

REC DIVISION 

TEAM Ww LGB 

Rainbow "Roos 7 0~— 

Galleon Men 6 11 

Cafe Sn. Marcos 5 11% 

The Corral 4 33 

Pilsner Inn Pistons 433 

The Mint 3 44 

Rawhide 11 2 44% 

Cassidy's 1 55% 

Rainbow "Toos 1 66 

The Bear 0 66%   
  

(Photo: Barbara Mangiani) 

toward a second trip to the Rec 
Division World Series. 

The Galleon with the loss 

drops into second place. The 

"Roos can virtually lock up the 

regular season title by defeating 

the Cafe Cruisers next week. 

The Cafe set up for next week’s 

clash with the "Roos by defeating 

the Corral 4-3 in an exciting con- 

test that went down to the final 

out. The Cafe Cruisers broke out 

on top in the first inning when 

Andy Anderson powered a three 

run home run to give them a 3-0 

lead. The Cowboys didn’t quit, 

and when Mark Fielder’s routine 

single turned into a single and a 

three base error the game was 

tied 3-3 as the game entered the 

bottom of the sixth inning. 

The Cafe quickly put runners 

at the corners with one out. The 

go ahead run was plated w hen 

the Golden Bear himself, Hal 

“Buffy’’ Herkenhoff, hit a 

sacrifice fly. The Corral tried to 

mount a rally in the top of the 

seventh but with two runners on 

Len Broberg caught their final 

out to secure the victory. 

The Cafe in winning their fifth 

in six games will attempt to 

create an eventual three-way tie 

for first next week and a 

nightmare for me. 

The Corral in losing for the 

third time virtually eliminated 

themselves from contention for 

the regular season crown but can 

gain solace in giving the top 

three teams in the rec close 

In other rec action, the 

Rawhide, down 8-7, came up with 

two runs to upset the Pilsner 

Pistons 9-8. Big hits in the come 

back were provided by Bob 

“Eugene’’ Matgen, who drove in 

the tying run and scored the win- 

ning run, and Sal Risinger who 

drove in the winning run to give 

the Tumbleweeds their second 

victory. 

In a wild affair that saw lots of 
bases on balls and poor fielding 

by both teams, the Mint came 

from four runs down in the sixth 

inning to overtake the Bear 14-11. 

The big blast in the Mint’s seven- 

run sixth inning was a two out 

bases loaded double by Richard 

Moll. The victory for the 

“Juleps’’ was their third. 

The Bear failed again to gain 
their first victory. In the final rec 
action of the day, the Rainbow 
*Toos climbed out of the division 
cellar by gaining their first vic- 
tory by outscoring Cassidy’s 
Cabinette’s 15-10. 

The Open Division also pro- 

vided some exciting action as Un- 

cle Bert’s Bandits broke a three- 

game losing streak by coming 
from behind to defeat the Eagle 
5-4. Russell Smith’s three-run 
home run paced the Bandits as 
did Jim Bowler’s triple. 

The Sentinel jumped out to a 
10-0 lead over the Pilsner 
Penguins after four innings and 
then cruised to an 11-2 victory. 
Steve Sturnfeld with 2-3 and four 
RBI’s lead the Newshawks at the 
bat. Mark Braverman’s pitching 
was also outstanding as he had a 
perfect game broken up with two 
outs in the fourth. The Sentinel 
enters next week’s big game with 
Uncle Bert’s Bombers under- 
manned having incurred multi- 
ple injuries during their tourna- 
ment trip to Los Angeles last 
weekend. 

Uncle Bert’s Bombers set up 
next week’s game by scoring ear- 
ly and often to defeat the Rendez- 
vous 16-0 gaining their eighth 
straight victory. The OCC/Pendu- 
lum team continue their improv- 
ed play by defeating the Stud 
10-4. Leading the Cleaners to vic- 
tory were 2nd baseman Tom 
Harlan with a perfect 4 for 4 and 
one RBI. Bill Gallagher also 
chipped in with a home run. 
Steve Blaha’s homerun for the 
Stud Puppies kept the game 
close. The win evened the OCC/ 
Pendulum record at 4-4. 

The Women’s Division also ex- 
perienced exeiting come from 

behind action. Uncle Bert’s 

Barbelles staring at an 8-1 deficit 

to Hot "n Hunky came back to 
take a 9-8 lead only to have the 
Misfits tie the game 9-9 in the 
seventh. Lester’s single in the 

bottom of the eighth broke the tie 

and gave the women of 18th 

Street their third victory 10-9. 

The Hot ’n Hunky downtrod- 

den from a disappointing loss left 

their game at the opener of their 

doubleheader and were subse- 

quently crushed by the Galleon 

Women 13-1. 

In off the field GSL action for 

next weekend, the Pilsner 

Penguins will host their second 

annual carnival on the patio of 

the bar on Church, Saturday, 

June 10, noon-6 p.m. Games of 

chance, a beer bust and auction 

will try to send the Penguins 

packing to Toronto during the 

fourth of July weekend. 

After spending the afternoon 

with the Penguins, Uncle Bert’s 

Bandits would like to serve you a 

spaghetti dinner. For a donation 

of $5, a full dinner with salad, 

bread and a glass of wine. 

On Tuesday evening June 13, 

7:30 p.m., the Rendezvous will 

host an auction to raise funds for 

the team. One-third of all pro- 

ceeds raised will go to the chari- 

ty of the GSLs choice. Celebrity 

auctioneers and outstanding 

items will highlight a fun eve- 

ning. 

The league would like to re- 

Rainbow ‘Roos Sink Galleon, Take Divisi 
mind teams that switchhitter’s 

ball is coming up on July 15. 

Teams should begin to select 

their candidates and let the 

on Lead 
beer booths at City Hall Plaza 

during the Lesbian/Gay Pride 

Day Celebration. Volunteers are 

needed for all shifts. Call Jeff 

Baker, 626-6149, or Rick Ritt, 
board know by July 9 so that 

626-6454, to volunteer your time. 
v photographs can be taken. The 

GSL will again be manning the 

  

  

      

    

THE GALLEON BAR & RESTAURANT 

JUNE SPECIAL FOR 

CARD-BEARING MEMBERS 

50 CENTS FROM 

YOUR DINNER COST 

WILL BE DONATED TO TEAM S.F. 

718 14TH STREET PHONE 431-0253 

BODY 
SCULPTING 

SYSTEM 
A SENSIBLE ONE ON ONE WORKOUT SYSTEM 

designed for long-term results. We take 

3 the guessing out of diet and exercise. 

          

      
  

  

    
e Weight Loss/Gain 

e Computerized Diet Analysis 

e Certified Nutritionist 

and Trainers 

e Home Workouts Available 

. (We Provide Equipment) 

| ue J o Beginners Encouraged 

Our teaching emphasizes an improved physique 

and a healthier lifestyle 

For More Information: 415-863-7020       

$2 + Toll, If Any       
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Bayaca Captures Crown 

At Pool All-Star Tourney 

ernard Bayaca polished 

B off his rookie San Fran- 

cisco Pool Association 

season in high style as he claim- 

ed the coveted crown of the 20th 

All-Star Tournament held last 

Saturday at the Bear. 

Players agonize over their per- 

sonal records all season, hoping 

to be among the top 16 out of the 

142 members who played enough 

games to be eligible. The league 

sends the top four finishers on to 

San Diego in July to compete in 

West Coast Challenge XIX. 

A crowd of eager alternates 

awaited the 11:30 a.m. deadline, 

and Ron Chevrette was one of the 

lucky ones on hand to fill the 

spots opened up by three no- 

shows. 

Ron survived his first-round 

match against Ching-A-Ling, 3-2, 

and next staged a major 3-1 upset 

over the league’s top game win- 

ner, Antonio Rios. Ron then went 

quietly to the losers bracket, a 3-0 

victim of the No. 3 seed, Elliot 

“E.Z)’ Zalta. 

After his loss to Chevrette, Rios 

went on to eliminate Bob Boyles, 

3-2, and Barry White, 3-1, before 

facing a rematch with Ron, know- 

ing that the winner would ascend 

to the top four. With the match 

on the line at 2-2, Rios scratched 

on the 8-ball, putting Chevrette 

on the WCC players list. 

Lisa Duncan was the No. 2 seed, 

having finished the regular 

season at 34-10, just one win off 

the pace set by Bayaca. She 

began on a down note, vanquish- 

ed to the losers bracket in the 

first round in a 3-1 defeat by the 

aforementioned Rios.     
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Duncan must have stiffened 

her resolve as she eliminated 

Ching-A-Ling, 3-2, and readied 

herself for her next opponent, the 

loser of Jim Russo vs. Lauren 

Ward. 

Both Russo and Ward had sail- 

ed through 3-0 first-round vic- 

tories but it was Russo who 

jumped out to a quick lead and 

was taking aim at an easy 8-ball 

cut for a 3-0 rout. His jaw drop- 

ped when the shot missed and 

Ward reeled off three in a row for 

the match win, sending Russo to 

face Duncan. 

Lisa was up to cruising speed 

as she ran the first table and went 

on to eliminate Russo, 3-0. Dun- 

can next faced Karen Brandman, 

who was stroking strongly, her 

only loss coming via Bayaca. 

Lisa’s 8-ball scratch allowed 

Karen a 2-0 lead, but Duncan 

earned the applause of the 

Badlands onlookers with three in 

a row for the match victory. 

Lisa’s next opponent and final 

hurdle to the top four was her 

Deluxe Ducks team captain, 

Ward, fresh into the losers 

bracket as another Bayaca victim. 

Duncan rolled on to a 3-1 win 

over the No. 4 seed. 

Moving back to the Bear for 

the final matches, Duncan easi- 

ly downed Ron Chevreete, 3-1, 

and next faced another teammate 

in the No. 3 seed, E.Z. 

Zalta had won the three 

previous All-Stars and began the 

day with three straight 3-0 vic- 

tories over David Ranch, Barry 

White and Chevrette. He was 

ahead, 2-1 in his match with 

Bayaca before falling, 3-2. 
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By now the contest was near- 

ing its 10th hour and Duncan 

had been playing almost con- 

stantly. Still she kept on stroking, 

eventually toppling the defending 

champion, 3-1, and reaching the 

finals. 

Bayaca had perched con- 

tentedly on the high bench near 

the Bear table between his mat- 

ches and patiently waited for his 

championship challenger to 

emerge from the losers bracket 

battleground. His calm con- 

fidence, good humor and smooth 

shooting paid off as he stopped 

Duncan, 3-1 to cap his Cinderella 

season with an All-Star tiara. 

Bernard scored 15-6 in his vic- 

tory. Duncan carded 20-13 in her 

second-place pool marathon. 

E.Z. was 12-6 in third place and 

gains a shot at defending his two- 

time WCC individuals title. Ron 

Chevrette snagged fourth with a 

10-11 contest total. 

PLAYOFF UPDATE 

On Thursday night the Cinch 

Killer Beeezz host the Deluxe 

Ducks while the Scandalous 

Chaos host the Overpassers at 

the Eagle Creek on Market 

Street. Pyrotechnics of the 

billiard variety will be on display 

for the interested spectator star- 

ting at 7:30 p.m. Should the 

tiebreaking matches be neces- 

sary, action will return to the 

Deluxe and the Overpass on 

Tuesday. 

Players who were ineligible 

and who didn’t play in the All- 

Star can sign up for the Rising 

Star at the Park Bowl on Saturday, 

June 10. The tournament will be 

held concurrently with the Team 

San Francisco Bowl-a-thon and 

Pool-a-thon, for which pre- 

registration is desired. Contact 

Lauren at 621-5729 for Pool-a- 

thon information. The SFPA in- 

formation line is JOE-POOL.V¥ 

Now! 
20 New States 

Racquetball 

Club Seeks 
New Players 

Team San Francisco Racquet 

ball, also known as Bay Area Rac- 

quetball Club, is seeking racquet- 

ball players. Anyone interested in 

playing, both men and women, 

are encouraged to contact them. 

All players are welcome 

regardless of skill level. Instruc- 

tion will be provided for anyone 

who needs to brush up on their 

skills. 

Hot bodybuilders will be 

featured at the I-Beam, 1748 

Haight, on Saturday June 10. 

“Peeks at Physiques’’ will fea- 

ture medal winners from Phy- 

sique "88, the National Gay and 

Lesbian Bodybuilding Cham- 

pionships. The champion body- 

builders will oil up and show off 

their gleaming bodies as they get 

ready for Physique 89, to be held 

at the Palace of Fine Arts on June 

Bodybuilding Champs To Appear at I-Beam 

Many on the team are plan- 

ning to participate in racquetball 

competition at the 1990 Gay 

Games in Vancouver. However, 

that is not mandatory for anyone 

who simply wants to come out 

and play racquetball with other 

gay men and women from our 

community. 

At the present time the club 

meets once a week, Sundays from 

10 a.m. to noon. 

Anyone interested should con- 

tact Wref Fulton, 626-7758; Ran- 

dy Majors, 552-7156; or in the 

South Bay, John Wolski, 

961-3630. v 

    

  

24, the day before the Gay 

Freedom Day Parade. 

This is a benefit for the Ar- 

cadia Bodybuilding Society, 

sponsors of Physique "89. ABSis 

a volunteer non-profit organiza- 

tion that is registered with the 

state of California, and all the 

money collected will be spent to 

send bodybuilders to Vancouver 

for Gay Games III next year. Ad- 

mission to the [-Beam is $3. ¥ 

  

  

  

  

by Rick Thoman 

The San Francisco Track & 

Field Club takes on some of Cali- 

fornia’s best athletes at the 

Pacific Association/TAC Cham- 

pionships in Los Gatos on Satur- 

day, June 10. 

Leading the way for the San 

Francisco squad will be Nancy 

Frost in the 400, 800 and possibly 

the 200 meters, and the men’s top 

spring duo, Frank Demby and 

Earl Bryant, in the 100 and 200 

meters. 

Demby and Bryant will also 

play an important role on San 

Francisco's two relay squads. 

Other relay members Danny 

0’Connell and Rick Thoman will 

be competing in the triple jump 

and the 200 meters, respectively. 

0’Connell will be attempting to 

better his early season personal 

best mark in the triple jump, 

while Thoman will be making his 
1989 debut in the 200 meters. 

Also slated to participate for 

the San Francisco Track & Field 

Club will be Barb Raisin in the 
women’s shot put and discus,   

SF Track Club to Battle 

Top Athletes at Championship 

Bernard Turner in the men’s 400 

meters, and Doug Brooks in the 
open men’s 5,000 meters. 

“This is the second meet of 

the year for most of us,” Bryant 

said. “We've been training hard 

since the last meet over a month 
ago, and this meet should in- 
dicate what we need to work on 
and fine tune as we prepare for 
the national championships next 

month.’ 

*“I think some of us should hit 
a personal best mark at this meet 

due to our training and the 

caliber of competition,” said 

Frost, who is already close to a 
PR in the 200 meters. 

The San Francisco Track & 
Field Club invites all those in- 
terested to join them in prepara- 
tion for the 1990 Gay Games. The 
Club meets every Tuesday and 
Thursday night at 6 p.m. and 
Sundays at 10:30 a.m. at San 
Francisco State University. All 
ages and abilities are welcome. 
For more information, call 

626-8784. v   
  

Bowlers Rack Up 
200+ Games 
by Richard McPherson 

Nathan Hauser grabbed the 

top individual scoring honors in 

the San Francisco gay league 

scene during the two-week period 

from May 15 to 25 with a 674 

series. Hauser, a 200 average in 

Park Bowl’s Monday Tavern 

Guild Trios, shot games of 236, 

229 and 209. He was flirting with 

a 700 series during his last game, 

but he just couldn’t get that last 

crucial string of strikes. 

In the same league, one week 

later (May 22), George Carrico 

(185 average) pulled out a very 

consistent 670 set on games of 

225, 223 and 222, his best show- 

ing in the Tavern Guild Leagues 

to date. Several other TGL 

bowlers topped the 600 mark 

during that same two-week 

period: R. McPherson (199) 226, 

219/640; Terry Vansciver (192) 

207, 237/615; Jeff Lampert (170) 

225/606; Roy Thorson (195) 

228/604; Tory Van Hoeven (181) 

246, 212/604. Dick Cavanee (181) 

had a 237 game and a 600+ 

series, I think (sorry, I forgot to 

write it down). I think it was a 610. 

Special congrats are due 

Michael Bulawit, a 169 average, 

for Puhio Rolo’s in the Monday 

TGL who shot a 240 game on 

May 15. 

There were a whole plethora of 

215+ games in the TGL between 

May 15 and May 25: Randy Peter- 

son (171) 246, Dave Lilly (188) 

233, Jim Hahn (177) 233, Greg 

Cassinelli (178) 225, 227, Hunter 

Bauman (179) 226, Jerry De 

Young (168) 225, Tom Hysong 

2925, Frank Saccocio (187) 223, 

Don Gambell (178) 222, J.C. 

Halstead (188) 215. 

Robyn Trost, a 170 average in 

the Monday TGL, is stillon a roll, 

shooting a 595 series highlighted 

by 221 and 211 games. (Sorry that 

your name was spelled Robin in 

the caption of your photo a few 

weeks ago.) 

Honorable mention (160 

average and under): Wayne Gar- 

rett (145) 214, Tom Neidert (147) 

214, Jeff Ingels (151) 210, Larry 

Kramer (158) 209, Frank Romeo 

(150) 209, Bill Schneider (148) 

207. Bert Firks (145) 200, John 

Glynn (152) 200. 

With the Community Leagues 

at Japantown Bowl in their 

winter/summer league transitior 

time there are some leagues stil 

to finish their winter season 

some just starting their summel 

season and some which are on: 

break. 

Walt Christom (160 average 

was high in the leagues shooting 

between May 14 and May 24 with 

a 229 game. He was followed by 

Bert Jiminez, a 144 average in 

the Wednesday Community 

League with a 222 game, a 

78-pins-over-average achieve- 

ment. John Wood also had a 222, 

Jesse Vargas (162) had a 220, 

Todd Brooks (173) 220. 

In the Sunday Reno League, 

John Bnock, a 163 average, shot 

214 and 200 games the same eve- 

ning. Richard Apocaca (150) had 

a 209 and Will Snyder (138) had 

a fine 202 game. 

The Detour Poi Boys emerged 

as the undisputed winners of the 

JTown’s Hawaii Vacation League, 

placing first in both halves of the 

league season, ending the second 

with a 4612/25V% win/loss record. 

The Tidy Bowlers came in second 

place the second half with a 42/30 

record. The overall second-place 

winners will have to be determin- 

ed after a roll-off between Tidy 

Bowlers and the second-place 

first-half champs, The Eruptions. 

Detour Poi Boys team mem- 

bers and averages: Jon Clendenin 

122, Laura Havranek 138, Jim 

Propes 128, Douglas Wilson 152. 

Tidy Bowlers: Michael Green 

128, John Feliner 143, Dean 

Steiner 150, Chip Gibbons 133. 

The Eruptions: J.R. Stephen- 

son 134, Jim Figenshaw 138, M. 

Carlisle 137, Bob Luha 159. 

Season high scratch series: 

Kevin Marceau 575; season high 

scratch game: Kevin Elzia 246; 

high handicap series: J.R. 

Stephenson 730; high handicap 

game: Ray Lavallee 284. 

As of press time the Hawaii 

League is basking in the sun (or 

clouds) of Waikiki. Have a good 

time, boys. 

Remember, bowlers, Team San 

Francisco is having their Bowl-a- 

thon, Pool-a-thon this Saturday, 

June 10 at Park Bowl. There’s 

still time to sign up; call Bernard 
Turner at 824-7048 for bowling 

and Lauren Ward at 621-5729 for 

billiards. For a change of pace 

I’ve signed up for the Pool-a-thon 

this time. 

Two popular International Gay 
Bowling Organization tour- 
naments are coming up at the 
beginning of July. Seattle is offer- 
ing their fourth annual Emerald 
City Invitational on July 1-3. For 
information call Ed Trautmann 
at (206) 784-5294. The same 

  
(Photo: R. McPherson) 

weekend, to the south in Studio 

City, is the Studio City Lambdas 

tourney. For information cal' 

Denny Johnson at (818) 763-0151. 

Apologies to Laurinda Ker- 
shaw who should have received 

the photo credit for last week’s 

photographs which accompanied 

my Honolulu travelogue. (They 

were credited to my camera, 

which wasn’t there.) I'm glad she 

was in the right place at the right 

time. Thank you, Laurinda, for 

the loan of the photos. \4 

Sports Festival 

Deadline Near 
The deadline for entering 

events in the 1989 Northwest Gay/ 

Lesbian Sports Festival is near. 

Individuals or teams must have 

their entries postmarked by June 

15 to take part in the 14 sport ex- 

travaganzas in Seattle during the 

July 1-4 Independence Day holi- 

day weekend. 

The 1989 Northwest Gay/Les- 
bian Sports Festival offers com- 
petition in tennis, softball, cro- 
quet, swimming, bowling, rac- 

quetball, diving, water polo, 
martial arts, running, bench 

press, golf, fencing and 
volleyball. 

The Sports Festival is made 
possible in part by a grant from 
K&L Distributors in Bellevue, 

Wash. 

Host housing can be arranged 
for athletes who wish it. In addi- 
tion, a block of rooms at Seattle’s 
Tropics Motor Inn has been 
reserved for Sports Festival 
athletes. 

To receive entry forms, or for 

more information about the 

Sports Festival, contact Team 

Seattle at 106 E. Pike St., Seattle, 

WA 98122, or call (206) 322-2777. 

v 
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by Les Balmain 

Mike Clardy of Irvine, a curly, 
sandy haired, good-looking 
athlete, with body by Nautilus, is 
the 1989 men’s open champion 
of the ninth annual United 
States Gay Open national tennis 
tournament. This three-day event 
sponsored by the Gay Tennis 
Federation of San Francisco was 
held during Memorial Day week- 
end, May 27, 28 and 29 at City 
College of San Francisco and the 
University of California, Berke- 
ley. 

More than 140 gay tennis en- 
trants, 120 men and 22 women, 

came from across the country to 

participate in this gay tennis 
tournament, the first and the 

oldest in the world. 

Upsets and unseeded players 
made this a great tournament. It 
wasn’t that the favorite players 

were playing badly, but that the 

unknown players were competing 

on a higher level. Last year’s 

champion, Bill Nissley (Santa 

Monica) seeded no. 4, was 

knocked out in the quarter-finals 

by unseeded Gary Font (San 

Diego), 7-6, 6-1. Last year’s 
runner-up, Rich Ryan (San Fran- 

cisco), seeded no. 5, was knocked 

out in the first round by Tony 

Cibrian (Corpus Christi, Texas), 
who was unseeded, 6-4, 4-6, 7-6. 

“‘Sheeba’’ Coleman (Los Ange- 
les) seeded no. 7 was knocked out 

in the second round by unseeded 

George DeVries (Fresno), the win- 

ner two years ago, 6-4, 7-6. And 
Michael Robinson (Berkeley) 
seeded no. 8 was knocked out in 
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Gay Tennis Tournament Draws 
144 Participants From Across U.S. 

the second round by unseeded 
Jaime Espada (San Francisco), 
6-4, 6-3. 

On his way to the champion- 
ship, Clardy defeated Ken Chan 

(San Francisco), 6-3, 6-1; Scott 
Williford (San Diego), last year’s 
consolation champion, 6-1, 7-6; 

Eric Paschall (San Diego), seeded 
no. 2, 6-4, 6-2; and in the semi- 
finals, he downed Gary Fong 7-6, 
6-1. In the final match against 
Norm Burgos (San Francisco) the 
No. 1 seed, it was actually two mat- 
ches in one. In the first set, it was 

all Norm Burgos. His topspin 
forehands and backhands were 
finding the corners down the line 
for winners. 

And when Clardy came up 
close to the net, Norm made 
some fantastic top-spin lob win- 
ners that left Mike drooping 

helplessly at mid court. 

Mike also couldn’t handle the 
pace for volleys at the net, and 
made many errors. Norm won the 

first set handily 6-2 and looked 
like he was on his way to the first- 
place trophy. But then, as the se- 
cond set began, Mike seemed to 
find the groove with his sliced 
chip approaches, and started 
making winners with his volleys. 
And his overheads started to 
come in on the lobs, and it was a 
different ball game. 

Mike took the second set 6-0. 
In the third set, Norm tried to 
make a fight of it, but the 
momentum stayed with Mike and 
he kept rolling along with great 
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shots from all over the court. 
Norm seemed to be undecided 

on what shots would work, and 

lost the third set 6-1. 

Besides being such a hand- 

some devil, he’s a sportsman on 

the court and a gentleman off the 

court and certainly an asset to 
the gay community. With each 
newcomer champion emerging, 
the tennis competition in Gay 
Games 1990 in Vancouver looks 
more and more exciting! 

In the women’s open division, 
San Francisco’s own petite 
powerhouse, Abigail Jeung, 
defended both of her last year’s 
titles successfully. On her way to 
the singles championship, our 
winsome Abi blew away 
Catherine Lee (San Francisco), 

6-0, 6-0, and crushed Sandy Issac 
(San Diego), 6-0, 6-0. Wow! She 
didn’t lose a game in singles! 
However in doubles, the finals 

was a different story. They had a 
grinding three-set duel. Abi 
teamed with Anne Lowry (San 
Francisco) to defeat Allen 

Carlton (Oakland) and Laurie 
Waters (Oakland), 4-6, 6-2, 6-3. 

Winning the Cable Car Award 
for outstanding tennis sport- 
swomen in 1987, a silver medalist 
in women’s open doubles in Gay 
Games II in 1986, and ranked No. 
1 in Class A singles and doubles 
in the Northern California 
Tennis Association, Abi is cer- 
tainly a remarkable asset to the 
gay sports community. And her 
good looks and winning smile 
have made her the sweetheart of 
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Sandy Isaac, left, came in second in the Women's Open 

singles. At right is Abi Jeung in first place. Tournament direc- 

tor Rich Ryan is in center. 
  

the Gay Tennis Federation. 

In the men’s 35 years and over 

division, Steve Hastings (Los 

Angeles) was another two-event 

champion, winning both his 

singles and doubles competition. 
Steve's powerful ground strokes 
and overall court agility proved 
too strong for his opponents. 
Racing to the singles champion- 
ship without losing a set, he only 
lost a total of 10 games in his 
three matches, Steve overpowered 

George Hamilton (San Diego) 

6-3, 6-0, Ken Lenard (Los 

Angeles) 6-3, 6-2, and in the 
finals, Don Draper (Dallas), last 

year’s champion, 6-2, 6-0. 

The doubles were another 
story, with hard fought and close 
matches the name of the game. 
Steve teamed with David Lewis 
(Oakland), a perennial GTF 
champion, to gain the men’s 35 
Years & Over trophy by defeating 
Chris Walkey (San Francisco), 

current GTF president, and 
Mario Mora (San Francisco), 6-3, 
6-4; and in the finals squeezing 
by Don Draper and Duane 
Gabrielson (Kansas City), 7-5, 

7-6. 

In the men’s B division, Rob 
McCann (San Francisco), GTF 

secretary, won the singles cham- 
pionship and teamed with Larry 

Soley (San Francisco) to gain se- 
cond place in doubles. Playing 
the longest matches and the most 
games in the tournament, Rob 
certainly earned the title of *‘Mr. 
Endurance.’ On his marathon 
journey to the singles champion- 
ship trophy, Rob outfought Karl 
Baum (San Francisco) 7-5, 7-6; 

Nich Tchau (San Diego) 6-7, 6-4, 
6-1; Curt Tibbitts (San Francisco) 

5-7, 7-6, 6-3; George Gallucci (Los 
Angeles) 6-4, 6-4; and in the 

finals, Les Laubscher (San Diego) 
7-5, 6-3. Rob’s sound fundamen- 
tal tennis strokes and an iron will 
of tournament toughness carried 
him through all his skilled oppo- 
nents. 

In the men’s C division, Paul 
Porcher (San Diego), another 

twin title taker, defeated Mark 
McDonough (San Diego), 7-5, 
6-2, for the singles championship 
and teamed with Doug Gam- 
mons (San Diego) to take the 
doubles championship, 6-4, 6-3, 

away from the adorable and 
chubby Rich Corder (Houston) 
and Kurt Bruens (San Francisco). 

In the women’s 35 years & over 
division, Lucy Lim (Sacramento), 

last year’s runner-up, won the 
singles championship. On her 
way to the title, Lucy defeated 
Irene Goodman (San Francisco) 
6-1, 6-0; Deborah Gordon (San 

Francisco) 6-4, 6-1; and Randy 
Glick (San Francisco) 6-2, 6-4. In 

the doubles competition, Randy’ 
Glick and Deborah Gordon won 

the championship by defeating: 
Nancy Rupprécht (Albany) and 
Katie. Deamer’ (Richmond), 6-2, 

7-5. 
- ’ - a 

In the men’s open division for 

doubles, there were many high 

quality teams with great tennis 
matches from the first round on. 

Michael Robinson (San Fran- 

cisco) and Patrick Loo (Los 

Angeles) should be very proud of 
winning the doubles champion- 

ship and being named the best 

gay doubles team in the United 
States for 1989! On their way to 
the title, they outfought Andre 
Lalias (San Francisco) and Ken 

Chan (San Francisco) 6-2, 6-0; 
Eric Paschall (San Diego) and 
Torres (San Diego) 6-2, 6-0; 

Bobby Docena (San Francisco) 
and Tony Cibrian (Corpus 
Christi, Texas) 6-2, 6-4; and in the 

finals, last year’s defending 

champion, Scott Williford (San 

Diego) and Jim Winters (San 
Diego) 5-7, 7-5, 6-3. 

In the men’s B division for 
doubles, John Vincent (San Fran- 

cisco) and Les Laubscher (San 
Diego) won the championship. 
On their way to the title, they 
defeated Gary Belcher-Hall (San 
Francisco) and Tom Kelly (San 

Francisco) 6-4, 6-1; Robert 

Sissenstein (San Francisco) and 

Carlos Terra (San Francisco), 

GTF vice president, 6-3, 6-1; 

Aurelio Palmerin (Alameda) and 

Michael Ruiz (San Francisco) 6-4, 

7-5; Dave Sheehan (San Deigo) 
and Jim McMillan (San Diego) 

6-4, 6-4; and in the finals Rob 

McCann and Larry Soley 8-7, a 
pro set because of the late time 
of day. 

In the women’s 35 years and 

over doubles, Randy Glick (San 

Francisco) and Deborah Gordon 

(San Francisco), GTF sergeant-at- 

arms, won the championship by 
defeating Nancy Rupprecht 
(Albany) and Katie Deamer 

(Richmond) 6-2, 7-5. 

In the men’s open consolation 
singles, Patrick Loo (Los Angeles) 

and Paul Strabala (Los Angeles) 
will play their finals in Los 
Angeles since time ran out on 
Monday. 

In the men’s 35 years and over 
consolation singles, Duane 
Gabrielson (Kansas City) 

defeated Rubin Hunter (Fresno) 

6-2, 6-3. 

In the men’s B consolation 

singles, Rich Hadnot (San Fran- 

cisco) downed Karl Baum (San 
Francisco) in a tough three setter, 
6-2, 3-6, 7-5. 

In the men’s C consolation 
singles, Kurt Bruens (San Fran- 

cisco) defeated Doug Huffines 
(San Francisco) 6-3, 6-1. 

In the women’s open consola- 
tion singles, Catherine Lee (San 

Francisco) defeated Katite 
Gumucio (San Francisco) in a 
long, hard battle, 4-6, 6-4, 7-. 

In the women’s 35 years and 
over consolation singles, 
Katherine Olberts (San Fran- 
cisco) downed Nancy Corpordn 
(San Francisco) 6-1, 6-2. v 

  26 Issues $35.00 
52 Issues $65.00 

FEISTY 
ECLECTIC 
THOUGHT-PROVOKING 

THE BAY AREA REPORTER 

ONCE A WEEK 

B.A.R. SUBSCRIPTION 
FORM 
395 Ninth Street 
San Francisco, CA 94103-3831 

STATE i 

UP ie   

  

  

  

COMMUNITY 
RENTALS 

e Over 1300 Apts, flats & 

houses each month. 

® Vacancies in all city areas. 

e 2 convenient offices. 

e Open 7 days a week. 

e Gay owned/Gay staffed. 

552-9595 
  

  

  

Lavish 2 Level Town House 
$1600 3Bdrm 2Ba Frplc. WW. 

Sunken Heated Pool in Lvg 

Rm! Garage. All Elec. Kitchn 
333 Haight 626-1029   
  

  

  

$1100 Edwardian 6-rm flat nr Mkt 

& Dolores. 2+ Bdrms, Ig. DR, 

remod kitchen & split bath, hrwd, 

cptg, track Itg, 864-2484 £2 

Potr Hill Studio $475, Garden, 

W/D, Water, Garbage, Call Sue, 

821-9150 £23 

LG SUNNY STUDIOS 

$550-575 nr UC Ext., garage, pvt 

decks, contemp. 673-6300. ex 

Guerneville, 1 BD private in law 

w/vw, deck, w/d, prkg, cathedral 

ceilings, must see (415) 922-1812 

$500. £2 

Furn studio —near Castro, on bus 

line. TV, linens, dishes if desired. 

Lndry, ent on Garden. $475 mo, 

first/dep req. Call 626-5899. xs 

  

  

  

Quiet rose garden studio. Sunny, 

2 rm wi/patio & btfl gardn. Mini- 

binds. Trk Ights. Grt. loc. & trns. 

$525. 821-1772. £23 

REDWOOD CITY 

Duplex under construction. Avail. 

6/15. Townhouse style 3BR 2 BA. 

Garage, carport and fenced yard. 

$1200/mo or share other side 

with owners $375/mo. Greg (415) 

364-4184. £2 

$825. 2 bd apt. whdwd firs, all 

remod., nu paint, stove, rfg., garage, 

gd. trans. (W. Add.) 621-8227 

Oakland Grand Lake, 396 

Bellevue, Huge 2 BR, 2 BA, fpl, 

balcony, cable, mins. to S.F. Fin. 

Dist. $875. Mgr. 893-7231. 1BR 

avail. 7/1 $575. £2 

GREAT PLACE TO LIVE 

Beaut Furn Rooms in Upscale 

Private Home. Phone, Stereo, 

Cable TV, Linens, Furn. Share 

AEK, W/D, suitable 1 or 2. Short- 

or long-term. Ample parking. 

  

Gents preferred. $500 month & 

up. 821-3330. 3 863 5262 eve; 544-3456 day. 2 every Tuesday at 5:30 p.m. 

Castro furnished rooms, remod., $425, lux., BV. Park, Civ., 864-8597 i se 

$125-$135/wk. 626-6806. =» 
tn For info: call 673-3511 

  

    

  

  

        

   

  

   Z 
  

   

X2 IVY HOTEL 
>, $80 & Up Weekly 

*\ (415) 863-6388 
539 Octavia, S.F. CA 94102       
  

CHOICE 
MINT HILL VU APT 
MUST BE SEEN 
TO APPRECIATE 

1 BR LUXE CARPET, DRAPES 
QUIET, SECURE BLDG. 
295 BUCHANAN ST. 

$650 
PARKING AVAILABLE 
332-3011 or 621-6279 m= 
  

  

Fight back armed 
with the facts. 

Stay informed with 
Bay Area Reporter. 

  

Office: Castro Street. 
Approximately 440 SF $525/M 

West Coast Prop. 885-6970¢x 
  

2 bedr 1 bath sunny balc vu Noe 

Valley DW easy pkg laundry $975 

821-6811 £2 

Transfering SF July 89. Lookig for 

1-2 bd, gdn or deck. Call JT (212) 

243-3509 P.0.B. 313 NY NY 

10113 £24 

$800 Apt. 4 room 24th & Guer- 

rero 1 or 2 brdm upper Vict. No 

pets, deck, new dec. 285-3071. 
£23 

  

  

Secluded 2 br hideaway hse, 

magic yd, hdwd. $1000. Bernal, 

122 Manchester, vu. 648-7933. 
£23 

$750 Lux. Ige 4 rm flat, new kit, 

sunny, quiet SOMA St. Washer/ 

Dryer, 821-2691. £23 

Modern studios near Castro. 

Cable TV, pets ok. Full kitchen/ 

bath. Must verify income. David, 

861-1362, day, Isobel, 863-8633, 

eve. 
£23 

Bunkhouse 

Apts. 
Office: 419 Ivy Street 

San Francisco 

Mon.-Fri. 1-6 PM 

Commercial Space 
Available for Retail 

$750—2BR Apt., 419 Ivy #6-F 

Skylight in living rm, carpeted, AEK, til- 

ed kitchen & bath. 

$750—2BR Apt., 419 lvy #5 

AEK, carpeted, Southern exposure, til- 

ed kitchen & bath. 

$600 —1BR Apt., 562 Hayes St, #8 

Hdwood floors, BR carpeted, gas stove, 

tiled kitchen & bath. 

$550 —1BR Apt., 419 Ivy, #31 

AEK, carpeted, tiled kitchen & bath. 

$500 — Studio, 419 Ivy #2 

Sunny, carpeted, AEK, tiled kitchen & 

bath. 

Stove, refrigerator, shades & 

curtains included. Cable- 

ready. First and last months’ 

rent required. No deposits. 

  

  

  

  

Locally Employed Welcome 

Got 
Low Daily and 

Weekly Rates 

ALL GAY 

SAUNA - LOUNGE - SUNDECK 
TV in Room or Share Kitchen 

NEAR CIVIC CENTER 

y
g
 

i 

GavghlHewes 
HOTEL 

417 GOUGH STREET 

SAN FRANCISCO, CA 94102 

(415) 431-9131   
  

wm Yr 

    

  

$550 1 br S/Mkt nr Dwntwn. Yd. 

Nu cpt/kitch/pnt. 777-9531 eu 

$575 Potrero Hill 1 br, no pets, 

824-5345 

  

E24 

“ili hit Wn 

Hii; 

$400 2 br modern Church St. 

apt., mature male 431-1183 

No. Mission. $450/month. GM 

wtd. to share unique, spacious, 2 

bdrm, 1 ba garden flat wi/str. 

female. Avail. now. Lisa 864-1364. 
£23 

  

  

FOSTER CITY LUX APT 
Neat, quiet, considerate, 

nonsmoking GM to share 2 BD, 2 

Bath, amenities galore. $560 + 

% utl (415) 573-8112. £25 

Clean/sober mature/respon $375 

incl. util. w/d, d/w, $250 deposit. 

Call Chet, 563-2124 or Glenn 

563-4308. £23 

WALNUT CREEK 

Hsemate to share environ. 3BR 2 

BA home light, airy, garden, love- 

ly space, good vibes & loc. w/prof 

GM. % util. Rent negot. 

932-4359. £23 

Lg. 4 br. house to share. $400 + 

util. Alemany at Foslom. 1st & 

last. 821-0484. £24 

$400 Folsom/15th, 2 refurbished 
separate rooms. Share kit/bt. Bret 

626-0836 £23 

To share beautiful penthouse, 

great view, private elevator, DW, 

WD, cable, garage, Castro area, 

must see, smoking OK, call Jac- 

ques, 552-0713. $575 + 3/util. 
E23 

  

  

  

  

  

Alameda —non-smkr, male wtd to 

shrfurn. 2 bd 1 ba apt. with same. 

Ex. loc nr beach & bus. $400incl. 

utl. 1st, last, $100 dep. 521-0100. 
£23 

  

4 Y, 
“. “yng 
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NEED A ROOMMATE? 
OUR GAY ROOMMATE SERVICE 

HAS HELPED 1000s OF 
GAY MEN AND LESBIANS 

552-8868     
  

Oakland, clean, sober, non-smk, 

male to shr furn/unfurn 2BD flat 

w/same. Ex trans, cat ok, 1st/last, 

$50 dep. Avail 7/1. ph 763-8070. 
E23 

  

GM, nonsmkr, to share Ig, modern 

house w/2 others, quiet, sunny, 

southern nbrhood of SF. Own 

room with bath, gym, ez street 

parkng, Ig k, Indry, yard, cable. 

Perfect for SFO/San Mateo Coun- 

ty workers who want to live in SF. 

Avail immed $360 mo/%s util. Jim 

239-0880. £23 

GWM share 2 bedroom 18th 

Church, laundry room, plenty of 

closets, bedroom unfurnished, no 

drugs, employed, references. 

$395/month + last, % utilities. 

Call Peter, 7 pm, anytime, wkends, 

864-3846. Work 621-3286, 8 to 

4 pm. £23 
= 

$325 Qak/Scott Vict. av. now. 

Rick 621-0879/626-2846. 

  

$425 + util Dolores Pk area, 2 

GWM looking for one to share 

sunny Irg 3 bdrm fit. Newly 

renovated, W/D, bkyrd, dshwsr, 

smoker ok. Fincly resp & clean. 

Close to J Church line & BART. 

550-8386 or 641-1377. £23 
  

Wm, Jobs Offered inti Dndmiokbion 
  

Staff Photographer 
The Bay Area Reporter is looking 
for a full-time staff photographer 
to cover news, arts, and sporting 

events. Address resumes and 
responses to: 

Brett Averill, Editor-in-Chief 
Bay Area Reporter 
395 Ninth Street 

San Francisco, CA 94103-3831. 
Please be prepared to show a 

portfolio.     
  

Roommate wanted to share 5BR 

house with 2 gay men in Red- 

wood City hills. No 

drugs/smkrs/pets. Nice view & 

people. $500 per month incl. util. 

Avail. now —Call (415) 367-8056 
E25 

Share w/2 GWM 3 BR SF—Mt. 

Davidson area, vu, fp, dk, W/D, yd, 

Ig BR w bath, $385+ Ya util. 

586-9404. £24 

GWM seeks roommate for 2 BD/2 

bath house, W/D, den, pet nego. 

$450. 334-8662. £24 

320+ ¥ ut, 1st & last, ¥% furn, ref. 

employed, no drugs, 641-9064: 

  

4 Please Help Us Care 
Your Friends, Our Patients 

Need You as Attendants & Live-Ins 

We Offer 

* Home Care Shifts 

* Top Pay 

* Supportive Team 
* Paid Vacation 

¢ Medical Insurance Available 

* Special Bonuses 

Comprehensive Community 

Home Health & Hospice 
Call 991-3333 

  

HOUSEMAN WANTED 

Marin County. For two older pro- 

fessional men. Cook, clean, laun- 

dry, gardening. Must like animals. 

Own transportation desirable. 

Live-in. Private cottage, board, 

salary. Must be experienced and 

have references. Resume, PO. Box 

2712, San Rafael, CA 94901. 

CUST. SVC. REPS 

Needed for fast moving phone 

sales. Type 45, tel soliciting exp. 

Clear, articulate speech. Good 

refs required. Guarantee against 

comm. Benefits, good work env. 

241-2411 M-F 1-4 p.m. £24 

SECRETARY/MAN FRIDAY 

Must type, take dictation, file, be 

well organized, work well under 

stress. Clear speaking voice. Abili- 

ty to multitask. Benefits. 

241-2411 M-F 1-4 p.m. only. ex 

Nude models, 18 to 25 for video, 

call 1to 9 p.m., Chris, 647-7695, 

hot guys, top pay. £24 

  

  

  

Chauffer wanted 

| am a German businessman look- 

ing for an American boy who 

would like to live for several 

months and who could teach me 

to speak better English during this 

time. Salary and all expenses in- 

cluded. Write w/photo to Gunther 

Klein, P.O. Box 801044, 8000 

Munich, West Germany. £24 

Gay City/Gay Paper 

Bay Area Reporter 

NEWS REPORTERS 
News reporters, investigative 

reporters, and snappy feature 

writers wanted immediately for 

freelance work. Journalistic exper- 

ience required. Address clips and 

resume to: 

Brett Averill, Editor-in-Chief 
Bay Area Reporter 
395 Ninth Street 

San Francisco, CA 94103-3831 

  

  

      
  

WAREHOUSE 
To work in a furniture warehouse, 
receiving, inspecting and control 
of designer furniture. Experience 
not necessary but dependability, 

organization and strength a must. 
695-1313 for appt. £2 

MALE EROTIC 
PERFORMERS 

wanted for all-male theater. 
We offer excellent pay &a flex- 
ible schedule to attractive 
men. Auditions daily after 

  

  

    2 p.m., 145 Eddy St., S.F. 
  

  

MOVER & INSTALLER 
Reliable person for specialized moving   

I i OE 

ROOMMATERS 

533-9949 

  

Potrero Hill modern condo. to 

share, w/ Mature, resp. GWM 

seeking same. View, own 

bedrm/bath, frpic. Bill 648-5384 

  

co. Exp. in moving installing new & 
delicate furniture. Must be neat in ap- 

pearance, able to drive, have positive 
attitude and work well with demanding 

clientele. Call 821-4755. Benefits. 

  

P/T PERSON FRIDAY 
Versatile one-person army to han- 
dle computer, 10 key, acct. pay., 
payroll & related taxes, typing and 
letter composition for small cor- 
poration. Flexible hours, salary ne- 

gotiable. Call between 7-8 p.m. 
285-2130. £23 

HELP BEAT JESSE HELMS’ 
Bigoted amendments. Translate 
concern about AIDS, fairness into 
action. Work at grassroots, using 
strong communications skills. 
Canvass community events, 

gathering places to mobilize con- 
stituent pressure on Congress. 
Part-time (can make $10-$15 an 
hour). Contact HRCF, P.O. Box 
1723, Washington, DC 20013. Or 
call (202) 628-4160. EOE. £23 

  

  

  

Star Quality 
Do you have what it takes? 

S.F. all-male erotic theater seeks 

attractive, energetic exhibi- 

tionists. Good money and ap- 

preciative audiences. Auditions     
  

  

Apt mgr. class A bldg. 30 units 
apt. plus comp. exp. Ideal for 2 
psns or rtd sgl. Call 845-8400.ex 

Preferred Housecleaning pays $6 
hr. w/bonuses. 558-8742. £24 

HOT GUYS NEEDED! 
18-28 for sizzling video prod! 
Make §. Do it now! Mark (415) 
553-3771. o 
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Preppie Good Looking 

Guy-Next-Door Types! 

Best Pay in Town! 

High-Class Working Conditions! 

NOB HILL 
ALL MALE CINEMA       729 Bush St. After 12 Noon! 

ounseling % ’ ax’ Ee 

  

| 702 

Services 
  

Completely Remodeled 

Charming 12-Unit Inn 
in lovely wooded setting in So. Lake Tahoe. 
Advertised in B.A.R., Advocate, and 
Damron’. Buy now before the busy sum- 

mer season! Asking price 
$349,000. 

[916] 541-8589       

  

  

PSYCHOTHERAPY 
TRANSFORMING ATTITUDES, 

FEELINGS & BEHAVIORS 

DAVE 
COOPERBERG 

LIC. #MM 12549 

  

  

      
eo Individual & Couples Work 

* HIV/AIDS/ARC Concerns 

e Gay Men's In-depth Groups 

Thursday — Over 10 years running     
  

   
   

  

Marin — 1930s Spanish style 
home in Seminary area of San 
Anselmo. Hrdwd floors, wood 
framed windows, breakfast nook, 
living room w/fireplace, stucco 
walls, Ig. lot, private patio. 

$389,000 Agt. 485-0210. es 
  

  

Your realtor in Alameda, Grant 

McLeod, 521-5210 or evenings, 

783-7525. £26 
  

   
   

rm 
ny 7 19155495. 
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FULL SERVICE 
—DAVID Moves 

BANKRUPTCY 
Quality 

’ Lodhidas bus i Hauling ® Deliveries ® Dump 
o Pay Attorney Fees In Installments 

+ Reduced Rates for AIDS/ARC Patients 824-4917 

REAL ESTATE We moved the S.F. AIDS Founda- 

ADVICE AND 
tion. We helped the Names Project 

LITIGATION 
EST 1973 move to DC. We donate moving to 

Law Offices 
CaPUCH . 140305 clients of S.F. Emerg. Fund. Plan- 

of 
STORAGE etary, 839-4444. £27 

BARBARA BARRETT VISA ® MASTERCHARGE Moving to L.A. or San Diego? Our 

Free Telephone LOWEST LEGAL RATES| condolences, buf You sve © 

Consultation HOUSEHOLD ® OFFICE go; go Planetary. 
dail | 839-4444. 

433-1332 567 -61 66 almost daily service 4. 

Confidential News(Opinion/Entertainment. | * 1G. T RuUCKINg * 

CREDIT REPAIR Allinthe Bay Area Reporter. Light Hauling 
rile ee Free Estimates 

al Estate ® Business 

Law Office o Michael J. Newell | | a, Call Terry at 567-4355 

k 2 Song er 
FOR EVERY WRONG 

inimum 
673-7040 for Appt. 

THERE IS A RENRDY 
Ask for Dan or Jeff £24 

General practice law firm ready to 

    
  

  

    

ONE BIG MAN & 
ONE BIG TRUCK 
14’ Enclosed Truck * $45/hr. 
Relocation & Hauling * Fred 931-0193 
ee ——————————   
  

  
  

Individuals, Couples, Groups 

Health/Grief/Stress/Relationships 

Depression/Self-Esteem/Aging 

Support/Therapy Group: 

Gay Men in our 40’s and 50’s 

HAL SLATE mFcC 

SF and East Bay (415) 8321254 
Shing Scale Fees #MWO023205 Insurance   

  

  
  

Psychotherapy * Counseling 
Consultation 

Individuals & Couples 

e Life Transition Issues 
® Alcohol & Drug 
Dependency 

e HIV, ARC, AIDS Concerns 
* Relationships 

e Personal Growth 

Robert Meyers, M.S. 
MFCC Intern #1G01338 

(415) 282-4381 
211 Gough St. San Francisco 

Sliding Scale * Insurance Accepted   
  

  

  

TRAVEL FORECAST 
(415) 788-7232 

Tokwo........:.. Japan Air Lines RT $760 
Manila...................JAL AT $899 
Seoul... ... $799 LAXRio. .....RT $850 
Bangkok. . . . . $899 (All rates July/Aug. dep) 

150 POWELL ST, SUITE 209, SF, CA 94102 

ACAPULCO! 
S199 AIR S399 AIR /HOTEL 

Phone Weston: 777-2832 
FOR YOUR TRAVEL NEEDS 

Economy Specialty Luxury 

    
      

   

  
  

  

   
    

      

   

  

  

hich yg MAZATI help. Contracts, Damages, Family 

(415) 431-3220 AN CONDO Law, Adoptions, Personal Injuries, 

15 Years Serving the Bay Area : on the Beach Vindication of Rights, Protection of 

Private ¢ Rooftop Pool Interests. FREE CONSULTATION 
Weekly $300 Monthly $900 always at the Law Offices of 

HYPNOSIS RON e 550-6730 Theodore Winchester, 

Certified ® 11 years exp. 1734 Fillmore St. at Post. 

REDUCE STRESS So. Lake Tahoe B&B 567-5959. 

STOP SMOKING Fantastic lake & mountain views 

LOSE WEIGHT Daily, weekly & monthly 

GAIN CONFIDENCE sais 
m or \ 3 

ALEX ¢ 863-0212 (702) 588-5559 N Nm ; 

Rus. Riv. redwd home, deck, frpl, FINANCIAL 

Counseling for sauna, day/wk. 333-9606. PROBLEMS? 
FREE INITIAL CONSULTATION 

WITH EXPERIENCED ATTORNEY 

Walter R.. Nelson 864-0449 
  

A 

"5 TR 
  

MUST SELL 
Hair salon & retail store. Gr. trans. 
Pacific Hgts. loc. Ask 25K. Gr. 
100K Info. 922-0808 & 861-8621 

  

            
  

  

Dmitri’'s Guesthouse 

In San Diego. Friendly, relaxed at- 

mosphere, spa & pool, close to 

downtown & all major attractions, 

reasonable rates, for reservation 

call (619) 238-5547 £25 
  

  

COUNSELING 
Individuals, Couples, Groups 

Relationships/Depressions/ 
Loneliness/Stress/AIDS/ 

Personal Growth 

ROBERT LEWIS, LCSW 
621-2714 
#LG011640 

Sliding Scale Fees   
  

  

RICK L. WEINER, M.SW., LCSW. 
no 

  
  

  

BANKRUPTCY 

CHAPTERS 7, 11 & 13 

STOP WAGE GARNISHMENTS 
STOP FORECLOSURES 

from $195 fee 

Law Offices of 

DAVID K. REPLOGLE 

    
        

      

      

1981 Kawasaki Ltd. 550. Good 
Cond. w/new engine. Kept in 
garage. Extras included. $950 or 
B.O. 550-7617 £24 

Airline ticket $99 

  

Seattle to SFO Mon July 10. 7:15 
am departure AA #1431. Call 
Marc Fallow (800) 424-2974 «3 

HALLOWEEN 
Only 125 shopping days! 

ESTATE SALE 
PERIOD HATS, SHOES, 

AND PURSES 
GLITTER—GLITZ—GLAMOR! 

Also furniture, pianos, 

dishes, appliances 
Sat.-Sun., June 10-11, 10-5 

354 FAIR OAKS 
Betw 24-25th off Dolores. 3 

  

  

‘When you have 

to be sure 
that your move 

is right’’ 
Specializing in offices 

and households. 

Licensed ® Insured 

GEMINI 
CERES 

(415) 558-9926 

(415) 929-8609 
(CAL. T142874)   
  

R & R Hauling. Yards, basements. 

$25 a load plus dump fee. 

Call 552-2585 £29 
  

Have trucks — will haul. $25 min. 

Anytime. David, 863-5591. es 
  

* %* 2 men & van—relocate x x 

Cheap, 24 hr. Louis, 474-5377 
£36 

  

Rubbish haul. CIn-up. Gardening. 

Low rates. Muse 467-0583. = 
  

Like your furniture? Then call 
Planetary. 98% of our moves 

are damage free! 839-4444. 
  

      

     

  

  

* % % Truck/Labor $20/Hr. x * % 

Friendly, Careful, Reliable 
Call Rick 337-8392! xs 

     

      

CAL PUCT. 133915 

WE TRANSPORT 
Furniture — Delicate Antiques 

China —Fine Art 
   

  

Your hauling man for all your haul- 

  

ing needs. 566-0646. £24 

22 ft step van for hire, 7 yrs exper- 

ience, 548-0153. £23 
  

Bay Area Relocating & Hauling. 

Experienced, careful workers. 

Dependable, lowest rates, refer- 

ences. Jason 821-3574. £26 
  

  

* JUNK TO THE DUMP » 

Relocation Services 

Labor ® Large Trucks 

$15/Hr. FLINT 

863-8482 or (707) 869-9014 

Tuesday thru Friday   
  

    

    

    

THE BEST MOVERS IN THE GALAXY! 

N 
BOVEES 

Save 15-50% on Moving & Storage! 
Fomily-owned by Bay Area Natives. 
Free Wardrobes & Free Estimates. 
Quick, courteous, gentle crews. 
Save money & trees: We lend boxes! 

PA NY 

\ v 
  

  

HARGROVE CONSTRUCTION 
Additions Decks 

Remodeling—All Phases 
Lic. #473892 

661-8826 

Sheila’s Repairs 
PLUMBING 
ELECTRICAL 
CARPENTRY 

585-6991 

Precision Carpentry 
“When Quality Is a Must’ 

  

    
    

    

    
  

33AY/2\REAL;REPORTERCELASSIFIED 
i RT 
  

  

CUSTOM CLEANING 
Expert Cleaning & Laundry 

Home or Office 

  

  
  

  

  

  

7/7777) STANDISH 
DESIGN AND 

/| CONSTRUCTION 
General Contractors 

License #515454 

Commercial/Residential 
Specializing in Custom 
Cabinets & Mouldings 

Superior Quality & Service   Greg Standish * (415) 647-2536 

HANDYPERSON 
Specializing in ceramic tile in- 
stallation, landscaping, and 
general repairs. Quality 
work. References. Please 
call Carl, 753-2575.   

  

  

Quality Housecleaning 

Refs. Donald, 863-9053. «x6 
  

Reliable Housecleaning 

Bert 863-1167 £24 
  

  

  
  

  

  

  

  

  
  

CAS HARDWOOD CO. 
Hardwood Floors 

Beautifully 

Sanded, Stained, Finished 
Quality Work 

Free Estimate 931-0848 

  

    
  

  

  

  

  

OBECA CONSTRUCTION 
Remodeling, Additions, 

Renovations. No job too big 
for Experienced Licensed 

General Contractor. 

Call 9-5 M-F Raul 863-9307     
  

  

  

        

Eight fully equipped 18-30" trucks! 
No hidden fees—same rate 7 days! 
Professional, caring & affordable. 

We take Plastic & Checks, too! 
5% OF PROFITS CALL ANYTIME DONATED TO PEACE 

839-4444 [1   
Or Too Small 

Where Customer Satisfaction Comes First 

COMPLETE HOUSEHOLD & OFFICE MOVING SPECIALISTS 

821-4755 
3055 23RD ST., S.F 

    

  VIRONMENTAL CAUSES! 

Professional, Uniformed Crews 

No Job Too Big 

  
  

576 AZT $275 254-7297 eves 
  

  

  

  

  

  

  

     
  

Cl (415) 956-5535 where's heveel? Pancary sso. YUMMN 
- the beef for big or small moving ’ BED AX 

Li 2 Cobles ; bimini jobs. 839-4444. pe Benoa Wh 7 
« Alcohol/Drug & Co-Dependency r John Legaspi 

ok wih nn 

« Relationship & Intimacy 43k /0 gasp Save $ —you do the work, Dnintitinidtinininitns 7 

« Depression & Self Esteem AFFORDABLE LEGAL SERVICE : ~Adistil! Info $3, Wedothe diving. Hauling, too! 

5 oc untrgEMr pn BANKRUPTCY SPECIALIST Hay a. 10, NYC os a Lotus 558-8863 £3 THOMAS STEVENS 

+ Career & Life Transitions a IED Nom. over 30, Wanted for artistic. Planetary Movers. We move at Dele: * Craftsman 

« HIVARCAIDS Concems WILLS * CORPS. * PARTNERSHIPS ode photo : project. Write to: warp speed! 839-4444 2 Kiches Rg sauineny % 

—Slidti J Scaleflnsurance Accepted LAW OFFICE OF PO. Box 19073, Oakland, CA Hauling, etc. Big pickup truck. 64 ee 

San Francisco 864-8109 | |SCOTTV. SMITH, 863-1417] 94619. @  % $30 min. Bill 441-1054 ex 1-4141     
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APPROPRIATE 
DESIGNS 

CONSTRUCTION 
Specializing in Decks, Stairs, 
Fences, Indoor Remodeling, 

In-Laws, & Additions. 
Satisfaction Guaranteed. 

10 Yrs. Exp. 

386-5777 

Serving OUR Community 
With Quality and Reliability 

Lone Star 
Plumbing 

BATHS KITCHENS * CODE WORK 
SPRINKLERS * COPPER WORK 
REMODELING SPECIALISTS 

641-9234 
STATE LIC. #430557 

Interior & Exterior 331-0163 ex 431 -6458 

E i hbay housecleaning 
CHES PAjy Discounts for PWAS Sout 

<P 641-9434 WN Darrel (415) 965-0191 i 

Sot, SH os THE PARTY BOYS Painter seeks work with gay 

Enenates “from Tuxedos To Jocks’’ house painter i for ser- 

Bartenders * Waiters Vices 846-95 £ 

RE Catering —NOTARY— 

(415) 626-1187 WEEKENDS & EVE 

COMMERCIAL RESIDENTIAL .... 
BILLY 552-2811 £23 

WHY PAY MORE? ENGLISH House dirty? Don’t be blue. I'm 

° ae here just for you. $10/hour & refs. 

The Art of Painting HOUSECLEANER | Andy 553-4027. 2 

Quality Worle EXPERIENCED HAVE BROOM, WILL TRAVEL 

Interior © Exterior 
Great housecleaning, lowest 

Free Estimates RELIABLE rates. Rick. 863-1370. £23 

Joaquin (415) 647-2551 Iv msg GUARANTEED Eastbay leather repair by app. 

v 635-0408. £23 

West Coast Construction DAVE 541-5098 

Concrete finishing specialists UNCLAD LAD CLEANER 

Scott Smith 436-7345 tu 
  

      

  

PLUMBING & FLOORING 
Best Rates ¢ Free Estimates 

INSTALLATIONS 
REPAIR 

Larry 776-5032 
  Lic. #439763   

  

ad 
CONCEPTS 

IN COLOR 
License # 497303 

Quality Interior & Exterior Painting 

647-7070   

ARIES ELECTRIC CO. 
Skilled, Professional, Reliable, Efficient. 

Proud of results, reasonable prices. Good 
communication, on-time results. My custo- 
mers prove it. (References given.) free bids. 
quickly, by appointment. State-of-the-art 
computer estimates. Neat and concealed 
Victorian rewiring. John A Peters, ARIES ELECT 
CO. Insured, Bonded, Lic. 273651. Since 1972     

  Commercial - Residential 
  

City Gardening Service 
Gardening ® Treework 

Landscape Maintenance 

  

    

  

  

  

  

  

Kris 

(415) 626-7105 £23 
  

Lala French housecleaning chef, quali- 

ty work for pleasant clients, exc. 

refs, SF only $35 = 4h. Richard 
621-4596. £23 

Professional Home & Office 

  

  

  

  

  

Hauling Cleaning. Ref, Exp. 

552-4444 664-0513 Roger Miller 2 

Quality cleaning, painting, misc. 

FIRST CALL CATERING 20d obs.) Exon refs. Call Gorton: 

FOOD FOR ALL OCCASIONS 

Cocktail Parties CA RPE T CL E. A NE D 

Dinners ® Brunches 

Bartenders ® Servers 

Experienced Professionals 

861-8454 

We do gay weddings!   
In your home or place of business 

by Von Schrader dry-foam method. 

No fuss ® No muss © No odor 
Call today for free estimate 

Call David at 285-9908   
    239-5393 

  

Reasonable & Reliable Handy- 

work, think R & R, 566-0646. 2 

Art of painting house painters, 

Refs. 566-0646. £2 

  

  

Painting — Carpentry 
Renovation 

Quality Service 
Terry 928-6929 

Payment MUST accompany ad 

No ads taken over the phone 

If you have a question, call (415) 861-5019 

Caps IN THESE TYPEFACES 

Reg The above three lines are more 

expensive than the lines you are now 

reading, but they pay off in increased 

ind readership EO 

D-Bold Bold Caps ndicate 

Stops H Stops Here Typefaces 
Stops Here ps Here Pp 

Rates 

FIRST LINE $4.50 

    

poor imprint 

Typing/WP/transcribe 474-9392 
E24 

  

  

PARTY SERVICE 
SET-UP » CLEAN-UP « CATERING 
ATTRACTIVE BUTLERS ¢ MAIDS 

FANTASY PARTIES 
  

Robert West 
GARDEN CARE 
Drought Resistant Landscaping   

  

    
   

    

  

  

Bonded 

cosine? 
626-6181 

  
BARTENDER 

This time, enjoy your own party. 
Formal to Casual 

Nicholas Ewing 388-4998 

     

  

   

  
  

  

MASTERALL MAINT. CO. 
Experts for all your 

Cleaning Needs. 

Commercial ® Residential 

Vacancy Cleaning ® Windows 
Painting ® Light Hauling 

—Bonded— 

585-1841   
  

  

Let Dave Do It 
Housecleaning $10/hr. any & every- 
thing you hate to do or just don’t 
have the time for. Vacancy clean- 
ing, painting, light yard work, etc.; 

$12/hr. 4hr. minimum 

Dave 986-1816     
  

  

QUALITY 
HOUSECLEANING 

—Reliable— 
References Available 
MARK 441-3559           

  

  

  

HH
H   

), 

ALL SUBSEQUENT LINES 

Display Rates Upon Request 

CLASSIFIEDS 
AN BE SET 

ALL CAPS 

Double price of line for 19 spaces 

ALL BOLD 

Double price of line for 16 spaces 

ALL DOUBLE BOLD 

Triple price of line for 12 spaces 

— 

| METHOD OF PAYMENT [== 

Cash Visa 

| Money Order MasterCard 

|r 
Personal Check 

$3.00 
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WE'RE STILL 

* We're well established and have thousands 
of men calling each day, so your chances of 

l— 
eae pi EE EB =    

   

  

A: 

  

  ALi AV \ YA} 

w 

» Talk With Other Hot Men Live! 
No recordings! No Actors! 

connecting with other men are greater on our 
party line than on newer lines. « Each call discreetly billed to your 

phone bill. Anonymity guaranteed! 
» The fun, safe and exciting new way to meet 

other men without leaving your home or office! * Only $2 per call * 

  
  

    \S 

IN SAN FRANCISCO: 

415-976-6767 

213-976-C-I-T-A 

\ 

IN LOS ANGELES: 

213-976-3050 
EN ESPANOL: 
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by David Smyth 

The Fifth International Con- 
ference on AIDS, which conclud- 
ed last week in Montreal, was full 
of drama, both in and out of the 
conference rooms. But the most 
dramatic announcement of pro- 
gress in treatment of HIV infec- 
tion was made by Dr. Jonas Salk, 
a scientific superstar who 
discovered the first widely used 
polio vaccine. 

Dr. Salk told a packed news 
conference that his prototype 
AIDS vaccine, created from dead 
virus, is safe for use in previous- 
ly infected individuals. The vac- 
cine was injected into ARC pa- 
tients, who showed no side ef- 

fects. 

Some of the volunteers have 
been monitored for a year, and 10 
of the 19 subjects showed 
substantial gains in T4 cells, 
which are seriously depleted as 
HIV infection progresses. Several 
patients showed increased im- 
mune response as measured by 
skin tests. But only 25 percent of 
the patients showed disap- 

's Vaccine 
Hopes 

pearance of p24 antigen, a mea- 
sure of viral activity. And two pa- 
tients later developed AIDS. 

The Salk vaccine showed more 
dramatic results in two infected 
chimpanzees who were vac- 
cinated and given booster shots. 
The infection seemed to disap- 
pear from the animals. Resear- 
chers later tried to reinfect the 
chimps, but the animals remain- 
ed healthy. HIV can multiply in | 
these animals, but they do not 
become sick. 

Dr. Robert Gallo, a co- 

discoverer of HIV, told the con- 
ference that developing a vaccine 
against HIV will be difficult be- 
cause the outer envelope of the 
virus can differ significantly 
from person to person and even 
change during the course of the 
infection within an individual. 
He speculated that some live 
virus might survive in Salk’s 
killed-virus vaccine. 

Dr. Dan Bolognesi of the Duke 
University Medical School re- 

  
Friends of Maud’s at last year’s 22nd anniversary party. 

  

BAY AREA REPORT ER 
395 NINTH STREET, SAN FRANCISCO, CA 94103-3831 
  

TELEPHONE: 415/861-5019 

(Photo: Darlene/PhotoGraphics) 
  

  (Continued on Page 21) 
  

Memories of Maud's 
Lesbian Bar Prepares for Its Last, Biggest Bash 

by Mary Richards 

They call Maud’s the oldest 
lesbian bar in the world. The out- 

side walls are covered in ivy, and 

the inside walls are covered with 

treasured photos from a time 
when women got together and 

had some fun. On Saturday, June 
17, the bar’s 23rd anniversary 

(Continued on page 2) 

  

    
* This call is only $2 per call in most of the 213, 415, and 619 area codes. Matching is random and you may not hear another caller and yet still be charged 

Call at peak night times to avoid unwanted charges. Additional toll charges may apply in some areas. : 

Cops Descend On AIDS Vigil 
Eviction Attempt St 
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Two members of the ARC/AIDS Vigil being confronted Friday 
Scott Shafer, deputy press secretary to Mayor Art Agnos, is at right. (Photo: Barbara J. Maggiani) 

Attorney Steps In 

afternoon by San Francisco police. 

      J
»
 

  

  
  

by Dennis Conkin 

In a sudden action that occur- 
red with no warning, more than 

a dozen police officers converged 

on the ARCAIDS Vigil at United 
Nations Plaza on Friday after- 
noon, June 9, and ordered vigil 

residents to tear down their tents 
and leave the site immediately or 

be arrested. 

The surprise police sweep has 

left gay leaders and Tenderloin 
homeless activists stunned and 
furious. It followed complaints 
from Walter Caplan, an openly 
gay attorney who owns a cafe in 
the area, and the chief of securi- 

ty for the old Federal Building 
next to the vigil. An associate of 
Caplan’s and the chief of securi- 
ty for the Federal Building sign- 
ed the complaint. 

According to a police spokes- 

man, the decision to enforce a 

citizen's arrest complaint was 
reached on Friday afternoon by 
representatives from the mayor’s 

office, the city attorney’s office 
and the chief of police. Two 

misdemeanor complaints were 
sworn for blocking the public 
street and for erecting a lodging 
or structure on public property. 

A spokesman for Mayor Art 
Agnos’s office said that no provi- 

sions had been made for emer- 
gency housing or other social ser- 
vices for residents of the three- 
and-a-half-year-old vigil. *‘Our 
first objective was to prevent the 
vigil from being shut down,” said 

‘spokesman Scott Shafer. “‘All of 

our energy was focused on that, 
and we were successful.’ 

Visibly shaken gay leaders and 
activists, supervisors and their 
staffers and the press converged 
on the site to find tents being 

disma ntled. 

Caplan could be seen sitting in 
his upstairs office across from the 
vigil with his feet propped up on 
a desk, nonchalantly reading a 
newspaper. Later, after it was ob- 

vious that many in the crowd 
below were watching him, he 
retreated from the window but 
could be seen peeking from 
behind curtains watching the at- 
tempted eviction. 

““They have been asked to 
leave.” said Sgt. Jerry Senkir, a 
police spokesman. ‘If they do 
not, they will be subject to a 
citizen's arrest. If they do not 
leave, we will have no choice but 
to arrest them. They are leaving. 
We will stay until the area is 
clear” 

Senkir explained that the 
police were ““between a rock and 
a hard place’’ and that if they 
refused to act on the complaint, 

they themselves would be subject 
to legal action that could include 
a fine and incarceration. 

““This is city property. I repre- 
sent the president of the Board of 
Supervisors. You mean to tell me 

that the Board of Supervisors is 
not enough to protect the 

ARC/AIDS Vigil?”’ Jean Harris, 
a Britt aide, demanded of Senkir. 

TJ. Anthony, an aide to Super- 
visor Dick Hongisto, was just as 
incredulous and angry as Harris. 
““This is a complete surprise to 
Supervisor Hongisto. It’s com- 
pletely unexpected. Supervisor 
Hongisto knew nothing about 
this. The ARC/AIDS Vigil is an 
international symbol. To watch it 
being dismantled in front of our 
eyes is frightening’ 

Anthony reiterated that the 
Board of Supervisors had 
adopted a resolution in Novem- 
ber 1985 supporting the vigil’s 
existence on city property. How- 
ever, it was not his opinion that 
the resolution gave the vigil any 
increased legal standing. 

Within minutes, Agnos 
spokesman Scott Shafer arrived 
on the scene with Gail Orr-Smith, 
the deputy mayor for public safe- 
ty. As Orr-Smith surveyed the 
scene and disappeared to a tele- 
phone inside the old Federal 
Building, Shafer, toting a thick 
volume of the California penal 
code, talked to reporters. ‘“The 

(Continued on page 14)   
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